FRAGMENTATION IN SLEEP AND MIND: LINKING DISSOCIATIVE SYMPTOMS, SLEEP, AND MEMORY

EDITED BY: Dalena van Heugten - van der Kloet and Sue Llewellyn PUBLISHED IN: Frontiers in Psychology and Frontiers in Psychiatry







Frontiers Copyright Statement

© Copyright 2007-2018 Frontiers Media SA. All rights reserved.

All content included on this site, such as text, graphics, logos, button icons, images, video/audio clips, downloads, data compilations and software, is the property of or is licensed to Frontiers Media SA ("Frontiers") or its licensees and/or subcontractors. The copyright in the text of individual articles is the property of their respective authors, subject to a license granted to Frontiers.

The compilation of articles constituting this e-book, wherever published, as well as the compilation of all other content on this site, is the exclusive property of Frontiers. For the conditions for downloading and copying of e-books from Frontiers' website, please see the Terms for Website Use. If purchasing Frontiers e-books from other websites or sources, the conditions of the website concerned apply.

Images and graphics not forming part of user-contributed materials may not be downloaded or copied without permission.

Individual articles may be downloaded and reproduced in accordance with the principles of the CC-BY licence subject to any copyright or other notices. They may not be re-sold as an e-book.

As author or other contributor you grant a CC-BY licence to others to reproduce your articles, including any graphics and third-party materials supplied by you, in accordance with the Conditions for Website Use and subject to any copyright notices which you include in connection with your articles and materials.

> All copyright, and all rights therein, are protected by national and international copyright laws.

> The above represents a summary only. For the full conditions see the Conditions for Authors and the Conditions for Website Use.

ISSN 1664-8714 ISBN 978-2-88945-448-8 DOI 10.3389/978-2-88945-448-8

About Frontiers

Frontiers is more than just an open-access publisher of scholarly articles: it is a pioneering approach to the world of academia, radically improving the way scholarly research is managed. The grand vision of Frontiers is a world where all people have an equal opportunity to seek, share and generate knowledge. Frontiers provides immediate and permanent online open access to all its publications, but this alone is not enough to realize our grand goals.

Frontiers Journal Series

The Frontiers Journal Series is a multi-tier and interdisciplinary set of open-access, online journals, promising a paradigm shift from the current review, selection and dissemination processes in academic publishing. All Frontiers journals are driven by researchers for researchers; therefore, they constitute a service to the scholarly community. At the same time, the Frontiers Journal Series operates on a revolutionary invention, the tiered publishing system, initially addressing specific communities of scholars, and gradually climbing up to broader public understanding, thus serving the interests of the lay society, too.

Dedication to Quality

Each Frontiers article is a landmark of the highest quality, thanks to genuinely collaborative interactions between authors and review editors, who include some of the world's best academicians. Research must be certified by peers before entering a stream of knowledge that may eventually reach the public - and shape society; therefore, Frontiers only applies the most rigorous and unbiased reviews.

Frontiers revolutionizes research publishing by freely delivering the most outstanding research, evaluated with no bias from both the academic and social point of view. By applying the most advanced information technologies, Frontiers is catapulting scholarly publishing into a new generation.

What are Frontiers Research Topics?

Frontiers Research Topics are very popular trademarks of the Frontiers Journals Series: they are collections of at least ten articles, all centered on a particular subject. With their unique mix of varied contributions from Original Research to Review Articles, Frontiers Research Topics unify the most influential researchers, the latest key findings and historical advances in a hot research area! Find out more on how to host your own Frontiers Research Topic or contribute to one as an author by contacting the Frontiers Editorial Office: **researchtopics@frontiersin.org**

1

FRAGMENTATION IN SLEEP AND MIND: LINKING DISSOCIATIVE SYMPTOMS, SLEEP, AND MEMORY

Topic Editors: Dalena van Heugten - van der Kloet, Oxford Brookes University, University of Oxford, United Kingdom Sue Llewellyn, University of Manchester, United Kingdom



Fragmented sleep, fragmented mind. Art by Sam Price used under first use.

Fragmented, dissociated consciousness can characterize the mind in both wake and sleep states. Dissociative symptoms, during sleep, include vivid dreaming, nightmares, and alterations in objective sleep parameters (e.g., lengthening of REM sleep). During waking hours, dissociative symptoms exhibit disparate characteristics encompassing memory problems, excessive day-dreaming, absentmindedness, and impairments and discontinuities in perceptions of the self,

identity, and the environment. Llewellyn has theorized that a progressive and enduring de-differentiation of wake and dream states of consciousness eventually results in schizophrenia; a lesser degree of de-differentiation may have implications for dissociative symptoms.

Against a background of de-differentiation between the dream and wake states, the papers in this volume link consciousness, memory, and mental illness with a special interest for dissociative symptoms

Citation: van Heugten - van der Kloet, D., Llewellyn, S., eds. (2018). Fragmentation in Sleep and Mind: Linking Dissociative Symptoms, Sleep, and Memory. Lausanne: Frontiers Media. doi: 10.3389/978-2-88945-448-8

Table of Contents

06	Editorial: Fragmentation in Sleep and Mind: Linking Dissociative Symptoms, Sleep, and Memory
	Dalena van Heugten - van der Kloet and Sue Llewellyn
Cha	pter 1: De-Differentiation of Sleep/ Wake/ Dreaming and Psychopathology
08	Arousal in Nocturnal Consciousness: How Dream- and Sleep-Experiences May Inform Us of Poor Sleep Quality, Stress, and Psychopathology Nirit Soffer-Dudek
18	Psychosis and the Control of Lucid Dreaming
10	Natália B. Mota, Adara Resende, Sérgio A. Mota-Rolim, Mauro Copelli and Sidarta Ribeiro
28	Investigating on the Methodology Effect When Evaluating Lucid Dream
	Nicolas Ribeiro, Yannick Gounden and Véronique Quaglino
36	<i>Tracking Potentiating States of Dissociation: An Intensive Clinical Case Study of</i> <i>Sleep, Daydreaming, Mood, and Depersonalization/Derealization</i> Giulia L. Poerio, Stephen Kellett and Peter Totterdell
49	Sleep Paralysis in Brazilian Folklore and Other Cultures: A Brief Review
	José F. R. de Sá and Sérgio A. Mota-Rolim
Cha	pter 2: Sleep and Memory Processing
57	Consciousness across Sleep and Wake: Discontinuity and Continuity of Memory
	Experiences As a Reflection of Consolidation Processes
	Caroline L. Horton
67	Sex-Related Differences in the Effects of Sleep Habits on Verbal and
	Visuospatial Working Memory
	Seishu Nakagawa, Hikaru Takeuchi, Yasuyuki Taki, Rui Nouchi, Atsushi Sekiguchi,
	Yuka Kotozaki, Carlos M. Miyauchi, Kunio lizuka, Ryoichi Yokoyama, Takamitsu Shinada, Yuki Yamamoto, Sugiko Hanawa, Tsuyoshi Araki, Keiko Kunitoki, Yuko Sassa and Ruuta Kawashima
	Ryuta Kawashima

75 Bizarreness and Emotion Identification in Grete Stern Photomontages: Gender and Age Disparities

Alejandra Rosales-Lagarde, Claudia Isabel Martínez-Alcalá, Patricia Pliego-Pastrana, Eva María Molina-Trinidad and José-Luis Díaz

Chapter 3: Sleep, Memory and Psychopathology in Adolescents

87 Developmental Trajectories of Sleep Problems from Childhood to Adolescence Both Predict and Are Predicted by Emotional and Behavioral Problems

Biyao Wang, Corinna Isensee, Andreas Becker, Janice Wong, Peter R. Eastwood, Rae-Chi Huang, Kevin C. Runions, Richard M. Stewart, Thomas Meyer, L. G. Brüni, Florian D. Zepf and Aribert Rothenberger

100 Sleep Changes in Adolescents Following Procedural Task Training Rebecca S. Nader, Anthony L. Murkar and Carlyle T. Smith





Editorial: Fragmentation in Sleep and Mind: Linking Dissociative Symptoms, Sleep, and Memory

Dalena van Heugten - van der Kloet^{1, 2*} and Sue Llewellyn³

¹ Faculty of Health and Life Sciences, Department of Psychology, Health & Professional Development, Oxford Brookes University, Oxford, United Kingdom, ² Nuffield Department of Clinical Neurosciences, The Sir William Dunn School of Pathology, Sleep and Circadian Neuroscience Institute, University of Oxford, Oxford, United Kingdom, ³ Faculty of Humanities, University of Manchester, Manchester, United Kingdom

Keywords: dissociation, unusual sleep experiences, memory, de-differentiation, hyperassociative thinking

Editorial on the Research Topic

Fragmentation in Sleep and Mind: Linking Dissociative Symptoms, Sleep, and Memory

Dissociative symptoms are notorious for their enigmatic, disparate nature encompassing excessive daydreaming, memory problems, absentmindedness, and impairments and discontinuities in perceptions of the self, identity, and the environment. Recent studies (e.g., Koffel and Watson, 2009) have linked dissociative symptoms to vivid dreaming, nightmares, and objective sleep parameters (e.g., lengthening of REM sleep) for discussion, see Van der Kloet et al. (2013). Germane to this link between dissociative symptomology and sleep, is the idea that in dissociative individuals, the waking state as compared to REM sleep may be marked by an increase in "fluid" and hyperassociative thinking.

Against this background, we invited contributions in the following areas: (1) a progressive and enduring de-differentiation of wake and dream states of consciousness eventually results in schizophrenia (Llewellyn, 2011); a lesser degree of de-differentiation may have implications for dissociative symptoms; (2) sleep disturbances are not only linked to dissociation but to memory fragmentation also, further fuelling both dissociation and other manifestations of psychopathology; (3) sleep, memory and psychopathologies have complex interlinkages.

Our summary below, relates the contributions to our topic to these areas. The contributing articles also give a comprehensive overview on current directions and challenges in these research fields.

First, Soffer-Dudek elucidates why heightened sleep experiences (vivid dreams, nightmares, hypnagogic hallucinations) might be particularly associated with psychopathology. She explains how various psychopathologies may represent de-differentiation of the waking and dreaming states through intrusions of wake-like consciousness into sleep and dream-like cognition into wake. With regard to de-differentiation, she discusses theories of transliminality ("thin boundaries between consciousness states") and dissociation as potential mechanisms. Lucid dreaming is a hybrid state where wake-like cognition suffuses REM sleep/dreaming (Voss et al., 2009). Mota et al. compared the spontaneous occurrence of lucid dreaming in patients with psychotic symptoms (25 with schizophrenia and 20 with bipolar disorder) and 28 non-psychotic subjects. They found lucid dreaming was associated with psychosis- giving some support to the hypothesis of a link between state de-differentiation and psychopathology. In a methodological note, Ribeiro et al. having studied the prevalence of lucid dreaming using two questionnaires, show that the type of methodology used in lucid dreaming studies may have an effect upon their findings. Poerio et al. state that both research and theory points to dissociation being engendered by

OPEN ACCESS

Edited and reviewed by:

Roumen Kirov, Institute of Neurobiology (BAS), Bulgaria

*Correspondence:

Dalena van Heugten - van der Kloet p0078409@brookes.ac.uk

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Psychopathology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 02 November 2017 Accepted: 11 December 2017 Published: 22 December 2017

Citation:

van Heugten - van der Kloet D and Llewellyn S (2017) Editorial: Fragmentation in Sleep and Mind: Linking Dissociative Symptoms, Sleep, and Memory. Front. Psychol. 8:2248. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2017.02248 the intrusion of dream-like mentation into waking consciousness. To extend this idea they examine the role of sleep and daydreaming as potentiating states for subsequent dissociation in depersonalization/derealization disorder (DDD). They show the occurrence and content of daydreams may act as potentiating states for heightened, in the moment, dissociation. Sleep paralysis is a dissociated state where a heightened level of wake-like alertness coexists with muscle atonia. de Sá and Mota-Rolim take a broad interdisciplinary perspective on sleep paralysis through reviewing its occurrence in Brazilian folklore by exploring the "Pisadeira" with a sleep science approach and link this with the field of history and art.

There is now substantial evidence that active memory processing continues during sleep (see, for example, Rasch and Born, 2013) and dreaming may be involved (Llewellyn, 2013). De-differentiation of the wake, sleep and dream states would disrupt this memory processing fuelling dissociation and other psychopathologies. Horton presents an overview of discontinuity of consciousness in both wake and sleep, focusing on the processes of sleep-dependent memory consolidation and fragmentation. Nakagawa et al. focus specifically on working memory and the relation with sleep. With their article, they are the first to investigate differences between verbal working memory (VWM) and visuospatial working memory (VSWM) related to daytime nap duration, nap frequency, and dream content recall frequency (DCRF). They discuss sex-related differences in the effects of sleep habits on VMW and VSWM and ascribe this to differences in underlying neural correlates, and effectiveness of sleep habits in males and females. Rosales-Lagarde et al. related to emotional memory by designing an extended International Affective Picture System (IAPS) instrument to measure bizarreness and show some interesting age and gender disparities.

Finally, several authors took a developmental approach through focusing on sleep, memory and psychopathology in adolescents. Wang et al. show the relation between children and adolescents' mental health and sleep problems in a 10year longitudinal trial, and find anxiety, depression, attention problems and aggressive behavior during childhood to be important predictors for later sleep problems. Importantly, sleep problems are also predictive of behavioral difficulties later in life. Nader et al. investigated changes in sleep in adolescents between 12 and 19 years old following procedural task training and found that contrary to earlier work, there were no changes in sleep spindle density. Interestingly, participants who successfully learned the task showed no changes in their sleep stage proportions, but participants who were not successful showed a decrease in the proportion of Stage 2 and increases in both SWS and REM sleep, which is in line with the two stage model of sleep and memory by Smith et al. (2004).

The self and the world during dreaming differ. The perceived world during waking depends on making sense of external sensory input, which engenders a strong sense of external reality in which the "self and its inner-world" exists. Self-organizing during waking and dreaming enables integration of the self and the world in both states. It is noteworthy, that within this research topic so many novel themes have emerged and new questions and speculations have been posed with regards to relations among unusual sleep experiences—specifically lucid dreaming—, dissociation, psychosis, and memory. It brings together a richness of research by combining fields that originally have worked in isolation from each other.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

Both authors contributed to writing up the topic, handling the reviews and writing up the editorial.

REFERENCES

- Koffel, E., and Watson, D. (2009). Unusual sleep experiences, dissociation, and schizotypy: evidence for a common domain. *Clin. Psychol. Rev.* 29, 548–559. doi: 10.1016/j.cpr.2009.06.004
- Llewellyn, S. (2011). If waking and dreaming consciousness became dedifferentiated, would schizophrenia result? *Conscious. Cogn.* 20, 1059–1083. doi: 10.1016/j.concog.2011.03.022
- Llewellyn, S. (2013). Such stuff as dreams are made on? Elaborative encoding, the ancient art of memory and the hippocampus, *Behav. Brain Sci.* 36, 589–607. doi: 10.1017/S0140525X12003135
- Rasch, B., and Born, J. (2013). About sleep's role in memory. *Physiol. Rev.* 93, 681–766. doi: 10.1152/physrev.00032.2012
- Smith, C. T., Aubrey, J. B., and Peters, K. R. (2004). Different roles for REM and stage 2 sleep in motor learning: A proposed model. *Psychologica Belgica*, 44, 81–104. doi: 10.4324/9780203307991_chapter_5
- Van der Kloet, D., Giesbrecht, T., Franck, E., Van Gastel, A., De Volder, I., Van den Eede, F., et al. (2013). Dissociative symptoms and sleep

parameters - An all- night polysomnography study in patients with insomnia. *Comprehen. Psychiatry* 54, 658–664. doi: 10.1016/j.comppsych.2012. 12.025

Voss, U., Holzmann, R., Tuin, I., and Hobson, J. A. (2009). Lucid dreaming: A state of consciousness with features of both waking and non-lucid dreaming. *Sleep* 32:1191. doi: 10.1093/sleep/32.9.1191

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2017 van Heugten - van der Kloet and Llewellyn. This is an openaccess article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Arousal in Nocturnal Consciousness: How Dream- and Sleep-Experiences May Inform Us of Poor Sleep Quality, Stress, and Psychopathology

Nirit Soffer-Dudek*

Consciousness and Psychopathology Laboratory, Department of Psychology, Ben-Gurion University of the Negev, Beer-Sheva, Israel

The term "sleep experiences," coined by Watson (2001), denotes an array of unusual nocturnal consciousness phenomena; for example, nightmares, vivid or recurrent dreams, hypnagogic hallucinations, dreams of falling or flying, confusional arousals, and lucid dreams. Excluding the latter, these experiences reflect a single factor of atypical oneiric cognitions ("general sleep experiences"). The current study is an opinionated mini-review on the associations of this factor-measured with the lowa sleep experiences survey (ISES, Watson, 2001)-with psychopathological symptoms and stress. Findings support a strong relation between psychological distress and general sleep experiences. It is suggested that they should be viewed as a sleep disturbance; they seem to represent involuntary intrusions of wakefulness into sleep, resulting in aroused sleep. These intrusions may stem from excessively thin boundaries between consciousness states (e.g., "transliminality"), or, conversely, they may follow an attempt at disconnecting mental elements (e.g., dissociation), which paradoxically results in a "rebound effect." The extent to which unusual dreaming is experienced as intrusive, rather than controlled, may explain why general sleep experiences are related to psychopathology, whereas lucid dreams are related to psychological resilience. In conclusion, the exploration of the interplay between psychopathology and sleep should be expanded from focusing almost exclusively on quantitative aspects (e.g., sleep efficiency, latency) to including qualitative conscious experiences which may reflect poor sleep quality. Taking into account nocturnal consciousness-including unusual dreaming and permeable sleep-wake boundaries-may unveil rich information on night-time emotional states and broaden our definition of poor sleep quality.

Keywords: sleep experiences, dreaming, sleep quality, psychopathology, distress, nightmares, hypnagogic hallucinations, sleep-wake disorders

A vast body of literature shows that sleep problems are related to an array of psychopathological disorders, including depression, bipolar disorder, anxiety disorders, posttraumatic stress disorder (PTSD), obsessive-compulsive disorder, schizophrenia, dissociation, alcoholism, eating disorders, attention deficit hyperactivity disorder, dementia, and autism (Benca et al., 1992; Chouinard et al., 2004; Spoormaker and Montgomery, 2008; Cortese et al., 2009; Sedky et al., 2014; van Heugten-van der Kloet et al., 2014a; Díaz-Román et al., 2015; Nota et al., 2015). Most

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Dalena Van Heugten - Van Der Kloet, Oxford Brookes University, UK

Reviewed by:

Jim Hopkins, University College London, UK Steven Jay Lynn, Binghamton University, USA

> *Correspondence: Nirit Soffer-Dudek soffern@bgu.ac.il

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Psychopathology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 12 October 2016 Accepted: 24 April 2017 Published: 10 May 2017

Citation:

Soffer-Dudek N (2017) Arousal in Nocturnal Consciousness: How Dream- and Sleep-Experiences May Inform Us of Poor Sleep Quality, Stress, and Psychopathology. Front. Psychol. 8:733. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2017.00733 studies on psychopathology and sleep assess sleep quality or disruption in terms of one's ability to fall asleep with ease and sleep through the night uninterrupted. Therefore, research has mostly relied on quantitative measures. These include, for example, total/true sleep time, sleep efficiency, sleep latency, wake after sleep onset, and number of awakenings (e.g., Elrod and Hood, 2015; Ng et al., 2015). Indeed, these variables play a central role in psychopathology and have the advantage of possible objective assessment (e.g., polysomnography, actigraphy).

However, the focus on quantitative measures is intertwined with a certain neglect of subjective-or qualitative-aspects of the sleeper's consciousness, such as dream characteristics. This relative neglect is evident in the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, Fifth Edition (DSM-5; American Psychiatric Association, 2013); out of numerous disorders of sleep-wake processes, spanning problems with the amount and timing of sleep, breathing-disordered sleep, and parasomnias (e.g., sleepwalking), only one, namely, nightmare disorder (ND), is primarily concerned with an alteration in dreaming. Similarly, while symptoms involving quantitative sleep alterations appear in numerous diagnoses in other chapters of the manual (e.g., mood disorders), qualitative nocturnal experiences are hardly addressed. Other than "recurrent distressing dreams" related to traumatic content in the diagnosis of PTSD (American Psychiatric Association, 2013), dreaming does not play a major role in the DSM-5. Thus, although the field of Psychology is interested not just in behavior but also in subjective experience, it seems that current views of mental health do not tend to take into account characteristics of nocturnal consciousness when defining or diagnosing psychopathology. Granted, dream research suffers from the problem of subjectivity, and dream reports may be unreliable and open to bias (see Schwartz and Maquet, 2002, for a review of methodological problems in dream research). Yet, this problem may be reduced by conducting rigorous studies exploring relationships between dream- and sleep-experiences and emotion with daily diaries (e.g., Soffer-Dudek and Shahar, 2011), or by lexical analysis of dreams (Schwartz and Maquet, 2002). I assert that paying attention to nocturnal subjective experience is informative and worthwhile. The current investigation is a qualitative minireview on the relation between psychopathology and a trait representing unique nocturnal consciousness.

NOCTURNAL CONSCIOUSNESS AND ITS IMPORTANCE FOR THE EXPLORATION OF PSYCHOPATHOLOGY

By using the term "nocturnal consciousness," rather than "dreaming," I refer to subjective experience throughout various sleep stages and sleep-wake transitions. Specifically, I wish to emphasize: (1) that I am not merely considering the content of dreams, but also their structural or formal aspects, such as repetitiveness, vividness, and bizarreness; and (2) that the review is not limited to typical REM dreams, but also includes non-REM mentation, which may be experienced as "thoughts" (McNamara et al., 2010), as well as sleep-wake transition phenomena such as sleep paralysis, hypnagogic hallucinations, and confusion upon awakening. Notably, the present review is meant to supplement and extend the already-established literature on non-REM sleep-wake disorders (sleepwalking, night terrors). These disorders, representing arousal in sleep, are strongly related to stress and psychopathology (Schenck and Mahowald, 2005).

Do alterations in nocturnal consciousness play a significant role in psychopathology? Indeed, there is ample evidence that dream characteristics are associated with several psychopathological symptoms. For example, nightmares are related to emotional distress, trauma, and personality disorders (e.g., Zadra and Donderi, 2000; Levin and Nielsen, 2009; Davis et al., 2011; Casement and Swanson, 2012; Schredl, 2016), and share a specific association with suicidality (Cukrowicz et al., 2006; Sjöström et al., 2007; Pigeon et al., 2012). Suicidality is also related to a reduction in dream-like quality of dream content reports between the first and second half of the night (Agargun and Cartwright, 2003). Alterations in dreaming seem to play a part in psychosis as well (D'Agostino et al., 2012, 2013; Cavallotti et al., 2014). In fact, the dream sleep stage (i.e., REM sleep), has been suggested as a model for schizophrenia (Gottesmann, 2006), and there is some evidence that psychosis may be conceptualized as sleeping mentation entering the waking state (e.g., Sponheim et al., 1994). The various nocturnal consciousness characteristics that have been related to stress, negative emotion, or psychopathological symptoms include-but are not limited to-traumatic and non-traumatic nightmares (e.g., van der Kolk et al., 1984; Hartmann, 1998; Levin, 1998; Cukrowicz et al., 2006; Pigeon et al., 2012), recurrent dreams (Zadra et al., 1997–1998; Duke and Davidson, 2002), falling dreams (e.g., Kroth et al., 2002; Schredl, 2007), dream bizarreness (e.g., Cavallotti et al., 2014), and hypnagogic hallucinations (Ohayon et al., 1996; Ohayon, 2000; Koffel, 2011).

Additionally, in recent years a broad trait of unique dream characteristics has been strongly and repeatedly linked with distress. In 2001, David Watson analyzed items addressing various aspects of unique dream and sleep-wake transition experiences, resulting in two factors for the "Iowa Sleep Experiences Survey" (ISES; Watson, 2001). Fifteen items loaded onto a non-specific factor, which includes an array of unusual dreams and sleep-wake phenomena (henceforth labeled general sleep experiences; GSEs; Watson, 2001), such as remembering dreams, nightmares, recurrent dreams, vivid dreams, dreams of flying or falling, confusion between dreams and reality, false awakenings (i.e., awakening within the dream), dreams of dying, and hypnagogic hallucinations. Three items loaded on a separate factor, pertaining to the experience of lucidity in dreams (i.e., awareness of the fact of dreaming, while maintaining the sleep state, and control over dream events). This subscale (LDs) is moderately related to GSEs (e.g., r = 0.42, p < 0.001, Soffer-Dudek and Shahar, 2009), suggesting that they are not identical. GSEs (but not LDs) have repeatedly been associated with negative emotionality, stress, and psychopathological symptoms. Notably, studies that explored relationships of psychopathology with

Abbreviations: GSEs, general sleep experiences; LDs, lucid dreams; PTSD, posttraumatic stress disorder; ND, nightmare disorder.

individual ISES items (e.g., Watson, 2001; Soffer-Dudek et al., 2011a) found relations with most items, suggesting that the relation of GSEs with psychopathology does not stem specifically from the nightmare item or any other single item. **Table 1** reviews research that examines the relationship between GSEs (as measures with the ISES) along with measure(s) of negative emotion, stress, or psychopathological symptoms¹.

As evident from the table, GSEs are positively associated with various psychopathological symptoms. The first types of symptoms associated with GSEs were dissociative experiences (Watson, 2001, 2003; Giesbrecht and Merckelbach, 2004, 2006a; Fassler et al., 2006) and schizotypy (Watson, 2001, 2003). On the basis of these relations, Watson concluded that the constructs form a common domain involving unusual cognitions and perceptions in waking and in sleep (Watson, 2001). Koffel and Watson (2009) further clarified that GSEs are characteristic of a psychopathological tendency for oddity, including magical ideation, suspiciousness, ideas of reference, unusual perceptions, and odd speech, behaviors, and beliefs. They reviewed findings of higher correlations of GSEs with dissociation (Koffel and Watson, 2009) and with dissociation and schizotypy (Watson, 2001), compared with negative affectivity and obsessivecompulsive symptoms (Koffel and Watson, 2009) or with neuroticism (Watson, 2001; see also Knox and Lynn, 2014). Hence, they suggested that GSEs are specific to dissociation and schizotypy, whereas insomnia and lassitude are specific to depression and anxiety (Koffel and Watson, 2009; Koffel, 2011).

However, Fassler et al. (2006) found that effect sizes of GSEs with dissociation were similar in magnitude to those with negative emotion. Subsequent research on GSEs pointed to strong non-specific associations with a wide array of psychological distress symptoms (Soffer-Dudek and Shahar, 2009, 2010, 2011; Watson et al., 2015; Soffer-Dudek, 2016). Moreover, this relationship has been extended from student samples to clinical samples (Soffer-Dudek et al., 2011a; Watson et al., 2015), including not only self-report methods but also using rigorous interview-based diagnoses (Watson et al., 2015). GSEs do not merely relate concurrently to distress, but also longitudinally. Specifically, psychological symptoms (a general distress score, as well as several subscales: somatization, obsessive-compulsive symptoms, depression, hostility, paranoid ideation, and psychoticism) prospectively predicted an elevation in GSEs across a 3 month interval (Soffer-Dudek and Shahar, 2009). Moreover, baseline GSEs were a potent prospective predictor of an elevation in psychopathological symptoms following exposure to terror 3 years later (Soffer-Dudek, 2016). Studies using other measures focusing on specific unusual sleep events also support these relations with distress. For example, in a study on adults reporting childhood trauma, McNally and Clancy (2005) found that sleep paralysis is related to both depression and dissociation, with similar effect sizes. In addition, nightmares show moderate to strong correlations with depression and anxiety in student and psychiatric samples (e.g., Koffel and Watson, 2010).

The two views of GSEs, namely, as an altered consciousness trait pertaining to unusual cognitions and as a manifestation of psychological distress, are not necessarily contradictory. One study integrated them by demonstrating a symmetrical diathesis-stress interaction, according to which the effect of trait dissociation on daily GSEs was present only in the face of high daily stress, and the effect of daily stress on GSEs existed only among those high in trait dissociation (Soffer-Dudek and Shahar, 2011). Thus, it seems that for individuals who are prone to experience unusual cognitions, psychological distress may be manifested in alterations in nocturnal consciousness.

GSES AS DISRUPTED SLEEP

The relationship of GSEs with various forms of psychopathological distress, reviewed in Table 1, suggests that GSEs may represent a form of distressed sleep. This raises a question, namely: Should there be some correlation between GSEs and traditional (quantitative) measures of disturbed sleep quality? Or are GSEs an entirely different, independent form of sleep disturbance? Research has been equivocal on this matter. Several studies did find a relation (Kucukgoncu et al., 2010; Soffer-Dudek and Shahar, 2011; van Heugten-van der Kloet et al., 2014a, 2015a,b; Soffer-Dudek, 2016). However, others did not (Watson, 2003; Van Der Kloet et al., 2013). Knox and Lynn (2014) found it only in one of their two samples. These null findings may be rooted in the fact that Van Der Kloet et al. (2013) and Watson (2003) used the total ISES score, which included LDs, and that Watson (2003) and Knox and Lynn (2014) did not separate sleep quality from sleep duration. In a rigorous daily study, Soffer-Dudek and Shahar (2011) showed that elevated GSEs were related to poor sleep quality, but also to long sleep duration (see also van Heugten-van der Kloet et al., 2015a, for somewhat similar results).

GSEs as sleep disruptions have been conceptualized as arousal and hypervigilance permeating the dream state (Soffer-Dudek and Shahar, 2011). This conceptualization is similar to the classic view of disrupted sleep, according to which, vigilance to threat pulls one away from sleep and toward waking (e.g., Dahl, 1996); except that it does not view sleep and waking as *mutually exclusive* states, but rather posits that arousal may exert its influence on consciousness even without waking up the sleeper. Undeniably, non-REM parasomnias (e.g., sleepwalking) are hybrid sleep-wake states; GSEs may represent the corresponding REM sleep phenomena (e.g., elevated dream recall, nightmares, hypnagogic hallucinations, intensely kinesthetic dreams, vivid dreams, confusional arousals, false awakenings, and recurrent dreams, characterized by increased access to memory). Indeed, individuals suffering from insomnia show greater brain metabolism during sleep (Nofzinger et al., 2004), and higher frequency EEG activity during sleep onset and non-REM sleep (e.g., Perlis et al., 2001), especially in the face of stress (Hall et al., 2007). Moreover, stress and worry carry prolonged cardiovascular effects into sleep, independent of sleep quality, which have been labeled "unconscious worry" (Brosschot et al., 2007). Importantly, some individuals seem to

¹See van der Kloet et al. (2012b) for a review on the ISES and dissociation.

Study	Sample characteristics	Effect size and statistical significance for each related construct	Relation type
Watson, 2001	Sample 1: $N = 471$ undergraduate students, ~59% females.	Neuroticism: <i>r</i> = 0.28**; Dissociation: <i>r</i> = 0.42**-0.57**; Schizotypy: <i>r</i> = 0.36**-0.47**;	Cross-sectional correlations.
	Sample 2: $N = 457$ undergraduate students, ~64% females.	Neuroticism: <i>r</i> = 0.24**; Dissociation: <i>r</i> = 0.44**-0.54**; Schizotypy: <i>r</i> = 0.31**-0.45**;	
Watson, 2003	N = 169 undergraduate students, 73.37% females.	Neuroticism/Negative Emotionality: $r = 0.18^{\circ}$; Dissociation: $r = 0.30^{\circ*}-0.52^{\circ*}$; Schizdtypy: $r = 0.20^{\circ*}-0.36^{\circ*}$ (note: this study used an earlier version of the ISES, which included items pertaining to lucid dreaming in the same factor score. Thus, correlations with psychopathology are lower, compared to studies using the GSEs factor).	Cross-sectional correlations (note: the neuroticism measure was administered 2 months before the other measures).
Giesbrecht and Merckelbach, 2004	$N=94$ undergraduate students, 68.09% females. $M_{\rm age}=21.25,$ $SD_{\rm age}=2.16,$ age range: $18{-}27$.	Dissociation: $r = 0.38^{**}$.	Cross-sectional correlation.
Fassler et al., 2006	$N = 163$ undergraduate students, 66.87% females. $M_{\rm age} = 19.77$, $SD_{\rm age} = 1.96$, age range: 18–35.	Negative affect: $r = 0.37^{**}$; Dissociation: $r = 0.35^{**}$.	Cross-sectional correlations.
Giesbrecht and Merckelbach, 2006a	$N = 205$ undergraduate students, 68.29% females. $M_{age} = 19.4$, $SD_{aee} = 1.75$, age range: $17-26$.	Dissociation: $r = 0.35^{**}$.	Cross-sectional correlation.
Giesbrecht and Merckelbach, 2006b	N = 87 undergraduate students.	Dissociation: $r = 0.37^{**}$.	Cross-sectional correlation.
Giesbrecht et al., 2006	$N=67$ undergraduate students, 88.06% females. $M_{\rm age}=21.1,$ $SD_{\rm age}=2.68,$ age range: 18–31.	Dissociation: $r = 0.47$ **-0.55**.	Cross-sectional correlation.
Koffel and Watson, 2009	Sample 1: $N = 376$ undergraduate students (note: Sample 2 is not reported because no correlations were reported for that sample).	Negative affectivity: $r = 0.27$; obsessive-compulsive symptoms: $r = 0.34$; Dissociation: $r = 0.46$ (Note: statistical significance levels were not presented in this study; however, the authors stated that the correlation coefficient of GSEs with dissociation was significantly stronger than the other two correlation coefficients).	Cross-sectional correlations.
Soffer-Dudek and Shahar, 2009	$N=203$ undergraduate students, 85% females. $M_{\rm age}=23.6,~SD_{\rm age}=1.86,~\rm age$ range. $17{-}33.$	Dissociation: r = 0.33*-0.44*; Psychological distress symptoms: r = 0.34*-0.40*; Stressful life events: r = 0.23*-0.30*.	Cross-sectional correlations.
		An elevation over the course of 3 months in stressful life events was related to a parallel elevation in GSEs ($\beta = 0.34^{**}$).	Correlations extended in time (predicting change with change over a 3 month interval).
		Psychological distress at Time 1 predicted an elevation in GSEs ($\beta = 0.14^{**}$) while dissociation ($\beta = 0.05$) and stressful life events ($\beta = -0.08$) did not.	Prospective-longitudinal prediction of GSEs over the course of 3 months.
Soffer-Dudek and Shahar, 2010	N = 91 participants recently exposed to missile terror attacks, through direct exposure or media and relational exposure. They were taken from the pool of participants from Soffer-Dudek and Shahar (2009) which was conducted 3 years prior to this study. Approx. 80% females. M _{age} = 23.8, age range: 21–33.	Psychological distress symptoms: $r = 0.50^{*+}$; Exposure to terror through the media: $r = 0.26^{*}$; Physical exposure: $r = -0.21^{*}$ (reverse effect); physical location: $r = -0.33^{**}$ (reverse effect); Stress-related exposure: $r = 0.19$, Relational exposure: $r = -0.04$.	Cross-sectional correlations.
		Exposure to the attacks through the media (as reported at Time 2) predicted an elevation in GSEs ($\beta = 0.27^{**}$). Physical location had a reverse effect ($\beta = -0.26^{**}$), suggesting that the closer to the area of attacks one resided, the more GSEs decreased. (Note: sleep loss due to nocturnal atarms was not controlled for in this study, which may have confounded the association). Time 1 psychological distress ($\beta = 0.16$), relational exposure ($\beta = -0.04$) did not have a statistically significant effect on change in GSE.	Prediction of longitudinal change in GSEs over the course of 3 years.
Kucukgoncu et al., 2010	$N = 200$ undergraduate students with no current psychiatric complaints. 52.76% females. $M_{age} = 23.07$, $SD_{age} = 2.12$, range = 10.	Dissociation: $r = 0.49^{**} - 0.58^{**}$	Cross-sectional correlation.

Frontiers in Psychology | www.frontiersin.org

May 2017 | Volume 8 | Article 733 | **11**

Study	Sample characteristics	Effect size and statistical significance for each related construct	Relation type
Soffer-Dudek and Shahar, 2011	$N = 200$ undergraduate students, 77.50% females. $M_{age} = 23.36$, $SD_{age} = 1.40$, age range: 18–28.	Dissociation: $r = 0.29^{**}-0.53^{**}$; Psychological distress symptoms: $r = 0.50^{**}$; depressive symptoms: $r = 0.44^{**}$; Stressful life events: $r = 0.44^{**}-0.46^{**}$.	Cross-sectional correlations.
	$N = 60$, a random subset from the participant pool described above. 71.67% females. $M_{age} = 23.54$, $SD_{age} = 1.16$, age range: 21–26.	Daily stress ratings: semi-partial $R^2 = 0.08^+$; Trait dissociation: semi-partial $R^2 = 0.12^{**}$; state dissociation (semi-partial $R^2 = 0.00$), psychological distress (semi-partial $R^2 = 0.00$) and life stress (semi-partial $R^2 = 0.00$) did not have a statistically significant effect (Note: standardized effect sizes for multilevel modeling analyses were not originally published. They were calculated here based on the degrees of freedom and the <i>t</i> -vulue which were included in the published data. For each relevant predictor effect, a semi-partial R^2 ; Edwards et al., 2008).	Longitudinal prediction of change in daily GSEs across 14 days.
Soffer-Dudek et al., 2011a	$N = 19$ outpatients of a mental health clinic, 13 of them diagnosed with schizophrenia or related diagnoses, 4 with bipolar disorder, and 2 with anxiety disorders (52.83% females. $M_{age} = 37.55$, $SD_{age} = 13.53$), and $N = 26$ controls from the community (53.85% females. $M_{age} = 38.58$, $SD_{age} = 13.74$).	Psychological distress symptoms: $r = 0.34-0.35$; Stress: $r = 0.00-0.46^{\circ}$; Daytime dystunction: $r = 0.36-0.61^{\circ}$; Illness intrusiveness: $r = 0.49^{\circ}$.	Cross-sectional correlations within each group separately.
		GSEs of outpatients: $M = 3.17$, $SD = 1.23$; GSEs of controls: $M = 2.30$, $SD = 0.84$; comparison: $t_{(43)} = 2.82^{**}$.	Comparison of means between groups.
van der Kloet et al., 2012a (Note: this study did not use the ISES <i>per</i> se but used subscales of a sleep measure pertaining to nightmares and narcoleptic symptoms to mimic the ISES and explicitly aimed to test Watson's predictions)	$N = 195$ mixed (mainly depressed) inpatients undergoing eclectic psychotherapy for 6–8 weeks. Approx. 43% females. Approx. $M_{age} = 44.2$, $SD_{age} = 11.5$, age range: 18–74.	For the narcolepsy subscale: Dissociation: $r = 0.29^{**}$; Psychopathology composite: $r = 0.23^{**}$.	Correlations extended in time: correlations between change variables (across 6-8 weeks).
		For the nightmares subscale: Dissociation: $r = 0.01$; Psychopathology composite: $r = -0.06$.	
Van Der Kloet et al., 2013 (Note: this study relied on the general ISES score rather than the subscale score for GSEs)	$N = 45$ inpatients diagnosed with primary insomnia, 62.22% females, $M_{age} = 41.5$, $SD_{age} = 13.68$, age range: 17–78.	Psychological distress symptoms: $r = 0.37^{\circ}$; Dissociation: $r = 0.40^{\circ*}$.	Cross-sectional correlations.
Knox and Lynn, 2014	N = 86 undergraduate students (63.95% females) in the out-of-context condition, and $N = 87$ undergraduate students (58.62% females) in the in-context condition. <i>Median_{age}</i> = 18, age range: 17–24.	Out of context condition: Negative emotion: $r = 0.29^{**}$; Schizotypy: $r = 0.25^{*}-0.38^{**}$; Dissociation: $r = 0.36^{**}$.	Cross-sectional correlations in each condition separately
		<i>In-context condition</i> : Negative emotion: $r = -0.10-0.08$; Schizotypy: $r = -0.09-0.42^{++}$. Dissociation: $r = 0.42^{++}$.	
van Heugten-van der Kloet et al., 2014a	Patients (100% female) with dissociative identity disorder (DID; $n = 12$, $M_{age} = 42$, $SD_{age} = 11.8$) and post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD; $n = 27$, $M_{age} = 42$, $SD_{age} = 13.1$), and healthy female controls ($n = 55$, $M_{age} = 42$, $SD_{age} = 13.1$).	Dissociation: $r = 0.63^{**}$	Cross-sectional correlation across groups.
		GSEs of DID: $M = 62.50$, $SD = 17.71$; GSEs of PTSD: $M = 57.93$, $SD = 19.96$; GSEs of controls: $M = 34.11$, $SD = 12.48$; comparison: $F = 30.10^{**}$ (the authors state that DID significantly differed from controls and PTSD significantly difference between DID and PTSD).	Comparison of means between groups.
Van Heugten-van der Kloet et al., 2014b	$N = 139$ undergraduate students, 87.77% females. $M_{\rm age} = 21.4$, age range: 17–32.	Dissociation: $r = 0.39^{\circ}$ (after transformation of the dissociation score: $r = 0.41^{\circ *}$).	Cross-sectional correlation.
			(Continued)

TABLE 1 | Continued

Study	Sample characteristics	Effect size and statistical significance for each related construct	Relation type
van Heugten-van der Kloet et al., 2015a	$N = 72$ participants older than 18 who chose to enter a photo contest, ~77% females. $M_{age} = 35.8$, $SD_{age} = 16.9$.	Dissociation: $r = 0.40^{\circ} - 0.54^{\circ}$.	Cross-sectional correlations.
van Heugten-van der Kloet et al., 2015b (Note: this study relied on the general ISES score rather than the subscale score for GSEs).	$N = 56$ undergraduate students with no serious mental disease or sleep problems. 76.79% females. $M_{\rm age} = 20.7$, $SD_{\rm age} = 2.33$, age range: 18–29.	Dissociation: $r = 0.45^{**} - 0.55^{**}$.	Cross-sectional correlations.
		Dissociation: $-0.21-0.27$; Mood: 0.34 (Note: statistical significance in this study is reported only at the $\rho < 0.01$ level; the deterioration in mood following sleep loss seems to be significant at the $\rho < 0.05$ level but it cannot be ascertained based on the published data).	Correlation of ISES score with the change score of psychopathology following a period of sleep loss.
Merckelbach et al., 2015	N = 22 inpatients hospitalized at a psychiatric facility specializing in trauma (participants were diagnosed with PTSD, dissociative disorders), mood disorders, and borderline personality disorder. 81.82% females, $M_{age} =$ 38.8, $SD_{age} =$ 10.15, age range: 20–59.	Dissociation: 0.40-0.59**.	Cross-sectional correlations.
Watson et al., 2015 (Note: this study used a composite score encompassing both the ISES and additional scales assessing unusual sleep experiences)	$N = 406$ adults, 68.49% females. $M_{age} = 44.9$, $SD_{age} = 13.3$, age range: 18–74. Nearly half of the sample ($N = 188$) received treatment for mental health issues.	Panic: $r_{SR} = 0.67$, $r_{ID} = 0.33$; Posttraumatic stress: $r_{SR} = 0.65$, $r_{ID} = 0.40$; Generalized anxiety: $r_{SR} = 0.61$, $r_{ID} = 0.44$; Generalized anxiety: $r_{SR} = 0.63$, $r_{ID} = 0.33$; Social anxiety: $r_{SR} = 0.47$, $r_{ID} = 0.33$; Social anxiety: $r_{SR} = 0.47$, $r_{ID} = 0.33$; Social anxiety: $r_{SR} = 0.47$, $r_{ID} = 0.33$; Social anxiety: $r_{SR} = 0.47$, $r_{ID} = 0.33$; Social anxiety: $r_{SR} = 0.47$, $r_{ID} = 0.33$; Social anxiety: $r_{SR} = 0.47$, $r_{ID} = 0.33$; Social anxiety: $r_{SR} = 0.12-0.24$, $r_{ID} = 0.10-0.18$; Bipolar: $r_{SR} = 0.22-0.56$, $r_{ID} = 0.48$; Schörtypy/psychosis: $r_{SR} = 0.24-0.65$, $r_{ID} = 0.42-0.51$; Dissociation: $r_{SR} = 0.642$, $r_{ID} = 0.42$, r_{ID}	Cross-sectional correlations with self-report scales and (polyserial correlations) with interview diagnoses.
Soffer-Dudek, 2016	${\cal N}=53$ participants recently exposed to missile terror attacks, through direct exposure or media and relational exposure. They were taken from the pool of participants from Soffer-Dudek and Shahar (2011) which was conducted 3 years prior to this study, 79.25% females. ${\cal M}_{age}=26.23,$ age range: 24–29.	Psychological distress symptoms: $r = 0.47$ **, Dissociation: $r = 0.42$ **; Exposure to terror through the media: $r = 0.33$ *; Physical exposure: $r = 0.04$. r = -0.14; Stress-related exposure: $r = 0.15$; Relational exposure: $r = 0.04$.	Cross-sectional correlations.
		Time 1 GSEs predicted an elevation in psychological distress symptoms: $\beta = 0.34^{**}$, even when controlling for the effect of the degree of exposure to terrorism. This effect was replicated when reanalyzing data from Soffer-Dudek and Shahar (2010): $\beta = 0.23^{*}$.	GSEs predicting, prospectively-longitudinally, change in psychological symptoms over the course of 3 years.
Vissia et al., 2016	Patients (100% female) with genuine dissociative identity disorder (DID-G; $n = 17$) and post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD; $n = 16$), and healthy female controls ($n = 16$), as well as DID simulators (DID-S; $n = 16$). All participants' ages ranged from 18 to 65 and were matched between groups.	GSEs of DID-G: $M = 57$,88, $SD = 16$.83; GSEs of PTSD: $M = 50.81$, $SD = 14.81$; GSEs of controls: $M = 28.63$, $SD = 10.22$; GSEs of DID-S: $M = 38.07$, $SD = 11.91$; comparison: $H_{(3)} = 27.80^{**}$ (DID-G significantly differed from controls and PTSD significantly differed from controls. with no significant difference between DID-G and PTSD. DID-G significantly differed from DID-S).	Comparison of means between groups.
Age and gender are reported only w	Age and gender are reported only when such data are available. *p < 0.05, two-tailed. **p \leq 0.01 or lower, two-tailed	lower, two-tailed.	

TABLE 1 | Continued

be especially capable of lingering in mixed sleep-wake states, including dissociative experiences and parasomnias (Mahowald and Schenck, 2001; Giesbrecht et al., 2008; Koffel and Watson, 2009; van der Kloet et al., 2012b). Dissociation and GSEs may reflect a reciprocal process in which sleep and waking intrude into one another. The conceptualization of GSEs as an intrusion of waking into sleep is concordant with the finding that among patients with severe psychopathology, GSEs were related to their experience of the mental illness as intrusive (Soffer-Dudek et al., 2011a).

THE PARADOX OF INTRUSION: NOTES ON THE TRAITS THAT LEAD TO GSES

Enduring the intrusion of waking within dreaming suggests increased fusion and association between consciousness states. Watson (2001) proposed that the trait responsible for the continuum of unusual cognitions may be "thin boundaries"a tendency for ideas, emotions, memories, and sensations to associate or merge (Hartmann, 1991), or "transliminality"a similar tendency for psychological material to pass fluidly between consciousness thresholds (Lange et al., 2000). Indeed, GSEs are related to transliminalty (Soffer-Dudek and Shahar, 2009) and synaesthesia (Terhune, 2009). Yet, dissociation, which is closely related to GSEs, is a state of separation of mental elements, as can be inferred from its name. Dissociative absorption, for example, is defined as the total allocation of attention to a stimulus while being oblivious to surrounding stimuli (Soffer-Dudek et al., 2015). How can these definitions harmoniously co-exist?

A possible explanation for this seeming discrepancy is the dream rebound effect of avoidance. Specifically, actively attempting not to think about a stimulus (e.g., a white bear), results in increased dreaming about that object (Wegner et al., 2004; Taylor and Bryant, 2007; Schmidt and Gendolla, 2008; Kröner-Borowik et al., 2013; Malinowski, 2016), and especially when facing cognitive load (Bryant et al., 2011). Ironically, suppressing thoughts leads to attempts at monitoring those thoughts, which in turn generate intrusions, resulting in an increase in the occurrence of the thoughts (Wegner, 1994; Wenzlaff and Wegner, 2000). This pertains to the core dynamics of PTSD: The more the individual exerts effort in avoiding thoughts of the trauma, the more they will appear uninvited, as dissociative flashbacks and nightmares. These processes may similarly govern the occurrence of GSEs: Intrusion of arousal into dreaming may be rooted not only in a tendency for increased association of mental elements (i.e., thin boundaries, enhanced continuity between waking and dreaming), but also in a tendency for increased avoidance and attempts at separating consciousness elements from each other (e.g., memories and emotions), such as dissociative mechanisms, which ironically also result in increased intrusion.

The idea that GSEs are experienced as an uncontrolled intrusion into sleep may be the explanation for the relative lack of findings on LDs and psychopathology. Specifically, LDs are also a "mixed state" between waking and sleeping (Mahowald and Schenck, 2001; Voss et al., 2009); they are even related to blurred boundaries between reality and fantasy (Corlett et al., 2014). However, they do not show the same strong and persistent relation with psychopathology and stress that GSEs do (e.g., Soffer-Dudek and Shahar, 2009; Soffer-Dudek, 2016). This difference may stem from the subjective feeling of control characterizing many LDs, in which the plot of the dream may be volitionally influenced by the dreamer. Indeed, LDs have been related to an internal locus of control (Blagrove and Tucker, 1994; Blagrove and Hartnell, 2000; Patrick and Durndell, 2004) and to psychological resilience in the face of exposure to terror (Soffer-Dudek et al., 2011b).

In contrast, GSEs seem to resemble uncontrolled nocturnal rumination: the uninhibited lingering of distress in the sleeper's consciousness. Indeed, during stressful military conflicts, GSEs are related to a somewhat ruminative inclination to keep watching the news, even though it causes the watcher distress (Soffer-Dudek and Shahar, 2010; Soffer-Dudek, 2016). This tendency to hold on to distress, whether during daytime or nighttime, may be the explanation for some enigmatic findings. Specifically, Soffer-Dudek and Sadeh (2013) found that self-reported unusual dreaming in children predicted an increase in parental ratings of the children's behavior problems (internalizing and externalizing) from age 10 to 12; this suggested that unusual dreaming identified somewhat covert distress or potential for psychopathology, undetectable by parents at age 10. Similarly, Soffer-Dudek (2016) also demonstrated that GSEs may reflect covert aspects of distress. Specifically, baseline GSEs prospectively predicted an elevation in psychological distress following exposure to terror attacks 3 years later, over and above the participants' own account of how much they were exposed and distressed by the attacks. GSEs may identify potential future distress, because they represent the inclination to ruminatively and uncontrollably linger in a mixed sleepwake state, an inclination which places the individual at risk for psychopathology².

LIMITATIONS, FUTURE DIRECTIONS, AND CONCLUSIONS

A major methodological limitation of the research reviewed is that it is largely questionnaire-based; hence relationships may suffer from inflation due to biased reporting and shared method variance. Notably, however, daily diaries (e.g., Soffer-Dudek and Shahar, 2011), are less biased than self-reporting on the past month or year because reporting is proximal to the experience, thus less distorted by memory. Future research should also examine daily emotion using ecological momentary assessment and relations with GSEs, to investigate directional relationships, perhaps in conjunction with polysomnography. In addition, scoring dream content using blind raters may provide a less biased approach to the assessment of the relation

 $^{^{2}}$ The notion that individuals are unaware of the connection between their GSEs and distress is concordant with the finding that the relationship between sleep experiences and dissociation does not stem from symptom exaggeration (Merckelbach et al., 2015).

between dream themes and psychopathology (e.g., Schredl and Engelhardt, 2001). Still, the field would benefit from the inclusion of basic and experimental research. For example, although psychiatric medications affect dreaming, such examinations are scarce (Tribl et al., 2013). Also, although interventions of lucidity with nightmare re-scripting are probably useful in reducing distress (Gavie and Revonsuo, 2010), such research is in its infancy.

Additionally, more work is needed in order to integrate the literatures on nocturnal consciousness and non-REM parasomnias; these also represent mixed sleep-wake states, relate to dissociation (Mahowald and Schenck, 2001), and to psychopathological distress (Schenck and Mahowald, 2005). It is yet to be determined why stress should affect deep sleep in one individual (bringing about unremembered behavioral episodes), and dreaming consciousness in another (resulting in unusual nocturnal cognitions). Possibly, the extent of dissociative tendencies may be responsible; this remains an issue for future research to explore. Future studies should also work to integrate quantitative and qualitative nocturnal characteristics. For example, severely depressed individuals have more REM at the beginning of the night, but less of it during morning-time (Vogel et al., 1980), when dreaming is most frequent; Indeed, their dreaming is impoverished (Cartwright, 2010), suggesting that a complete quantitative-qualitative picture may elucidate psychopathology.

Finally, another limitation of some of the studies reviewed is their correlational design, limiting the ability to draw causal conclusions. However, several studies employed prospectivelongitudinal paradigms, assessing change and examining directionality; these studies showed that GSEs both *follow* and prospectively *predict* change in psychopathology. Also, one study implemented time-lag analysis on daily data, showing that GSEs followed stress, rather than vice versa (Soffer-Dudek and Shahar, 2011). Further, research should establish whether GSEs are a consequence of emotional distress, a cause, or both. Several

REFERENCES

- Agargun, M. Y., and Cartwright, R. (2003). REM sleep, dream variables and suicidality in depressed patients. *Psychiatry Res.* 119, 33–39. doi: 10.1016/S0165-1781(03)00111-2
- American Psychiatric Association (2013). Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (DSM-5), 5th Edn. Arlington, VA: APA. doi: 10.1176/appi.books.9780890425596
- Benca, R. M., Obermeyer, W. H., Thisted, R. A., and Gillin, J. C. (1992). Sleep and psychiatric-disorders: a meta-analysis. Arch. Gen. Psychiatry. 49, 651–668. doi: 10.1001/archpsyc.1992.01820080059010
- Blagrove, M., and Hartnell, S. J. (2000). Lucid dreaming: associations with internal locus of control, need for cognition and creativity. *Pers. Indiv. Differ.* 28, 41–47. doi: 10.1016/s0191-8869(99)00078-1
- Blagrove, M., and Tucker, M. (1994). Individual differences in locus of control and the reporting of lucid dreaming. *Pers. Indiv. Differ.* 16, 981–984. doi: 10.1016/0191-8869(94)90242-9
- Brosschot, J. F., Van Dijk, E., and Thayer, J. F. (2007). Daily worry is related to low heart rate variability during waking and the subsequent nocturnal sleep period. *Int. J. Psychophysiol.* 16, 981–984. doi: 10.1016/j.ijpsycho.2006.07.016
- Bryant, R. A., Wyzenbeek, M., and Weinsten, J. (2011). Dream rebound of suppressed emotional thoughts: the influence of cognitive load. *Conscious. Cogn.* 20, 515–522. doi: 10.1016/j.concog.2010.11.004

researchers have assigned an active role of emotion regulation and modification to dreaming (e.g., Hartmann, 1998; Levin and Nielsen, 2009; Cartwright, 2010) and more generally, to REM sleep (e.g., Genzel et al., 2015). GSEs may either reflect impaired regulation, or act as a dysregulating force in and of themselves. For example, dreams may engender predictive coding (Kirov, 2016), functioning as a "virtual-reality generator" (Hobson et al., 2014); GSEs may actively impede this mechanism, by introducing external arousal and awareness instead of fully delusional and endogenous REM dreams. Indeed, emotional arousal has been conceptualized as energetic impingement, which brings about both psychopathological symptoms and dream imagery, as the brain's attempt to reduce free energy (Hopkins, 2016); GSEs may reflect impinged-upon dreaming, which joins forces with waking mechanisms to create psychopathological disorders.

In conclusion, some unusual nocturnal experiences seem to be "waking" processes entering sleep states. They increase in frequency during stressful periods, and may be viewed as sleep disruptions. Some of these phenomena are widely accepted as sleep disturbances (e.g., nightmares), whereas others are regarded as esoteric or are hardly regarded at all (e.g., falling dreams, false awakenings). Although GSEs and other dream characteristics are associated with psychopathological symptoms, qualitative aspects of sleep are not included in most diagnostic criteria and rarely routinely assessed. Unusual nocturnal consciousness characteristics are an important way to explore sleep impairment in psychopathology. This relatively under-researched field may lead to novel insights regarding nocturnal emotional states and the underpinnings of consciousness, and may contribute to understanding the specificity of sleep impairment in different psychopathological disorders.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

NSD is solely responsible for the conception, literature review, and writing of this paper.

- Cartwright, R. (2010). The Twenty-Four Hour Mind: The Role of Sleep and Dreaming in Our Mental Lives. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Casement, M. D., and Swanson, L. M. (2012). A meta-analysis of imagery rehearsal for post-trauma nightmares: effects on nightmare frequency, sleep quality, and posttraumatic stress. *Clin. Psychol. Rev.* 32, 566–574. doi: 10.1016/j.cpr.2012.06.002
- Cavallotti, S., Castelnovo, A., Ranieri, R., and D'agostino, A. (2014). Stability of cognition across wakefulness and dreams in psychotic major depression. *Psychiatry Res.* 216, 31–36. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2014.01.033
- Chouinard, S., Poulin, J., Stip, E., and Godbout, R. (2004). Sleep in untreated patients with schizophrenia: a meta-analysis. *Schizophr. Bull.* 30, 957–967. doi: 10.1093/oxfordjournals.schbul.a007145
- Corlett, P. R., Canavan, S. V., Nahum, L., Appah, F., and Morgan, P. T. (2014). Dreams, reality and memory: confabulations in lucid dreamers implicate reality-monitoring dysfunction in dream consciousness. *Cogn. Neuropsychiatry* 19, 540–553. doi: 10.1080/13546805.2014.932685
- Cortese, S., Faraone, S. V., Konofal, E., and Lecendreux, M. (2009). Sleep in children with attention-deficit/ hyperactivity disorder: meta-analysis of subjective and objective studies. J. Am. Acad. Child Adolesc. Psychiatr. 48, 894–908. doi: 10.1097/chi.0b013e3181ae09c9
- Cukrowicz, K. C., Otamendi, A., Pinto, J. V., Bernert, R. A., Krakow, B., and Joiner, T. E. Jr. (2006). The impact of insomnia and sleep disturbances on depression and suicidality. *Dreaming* 16, 1–10. doi: 10.1037/1053-0797.16.1.1

- D'Agostino, A., Limosani, I., and Scarone, S. (2012). The dreaming brain/mind: a role in understanding complex mental disorders? *Front. Psychiatry* 3:3. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2012.00003
- D'Agostino, A., Aletti, G., Carboni, M., Cavallotti, S., Limosani, I., Manzone, M., et al. (2013). Are delusional contents replayed during dreams? *Conscious. Cogn.* 22, 708–715. doi: 10.1016/j.concog.2013.04.006
- Dahl, R. E. (1996). The regulation of sleep and arousal: development and psychopathology. Dev. Psychopathol. 8, 3–27. doi: 10.1017/S0954579400006945
- Davis, J. L., Pruiksma, K. E., Rhudy, J. L., and Byrd, P. (2011). A comparison of lifelong and posttrauma nightmares in a civilian trauma sample: nightmare characteristics, psychopathology, and treatment outcome. *Dreaming* 21, 70–80. doi: 10.1037/a0022862
- Díaz-Román, A., Perestelo-Pérez, L., and Buela-Casal, G. (2015). Sleep in obsessive-compulsive disorder: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Sleep Med.* 16, 185–197. doi: 10.1016/j.sleep.2015.03.020
- Duke, T., and Davidson, J. (2002). Ordinary and recurrent dream recall of active, past and non-recurrent dreamers during and after academic stress. *Dreaming* 12, 185–197. doi: 10.1023/A:1021152411010
- Edwards, L. J., Muller, K. E., Wolfinger, R. D., Qaqish, B. F., and Schabenberger, O. (2008). An R2 statistic for fixed effects in the linear mixed model. *Stat. Med.* 27, 6137–6157. doi: 10.1002/sim.3429
- Elrod, M. G., and Hood, B. S. (2015). Sleep differences among children with autism spectrum disorders and typically developing peers: a meta-analysis. J. Dev. Behav. Pediatr. 36, 166–177. doi: 10.1097/DBP.00000000000140
- Fassler, O., Knox, J., and Lynn, S. J. (2006). The Iowa sleep experiences survey: hypnotizability, absorption, and dissociation. *Pers. Indiv. Differ.* 41, 675–684. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2006.03.007
- Gavie, J., and Revonsuo, A. (2010). The future of lucid dreaming treatment: Commentary on "The neurobiology of consciousness: lucid dreaming wakes up" by J. Allan Hobson. *Int. J. Dream Res.* 3, 13–15.
- Genzel, L., Spoormaker, V., Konrad, M., and Dresler, M. (2015). The role of rapid eye movement sleep for amygdala-related memory processing. *Neurobiol. Learn. Mem.* 122, 110–121. doi: 10.1016/j.nlm.2015.01.008
- Giesbrecht, T., and Merckelbach, H. (2004). Subjective sleep experiences are related to dissociation. Pers. Indiv. Differ. 37, 1341–1345. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2004.01.004
- Giesbrecht, T., and Merckelbach, H. (2006a). Dreaming to reduce fantasy? Fantasy proneness, dissociation, and subjective sleep experiences. *Pers. Indiv. Differ.* 41, 697–706. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2006.02.015
- Giesbrecht, T., and Merckelbach, H. (2006b). Dissociative symptomen en slaap [Dissociative symptoms and sleep]. *Pers. Tijdschr. Psychiatr.* 48, 207–215.
- Giesbrecht, T., Jongen, E. M. M., Smulders, F. T. Y., and Merckelbach, H. (2006). Dissociation, resting EEG, and subjective sleep experiences in undergraduates. *J. Nerv. Ment. Dis.* 194, 362–368. doi: 10.1097/01.nmd.0000217821.18908.bf
- Giesbrecht, T., Lynn, S. J., Lilienfeld, S. O., and Merckelbach, H. (2008). Cognitive processes in dissociation: an analysis of core theoretical assumptions. *Psychol. Bull.* 134, 617–647. doi: 10.1037/0033-2909.134.5.617
- Gottesmann, C. (2006). The dreaming sleep stage: a new neurobiological model of schizophrenia? *Neuroscience* 140, 1105–1115. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroscience.2006.02.082
- Hall, M., Thayer, J. F., Germaine, A., Moul, D., Vasko, R., Puhl, M., et al. (2007). Psychological stress is associated with heightened physiological arousal during NREM sleep in primary insomnia. *Beha. Sleep. Med.* 5, 178–193. doi: 10.1080/15402000701263221
- Hartmann, E. (1991). Boundaries in the Mind: A New Psychology of Personality. New York, NY: Basic Books.
- Hartmann, E. (1998). Nightmare after trauma as paradigm for all dreams: a new approach to the nature and functions of dreaming. *Psychiatry Interpers. Biol. Process.* 61, 223–238. doi: 10.1080/00332747.1998.11024834
- Hobson, A., Hong, C. C. H., and Friston, K. (2014). Virtual reality and consciousness inference in dreaming. *Front. Psychol.* 5:1133. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2014.01133
- Hopkins, J. (2016). Free energy and virtual reality in neuroscience and psychoanalysis: a complexity theory of dreaming and mental disorder. *Front. Psychol.* 7:922. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2016.00922
- Kirov, R. (2016). Editorial: Brain oscillations and predictive coding in the context of different conscious states and sleep-wake cycle: implications

for decision making and psychopathology. Front. Psychol. 7:1768. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2016.01768

- Knox, J., and Lynn, S. J. (2014). Sleep experiences, dissociation, imaginal experiences, and schizotypy: the role of context. *Conscious. Cogn.* 23, 22–31. doi: 10.1016/j.concog.2013.10.007
- Koffel, E. (2011). Further validation of the Iowa sleep disturbances inventory. Psychol. Assess. 23, 587–598. doi: 10.1037/a0022818
- Koffel, E., and Watson, D. (2009). Unusual sleep experiences, dissociation, and schizotypy: evidence for a common domain. *Clin. Psychol. Rev.* 29, 548–559. doi: 10.1016/j.cpr.2009.06.004
- Koffel, E., and Watson, D. (2010). Development and initial validation of the Iowa sleep disturbances inventory. Assessment 17, 423–439. doi: 10.1177/1073191110362864
- Kröner-Borowik, T., Gosch, S., Hansen, K., Borowik, B., Schredl, M., and Steil, R. (2013). The effects of suppressing intrusive thoughts on dream content, dream distress, and psychological parameters. *J. Sleep Res.* 22, 600–604. doi: 10.1111/jsr.12058
- Kroth, J., Thompson, L., Jackson, J., Pascali, L., and Ferreira, M. (2002). Dream characteristics of stock brokers after a major market downturn. *Psychol. Rep.* 90, 1097–1100. doi: 10.2466/pr0.2002.90.3c.1097
- Kucukgoncu, S., Aktar, E., Erginbas, E., Bestepe, E. E., Calikusu, C., Algin, F., et al. (2010). Relationship between dissociative experiences, abnormal sleep experiences, and sleep quality in undergraduate students. *Düsünen Adam.* 23, 77–84. doi: 10.5350/DAJPN2010230201
- Lange, R., Thalbourne, M. A., Houran, J., and Storm, L. (2000). The revised transliminality scale: reliability and validity data from a Rasch top-down purification procedure. *Conscious. Cogn.* 9, 591–617. doi: 10.1006/ccog.2000.0472
- Levin, R. (1998). Nightmares and schizotypy. Psychiatry Interpers. Biol. Process. 61, 206–216.
- Levin, R., and Nielsen, T. (2009). Nightmares, bad dreams, and emotion dysregulation: a review and new neurocognitive model of dreaming. *Curr. Dir. Psychol. Sci.* 18, 84–88. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-8721.2009.01614.x
- Mahowald, M. W., and Schenck, C. H. (2001). Evolving concepts of human state dissociation. Arch. Ital. Biol. 139, 269–300.
- Malinowski, J. E. (2016). Dreaming and personality: wake-dream continuity, thought suppression, and the Big Five Inventory. *Conscious. Cogn.* 38, 9–15. doi: 10.1016/j.concog.2015.10.004
- McNally, R. J., and Clancy, S. A. (2005). Sleep paralysis in adults reporting repressed, recovered, or continuous memories of childhood sexual abuse. J. Anxiety Disord. 19, 595–602. doi: 10.1016/j.janxdis.2004.05.003
- McNamara, P., Johnson, P., McLaren, D., Harris, E., Beauharnais, C., and Auerbach, S. (2010). REM and NREM sleep mentation. *Int. Rev. Neurobiol.* 92, 69–86. doi: 10.1016/S0074-7742(10)92004-7
- Merckelbach, H., Giesbrecht, T., van Heugten-van der Kloet, D., de Jong, J., Meyer, T., and Rietman, K. (2015). The overlap between dissociative symptoms and symptom over-reporting. *Eur. J. Psychiatry* 29, 165–172. doi: 10.4321/S0213-61632015000300001
- Ng, T. H., Chung, K. F., Ho, F. Y. Y., Yeung, W. F., Yung, K. P., and Lam, T. H. (2015). Sleep-wake disturbance in interepisode bipolar disorder and high-risk individuals: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Sleep Med. Rev.* 20, 46–58. doi: 10.1016/j.smrv.2014.06.006
- Nofzinger, E. A., Buysse, D. J., Germain, A., Price, J. C., Miewald, J. M., and Kupfer, D. J. (2004). Functional neuroimaging evidence for hyperarousal in insomnia. *Am. J. Psychiat.* 161, 2126–2128. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.161.11.2126
- Nota, J. A., Sharkey, K. M., and Coles, M. E. (2015). Sleep, arousal, and circadian rhythms in adults with obsessive-compulsive disorder: a metaanalysis. *Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev.* 51, 100–107. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2015. 01.002
- Ohayon, M. M. (2000). Prevalence of hallucinations and their pathological associations in the general population. *Psychiatry Res.* 97, 153–164. doi: 10.1016/S0165-1781(00)00227-4
- Ohayon, M. M., Priest, R. G., Caulet, M., and Guilleminault, C. (1996). Hypnagogic and hypnopompic hallucinations: pathological phenomena? *Br. J. Psychiatry* 169, 459–467. doi: 10.1192/bjp.169.4.459
- Patrick, A., and Durndell, A. (2004). Lucid dreaming and personality: a replication. Dreaming 14, 234–239. doi: 10.1037/1053-0797.14.4.234

- Perlis, M. L., Smith, M. T., Andrews, P. J., Orff, H., and Giles, D. E. (2001). Beta/gamma EEG activity in patients with primary and secondary insomnia and good sleeper controls. *Sleep* 24, 110–117. doi: 10.1093/sleep/24.1.110
- Pigeon, W. R., Pinquart, M., and Conner, K. (2012). Meta-analysis of sleep disturbance and suicidal thoughts and behaviors. J. Clin. Psychiatry 73, e1160– e1167. doi: 10.4088/jcp.11r07586
- Schenck, C. H., and Mahowald, M. W. (2005). Rapid eye movement and non-REM sleep parasomnias. *Prim. Psychiatry* 12, 67–74.
- Schmidt, R. E., and Gendolla, G. H. E. (2008). Dreaming of white bears: the return of the suppressed at sleep onset. *Conscious. Cogn.* 17, 714–724. doi: 10.1016/j.concog.2007.09.002
- Schredl, M. (2007). Personality correlates of flying dreams. *Imagin. Cogn. Pers.* 27, 129–137. doi: 10.2190/IC.27.2.d
- Schredl, M. (2016). Dreams and nightmares in personality disorders. Curr. Psychiatry Rep. 18:15. doi: 10.1007/s11920-015-0653-2
- Schredl, M., and Engelhardt, H. (2001). Dreaming and psychopathology: dream recall and dream content of psychiatric inpatients. *Sleep Hypn.* 3, 44–54.
- Schwartz, S., and Maquet, P. (2002). Sleep imaging and the neuropsychological assessment of dreams. *Trends Cogn. Sci.* 6, 23–30. doi: 10.1016/S1364-6613(00)01818-0
- Sedky, K., Bennett, D. S., and Carvalho, K. S. (2014). Attention deficit hyperactivity disorder and sleep disordered breathing in pediatric populations: a metaanalysis. Sleep Med. Rev. 18, 349–356. doi: 10.1016/j.smrv.2013.12.003
- Sjöström, N., Wærn, M., and Hetta, J. (2007). Nightmares and sleep disturbances in relation to suicidality in suicide attempters. *Sleep* 30, 91–95. doi: 10.1093/sleep/30.1.91
- Soffer-Dudek, N. (2016). Sleep-related experiences longitudinally predict elevation in psychopathological distress in young adult Israelis exposed to terrorism. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 100, 131–139. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2015.12.006
- Soffer-Dudek, N., and Sadeh, A. (2013). Dream recall frequency and unusual dream experiences in early adolescence: Longitudinal links to behavior problems. J. Res. Adolesc. 23, 635–651. doi: 10.1111/jora.12007
- Soffer-Dudek, N., and Shahar, G. (2009). What are sleep-related experiences? Associations with transliminality, psychological distress, and life stress. *Conscious. Cogn.* 18, 891–904. doi: 10.1016/j.concog.2008.07.007
- Soffer-Dudek, N., and Shahar, G. (2010). Effect of exposure to terrorism on sleep-related experiences in Israeli young adults. *Psychiatry* 73, 264–276. doi: 10.1521/psyc.2010.73.3.264
- Soffer-Dudek, N., and Shahar, G. (2011). Daily stress interacts with trait dissociation to predict sleep-related experiences in young adults. J. Abnorm. Psychol. 120, 719–729. doi: 10.1037/a0022941
- Soffer-Dudek, N., Lassri, D., Soffer-Dudek, N., and Shahar, G. (2015). Dissociative absorption: an empirically unique, clinically relevant, dissociative factor. *Conscious. Cogn.* 36, 338–351. doi: 10.1016/j.concog.2015.07.013
- Soffer-Dudek, N., Shalev, H., Shiber, A., and Shahar, G. (2011a). Role of severe psychopathology in sleep-related experiences: a pilot study. *Dreaming* 21, 148–156. doi: 10.1037/a0022865
- Soffer-Dudek, N., Wertheim, R., and Shahar, G. (2011b). Lucid dreaming and resilience in the face of exposure to terrorism. J. Trauma. Stress 24, 125–128. doi: 10.1002/jts.20601
- Sponheim, S. R., Clementz, B. A., Iacono, W. G., and Beiser, M. (1994). Resting EEG in first episode and chronic schizophrenia. *Psychophysiology* 31, 37–43. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8986.1994.tb01023.x
- Spoormaker, V. I., and Montgomery, P. (2008). Disturbed sleep in post-traumatic stress disorder: secondary symptom or core feature? *Sleep Med. Rev.* 12, 169–184. doi: 10.1016/j.smrv.2007.08.008
- Taylor, F., and Bryant, R. A. (2007). The tendency to suppress, inhibiting thoughts, and dream rebound. *Behav. Res. Ther.* 45, 163–168. doi: 10.1016/j.brat.2006.01.005
- Terhune, D. B. (2009). The incidence and determinants of visual phenomenology during out-of-body experiences. *Cortex* 45, 236–242. doi: 10.1016/j.cortex.2007.06.007
- Tribl, G. G., Wetter, T. C., and Schredl, M. (2013). Dreaming under antidepressants: a systematic review on evidence in depressive patients and healthy volunteers. *Sleep Med. Rev.* 17, 133–142. doi: 10.1016/j.smrv.2012.05.001
- Van Der Kloet, D., Giesbrecht, T., Franck, E., Van Gastel, A., De Volder, I., Van Den Eede, F., et al. (2013). Dissociative symptoms and sleep parameters—an all-night polysomnography study in patients with insomnia. *Compr. Psychiat.* 54, 658–664. doi: 10.1016/j.comppsych.2012.12.025

- van der Kloet, D., Giesbrecht, T., Lynn, S. J., Merckelbach, H., and de Zutter, A. (2012a). Sleep normalization and decrease in dissociative experiences: evaluation in an inpatient sample. *J. Abnorm. Psychol.* 121, 140–150. doi: 10.1037/a0024781
- van der Kloet, D., Merckelbach, H., Giesbrecht, T., and Lynn, S. J. (2012b). Fragmented sleep, fragmented mind: the role of sleep in dissociative symptoms. *Perspect. Psychol. Sci.* 7, 159–175. doi: 10.1177/1745691612437597
- van der Kolk, B., Blitz, R., Burr, W., Sherry, S., and Hartmann, E. (1984). Nightmares and trauma: a comparison of nightmares after combat with lifelong nightmares in veterans. *Am. J. Psychiat.* 141, 187–190. doi: 10.1176/ajp.141.2.187
- van Heugten-van der Kloet, D., Cosgrave, J., Merckelbach, H., Haines, R., Golodetz, S., and Lynn, S. J. (2015a). Imagining the impossible before breakfast: the relation between creativity, dissociation, and sleep. *Front. Psychol.* 6:324. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2015.00324
- van Heugten–van der Kloet, D., Giesbrecht, T., and Merckelbach, H. (2015b). Sleep loss increases dissociation and affects memory for emotional stimuli. *J. Behav. Ther. Exp. Psychiatry* 47, 9–17. doi: 10.1016/j.jbtep.2014.11.002
- van Heugten-van der Kloet, D., Huntjens, R., Giesbrecht, T., and Merckelbach, H. (2014a). Self-reported sleep disturbances in patients with dissociative identity disorder and post-traumatic stress disorder and how they relate to cognitive failures and fantasy proneness. *Front. Psychol.* 5:19. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2014.00019
- Van Heugten-van der Kloet, D., Merckelbach, H., Giesbrecht, T., and Broers, N. (2014b). Night-time experiences and daytime dissociation: a path analysis modeling study. *Psychiatry Res.* 216, 236–241. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2013.12.053
- Vissia, E. M., Giesen, M. E., Chalavi, S., Nijenhuis, E. R. S., Draijer, N., Brand, B. L., et al. (2016). Is it trauma- or fantasy-based? Comparing dissociative identity disorder, post-traumatic stress disorder, simulators, and controls. *Acta Psychiatr. Scand.* 134, 111–128. doi: 10.1111/acps.12590
- Vogel, G. W., Vogel, F., McAbee, R., and Thurmond, A. (1980). Improvement of depression by REM sleep deprivation: new findings and a theory. Arch. Gen. Psychiatry 37, 247–253. doi: 10.1001/archpsyc.1980.01780160017001
- Voss, U., Holzmann, R., Tuin, I., and Hobson, J. A. (2009). Lucid dreaming: a state of consciousness with features of both waking and non-lucid dreaming. *Sleep* 32, 1191–1200. doi: 10.1093/sleep/32.9.1191
- Watson, D. (2001). Dissociations of the night: Individual differences in sleeprelated experiences and their relation to dissociation and schizotypy. J. Abnorm. Psychol. 110, 526–535. doi: 10.1037/0021-843X.110.4.526
- Watson, D. (2003). To dream, perchance to remember: individual differences in dream recall. Pers. Indiv. Differ. 34, 1271–1286. doi: 10.1016/S0191-8869(02)00114-9
- Watson, D., Stasik, S. M., Ellickson-Larew, S., and Stanton, K. (2015). Explicating the psychopathological correlates of anomalous sleep experiences. *Psychol. Conscious.* 2, 57–58. doi: 10.1037/cns0000038
- Wegner, D. (1994). Ironic process of mental control. *Psychol. Rev.* 101, 34–52. doi: 10.1037/0033-295X.101.1.34
- Wegner, D. M., Wenzlaff, R. M., and Kozak, M. (2004). Dream rebound: the return of suppressed thoughts in dreams. *Psychol. Sci.* 15, 232–236. doi:10.1111/j.0963-7214.2004.00657.x
- Wenzlaff, R. M., and Wegner, D. M. (2000). Thought suppression. Annu. Rev. Psychol. 51, 59–91. doi: 10.1146/annurev.psych.51.1.59
- Zadra, A. L., O'Brien, S. A., and Donderi, D. C. (1997–1998). Dream content, dream recurrence and well-being: a replication with a younger sample. *Imagin. Cogn. Pers.* 17, 293–311.
- Zadra, A., and Donderi, D. C. (2000). Nightmares and bad dreams: their prevalence and relationship to well-being. *J. Abnorm. Psychol.* 109, 273–281. doi: 10.1037/0021-843X.109.2.273

Conflict of Interest Statement: The author declares that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2017 Soffer-Dudek. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Psychosis and the Control of Lucid Dreaming

Natália B. Mota¹*, Adara Resende¹, Sérgio A. Mota-Rolim^{1,2}, Mauro Copelli³ and Sidarta Ribeiro¹*

¹ Brain Institute, Federal University of Rio Grande do Norte, Natal, Brazil, ² Onofre Lopes University Hospital, Federal University of Rio Grande do Norte, Natal, Brazil, ³ Physics Department, Federal University of Pernambuco, Recife, Brazil

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Sue Llewellyn, University of Manchester, UK

Reviewed by:

Manuel Schabus, University of Salzburg, Austria Martin Dresler, Radboud University Medical Centre, Netherlands

*Correspondence:

Natália B. Mota nataliamota@neuro.ufm.br; Sidarta Ribeiro sidartaribeiro@neuro.ufm.br

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Psychopathology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 01 December 2015 Accepted: 16 February 2016 Published: 09 March 2016

Citation:

Mota NB, Resende A, Mota-Rolim SA, Copelli M and Ribeiro S (2016) Psychosis and the Control of Lucid Dreaming. Front. Psychol. 7:294. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2016.00294 Dreaming and psychosis share important features, such as intrinsic sense perceptions independent of external stimulation, and a general lack of criticism that is associated with reduced frontal cerebral activity. Awareness of dreaming while a dream is happening defines lucid dreaming (LD), a state in which the prefrontal cortex is more active than during regular dreaming. For this reason, LD has been proposed to be potentially therapeutic for psychotic patients. According to this view, psychotic patients would be expected to report LD less frequently, and with lower control ability, than healthy subjects. Furthermore, psychotic patients able to experience LD should present milder psychiatric symptoms, in comparison with psychotic patients unable to experience LD. To test these hypotheses, we investigated LD features (occurrence, control abilities, frequency, and affective valence) and psychiatric symptoms (measure by PANSS, BPRS, and automated speech analysis) in 45 subjects with psychotic symptoms [25 with Schizophrenia (S) and 20 with Bipolar Disorder (B) diagnosis] versus 28 non-psychotic control (C) subjects. Psychotic lucid dreamers reported control of their dreams more frequently (67% of S and 73% of B) than non-psychotic lucid dreamers (only 23% of C; S > C with p = 0.0283, B > C with p = 0.0150). Importantly, there was no clinical advantage for lucid dreamers among psychotic patients, even for the diagnostic question specifically related to lack of judgment and insight. Despite some limitations (e.g., transversal design, large variation of medications), these preliminary results support the notion that LD is associated with psychosis, but falsify the hypotheses that we set out to test. A possible explanation is that psychosis enhances the experience of internal reality in detriment of external reality, and therefore lucid dreamers with psychotic symptoms would be more able to control their internal reality than non-psychotic lucid dreamers. Training dream lucidity is likely to produce safe psychological strengthening in a non-psychotic population, but in a psychotic population LD practice may further empower deliria and hallucinations, giving internal reality the appearance of external reality.

Keywords: psychosis, schizophrenia, bipolar disorder, lucid dreams, dreaming

INTRODUCTION

Dreaming and psychosis share important phenomenological and neurophysiological features (Gottesmann, 2005; Manoach and Stickgold, 2009; Mota-Rolim and Araujo, 2013; Dresler et al., 2014). In terms of subjective experience, both phenomena present intrinsic sense perceptions independent of external stimulation, associated with a lack of criticism (or rational judgment) regarding the bizarreness of these experiences (Cicogna and Bosinelli, 2001). The latter feature has been hypothesized to stem from the decrease in frontal cerebral activity that characterizes both psychosis and rapid-eye-movement (REM) sleep (Dresler et al., 2014; Voss et al., 2014). Yet, executive functions are not necessarily impaired during dreaming. It is possible to be aware of dreaming while a dream is happening, with partial or total control of the dream contents by the dreamer, a phenomenon called lucid dreaming (LD; Laberge et al., 1986; Mota-Rolim and Araujo, 2013; Stumbrys et al., 2013; Voss et al., 2014). Recent studies using functional magnetic resonance imaging (Dresler et al., 2012) and electroencephalography (Voss et al., 2009) indicate that LD is related to increased activity in the prefrontal cortex (Voss et al., 2009, 2014; Mota-Rolim et al., 2010; Neider et al., 2011; Dresler et al., 2012; Stumbrys et al., 2013). In agreement with this notion, transcranial electrical stimulation of the prefrontal cortex can induce dream awareness during REM sleep (Stumbrys et al., 2013; Voss et al., 2014). Frontal cortex activity correlates with self-consciousness, working memory, and attention (Postle, 2006). Therefore, an increase in frontal activity should contribute to lucidity during dreaming (Hobson, 2009; Voss et al., 2009), while a decrease in prefrontal activity should explain the lack of rational judgment in both psychosis and non-lucid dreams (Anticevic et al., 2012; Dresler et al., 2014).

Theories about human consciousness propose that the LD phenomenon is possible due to the linguistic ability of our species, which permits the semantic access of episodic memories of sensory origin (Edelman, 2003; Voss et al., 2013). By accessing episodic memories, the flow of thoughts can be reported, and the subjective ability of "mind wandering" can be shared with others. Similarly, dream mentation can be understood as spontaneous thinking, not associated to any external task (Fox et al., 2013). An important set of systems involved in this process is the default mode network (DMN), a functional circuit comprising brain areas activated during resting states, and suppressed during cognitive tasks (Anticevic et al., 2012; Fox et al., 2013). Some core DMN areas are also engaged during REM sleep, such as the medial pre-frontal cortex and multiple temporal structures (parahippocampal, hippocampal, and entorhinal cortices; Fox et al., 2013). In patients with schizophrenia, there is an impairment in DMN suppression during attention tasks that may contribute to the cognitive deficits found in these subjects (Anticevic et al., 2012).

The dream experience is also peculiar for psychotic patients. Dream report analysis reveals a higher frequency of nightmares among schizophrenic patients than in healthy subjects (Okorome Mume, 2009; Michels et al., 2014), with more hostile contents, higher proportion of strangers among the dream characters, and a lower frequency of dreams in which the dreamer is the main character (Skancke et al., 2014). We have recently uncovered evidence of language impairments in the dream reports of schizophrenic subjects, who produce substantially less complex narratives than non-schizophrenic subjects (Mota et al., 2014). Using a graph-theoretical approach to represent and quantify word trajectories, we found that the recurrence, connectivity and global complexity of dream reports characterize the distinct patterns of thought disorder that correspond to schizophrenia and bipolar disorder type I, two different diseases associated with psychosis (Mota et al., 2012, 2014). Interestingly, graph connectivity attributes were strongly correlated with negative and cognitive symptoms among psychotic patients (Mota et al., 2014). In other words, psychosis-related cognitive deficits are accompanied by impairment in the ability to share a flow of thoughts when remembering a dream, leading to less connected reports than those produced by healthy subjects. Notably, these differences were more prominent for dream reports than for waking reports (Mota et al., 2014). A likely explanation is the hypo-function of the prefrontal cortex in psychosis, which resembles the reduction of prefrontal cortex activity during REM sleep in healthy subjects, in comparison to the levels found in waking. Both in psychosis and regular dreaming, prefrontal cortex hypo-function seems to be causally related to the decreased criticism typical of these states (Dresler et al., 2014; Laruelle, 2014). Since LD displays increased frontal activity in comparison with non-LD (Mota-Rolim et al., 2010; Stumbrys et al., 2013; Voss et al., 2014), LD has been proposed as potential therapy for psychotic patients (Dresler et al., 2014; Voss et al., 2014).

Despite the large amount of evidence linking sleep and dreaming to psychosis (Gottesmann, 2005; Manoach and Stickgold, 2009; Mota-Rolim and Araujo, 2013; Dresler et al., 2014), there is a lack of quantitative information regarding dreaming in psychotic patients. In particular, there are simply no studies of LD in psychotic patients. To address these gaps, we set out to quantitatively characterize LD in a psychotic sample, using graph-theoretical tools and standard psychiatric instruments to test three hypotheses: (1) Psychotic patients report LD less frequently than non-psychotic subjects; (2) Psychotic subjects; and (3) Psychotic patients who experience LD present attenuated psychiatric symptoms and present less thought disorder, in comparison with psychotic patients who do not experience LD.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Participants

Seventy-three Brazilian individuals (43 males and 22 females, mean age 35.59 ± 10.92 years), comprising 28 subjects without psychotic symptoms (control group – C), 25 patients diagnosed with schizophrenia (S), and 20 patients diagnosed with bipolar disorder type I (B), for a total of 45 medicated patients with psychotic symptoms (**Table 1**). The study was approved by the UFRN Research Ethics Committee (permit#102/06-98244),

		Psychotic	c subjects	Control subjects		P-value	
		Schizophrenia	Bipolar		S × B	S × C	B × C
Demographic cha	aracteristics						
Age	Years	34 ± 9.55	39.05 ± 11.79	34.79 ± 11.25	0.1342	0.8369	0.2910
Sex	Male	84%	65%	61%	0.1406	0.0603	0.7624
	Female	16%	35%	39%			
Education	Years	6.92 ± 4.02	9.35 ± 4.20	8.79 ± 3.94	0.0592	0.0867	0.7232
Marital status	Married	24%	50%	60%	0.0702	0.0071**	0.4607
	Previously Married	20%	30%	8%	0.4380	0.1676	0.0362*
	Never Married	56%	20%	32%	0.0143*	0.0802	0.3507
Psychiatric asses	ment						
Medication	Typical Antipsychotic	72%	65%	0	0.6143	0.0000**	0.0000**
	Atypical Antipsychotic	36%	20%	0	0.2393	0.0027**	0.0350*
	Mood Stabilizer	12%	55%	5%	0.0020**	0.4123	0.0006**
	Benzodiazepine	28%	30%	15%	0.8831	0.2973	0.2560
	Antidepressants	0%	20%	20%	0.0191*	0.0191*	1
Age of onset	Years	22.84 ± 8.27	27.1 ± 9.73	36.8 ± 8.9	0.1013	0.0101*	0.0569
Disease duration	Months	17.32 ± 12.10	12.45 ± 9.98	1.24 ± 1.57	0.2162	0.0011**	0.0042*

TABLE 1 | Socio-demographic and psychiatric information about the groups investigated.

Age (years), years of education, frequency of sex, marital status, and medication for the groups studied. Mean and standard deviation are indicated. All subjects were Brazilian. Control subjects were non-psychotic individuals with depression (N = 5), generalized anxiety disorder (N = 2), one past episode of post-traumatic stress disorder (N = 1), various symptoms of mood/anxiety disorder without reaching diagnostic criteria (N = 11), plus nine healthy individuals. The groups were compared in pairs using the chi-square test for sex, marital status, and medication, and the Wilcoxon Ranksum test for age, years of education, age of onset, and disease duration. P-values are described for each pair comparison (*p < 0.05 and **p < 0.01).

and the data were collected by convenience sampling at the "Onofre Lopes" and "João Machado" Hospitals. The control group was recruited at the same clinical institutions among subjects presenting anxiety or depression symptoms but without a psychiatric diagnosis (N = 11), among psychiatric patients without psychotic symptoms [individuals with depression (N = 5), generalized anxiety disorder (N = 2), one past episode of post-traumatic stress disorder (N = 1)] and healthy individuals accompanying patients (N = 9). All individuals gave written informed consent. During the psychiatric interview, patients were examined for major changes in state and level of consciousness (e.g., drowsiness, torpor), for signs of autopsychic and allopsychic disorientation (e.g., inability to remember name, age, spatial localization), and for signs of reduced mnemonic and cognitive capacity. All psychotic subjects were medicated and out of the acute psychotic phase at the onset of the study, so typically they were in good capacity to provide informed consent. When signs of disorientation or reduced mnemonic capacity were detected, the experimenter also obtained written informed consent on their behalf from their legal guardians (next of kin). There were differences related to marital status (more single subject on S than on B, previously married on B than on C and more married subjects on C than on S - which could be explained by social behavior impairments in the psychotic group), medication (more antipsychotics for psychotic groups, more mood stabilizers for B and less antidepressants for S - which reflects the clinical symptoms treated), the age of onset and the duration (smaller age of onset for S compared to C, and larger

duration to psychotic group – also expected for the different diseases). Those differences mostly reflect the epidemiological features of a psychotic population within a regular clinical setting.

Instruments

Diagnosis was obtained with SCID DSM IV (First et al., 1990), followed by application of the psychometric scales PANSS (Kay et al., 1987) and BPRS (Bech et al., 1986). We used all the 48 symptoms measured by both scales (30 symptoms measured by PANSS, grades of severity from 1 until 7; and 18 symptoms measured by BPRS, grades of severity from 0 until 3). Next a dream report was requested. Specifically, we asked the subject to report the most recent dream they could remember, followed by questions about regular dreaming (translated from Portuguese: "Do your dreams usually resemble your daily life?," "Do your dreams usually resemble your psychotic symptoms?," and "Do your dreams change following changes in medication?"), and also about LD ("Can you be aware of dreaming during sleep?," "Can you control your dream when this happens?," "How frequently does this happen: Once in lifetime, more than once but less than 10 times, more than 10 times but less than 100 times, or more than 100 times?," "How do you feel when you wake up from these dreams: very good, good, bad or very bad?"). We considered as lucid dreamers individuals that claimed to be aware of dreaming during a dream at least once in lifetime. All the verbal reports were digitally recorded and transcribed. Analysis: The chi-square test was used to establish statistically significant differences between groups (S, B, and C) on questions about LD, and between

TABLE 2 | Speech graph attributes (SGA): detail description of each speech graph attribute measured from dream reports.

N: Number of nodes.

E: Number of edges.

RE (Repeated Edges): sum of all edges linking the same pair of nodes.

PE (Parallel Edges): sum of all parallel edges linking the same pair of nodes given that the source node of an edge is the target node of the parallel edge.

L1 (Loop of one node): sum of all edges linking a node with itself, calculated as the trace of the adjacency matrix.

L2 (Loop of two nodes): sum of all loops containing two nodes, calculated by the trace of the squared adjacency matrix divided by two.

L3 (Loop of three nodes): sum of all loops containing three nodes (triangles), calculated by the trace of the cubed adjacency matrix divided by three.

LCC (Largest Connected Component): number of nodes in the maximal subgraph in which all pairs of nodes are reachable from one another in the underlying undirected subgraph.

LSC (Largest Strongly Connected Component): number of nodes in the maximal subgraph in which all pairs of nodes are reachable from one another in the directed subgraph (node a reaches node b, and b reaches a).

ATD (Average Total Degree): given a node n, the Total Degree is the sum of "in and out" edges. Average Total Degree is the sum of Total Degree of all nodes divided by the number of nodes.

Density: number of edges divided by possible edges. $[D = 2^*E/N^*(N - 1)]$, where E is the number of edges and N is the number of nodes.

Diameter: length of the longest shortest path between the node pairs of a network.

Average Shortest Path (ASP): average length of the shortest path between pairs of nodes of a network.

CC (Average Clustering Coefficient): given a node n, the Clustering Coefficient Map (CCMap) is the set of fractions of all n neighbors that are also neighbors of each other. Average CC is the sum of the Clustering Coefficients of all nodes in the CCMap divided by number of elements in the CCMap.

lucid dreamers and non-lucid dreamers (within groups S and B) on questions about regular dreams.

Graph Analysis

Thought disorder was investigated by representing the verbal reports of experimental and control subjects as directed graphs. These were computed by the custom-made free software Speech Graphs (http://www.neuro.ufrn.br/softwares/speechgraphs), which allows the calculation of several attributes related to the recurrence, connectivity, and global complexity of graphs (Mota et al., 2014). This methodology is free of subjective bias, since it does not take into account any personal evaluation of the semantic content of the verbal reports. Rather, it mathematically analyzes various structural aspects of the reports. We have previously validated this methodology for the diagnosis of psychosis (Mota et al., 2012, 2014) and dementia (Bertola et al., 2014). The rationale for combining the use of psychometric scales and speech graph analysis was to quantitatively analyze the psychiatric symptoms, so as to compare groups of lucid and non-lucid psychotic dreamers and better characterize their mental functioning. A graph is a mathematical representation of a network with nodes linked by edges, formally defined as G = (N, E), with the set of nodes $N = \{w_1, w_2, \dots, w_n\}$ and the set of edges $E = \{(w_i, w_i)\}$ (Mota et al., 2012, 2014; Bertola et al., 2014). A speech graph represents the sequential relationship of spoken words in a verbal report, with each word represented as a node, and the sequence between successive words represented as a directed edge (Mota et al., 2012, 2014; Bertola et al., 2014). A total of 14 speech graph attributes (SGA) were calculated for each dream report, comprising general graph attributes (N, total of nodes; E, total of edges), recurrence (PE, parallel edges; RE, repeated edges; L1, L2, and L3, loops of one; two and three nodes), connectivity (LCC, largest connected component and LSC, largest strongly connected component) and global attributes (ATD, average total degree; Density, Diameter; ASP, average shortest path; CC, clustering coefficient; Table 2).

The non-parametric statistical test Wilcoxon Ranksum was used to establish SGA differences between lucid dreamers and non-lucid dreamers, as well as differences in the symptomatology measured by psychometric scales and speech measures (corrected for the number of symptoms and speech attributes by the Bonferroni method, $\alpha = 0.0008$). Effect size was measured by Cohen's *d*.

RESULTS

About half of the psychotic subjects (48% of S and 55% of B) and 46% of C reported having at least one LD in life, but we found no statistically significant difference among the groups S versus B (p = 0.6407), S versus C (p = 0.3138), or B versus C (p = 0.5582; Figure 1A). Psychotic lucid dreamers reported control of their dreams more frequently (67% of S and 73% of B) than non-psychotic lucid dreamers (only 23% of C; S versus C p = 0.0283, B versus C p = 0.0150; Figure 1B). There was no statistical difference among groups concerning the number of lifetime LD episodes (33% of S, 55% of B, and 31% of C reported having had more than 10 LD in life; S versus B p = 0.3053, S versus C p = 0.8908, B versus C p = 0.2391; Figure 1C), nor for the proportion of subjects that reported feeling good after waking up from a LD (58% of S, 91% of B, and 77% of C; S versus B p = 0.0755, S versus C p = 0.3195, B versus C p = 0.3596; Figure 1D). Specifically regarding lucid dreamers in the psychotic groups, 57% of those that were unable to control LD, and 81% of those that claimed to control LD, reported pleasant feelings after waking from a LD (no statistical difference between lucid dreamers that control the dream and lucid dreamers that do not control the dream on S and B groups, p = 0.2257).

A possible confounding factor to interpret the higher frequency of dream control in the psychotic groups is the use of antipsychotic medications. Neurons in the prefrontal cortex are among the main targets of antipsychotics, via modulation



of the prefrontal cortex output to basal ganglia circuits (Monti and Monti, 2004; Merikangas et al., 2011). First generation antipsychotics enhance total sleep time and sleep efficiency by controlling psychotic symptoms, but there are no consistent results in non-psychotic subjects. Second generation antipsychotics increase total sleep time and sleep efficiency in both psychotic and non-psychotic subjects, with some drugs having specific effects on sleep patterns (e.g., olanzapine increases the amount of the N2 stage of sleep; Monti and Monti, 2004; Cohrs, 2008). To investigate this effect in our psychotic sample, we compared the doses of antipsychotics (chlorpromazineequivalent) between lucid and non-lucid dreamers. Within lucid dreamers, we compared the antipsychotic doses administered to those that reported to control LD to the doses administered to those who reported not to control their dreams. Neither comparison showed statistically significant differences (lucid versus non-lucid dreamers p = 0.5460, and control versus noncontrol p = 0.8556), thus strengthening the conclusion that the differences between psychotic and control groups concerning the ability to control LD are related to the psychotic state, not to the different medications used.

Among psychotic patients, lucid dreamers reported similarities between dreams and daily life more frequently than non-lucid dreamers (for B: 73% of lucid dreamers and 22% of non-lucid dreamers, p = 0.0246; for S: 94% of lucid dreamers and 69% of non-lucid dreamers, p = 0.0596; **Figure 2**). Following changes in medication, lucid dreamers were much more likely to report changes in dream content (100% of B and 92% of S) than non-lucid dreamers (0% of B, and 8% of S; p = 0.0000 on S and B; **Figure 2**). **Figure 2** also shows that there was no difference concerning the similarity of dreams and symptoms between lucid (55% of B, and 58% of S) and non-lucid (44% of B, and 38% of S; p = 0.3204 on S and p = 0.6531 on B) dreamers.

With regard to the application of standard psychometric scales and speech quantitative analysis, we did not find any difference between lucid and non-lucid dreamer patients, neither in S nor in B groups after correction for multiple comparisons ($\alpha = 0.0008$). We failed to detect any clinical advantage for lucid dreamers even when multiple comparisons were disregarded ($\alpha = 0.05$), even for the item G12 on PANSS, related to the symptom "Lack of judgment and insight." This means that the psychotic patients that were more able to have insight during



dreaming were not more able to have insight about their own psychotic reality than patients that were less aware during dreaming. On the contrary, the emotional retraction symptom measured by item N2 of the PANSS Negative Subscale, (Kay et al., 1987) was more prevalent in lucid dreamers than in nonlucid dreamers among S [Figure 3 and Supplementary Table 1; LD versus non-LD on S: p = 0.0329, mean \pm SD non-lucid (n = 13): 2.54 ± 1.28 lucid (n = 12): 3.75 ± 1.36; Cohen's d: -0.92, a large effect size]. This symptom is characterized by the lack of interest in external events, with little involvement or affective commitment. Likewise, with regard to the structural features of speech, only in S we found that lucid dreamers displayed a significantly different SGA, namely smaller clustering coefficient [CC; p = 0.0171, mean \pm SD non-lucid (n = 13): 0.065 ± 0.047 lucid (n = 12): 0.030 ± 0.037 ; Cohen's d: 0.83, a large effect size] in comparison with non-lucid dreamers (Figure 4 and Supplementary Table 2). This means that lucid dreamers in the S group produced less complex speech graphs when reporting a regular dream, in comparison with S subjects that were not lucid dreamers, reflecting a less complex flow of thought.

DISCUSSION

Altogether, the results falsified the three hypotheses that we set out to test. First, psychotic patients did not report LD less frequently than non-psychotic subjects. Second, among the subjects that reported being lucid dreamers, psychotic patients reported LD control more frequently than non-psychotic subjects. Finally, patients who reported LD did not present attenuated psychiatric symptoms, in comparison with patients who did not report LD. Indeed, schizophrenia patients that qualified as lucid dreamers showed a tendency to be more, not less symptomatic than non-lucid dreamers in the same group. Therefore, although the results on the lifetime occurrence of LD replicate prior data (Snyder and Gackenbach, 1988; Mota-Rolim et al., 2013), we could not find support for the notion that a psychotic sample would report less LD than a non-psychotic sample. There was no difference between psychotic and nonpsychotic subjects regarding the number of LD events in life. As previously detected in a non-psychotic sample (Voss et al., 2013), we found positive emotions to be more frequently associated with LD in all groups, without significant differences.

In a sample of 3,427 Brazilian subjects interviewed online, 29% of the subjects reported the ability to control LD (Mota-Rolim et al., 2013). In the present study, only 23% of the non-psychotic sample reported LD control, in contrast with significantly larger numbers among psychotic subjects (67% of S and 73% of B). This result was unexpected, considering that non-psychotic lucid dreamers show increased control of internal reality (Blagrove and Tucker, 1994; Blagrove and Hartnell, 2000), being more frequently able to regulate cognition and emotion than non-lucid dreamers (Blagrove and Hartnell, 2000). A possible explanation is that psychosis enhances the experience of the internal reality in detriment of the external reality, and therefore lucid dreamers with psychotic symptoms would be more able to control their internal reality than non-psychotic lucid dreamers. If we hypothesize that the positive symptoms of psychosis may represent the intrusion of REM sleep mentation into waking (Freud, 1900; Dzirasa et al., 2006; Dresler et al., 2014), and that LD may reflect the intrusion of waking mentation into REM sleep (Mota-Rolim and Araujo, 2013), subjects who frequently experience both conditions may be more cognitively trained to control their internal reality than those who rarely experience LD. This line of reasoning is supported by the fact that lucid dreamers with psychotic symptoms reported more similarity between dreams and daily life than non-lucid dreamers with psychotic symptoms. Lucid dreamers were also much more likely than nonlucid dreamers to report changes in dream content following changes in medication, possibly reflecting a higher awareness of dream reality in the former. Indeed, the frequent experience of REM sleep-like mentations into the waking life might train control of internal reality, and thus explain higher control of lucid dream in psychotic patients. This might be particularly true for transition phases between acutely psychotic and non-psychotic phases. Within the dreaming/psychosis model, such transition phases might thus be considered as "pre-lucid." Future studies should consider a longitudinal design, and aim to characterize the transition between acute and non-acute psychotic phases.



to English, preserving the original grammatical structure. Speech graph attributes (SGA, see **Table 2**) were used to characterize speech structure from dream reports. **(B)** In the S group, speech graphs from dream reports of lucid dreamers showed smaller clustering coefficient (CC) than non-lucid dreamers (p = 0.0171) (*p < 0.05).

We found no clinical advantages of having LD with regard to psychiatric symptomatology, to speech structure, and in particular to criticism of reality [question G12 of PANSS (Kay et al., 1987), Supplementary Table 1]. On the contrary, we found that lucid dreamers in the S group tends to be more emotionally retracted than non-lucid dreamers, which means that they were more isolated from others. These subjects also tended to report their regular dreams in a less clustered manner, reflecting a decrease in the complexity of the flow of thought when reporting a dream, a symptom related to cognitive and negative severity in schizophrenia (Mota et al., 2014), and with cognitive impairment in dementia (Bertola et al., 2014). Although these results do not reach significance after Bonferroni correction, they have a large effect size that should not be neglected. Possibly if the number of subjects per group was higher, these symptomatology differences would become clearer. Taken together, both psychometric features reveal impairment of social behavior and thought disorganization among lucid

dreamers in the S group, which could be considered a potential disadvantage related to clinical severity. But considering that those lucid dreamers tend to control dream contents more frequently, we can also interpret this result as a compensatory attempt to enhance dream control, rather than trying the more difficult control of reality. Do changes in dream control precede changes in reality control, or vice-versa? While the transversal design employed here cannot answer this question, future longitudinal studies should help to disentangle these alternatives, by synchronously collecting data on insights about dreaming and psychotic reality, to determine the order of occurrence of changes in these states.

Our study has other limitations that need to be considered. First, sample sizes were relatively small, reflecting the scarcity of individuals that experience both psychotic symptoms and LD. The prevalence of LD (considering the definition adopted in this study) is high in the Brazilian population (77.2%; Mota-Rolim et al., 2013) and was not found to be low in our sample (48% in S, 55% in B, and 46% in C), but the prevalence of psychosis is much lower (B prevalence data from 11 countries: 0.6%; Merikangas et al., 2011, S prevalence data from 46 countries: 0.55%; McGrath et al., 2008). We also had differences between the groups that mostly reflect general epidemiological differences regarding marital status within psychotic populations, but should be considered as a potential confounding factor. In addition, the control sample (subjects without psychotic symptoms in lifetime) had a mixture of individuals with and without psychiatric symptoms, some with psychiatric diagnosis like depression and others without any psychiatric symptom in lifetime, what make this control group very heterogeneous; in future studies a control sample without any psychiatric symptoms should be investigated.

Another caveat is the fact that the research was only based on self-reports of LD, with possible confounds of secondary elaboration, motivation, conscious and unconscious intentions (Freud, 1900). Ideally lucidity should be assessed by external judges to avoid fallacious interpretations (Stumbrys et al., 2012). Moreover, we assessed LD throughout the lifetime, but did not investigate whether the patients experienced lucid dreams specifically during the psychotic episode(s). This is an important issue to be clarified in future studies, specifically when considering symptomatology differences, such as the increase of insight. Maybe the patients that were considered as lucid dreamers in the present study were not experiencing lucid dreams during that period, and would not show potential clinical advantages such as increased insight.

Medication was another limitation to consider (**Table 1**), since all the psychotic subjects were medicated with a variety of different drugs, and the use of psychotropic drugs can modify dream perception and recall (Solms, 2000; Gottesmann, 2005). Future studies should also interview psychotic patients during acute crises, to compare with the data collected during non-acute states as in the present study. In principle, data sampled during acute phases should be more informative. The symptomatology during this transition phase (acute to non-acute phase) should give important information regarding changes in insight of the differences between fantasy and reality.

Furthermore, we did not control for differences in dream recall frequency among the patients, an important methodological issue for dream research (Schredl, 2011; Michels et al., 2014; Skancke et al., 2014), which could perhaps explain the differences in continuity between daily life and dreams, or changes of dream content after change of medication. In addition, we did not control for differences in the frequency of nightmares, which is heightened in S patients (Okorome Mume, 2009; Michels et al., 2014; Skancke et al., 2014), and may be related with lucidity in pathological conditions (Rak et al., 2015). However, nightmares are by definition associated with unpleasant feelings after waking up, and we found a high frequency of pleasant feelings after waking up from a lucid dream in this sample (58% for S and 91% for B). Finally, we did not employ training or induction techniques for LD generation (Stumbrys et al., 2012), but rather dealt with natural recollections of spontaneous LD. The results in trained subjects may be quite different from those reported here. Beyond these limitations, our results suggest that

psychotic lucid dreamers, which fail the "external reality test," are nevertheless more able to control their internal reality during dreaming.

To the best of our knowledge, the present study is the first to assess LD in a clinically characterized psychotic sample. Overall the results confirm the notion that LD is associated with psychosis. This relationship deserves a closer investigation, since the present data does not conform to the hypothesis that LD control is helpful to psychotic patients. The distinctive features of the LD experience in our sample pose a challenge to the perspective of clinically using LD for the treatment of psychosis (Dresler et al., 2014; Voss et al., 2014). Also, the results point to an intriguing relationship between dream lucidity and judgment of reality among psychotic patients, which deserves deeper investigation with larger samples. Training dream lucidity is likely to produce safe psychological strengthening in a nonpsychotic population (Stumbrys et al., 2012), but in a psychotic population LD practice may further empower deliria and hallucinations, giving internal reality the appearance of external reality.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

NM and SR designed the study, collected the data, NM, AR, SM-R, MC, and SR analyzed the data, and NB, SR, SM-R, and MC wrote the paper.

FUNDING

This work was supported by Conselho Nacional de Desenvolvimento Científico e Tecnológico (CNPq), grants Universal 480053/2013-8 and Research Productivity 310712/2014-9 and 306604/2012-4; Coordenação de Aperfeiçoamento de Pessoal de Nível Superior (CAPES) – Projeto ACERTA; Fundação de Amparo à Ciência e Tecnologia do Estado de Pernambuco (FACEPE); FAPESP Center for Neuromathematics (grant # 2013/07699-0, S. Paulo Research Foundation FAPESP).

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank the Psychiatry Residency Program at Hospital Onofre Lopes (UFRN) and Hospital João Machado for allowing access to independently diagnosed patients; M. Schredl and the two reviewers for insightful comments on the manuscript, N. da C. Souza, N. Lemos, and A. C. Pieretti for interview transcriptions; D. Koshiyama for bibliographic support; G. M. da Silva and J. Cirne for IT support, and PPG/UFRN for covering publication costs.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: http://journal.frontiersin.org/article/10.3389/fpsyg.2016. 00294

REFERENCES

- Anticevic, A., Cole, M. W., Murray, J. D., Corlett, P. R., Wang, X. J., and Krystal, J. H. (2012). The role of default network deactivation in cognition and disease. *Trends Cogn. Sci.* 16, 584–592. doi: 10.1016/j.tics.2012. 10.008
- Bech, P., Kastrup, M., and Rafaelsen, O. J. (1986). Mini-compendium of rating scales for states of anxiety depression mania schizophrenia with corresponding DSM-III syndromes. *Acta Psychiatr. Scand. Suppl.* 326, 1–37.
- Bertola, L., Mota, N. B., Copelli, M., Rivero, T., Diniz, B. S., Romano-Silva, M. A., et al. (2014). Graph analysis of verbal fluency test discriminate between patients with Alzheimer's disease, Mild Cognitive Impairment and normal elderly controls. *Front. Aging Neurosci.* 6:185. doi: 10.3389/fnagi.2014. 00185
- Blagrove, M., and Hartnell, S. J. (2000). Lucid dreaming: associations with internal locus of control, need for cognition and creativity. *Pers. Individ. Differ.* 28, 41–47. doi: 10.1016/S0191-8869(99)00078-1
- Blagrove, M., and Tucker, M. (1994). Individual differences in locus of control and the reporting of lucid dreaming. *Pers. Individ. Differ.* 16, 981–984. doi: 10.1016/0191-8869(94)90242-9
- Cicogna, P. C., and Bosinelli, M. (2001). Consciousness during dreams. *Conscious. Cogn.* 10, 26–41. doi: 10.1006/ccog.2000.0471
- Cohrs, S. (2008). Sleep disturbances in patients with schizophrenia : impact and effect of antipsychotics. CNS Drugs 22, 939–962. doi: 10.2165/00023210-200822110-00004
- Dresler, M., Wehrle, R., Spoormaker, V. I., Koch, S. P., Holsboer, F., Steiger, A., et al. (2012). Neural correlates of dream lucidity obtained from contrasting lucid versus non-lucid REM sleep: a combined EEG/fMRI case study. *Sleep* 35, 1017–1020. doi: 10.5665/sleep.1974
- Dresler, M., Wehrle, R., Spoormaker, V. I., Steiger, A., Holsboer, F., Czisch, M., et al. (2014). Neural correlates of insight in dreaming and psychosis. *Sleep Med. Rev.* 20, 92–99. doi: 10.1016/j.smrv.2014. 06.004
- Dzirasa, K., Ribeiro, S., Costa, R., Santos, L. M., Lin, S. C., Grosmark, A., et al. (2006). Dopaminergic control of sleep-wake states. J. Neurosci. 26, 10577–10589. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1767-06.2006
- Edelman, G. M. (2003). Naturalizing consciousness: a theoretical framework. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 100, 5520–5524. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0931 349100
- First, M. H., Spitzer, R. L., Gibbon, M., and Williams, J. (1990). Structured Clinical Interview for DSM-IV Axis I Disorders – Research Version, Patient Edition (SCID-I/P). New York, NY: New York State Psychiatric Institute.
- Fox, K. C., Nijeboer, S., Solomonova, E., Domhoff, G. W., and Christoff, K. (2013). Dreaming as mind wandering: evidence from functional neuroimaging and first-person content reports. *Front. Hum. Neurosci.* 7:412. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2013.00412
- Freud, S. (ed.). (1900). The Interpretation of Dreams. New York, NY: Basic Books.
- Gottesmann, C. (2005). Dreaming and schizophrenia: a common neurobiological background. Sleep Biol. Rhythms 3, 64–74. doi: 10.1111/j.1479-8425.2005. 00164.x
- Hobson, J. A. (2009). REM sleep and dreaming: towards a theory of protoconsciousness. Nat. Rev. Neurosci. 10, 803–813. doi: 10.1038/ nrn2716
- Kay, S. R., Fiszbein, A., and Opler, L. A. (1987). The positive and negative syndrome scale (PANSS) for schizophrenia. *Schizophr. Bull.* 13, 261–276. doi: 10.1093/schbul/13.2.261
- Laberge, S., Levitan, L., and Dement, W. C. (1986). Lucid dreaming: physiological correlates of consciousness during REM sleep. J. Mind Behav. 7, 251–258.
- Laruelle, M. (2014). Schizophrenia: from dopaminergic to glutamatergic interventions. *Curr. Opin. Pharmacol.* 14, 97–102. doi: 10.1016/j.coph.2014.01.001
- Manoach, D. S., and Stickgold, R. (2009). Does abnormal sleep impair memory consolidation in schizophrenia? *Front. Hum. Neurosci.* 3:21. doi: 10.3389/neuro.09.021.2009
- McGrath, J., Saha, S., Chant, D., and Welham, J. (2008). Schizophrenia: a concise overview of incidence, prevalence, and mortality. *Epidemiol. Rev.* 30, 67–76. doi: 10.1093/epirev/mxn001

- Merikangas, K. R., Jin, R., He, J. P., Kessler, R. C., Lee, S., Sampson, N. A., et al. (2011). Prevalence and correlates of bipolar spectrum disorder in the world mental health survey initiative. *Arch. Gen. Psychiatry* 68, 241–251. doi: 10.1001/archgenpsychiatry.2011.12
- Michels, F., Schilling, C., Rausch, F., Eifler, S., Zink, M., Meyer-Lindenberg, A., et al. (2014). Nightmare frequency in schizophrenic patients, healthy relatives of schizophrenic patients, patients at high risk states for psychosis, and healthy controls. *Int. J. Dream Res.* 7, 9–13.
- Monti, J. M., and Monti, D. (2004). Sleep in schizophrenia patients and the effects of antipsychotic drugs. *Sleep Med. Rev.* 8, 133–148. doi: 10.1016/S1087-0792(02)00158-2
- Mota, N. B., Furtado, R., Maia, P. P., Copelli, M., and Ribeiro, S. (2014). Graph analysis of dream reports is especially informative about psychosis. *Sci. Rep.* 4:3691. doi: 10.1038/srep03691
- Mota, N. B., Vasconcelos, N. A., Lemos, N., Pieretti, A. C., Kinouchi, O., Cecchi, G. A., et al. (2012). Speech graphs provide a quantitative measure of thought disorder in psychosis. *PLoS ONE* 7:e34928. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone. 0034928
- Mota-Rolim, S. A., and Araujo, J. F. (2013). Neurobiology and clinical implications of lucid dreaming. *Med. Hypoth.* 81, 751–756. doi: 10.1016/j.mehy.2013. 04.049
- Mota-Rolim, S. A., Erlacher, D., Tort, A. B. L., Araujo, J. F., and Ribeiro, S. (2010). Different kinds of subjective experience during lucid dreaming may have different neural substrates. *Int. J. Dream Res.* 3, 33–35.
- Mota-Rolim, S. A., Targino, Z. H., Souza, B. C., Blanco, W., Araujo, J. F., and Ribeiro, S. (2013). Dream characteristics in a Brazilian sample: an online survey focusing on lucid dreaming. *Front. Hum. Neurosci.* 7:836. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2013.00836
- Neider, M., Pace-Schott, E. F., Forselius, E., Pittman, B., and Morgan, P. T. (2011). Lucid dreaming and ventromedial versus dorsolateral prefrontal task performance. *Conscious. Cogn.* 20, 234–244. doi: 10.1016/j.concog.2010. 08.001
- Okorome Mume, C. (2009). Nightmare in schizophrenic and depressed patients. *Eur. J. Psychiatry* 23, 177–183. doi: 10.4321/S0213-61632009000 300006
- Postle, B. R. (2006). Working memory as an emergent property of the mind and brain. *Neuroscience* 139, 23–38. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroscience.2005. 06.005
- Rak, M., Beitinger, P., Steiger, A., Schredl, M., and Dresler, M. (2015). Increased lucid dreaming frequency in narcolepsy. *Sleep* 38, 787–792. doi: 10.5665/sleep.4676
- Schredl, M. (2011). Dream research in schizophrenia: methodological issues and a dimensional approach. *Conscious. Cogn.* 20, 1036–1041. doi: 10.1016/j.concog.2010.05.004
- Skancke, J. C., Holsen, I., and Schredl, M. (2014). Continuity between waking life and dreams of psychiatric patients: a review and discussion of the implications for dream research. *Int. J. Dream Res.* 7, 39–53.
- Snyder, T. J., and Gackenbach, J. (1988). "Individual differences associated with lucid dreaming," in *Conscious Mind, Sleeping Brain*, eds J. Gackenbach and S. LaBerge (New York, NY: Plenum Press), 221–259.
- Solms, M. (2000). Dreaming and REM sleep are controlled by different brain mechanisms. *Behav. Brain Sci.* 23, 843–850. doi: 10.1017/S0140525X00 003988
- Stumbrys, T., Erlacher, D., Schadlich, M., and Schredl, M. (2012). Induction of lucid dreams: a systematic review of evidence. *Conscious. Cogn.* 21, 1456–1475. doi: 10.1016/j.concog.2012.07.003
- Stumbrys, T., Erlacher, D., and Schredl, M. (2013). Testing the involvement of the prefrontal cortex in lucid dreaming: a tDCS study. *Conscious. Cogn.* 22, 1214–1222. doi: 10.1016/j.concog.2013. 08.005
- Voss, U., Holzmann, R., Hobson, A., Paulus, W., Koppehele-Gossel, J., Klimke, A., et al. (2014). Induction of self awareness in dreams through frontal low current stimulation of gamma activity. *Nat. Neurosci.* 17, 810–812. doi: 10.1038/ nn.3719
- Voss, U., Holzmann, R., Tuin, I., and Hobson, J. A. (2009). Lucid dreaming: a state of consciousness with features of both waking and non-lucid dreaming. *Sleep* 32, 1191–1200.

Voss, U., Schermelleh-Engel, K., Windt, J., Frenzel, C., and Hobson, A. (2013). Measuring consciousness in dreams: the lucidity and consciousness in dreams scale. *Conscious. Cogn.* 22, 8–21. doi: 10.1016/j.concog.2012.11.001

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2016 Mota, Resende, Mota-Rolim, Copelli and Ribeiro. This is an openaccess article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Investigating on the Methodology Effect When Evaluating Lucid Dream

Nicolas Ribeiro, Yannick Gounden and Véronique Quaglino*

CRP-CPO, EA 7273, Université de Picardie Jules Verne, Amiens, France

Lucid dreaming (LD) is a state of consciousness in which the dreamer is aware that he or she is dreaming and can possibly control the content of his or her dream. To investigate the LD prevalence among different samples, researchers have used different types of methodologies. With regard to retrospective self-report questionnaire, two ways of proceeding seem to emerge. In one case, a definition of LD is given to participants ("During LD, one is-while dreaming-aware of the fact that one is dreaming. It is possible to deliberately wake up, to control the dream action, or to observe passively the course of the dream with this awareness"), while in the other instances, participants are presented separate questions targeting specific LD indicators (dream awareness and dream control). In the present study, we measured LD frequency in a sample of French student in order to investigate for possible disparities in LD frequency depending on the type of questionnaire as outlined above. Moreover, we also study links between the prevalence of LD as assessed, respectively, by each questionnaire with various factors such as Vividness of Mental Imagery and Parasomnia. Results revealed no significant difference between LD frequencies across questionnaires. For the questionnaire with definition (DefQuest), 81.05% of participants reported experience of LD once or more. Concerning the questionnaire based on LD indicators (AwarContQuest), 73.38% of participants reported having experienced LD once or more. However, with regard to the correlations analysis, links between LD prevalence and factors such as Vividness of Mental Imagery and Parasomnia, varied across questionnaires. This result is an argument suggesting that researchers should be careful when investigating links between LD and other factors. The type of methodology may influence findings on LD research. Further studies are needed to investigate on the methodology effect in LD research namely on the respective weight of awareness and control.

Keywords: lucid dream, awareness, control, prevalence, frequency, questionnaire

INTRODUCTION

Lucid dreaming (LD) is a state of consciousness in dreams during which the dreamer is aware that he or she is dreaming. The awareness of the dream state is a *sine qua none* condition in labeling LD (Gillespie, 1983) but this feature may be insufficient in fully assessing this phenomenon (Tholey, 1988). The possibility of controlling the dream content is cited as another core criterion of LD (Van Eeden, 1913; Snyder and Gackenbach, 1988). It is thus unclear in the literature how LD is defined (Erlacher et al., 2008; Hobson, 2009; Voss et al., 2009; Noreika et al., 2010). Moreover, there is to date no consensual method on how LD should be investigated.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Sue Llewellyn, University of Manchester, UK

Reviewed by: Mark Blagrove, Swansea University, UK Clemens Speth, University of Dundee, UK

*Correspondence: Véronique Quaglino veronique.quaglino@u-picardie.fr

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Psychopathology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 30 May 2016 **Accepted:** 16 August 2016 **Published:** 30 August 2016

Citation:

Ribeiro N, Gounden Y and Quaglino V (2016) Investigating on the Methodology Effect When Evaluating Lucid Dream. Front. Psychol. 7:1306. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2016.01306 Snyder and Gackenbach (1988) suggested that imprecise definition can affect LD prevalence and that a multi-component definition that encompasses various elements (such as lucidity and/or the possibility of control), is needed to ensure that LD is well understood by participants. For Green and McCreery (1994) dream awareness is sufficient to define LD. Indeed, the rationale for proposing a definition which aggregates several elements of LD is questionable considering that control does not systematically occur along with dream awareness (Mota-Rolim et al., 2013; Voss et al., 2013). It is thus of upmost importance to have a consensual definition of LD since this element is crucial in devising methodologies to investigate LD.

Lucid dreaming incidence gathered in Latin America, USA, Europe, and Asia suggests that LD is a widespread phenomenon (Mota-Rolim et al., 2013) but its prevalence appears to vary across studies (cf. **Table 1**). The origin of these variations has recently been addressed by Saunders et al. (2016) in a quality meta-analysis but the authors failed to identify any explanatory systematic bias. Thus, considering that, to our knowledge, no study has directly specified the origin of variations in LD prevalence, the purpose of the present study is to address this issue by targeting the type of methodology used which is a common source of variability across studies (Schredl and Erlacher, 2004; Alvarado and Zingrone, 2008; Voss et al., 2012; Fingerlin, 2013). More precisely, we investigated experimentally

TABLE 1 | Prevalence differences of lucid dreaming (LD) across studies.

whether LD prevalence would be influenced by the type of interrogation formulation (Dream Awareness and possibility of control within the same definition versus a separate evaluation for awareness and effective control).

Indeed, different methodologies have been devised to measure the frequency or prevalence of LD. For instance, some studies used questionnaires with a definition of LD (for example: "During LD, one is - while dreaming - aware of the fact that one is dreaming. It is possible to deliberately wake up or to control the dream action or to observe passively the course of the dream with this awareness"). This definition is then usually followed by a question on LD frequency (Schredl and Erlacher, 2004; Erlacher et al., 2008, 2012; Rak et al., 2015). In other studies, questionnaires do not contain a definition of LD and instead, propose a specific question on dream awareness. These questionnaires sometimes also cover questions on other LD dimensions, more specifically on the control of the dream content (for example: "Do you sometimes realize in your dreams that you are dreaming?" and "I am able to control or direct the content of my dreams"; Stepansky et al., 1998; Watson, 2001; Fassler et al., 2006; Soffer-Dudek et al., 2011). The effect of using these different methodologies in assessing the prevalence of LD is considered in the present study.

Using different methodologies, many researchers have tried to understand the various factors linked to LD (Blagrove

Author	Sample size	Age	Gender repartition	Country and sample type	Methodology	Prevalence LD (least at once)
Schredl et al., 2016	1375	26.5 ± 18.0 years	67.42% Women	United Kingdom	Question awareness	56.32%
Schredl et al., 2012	3579	12.0 ± 1.9 years	61.36% Girls	United Kingdom	Question awareness	43.5%
Alvarado and Zingrone, 2008	492	-	68% Women	Spanish New age magazine lecturers	Question awareness	89%
Schredl and Erlacher, 2004	444	$23.5\pm5.7 \text{ years}$	84% Women	Unselected student sample	Definition based on awareness and control	82%
Erlacher et al., 2008	153	19.1 ± 1.1 years	60.1% Women	Japan students	Definition based on awareness and control	47%
Schredl and Erlacher, 2011	919	$48.1\pm18.4~\text{years}$	54% Women	Germany representative sample	Definition based on awareness and control	51%
Erlacher et al., 2012	840	21.59 years \pm 6.33	57.5% Men	German athletes	Definition based on awareness and control	56.6%
Stumbrys et al., 2013	684	$25.5\pm9.7~\text{years}$	59.35% Women	German voluntaries	Definition based on awareness and control	83.5%
Smith and Blagrove, 2015	84	33.80 ± 15 years	50% Women	LD forum lecturer	Definition based on awareness and control	72.6%
Fingerlin, 2013	214	17.2 ± 1.2 years	70.6% Women	Swiss Junior college student	Definition based on awareness and control + Question LD and questions control	50%
Mota-Rolim et al., 2013	3,427	Median = 25 years	50% Women	Brazil voluntaries	Definition based on awareness and control + Question Awareness and questions control	77.2%
Voss et al., 2012	793	year range [6–19]	50% Women	German student	One-on-one Interview Description based on awareness	51.9%

Literature search: The purpose of this table is to illustrate how LD prevalence and methodology vary across studies focusing on LD prevalence evaluation. Titles and abstracts were searched in the electronic PubMED and PsycINFO databases and in google scholar search engine (limited to the 10 first pages) using the following search terms: lucid dream*/AND (frequency OR prevalence OR incidence). Only studies published after 2000 were examined.

and Hartnell, 2000; Patrick and Durndell, 2004; Schredl and Erlacher, 2004; Doll et al., 2009; Zink and Pietrowsky, 2013). For instance, studies have shown strong correlations between LD and dream recall frequency (Schredl and Erlacher, 2011; Jones and Stumbrys, 2014). Links between sleep characteristics and LD have been investigated with various types of retrospective questionnaires (Mota-Rolim et al., 2013). For example, it was found that lucid dreamers tend to report experiencing more spontaneous out-of-body experience than those who have not reported LD (Spanos et al., 1995; Levitan et al., 1999). Other studies have investigated the nature of the relations between LD and cognitive performances. For example, Blagrove et al. (2010) sought links between LD and Stroop task performance. In their study, lucid dreamers were able to complete the incongruent Stroop condition faster than occasional or non-lucid dreamers. Relationships have also been shown between LD and personality factors. For instance, it appears that Lucid dreamers are likely to have a more creative personality than non-lucid dreamers (Zink and Pietrowsky, 2013). Various sleep disorders have been investigated within the scope of parasomnia. For instance narcolepsy patients are found to report markedly higher LD frequency than typical dreamers (Dodet et al., 2015; Rak et al., 2015). Schredl and Erlacher (2004) also found an association between nightmare frequency and LD frequency. Several studies have likewise revealed links between LD and mental imagery for visual, auditory, gustatory, kinesthetic olfactory, and tactile modalities (Hearne, 1983; Kueny, 1985; Saunders et al., 2016).

For the purpose of investigating whether typical links between LD and other factors would vary depending on the type of methodology, we perform correlations between LD frequency with factors often associated with LD. We choose to focus on the following two factors: *Vividness of Mental Imagery* and *Parasomnia*.

The present study is the first to our knowledge conducted on LD prevalence using a French sample. We aimed at investigating possible disparities in LD frequency depending on the type of question form used. More precisely, the prevalence of LD was investigated with two types of questionnaires widely used in the literature: the first questionnaire contained a definition of LD and a frequency question as used by Schredl and Erlacher (2004). The second questionnaire contained two separate questions on two specific LD dimensions, one targeted the frequency of dream awareness and the other one concerned dream control. A series of questions were common to both questionnaires in order to investigate the correlation of certain factors (the Vividness of Mental Imagery and Parasomnia) with the LD prevalence. We hypothesize that the type of methodology used could have an effect on LD frequency and its correlation with Vividness of Mental Imagery and Parasomnia.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Participants

Participants were all students of Picardie Jules Verne University recruited from January to March 2015 through a social media website and posters pasted on the university notice boards. The term "LD" was deliberately not mentioned during the recruitment process, to ensure that participants remained blind to the purpose of the study. Participants completed a "sleep questionnaire" which lasted for approximately 35 min. Twenty participants were involved in a pre-test and were not included in the sample of the experiment. Overall, 315 participants were enrolled in the present study, 80% female and 20% male (median age: 20.8 years). An identification number corresponding to each participant guaranteed the confidentiality and anonymity of investigations. Participants were randomly assigned to two different groups.

Material

Using the online software "google forms," we created two questionnaires, each composed of 150 questions. The first questionnaire contained an adapted French version of a definition of LD ("During LD, one is-while dreaming-aware of the fact that one is dreaming. It is possible to deliberately wake up or to control the dream action or to observe passively the course of the dream with this awareness") and a frequency question, as used by Schredl and Erlacher (2004). The second questionnaire contained two separate questions, one on the frequency of dream awareness and the other one on dream control: "While dreaming, have you ever been aware that you were actually dreaming?"; "While dreaming, have you ever been able to control the content of your dream?" These two questions were devised from existing formulations in English. They were reformulated in order to ensure a good comprehension in French language but were conceptually similar to those typically used in the literature (Stepansky et al., 1998; Watson, 2001; Fassler et al., 2006; Soffer-Dudek et al., 2011). The remaining questions were the same in both questionnaires and could be classified in the following four categories (see Annexes).

- (i) *Demographics and characteristics of the participant* including 10 questions.
- (ii) Sleep quality and Parasomnia (90 questions) including 24 questions from the Pittsburgh Sleep Quality Index (PSQI; Buysse et al., 1989), 61 questions from the Diagnostic Sleep Questionnaire of Hotel Dieu Paris Sleep Center (Léger et al., 2006), and 15 questions specifically devised for the present study (e.g., number of hours of sleep, frequency of waking up during the night, how rested the participant felt).
- (iii) Vividness of Mental Imagery using 35 questions from the Psi-Q (Plymouth sensory imagery Questionnaire; Andrade et al., 2014) with five questions for each of the seven sensory modalities.
- (iv) Consumption questionnaire including 10 questions focusing on alcohol, marijuana, caffeine, tea, soda, and cigarette consumption.

Procedure

By clicking on the hotlink associated with the recruitment text, participants were randomly redirected to one of the two questionnaires. A PHP/HTML page hosted on a personal web server managed the random distribution. After completion of the questionnaire all the answers marked with a timestamp were created in an online spreadsheet. The data were then transferred to an Excel spreadsheet where we excluded duplicated data and incomplete responses.

Data Acquisition and Pre-processing

As a reminder, the purpose of the present study is (1) To investigate whether the prevalence of LD would vary depending on the type of methodology and (2) To study links between the prevalence of LD as assessed, respectively, by each questionnaire, with the following two factors: Vividness of Mental Imagery and Parasomnia.

Analysis would thus concern only items of the Mental Imagery scale and the 10 questions on parasomnias that could be remembered by participants at wake. Exploratory items were not considered in the present statistical analysis (for example, questions on sleep position, consumptions, duration of sleep...).

For the questionnaire in which a definition of LD was presented (DefQuest), LD frequency per week was measured with an 8-point rating scale ranging from zero (never) to seven (several times). For the other questionnaire which contained a question about the frequency of dream awareness and about dream control (AwarContQuest), awareness and dream control were both, respectively, measured with a 6-point rating scale ranging from zero (never) to five (several times), to assess the frequency of each manifestation per week. To obtain unit in frequency per month, the scales were recoded using the Schredl and Erlacher (2004) methodology.

For *parasomnia* category (PSQI; Buysse et al., 1989), we selected 10 questions about the following: "headaches"; "kicks"; "hypnagogic hallucinations"; "immediate dreams"; "paralysis"; "nightmares"; "coughs"; "gastric burns"; "ruminations"; "narcolepsy." These 10 variables were evaluated on a 6-point frequency scale ranging from zero (never) to six (every day). A total parasomnia score was calculated by summing up the point for each 10 responses.

For Vividness of Mental Imagery, we calculated seven scores corresponding to the seven imagery modality subscales "vision," "audition," "smell," "taste," "touch," "body," and "emotion" in 11-point intensity scale (Andrade et al., 2014). A Vividness of Mental Imagery score was calculated by summing up the point for each seven subscales score.

RESULTS

Data collection and processing was carried out using SPSS[®] version 20 for Windows. Non-parametric tests were conducted since the conditions of homogeneity and normality of variances were not met. After exclusion of contributions with missing answers, the statistical analyses concerned 309 participants out of the original sample of 315 individuals.

As shown in **Figure 1**, among participants who have answered the DefQuest (n = 153), 81.05% reported having experienced LD at least once. Among participants who answered the AwarContQuest (n = 154), 73.38% reported having experienced dream awareness at least once. Concerning the dream control question, 50.65% reported dream control at least once. For the AwarContQuest, among the 113 participants who reported one dream or more with awareness, 79 reported a lower frequency for dream control. Moreover, among the 76 participants who reported one experience of dream control or more, 23 also reported a low frequency of dream awareness (**Figure 2**).

No significant difference was found between LD frequency (DefQuest) and dream awareness frequency (AwarContQuest) on the Mann–Whitney test. However, a significant difference (p < 0.001) appeared between LD frequency (DefQuest) and dream control frequency (AwarContQuest). The Wilcoxon signed rank test was significant (p < 0.001) between dream awareness and dream control in the AwarContQuest.

Using Mann-Whitney test, we also performed a comparison of scores between the two questionnaires (DefQuest vs. AwarContQuest) and the *Vividness of Mental Imagery* score. For the *Parasomnia* score, we used a chi-Square to perform comparisons. No significant difference was found for all these comparisons, except for *Vividness of Mental Imagery* in vision modality (**Table 2**).

Correlations

We conducted a Holm-Bonferroni sequential correction (Holm, 1979; Gaetano, 2013). Spearman's rho correlation was used to explore the relationship between LD frequency (in DefQuest), awareness and dream control frequencies (in AwarContQuest) and the two factors (*Parasomnia Vividness of Mental Imagery*). *Parasomnia* score correlated with dream awareness, r(152) = 0.200, p = 0.028, and dream control, r(152) = 0.263, p = 0.002, in the AwarContQuest, but not with LD frequency in DefQuest. *Vividness of Mental Imagery* score correlated with dream control r(152) = 0.189, p = 0.019, in AwarContQuest, but neither with dream awareness frequency in AwarContQuest nor with LD frequency in DefQuest.

DISCUSSION

The present study aims at investigating for possible disparities in LD frequency depending on the type of methodology. We thus investigated the prevalence of LD with two questionnaires: the *DefQuest* contained a definition of LD and a frequency question and the *AwarContQuest* contained two separate questions on two dimensions of LD, one about the frequency of dream awareness and the other about dream control. A series of questions were, however, common to both questionnaires to investigate whether the correlation of certain factors (*Parasomnia* and Vividness of Mental Imagery) with the LD prevalence, could vary depending on the type of questionnaire used.

Prevalence of LD as a Function of the Type of Questionnaire

The prevalence of LD was 81.05% when the definition of LD was given. On the other hand, without a definition, prevalence of dream awareness and dream control, were, respectively, 73.38 and 50.65%. Contrary to our expectations, no major discrepancies on LD frequency were observed using different





methodologies in our study. Indeed, the prevalence of LD obtained with *DefQuest* was not statistically different to the awareness frequency in *AwarContentQuest*. Control frequency was different to awareness frequency in the AwarContQuest. The finding that dream control is not exclusive or systematic to dream awareness, is not a new finding (Voss et al., 2013). It thus seems that these two components of the LD definition, awareness

and control, may be at least in part independent features. It is therefore problematic in methodologies such as the *DefQuest*, to identify what the participant has considered in the definition of LD (awareness OR/AND control?).

Authors have advised the use of an example to illustrate LD and to bring clarity to the given definition (Snyder and Gackenbach, 1988; Schredl and Erlacher, 2004). LD is a complex phenomenon, which as in the present study, does not systematically occur along with both awareness and control (Voss et al., 2013). Several proposals have been made for more adequate methodologies to investigate LD. For example, hybrid strategies have been employed, bearing in this way the respective benefits of both types of questionnaires used in our study (DefQuest and AwarConQuest; Snyder and Gackenbach, 1988; Voss et al., 2013). Fingerlin (2013) conducted research in which a definition of LD was presented along with the frequency scale used in Schredl and Erlacher (2004). However, for a more precise measurement of LD prevalence, Fingerlin (2013) also added the following question "I had one or several dreams meeting only one of the first two criteria." In a more recent study, Mota-Rolim et al. (2013) proposed a definition of LD but in addition, they added distinct questions on LD frequency and control frequency. In another study, Mota et al. (2016) used an interesting methodology where LD awareness and dream control are considered separately: "Can you be aware of dreaming during sleep?" "Can you control your dream when this happens?"

Among the various methods used to investigate dream characteristics, dream mentation report can be an interesting paradigm that could be adapted to LD research (Stickgold et al., 1994; Windt, 2013; Speth et al., 2015; Speth and Speth, 2016a).

TABLE 2 Descriptive data and significance of the Chi-square and
Mann-Whitney tests between the two experimental groups (DefQuest and
AwareContQuest).

Type of questionnaire	DefQuest $N = 153$	AwareContQuest $N = 154$	Sig.
Demographic			
Gender women/men	123/30	124/30	NS
Age mean and (SD)	20.27 (2.38)	20.11 (1.98)	NS
Vividness of mental imag	gery score		
Mean and (SD)			
"Vision"	7.58 (1.54)	7.34 (1.43)	0.04
"Sound"	7.37 (1.85)	7.04 (1.94)	NS
"Smell"	5.73 (2.4)	5.68 (2.23)	NS
"Taste"	6.15 (2.38)	6.06 (2.47)	NS
"Touch"	6.91 (2.35)	6.94 (2.33)	NS
"Body"	6.74 (2.11)	6.75 (1.99)	NS
"Emotion"	6.96 (1.73)	6.75 (1.9)	NS
Score	47.44 (12.16)	46.56 (12.14)	NS
Parasomnia score			
Mean and (SD)			
"Headache"	1.81 (1.57)	1.69 (1.52)	NS
"Kicks"	2.14 (1.88)	2.08 (1.85)	NS
"Hyp. hallucinations"	1.01 (1.60)	1.06 (1.58)	NS
"Immediate dreams"	2.27 (1.95)	2.07 (1.92)	NS
"Sleep paralysis"	0.77 (1.51)	0.82 (1.42)	NS
"Nightmare"	2.29 (1.39)	2.16 (1.34)	NS
"Cough"	1.48 (1.30)	1.79 (1.33)	NS
"Gastric burn"	0.61 (1.14)	0.49 (1.09)	NS
"Rumination"	3.42 (1.44)	3.44 (1.48)	NS
"Narcolepsy"	2.06 (1.82)	1.97 (1.68)	NS
Score	17.07 (6.94)	16.56 (7.23)	NS

Dream mentation report may differ from typical (narrative) dream report by considering broader subjective mentation occurring prior to waking. Mentation report can be elicited by specific questions for instance: *"When you awaken, think back and try to remember what was going on in your mind in the time prior to waking."* (Speth and Speth, 2016b). Typically, the responses of participants are then analyzed by the experimenter (McNamara et al., 2005).

Adjusting such methodology to the specific case of LD research, would reduce the strong reliance on participants in identifying LD. Indeed, the task of stating whether a dream is lucid or not, would be performed by the experimenter based on his or her definition of LD and not on what the participant would consider as a LD. Moreover, using a double or multiple rating procedure, could further improve the confidence in the identification of LD. The use of dream mentation report could thus be a promising methodology but the generalization of results with such technic, would be possible only if a consensual definition of LD is used in the literature.

However, methodologies such as dream report (or dream mentation report) analysis also trigger new interrogations. By requesting participants to response to specific questions in order to collect information on their dreams, we cannot exclude that their recollections could be affected by these cueing questions.

Various methods are available for investigating LD and other alternatives can also be devised for evaluating this phenomenon. However, it is important to be aware of the forces and weaknesses of each methodology and most importantly, we should also be able to state clearly what a given method measures specifically. Saunders et al. (2016), in a quality meta-analysis, have released a tool for measuring the methodological quality of studies in LD prevalence: the "*LD Incidence Methodological Quality Scale*" (LDIM-Qi). The LDIM-Qi advocates the need of a clear definition that does not focus on control as a necessity. It also advices the adjunction of a LD example, the asking of a narrative recall of LD from the participants, a clear question wording, the control of confounding factor (such as social desirability) and a 7+ point clear scale.

Correlations between LD and Other Factors

We also investigated whether the correlation of *Vividness of Mental Imagery* and *Parasomnia* with the prevalence of LD could vary depending on the type of questionnaire used. LD frequency in the DefQuest did not correlate with neither *Vividness of mental imagery* nor *Parasomnia* score. In the AwarContQuest, both *Parasomnia* score and *Vividness of Mental Imagery* score correlated with control and *Parasomnia* score correlated with awareness.

Differences between LD frequency obtained with DefQuest and AwarContQuest are not apparent but, all things being equal, the interesting information here is that the two types of methodology induced different correlations. If these results can be replicated, future research will have to control systematically if the participant considered the awareness or the control of LD when presenting a multifactorial definition. Historically, the motivation for proposing a definition of LD that encompasses various factors, is to ensure a clear understanding of LD and to avoid confusion with "*morningafter dream recall*" (Snyder and Gackenbach, 1988). However, in the light of the present study, presenting a broad definition to investigate a unique frequency indicator, may induce ambiguity regarding the respective prevalence of awareness and control in LD.

CONCLUSION

In the present study, we measured LD frequency in a sample of French student in order to investigate for possible disparities in LD frequency depending on the type of methodology. We also study links between the prevalence of LD as assessed, respectively, by each methodology with factors such as *Vividness of Mental Imagery* and *Parasomnia*. Results revealed no significant difference between LD frequencies across methodologies. However, with regard to the correlations analysis, links between LD prevalence and factors such as *Vividness of Mental Imagery* and *Parasomnia*, varied across questionnaires. If these findings are confirmed, our study tends to suggest that the type of methodology may affect correlations between LD and other factors (such a mental imagery). Regarding the assessment of LD prevalence, it appears that the type of methodology cannot explain the variability of LD frequency across studies. Others factors such as age (Schredl et al., 2012; Voss et al., 2012), cultural representations toward dream experience (Erlacher et al., 2008; Mota-Rolim et al., 2013) or the fact that retrospective measurement is dependent on memory and meta-cognitive capacity (Mota-Rolim et al., 2013; Aspy et al., 2015), have already been pointed out to possibly explain this discrepancy. However, further studies are still needed to investigate the respective contribution of each of these factors in generating variability in LD frequency. Prior to these investigations, the proposal of a more accurate and consensual definition of LD with the appropriate methodologies, is needed.

REFERENCES

- Alvarado, C. S., and Zingrone, N. L. (2008). Interrelationships of parapsychological experiences, dream recall, and lucid dreams in a survey with predominantly Spanish participants. *Imagin. Cogn. Pers.* 27, 63–69. doi: 10.2190/IC. 27.1.f
- Andrade, J., May, J., Deeprose, C., Baugh, S. J., and Ganis, G. (2014). Assessing vividness of mental imagery: the plymouth sensory imagery questionnaire. *Br. J. Psychol.* 105, 547–563. doi: 10.1111/bjop.12050
- Aspy, D. J., Delfabbro, P., and Proeve, M. (2015). Is dream recall underestimated by retrospective measures and enhanced by keeping a logbook? *Rev. Conscious. Cogn.* 33, 364–374. doi: 10.1016/j.concog.2015.02.005
- Blagrove, M., Bell, E., and Wilkinson, A. (2010). Association of lucid dreaming frequency with Stroop task performance. *Dreaming* 20, 280–287. doi: 10.1037/a0020881
- Blagrove, M., and Hartnell, S. J. (2000). Lucid dreaming associations with internal locus of control, need for cognition and creativity. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 28, 41–47. doi: 10.1016/S0191-8869(99)00078-1
- Buysse, D. J., Reynolds, C. F. III, Monk, T. H., Berman, S. R., and Kupfer, D. J. (1989). The Pittsburgh Sleep Quality Index: a new instrument for psychiatric practice and research. *Psychiatry Res.* 28, 193–213. doi: 10.1016/0165-1781(89)90047-4
- Dodet, P., Chavez, M., Leu-Semenescu, S., Golmard, J.-L., and Arnulf, I. (2015). Lucid dreaming in narcolepsy. *Sleep* 38, 487–497. doi: 10.5665/sleep.4516
- Doll, E., Gittler, G., and Holzinger, B. (2009). Dreaming, lucid dreaming and personality. *Int. J. Dream Res.* 2, 52–57. doi: 10.11588/ijodr.2009.2.142
- Erlacher, D., Schredl, M., Watanabe, T., Yamana, J., and Gantzert, F. (2008). The incidence of lucid dreaming within a Japanese University Student Sample. *Int. J. Dream Res.* 1, 39–43. doi: 10.11588/ijodr.2008.2.79
- Erlacher, D., Stumbrys, T., and Schredl, M. (2012). Frequency of lucid dreams and lucid dream practice in German Athletes. *Imagin. Cogn. Pers.* 31, 237–246. doi: 10.2190/IC.31.3.f
- Fassler, O., Knox, J., and Jay Lynn, S. (2006). The iowa sleep experiences survey: hypnotizability, absorption, and dissociation. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 41, 675–684. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2006.03.007
- Fingerlin, T. (2013). Incidence and frequency of lucid dreams in a Swiss junior college student sample. *Int. J. Dream Res.* 6, 57–59.
- Gaetano, J. (2013). Holm-Bonferroni Sequential Correction: An EXCEL Calculator-Version 1.2. Available at: https://www.researchgate.net/publication/ 242331583_Holm-Bonferroni_Sequential_Correction_An_EXCEL_Calculator_-_Ver._1.2
- Gillespie, G. (1983). Memory and reason in lucid dreams: a personal observation. Lucidity Lett. 2, 8–9.
- Green, C. E., and McCreery, C. (1994). Lucid Dreaming: The Paradox of Consciousness During Sleep. London: Psychology Press.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

VQ supervised the whole research. NR constructed the research protocol and collected all the data. YG participated in the writing of the manuscript and in interpreting the results.

FUNDING

The Bonus Qualité Recherche (BQR) of the University de Picardie Jules Verne supported articles fees.

ACKNOWLEDGMENT

The authors thank heartily Shân Williams for checking the English in the manuscript.

- Hearne, K. M. T. (1983). Features of lucid dreams: questionnaire data and content analysis. J. Lucid. Dream Res. 1, 3–20.
- Hobson, J. A. (2009). REM sleep and dreaming: towards a theory of protoconsciousness. Nat. Rev. Neurosci. 10, 803–813. doi: 10.1038/nrn2716
- Holm, S. (1979). A simple sequential rejective multiple test procedure. Scand. J. Stat. 6, 65–70.
- Jones, S. M. R., and Stumbrys, T. (2014). Mental health, physical self and lucid dreaming: a correlational study in sport students. *Int. J. Dream Res.* 7, 54–60. doi: 10.11588/ijodr.2014.1.12330
- Kueny, S. R. (1985). An Examination of Auditory Cueing in Rem Sleep for the Induction of Lucid Dreams. Ph. D. thesis, Pacific Graduate School of Psychology, Palo Alto, CA
- Léger, D., Annesi-Maesano, I., Carat, F., Rugina, M., Chanal, I., Pribil, C., et al. (2006). Allergic rhinitis and its consequences on quality of sleep: an unexplored area. Arch. Intern. Med. 166, 1744–1748. doi: 10.1001/archinte.166.16. 1744
- Levitan, L., LaBerge, S., DeGracia, D. J., and Zimbardo, P. G. (1999). Out-of-body experiences, dreams, and REM sleep. *Sleep Hypn.* 1, 186–196.
- McNamara, P., McLaren, D., Smith, D., Brown, A., and Stickgold, R. (2005). A "Jekyll and Hyde" within aggressive versus friendly interactions in REM and non-REM dreams. *Psychol. Sci.* 16, 130–136. doi: 10.1111/j.0956-7976.2005.00793.x
- Mota, N. B., Resende, A., Mota-Rolim, S. A., Copelli, M., and Ribeiro, S. (2016). Psychosis and the control of lucid dreaming. *Front. Psychol.* 7:294. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2016.00294
- Mota-Rolim, S. A., Targino, Z. H., Souza, B. C., Blanco, W., Araujo, J. F., and Ribeiro, S. (2013). Dream characteristics in a Brazilian sample: an online survey focusing on lucid dreaming. *Front. Hum. Neurosci.* 7:836. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2013.00836
- Noreika, V., Windt, J. M., Lenggenhager, B., and Karim, A. A. (2010). New perspectives for the study of lucid dreaming: from brain stimulation to philosophical theories of self-consciousness. *Int. J. Dream Res.* 3, 36–45.
- Patrick, A., and Durndell, A. (2004). Lucid dreaming and personality A replication. *Dreaming* 14, 234–239. doi: 10.1037/1053-0797.14.4.234
- Rak, M., Beitinger, P., Steiger, A., Schredl, M., and Dresler, M. (2015). Increased lucid dreaming frequency in narcolepsy. *Sleep* 38, 787–792. doi: 10.5665/sleep.4676
- Saunders, D. T., Roe, C. A., Smith, G., and Clegg, H. (2016). Lucid dreaming incidence: a quality effects meta-analysis of 50years of research. *Conscious. Cogn.* 43, 197–215. doi: 10.1016/j.concog.2016.06.002
- Schredl, M., and Erlacher, D. (2004). Lucid dreaming frequency and personality. Pers. Individ. Dif. 37, 1463–1473. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2004.02.003
- Schredl, M., and Erlacher, D. (2011). Frequency of lucid dreaming in a representative german sample 1. Percept. Mot. Skills 112, 104–108. doi: 10.2466/09.PMS.112.1.104-108

- Schredl, M., Henley-Einion, J., and Blagrove, M. (2012). Lucid dreaming in children: the UK library study. *Int. J. Dream Res.* 5, 94–98.
- Schredl, M., Henley-Einion, J., and Blagrove, M. (2016). Lucid dreaming and personality in children/adolescents and adults: The UK library study. *Int. J. Dream Res.* 9, 75–78. doi: 10.11588/ijodr.2016.1.26454
- Smith, B. V., and Blagrove, M. (2015). Lucid dreaming frequency and alarm clock snooze button use. *Dreaming* 25, 291–299. doi: 10.1037/drm00 00012
- Snyder, T. J., and Gackenbach, J. (1988). "Individual Differences Associated with Lucid Dreaming," in *Conscious Mind, Sleeping Brain*, eds J. Gackenbach and S. LaBerge (Boston, MA: Springer New York), 221–259. doi: 10.1007/978-1-4757-0423-5_10
- Soffer-Dudek, N., Wertheim, R., and Shahar, G. (2011). Lucid dreaming and resilience in the face of exposure to terrorism. J. Trauma. Stress 24, 125–128. doi: 10.1002/jts.20601
- Spanos, N. P., McNulty, S. A., DuBreuil, S. C., Pires, M., and Burgess, M. F. (1995). The frequency and correlates of sleep paralysis in a University Sample. *J. Res. Pers.* 29, 285–305. doi: 10.1006/jrpe.1995.1017
- Speth, C., and Speth, J. (2016a). The borderlands of waking: quantifying the transition from reflective thought to hallucination in sleep onset. *Conscious. Cogn.* 41, 57–63. doi: 10.1016/j.concog.2016.01.009
- Speth, J., and Speth, C. (2016b). Motor imagery in REM sleep is increased by transcranial direct current stimulation of the left motor cortex (C3). *Neuropsychologia* 86, 57–65. doi: 10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2016. 04.010
- Speth, J., Speth, C., and Harley, T. A. (2015). Transcranial direct current stimulation of the motor cortex in waking resting state induces motor imagery. *Conscious. Cogn.* 36, 298–305. doi: 10.1016/j.concog.2015.07.005
- Stepansky, R., Holzinger, B., Schmeiser-Rieder, A., Saletu, B., Kunze, M., and Zeitlhofer, J. (1998). Austrian dream behavior: results of a representative population survey. *Dreaming* 8, 23–30. doi: 10.1023/B:DREM.0000005912.77493.d6
- Stickgold, R., Pace-Schott, E., and Hobson, J. A. (1994). A new paradigm for dream research: mentation reports following spontaneous arousal from REM and NREM sleep recorded in a home setting. *Conscious. Cogn.* 3, 16–29. doi: 10.1006/ccog.1994.1002

- Stumbrys, T., Erlacher, D., and Schredl, M. (2013). Reliability and stability of lucid dream and nightmare frequency scales. *Int. J. Dream Res.* 6, 53–56. doi: 10.11588/ijodr.2013.2.11137
- Tholey, P. (1988). "A model for lucidity training as a means of self-healing and psychological growth," in *Conscious Mind, Sleeping Brain*, eds J. Gackenbach and S. LaBerge (Boston, MA: Springer New York), 263–287. doi: 10.1007/978-1-4757-0423-5_11
- Van Eeden, F. (1913). A study of dreams. Proc. Soc. Psych. 26, 1-10.
- Voss, U., Frenzel, C., Koppehele-Gossel, J., and Hobson, A. (2012). Lucid dreaming: an age-dependent brain dissociation. J. Sleep Res. 21, 634–642. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2869.2012.01022.x
- Voss, U., Holzmann, R., Tuin, I., and Hobson, J. A. (2009). Lucid dreaming: a state of consciousness with features of both waking and non-lucid dreaming. *Sleep* 32, 1191–1200.
- Voss, U., Schermelleh-Engel, K., Windt, J., Frenzel, C., and Hobson, A. (2013). Measuring consciousness in dreams: the lucidity and consciousness in dreams scale. *Conscious. Cogn.* 22, 8–21. doi: 10.1016/j.concog.2012.11.001
- Watson, D. (2001). Dissociations of the night: individual differences in sleeprelated experiences and their relation to dissociation and schizotypy. J. Abnorm. Psychol. 110, 526–535. doi: 10.1037/0021-843X.110.4.526
- Windt, J. M. (2013). Reporting dream experience: why (not) to be skeptical about dream reports. Front. Hum. Neurosci. 7:708. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2013.00708
- Zink, N., and Pietrowsky, R. (2013). Relationship between lucid dreaming, creativity and dream characteristics. *Int. J. Dream Res.* 6, 28–33. doi: 10.11588/ijodr.2013.2.10640

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2016 Ribeiro, Gounden and Quaglino. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.




Tracking Potentiating States of Dissociation: An Intensive Clinical Case Study of Sleep, Daydreaming, Mood, and Depersonalization/Derealization

Giulia L. Poerio^{1,2*}, Stephen Kellett³ and Peter Totterdell²

¹ Department of Psychology, University of York, York, VK, ² Department of Psychology, University of Sheffield, Sheffield, UK, ³ Centre for Psychological Services Research, University of Sheffield and Sheffield Health and Social Care NHS Foundation Trust, Sheffield, UK

This study examined in real time the role of sleep and daydreaming as potentiating states for subsequent dissociation in depersonalization/derealization disorder (DDD). Research and theory suggests that dissociation may be exacerbated and maintained by a labile sleep-wake cycle in which "dream-like" mentation intrudes into waking life and fuels dissociative symptoms. We explore and extend this idea by examining the state of daydreaming in dissociation. Daydreaming is a state of consciousness between dreaming and waking cognition that involves stimulus-independent and task-unrelated mentation. We report the results of a unique intensive N = 1 study with an individual meeting diagnostic criteria for DDD. Using experience-sampling methodology, the participant rated (six times daily for 40 days) current daydreaming, mood, and dissociative symptoms. At the start of each day sleep quality and duration was also rated. Daydreaming was reported on 45% of occasions and significantly predicted greater dissociation, in particular when daydreams were repetitive and negative (but not fanciful) in content. These relationships were mediated by feelings of depression and anxiety. Sleep quality but not duration was a negative predictor of daily dissociation and also negatively predicted depression but not anxiety. Findings offer initial evidence that the occurrence and content of daydreams may act as potentiating states for heightened, in the moment, dissociation. The treatment implications of targeting sleep and daydreaming for dissociative disorders are discussed.

Keywords: daydreaming, mindwandering, dissociation, depersonalization, sleep, emotion, experience-sampling methodology, clinical case study

INTRODUCTION

Detaching from one's immediate surroundings when engrossed in an exhilarating novel or experiencing the energized focus of "flow" at work, are examples of dissociative experiences that can occur in everyday life. Although, typically viewed on a continuum, clinical forms of dissociation are not simply reflective of psychological absorption. Dissociation in dissociative disorders typically involves substantial ongoing problems in integrating thoughts and feelings into consciousness

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Dalena Van Heugten-Van Der Kloet, Oxford Brookes University, UK

Reviewed by:

Mark Blagrove, Swansea University, UK Caroline L. Horton, Bishop Grosseteste University, UK

> *Correspondence: Giulia L. Poerio giulia.poerio@york.ac.uk

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Psychopathology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 22 April 2016 Accepted: 03 August 2016 Published: 17 August 2016

Citation:

Poerio GL, Kellett S and Totterdell P (2016) Tracking Potentiating States of Dissociation: An Intensive Clinical Case Study of Sleep, Daydreaming, Mood, and Depersonalization/Derealization. Front. Psychol. 7:1231. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2016.01231

and memory, with associated poor psychosocial functioning (Waller et al., 1996). Prevalence estimates for dissociative disorders range from 4 to 29% of the population and typically involve two common aspects of dissociation: depersonalization (i.e., feelings of disconnection from one's self such as feeling like a robot or automaton) and derealization (i.e., feeling disconnected from ongoing reality, as if the world is distorted or moving in slow motion; van der Kloet et al., 2012b). Recent research and theory proposes that dissociative disorders are maintained and exacerbated by a labile sleep-wake cycle. In this cycle, imaginative, "dream-like," mentation intrudes into waking life, which, in turn, contributes to dissociative experiences and symptoms. In this paper, we present an initial test and extension of this theory by examining the role of daydreaming in dissociation. Specifically, we view daydreaming as a form of dream-like mentation and examine its relationship with sleep, mood, and dissociative symptoms in a unique experiencesampling study with an individual meeting diagnostic criteria for depersonalization/derealization disorder (DDD; American Psychiatric Association, 2013).

Dissociation and a Labile Sleep-Wake Cycle

The etiology of dissociative disorders has historically been proposed to reflect either coping with early childhood adversity/trauma (e.g., Sanders and Giolas, 1991; Gleaves, 1996; Bremner, 2010) or social learning/expectancies (e.g., Lilienfeld et al., 1999). However, more contemporary approaches (e.g., Watson, 2001; Lynn et al., 2012; van der Kloet et al., 2012b; van Heugten-van der Kloet et al., 2014) highlight the important role of sleep experiences for the proximal development and severity of subsequent dissociation. According to this model "sleep-related deficiencies in cognitive control may promote an influx of imaginative, dreamlike mentation in daily life that contributes to dissociative symptoms such as depersonalization and derealization" (van der Kloet et al., 2012b, p. 167). A labile sleep-wake cycle is proposed to promote dissociation by "pushing" sleep-like mentation into waking consciousness, which then fuels fantasy-proneness, and is associated with cognitive failures, and feelings of depersonalization/derealization.

Several studies support the close association between sleep disturbance and dissociative symptoms. Correlational research consistently shows that sleep disturbances (e.g., unusual sleep experiences) are positively correlated with dissociation (e.g., Watson, 2001; Levin and Fireman, 2002; Agargun et al., 2003; Giesbrecht and Merckelbach, 2004; Koffel and Watson, 2009a) and experimental studies demonstrate that dissociative symptoms are heightened by sleep-wake cycle disruptions (Giesbrecht et al., 2007; van Heugten-van der Kloet et al., 2015). Although, this research indicates that sleep disturbances may exacerbate dissociation, research has yet to fully identify and examine the "dream-like mentation" purported to precede and fuel dissociation in daily life. Research has therefore typically focused on the distal relationship between nighttime experiences and daytime dissociation rather than examining how different states of consciousness may be linked to current dissociation as they actually occur during wakefulness. We address this gap by examining the state of daydreaming in dissociation, which can be conceptualized as a state of consciousness in between fullyfocused waking thought and sleep mentation (i.e., dreaming). We draw on existing research and theory on daydreaming and emotion to extend theoretical ideas about dream-like mentation (daydreaming) as a potentiating state for heightened dissociation. To ensure external validity and clinical credibility, the theory is tested in an experience-sampling study with an individual meeting diagnostic criteria for DDD (American Psychiatric Association, 2013).

Daydreaming as Dream-Like Mentation

Daydreaming (also variously referred to as mindwandering, spontaneous thought, off-task thinking, stimulus-independent thought) can be defined as mental content that is both stimulusindependent and task-unrelated (Stawarczyk et al., 2011). Daydreaming is stimulus-independent because its content is not directly related to the processing of the immediate environment (i.e., it is internally generated) and it is task-unrelated because its content is unrelated to the progression or completion of the current goal(s) in the external environment. Thus defined, daydreaming is estimated to occupy between a third and a half of waking life (Klinger and Cox, 1987-1988; Killingsworth and Gilbert, 2010), during which thought operates in a more freeflowing, diffuse, and less directed manner than during other kinds of waking mentation (e.g., the deliberate and fully focused thought involved in calculating one's monthly finances; Klinger, 2009).

Several researchers have noted parallels between the daydreaming state and dreaming/sleeping states (e.g., Raichle, 2009; Christoff et al., 2011; Fox et al., 2013; Klinger, 2013; Wamsley, 2013), supporting the notion that daydreaming lies in the middle of the sleep-wake mentation continuum (e.g., Hartmann, 2010; Montangero, 2012). Daydreams show substantial similarities with dreams both in terms of their content and neurophysiological basis (see Fox et al., 2013; Wamsley, 2013, for reviews). Both daydreaming and dreaming involve activation of the default-mode network, which is a core network of regions including the medial prefrontal and cingulate cortex, the medial temporal lobe, the lateral parietal cortex, and areas of the cerebellum and striatum (Buckner et al., 2008). Domhoff and Fox (2015) have recently conceptualized dreaming as an intensified form of daydreaming because of the increased activation in areas of the default mode network that support sensorimotor imagery in REM sleep relative to the "resting" states characteristic of daydreaming. These authors further suggest that "people can indeed drift into dreaming during periods of relaxed wakefulness and mindwandering" (p. 349) which mirrors suggestions that "dream-like" or even dreaming mentation can enter consciousness during wakefulness through daydreaming.

If daydreaming can be one way in which dream-like mentation intrudes into consciousness in dissociative disorders and exacerbates symptoms, then how might these relationships present and unfold in daily life? We propose an initial model of these relationships (shown in **Figure 1**) in which sleep



disturbances exacerbate/increase daydreaming; and, in turn, daydreaming (and its characteristics) elicits negative mood and subsequent dissociation. We now review the evidence for each component of this suggested model within existing literature.

Sleep Disturbance and Daydreaming Frequency

Several lines of converging evidence support the proposal that, at least in normative samples, sleep disturbances are related to increased mindwandering/daydreaming. In both laboratory settings and in daily life, daytime fatigue, and sleepiness have been consistently associated with increased momentary mindwandering and daydreaming (e.g., Antrobus et al., 1966, 1967; Manly et al., 2002; McVay and Kane, 2009). Sleep duration has been negatively associated with hours spent daydreaming (Kunzendorf et al., 1983) and sleep deprivation has also been associated with higher rates of later daydreaming (Mikulincer et al., 1990). More recently, daydreaming frequency has been positively associated with various aspects of poor sleep quality (such as sleep latency and disturbances; Carciofo et al., 2014). People who report poorer sleep quality and more unusual sleep experiences (e.g., sleep paralysis and lucid dreaming) also report daydreaming more frequently (Denis and Poerio, 2016).

There are several possibilities for how sleep disturbances might predict the incidence of daydreaming in dissociative disorders. First, as implied by models of dissociation (van der Kloet et al., 2012b), poorer sleep could make the intrusion of dream-like mentation via daydreams more common in dissociation. Second, poorer sleep quality could increase levels of fatigue or reduce metacognitive control which might then be associated with greater daydreaming, in turn increasing the likelihood of a dissociative experience in someone prone to dissociation. Indeed previous research has linked dissociation with increased distractibility and attentional difficulties (Guralnik et al., 2007). Another possibility is that both the labile sleep-wake cycle and daydreaming incidence may be underlined by a latent trait in dissociation characterized by attentional/metacognitive control difficulties (which in itself could make intrusions of sleep experiences into waking thought more likely). Although, we do not test specifically test these possible mechanisms in the present study, we examine for the first time whether the basic association between sleep disturbances and increased daydreaming found in non-clinical samples also occurs in dissociative disorder. Based on the reviewed evidence, we predict that measures indexing sleep disturbance (e.g., sleep duration and quality) would also be associated greater daydreaming incidence in dissociative disorders.

Daydreaming and Dissociative Symptoms

Daydreaming is typically conceived of as state or symptom of both normative (e.g., Butler, 2006) and pathological dissociation (Holmes et al., 2005; Lynn et al., 2012). Indeed, measures of dissociation typically include items related to psychological absorption/daydreaming (e.g., "becoming so involved in a fantasy or daydream that it feels as though it were really happening to you" from the Dissociative Experiences Scale; Carlson and Putnam, 1993). Additionally, cross-sectional research has shown that daydreaming styles are positively associated with both dissociative experiences (Segal and Lynn, 1993) and clinical dissociation (Levin and Spei, 2004). More recent research using a large sample has associated the tendency to daydream more frequently with having more dissociative experiences (Denis and Poerio, 2016). However, the existing research has treated daydreaming as a trait or global variable (e.g., daydreaming style or typical frequency) and has not yet examined whether the state of daydreaming is associated with dissociation. This makes it difficult to ascertain whether daydreaming is a concomitant of dissociation or, as theories might suggest, a state that precedes and fuels dissociative symptoms. Whether momentary daydreams are associated with symptoms of dissociation is therefore an open question. We suggest that rather than daydreams per se being associated with worse dissociation, the effect of momentary daydreams on dissociative symptoms will depend on the characteristics of specific daydreams and their relationship with affective states.

Daydreaming Characteristics, Mood, and Dissociation

Although, daydreaming has been previously labeled as a homogeneous experience that has negative effects on emotional well-being (e.g., Killingsworth and Gilbert, 2010), emerging research has consistently supported the view that daydreaming is a heterogeneous experience and that it is through this heterogeneity that certain costs and benefits of the experience emerge (Smallwood and Andrews-Hanna, 2013). With respect to emotional well-being, a number of studies indicate that the characteristics of daydreams (e.g., what people daydream about) determine whether daydreaming has a positive or negative effect on emotional experiences. For example, research has consistently found that daydreams with a positive emotional and social content are associated with beneficial affective outcomes (e.g., greater feelings of happiness, reduced loneliness; Poerio et al., 2013, 2015a,b, 2016). Analogously, other research has identified the specific characteristics of daydreaming related to negative affective outcomes. In particular, repetitive, selffocused, unintentional, and negative daydreams have been linked with poorer emotional well-being and psychological disorder (Ottaviani and Couyoumdjian, 2013; Deng et al., 2014; Marchetti et al., 2014, 2016). This suggests that although daydreaming is likely to be associated with affective outcomes and psychopathological symptomology, this relationship will likely depend on the characteristics of daydreaming.

Drawing on this research and the importance of viewing daydreaming as a heterogeneous experience, we sought to capture pertinent characteristics of daydreaming and their links to mood and dissociation in the present study. Specifically, we measured the emotional valence, repetitive, and fanciful nature of individual daydreams. The first two characteristics were chosen because research in both daydreaming and repetitive thought has consistently associated negative and repetitive thoughts with the occurrence and maintenance of psychopathology (e.g., Segerstrom et al., 2003; Watkins, 2008). In light of this evidence, we expected that daydreams that were more negative in valence and repetitive would be associated with greater dissociation. The fanciful nature of daydreams was chosen as a characteristic of specific clinical relevance to dissociative disorders. Fantasy proneness (i.e., the tendency to engage in vivid imaginative experiences) is a consistent correlate of dissociation in both clinical and non-clinical samples (e.g., Rauschenberger and Lynn, 1995; Giesbrecht and Merckelbach, 2006). Indeed, fantasy proneness is a personality trait that is proposed to map onto dissociation, and fantasy intrusions into waking states are proposed to be a symptomatic and maintenance factor for dissociative disorders (van der Kloet et al., 2012b). To our knowledge, no previous research has examined fantasy as a current state (e.g., in terms of on-going fanciful daydreams) to assess whether such fanciful cognition is associated with dissociation. Based on previous research and theory, we expected more fanciful daydreams to be associated with greater dissociation.

The Present Study

Building on existing theories of sleep disturbances in dissociation and research on daydreaming, we propose an initial model of how sleep and daydreaming interrelate to predict negative mood and dissociative symptoms during dissociative disorder. Specifically, we predict that sleep disturbances will be associated with a greater incidence of daydreaming; and that daydreaming will be associated with greater symptoms of dissociation and negative mood depending on the nature of those daydreams (i.e., the extent to which they are fanciful, repetitive and negative). We tested this model by sampling daydreaming episodes, sleep experience, negative mood (anxiety and depression), and dissociative symptoms of an individual with DDD in an intensive single-case experience-sampling study. Intensive quantitative single clinical case study research has a long and significant heritage and is particularly indicated in the "hourglass model" (Salkovskis, 1995) when there is a lack of evidence for clinical phenomena and a need for associated theory building. Experience-sampling involves reporting on targeted momentary experiences on each occasion participants are signaled over a period of time (Stone et al., 1991). In a clinical context, experience-sampling enables an examination of how fluctuations in everyday experience (e.g., daydreaming) relate to changes in clinical symptoms (e.g., dissociation) within a patient over time, which can be different from between person relationships (Tennen and Affleck, 2002). This method has been found to be particularly useful in N = 1 outcome studies (e.g., Totterdell et al., 2012), because it has the advantage of capturing relationships between, and change in, clinical symptoms much closer to their occurrence, compared to traditional retrospective nomothetic outcome measures.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Participant

The participant was a 24 years old white-British male. The participant had a history of childhood trauma (poor attachment and an assault) and associated attendance in child and adult psychiatric services. Previous psychiatric assessment on three separate occasions had diagnosed a dissociative disorder, with childhood onset. The participant had also been previously diagnosed with Generalized Anxiety Disorder as a child by a psychiatrist. There were no previous episodes of psychiatric admission to an in-patient setting. The participant approached the research team volunteering to participate in research because of his diagnosis and the impact he recognized the dissociation had on his ability to function. Throughout the duration of the study, the patient was taking a low dose of an anti-convulsant and this did not change. Prior to the current study the patient underwent psychological assessment in the form of the (a) Structured Clinical Interview for DSM-IV Dissociative Disorders (SCID-D; Steinberg, 1993) and (b) Clinician Administered Dissociative States Scale (CADSS; Bremner et al., 1998). The SCID-D findings were that the patient met diagnostic criteria for DDD (American Psychiatric Association, 2013) and, on the CADSS, the participant scored 74, which is above the mean for dissociative disorder (Bremner et al., 1998). In brief, the participant described chronic feeling of disconnection from his immediate environment, frequently occupying a cut-off dreamlike state and that he frequently experienced himself as an unreal, disembodied, robot-like figure. Regarding sleep, the participant stated at assessment that he was a vivid dreamer and that his sleep was chaotic and labile; he frequently went to bed much later than the average person (therefore sleeping later in the day) and often had disturbed and broken sleep.

Experience-Sampling Protocol

A signal-contingent experience-sampling protocol (Wheeler and Reis, 1991) was used to obtain repeated data on dissociation, daydreaming, mood and sleep. The participant was signaled on a smartphone via text message six times daily for 40 days with a link to answer online questionnaires regarding dissociation, daydreaming, mood and sleep (see for example, Poerio et al., 2015b, 2016). The six signals were scheduled to occur in three pairs of two signals (separated by between 5 and 10 min) during the following time slots, which were chosen according to the participant's typical waking hours: 12:00-16:30, 16:30-21-30, 21:30-02:30. The first signal in each pair occurred at a random time within each time block with the constraint that pairs of consecutive signals were at least an hour apart. The pairing of signals in each time slot was originally designed to allow an examination of temporal contiguity (by splitting the data into two alternate time-series) over a longer period but the study was curtailed to 40 days due to the participant's new work commitments, so the reduced number of observations meant that this could not be examined.

Procedure

After completing the psychological assessment, the participant met with the researchers on two occasions to discuss the nature of the study and what it would involve. In the first session, the experience-sampling design and appropriate times for signaling were negotiated to fit in with daily routines. We also collaborated with the participant regarding wording of items to ensure that measures of dissociative symptoms were grounded in the participant's daily experiences of derealization and depersonalization (Kellett and Beail, 1997). In the second session, the participant was provided with detailed instructions for completing the study. He was given a written and verbal description of daydreaming and his understanding of the concept was checked and discussed. In line with previous studies (e.g., Poerio et al., 2015b, 2016), a daydream was defined as a series of connected thoughts and/or images where that mental content is not about whatever mental or physical activity one is engaged in at the present moment. Next, the participant was provided with a demonstration of the text message with online questionnaire link and verbal explanation of the meaning and response of each questionnaire item. All instructions for how to complete the study were also provided in written format for later reference. Informed consent was obtained and a start date for the experience-sampling was agreed. At the end of the training session, the participant completed global measures indexing dissociative experiences over the past month. Ethical approval for this study was obtained from the University of Sheffield Psychology ethics committee and was conducted in line with British Psychological Society ethical guidelines.

Global Dissociation Measures

Cambridge Depersonalization Scale (CDS; Sierra and Berrios, 2000). Twenty-nine-items measured the frequency and duration of depersonalization and derealization symptoms associated with depersonalization disorder including: abnormal sensory experiences (e.g., "*Familiar voices (including my own) sound remote and unreal*"), cognitive and emotional complaints (e.g., "*When I weep or laugh, I do not seem to feel any emotions at all*") and space and time distortions (e.g. "*Objects around me seem to look smaller or further away*"). Each item was rated on two likert scales for frequency over the past month (1 = *never*, 5 = *all the time*) and duration of the experience (1 = *a few seconds*,

6 = more than a week). Average scores for frequency and duration were calculated with higher values indexing more frequent and longer-lasting symptoms of depersonalization over the preceding month.

Dissociative Experiences Scale (DES-II; Carlson and Putnam, 1993). Twenty-eight-items measured the frequency of dissociative experiences over the past month (e.g., *"Finding yourself in a place and having no idea how you got there"*). Each item was rated using 100-point sliding scales (higher values indicating greater frequency). Scores for each item were summed to create an overall score with higher scores indicative of greater dissociative experiences over the past month. The measure also included three subscales, each with 6-items, indexing amnesia (e.g., *"Finding yourself dressed in clothes that you don't remember putting on"*), depersonalization/derealization (e.g., *"Looking in the mirror and not recognizing yourself"*), and absorption (e.g., *"Sitting staring off into space, thinking of nothing, and not being aware of the passage of time"*).

Experience-Sampling Measures

At each signal, the first question always asked about daydreaming and, if applicable, daydreaming characteristics. These questions were followed by items regarding mood and dissociative symptoms, and finally alcohol consumption within the past 3 h. For the first signal of every day, the daydreaming questions were followed by items indexing the previous night's sleep. The set of experience-sampling items was kept brief to minimize participant burden, in line with recommended practice (Bolger et al., 2003; Christensen et al., 2003).

Daydreaming Incidence and Characteristics

The participant was asked "*Right before you were signaled,* or within the last 5 min, were you daydreaming?" (0 = No, 1 = Yes). When the participant answered affirmatively, he was asked several other questions about the characteristics of that daydream. Each daydream was rated on three 7-point scales according to its fanciful nature (1 = completely realistic, 7 = completely fanciful), emotional valence (1= very negative, 7 = very positive), and novelty (1 = very repetitive, 7 = completely novel). The order of these items was individually randomized for each presentation.

Current Mood and Dissociative Symptoms

In response to the question "*How do you feel right now?*" the participant answered two items concerning mood that indexed anxiety ("*anxious*") and depression ("*depressed*"), and seven items concerning dissociative symptoms that included three items for experiences of derealization ("*Cut off from the world around me*," "*Detached from my surroundings*," "*That the world around me*," "*Detached from my surroundings*," "*That the world around me*," "*Detached from my surroundings*," "*That the world around me*," "*Detached from my surroundings*," "*That the world around me seems to look smaller or larger*"), and four items for experiences of depersonalization ("*Emotionally numb*," "*That I am outside of my body*," "*That I am robotic*," "*That I am a detached observer*"). The symptoms of dissociation were taken from the Cambridge Depersonalization Scale (CDS; Sierra and Berrios, 2000) and were adapted to effectively tap into the participant's own experience of dissociation. This "client centered" and idiographic measurement of clinical phenomena

is at the methodological heart of N = 1 research (Totterdell et al., 2012). Detailed efforts were therefore made to ensure the high face validity of dissociative items with the participant, so that the items were grounded in their daily experience of dissociation. This is in keeping with good practice in the design of N = 1research (Kellett and Beail, 1997). For example, CDS item 1 "out of the blue, I feel strange, as if were not real or as if I were cut from the world around me" was shortened in collaboration with the participant to 'cut off from the word around me' with the stem of I am currently feeling. The order of all these items was individually randomized for each presentation and items were answered on a 5-point scale from 1(not at all) to 5(extremely). The seven dissociative symptom items were averaged at each time point to create an overall score, where higher values indicated greater current experience of dissociation in general (derealization and depersonalization; $\alpha = 0.81$).

Alcohol and Medication

The participant indicated his recent alcohol consumption ("*Have you consumed any alcohol in the last 3 h?*"; 0 = No, 1 = Yes) and, using a free text response box, whether there had been any deviations from his medication (of which there were none reported during the study). Alcohol consumption was measured to be included as a control variable in our analyses. This was because the participant indicated during assessment that alcohol typically increased his tendency to dissociate (although there was no evidence of alcohol dependency from the assessment). This is also consistent with previous research suggesting that clinical dissociation is made worse by alcohol consumption (Baker et al., 2003).

Sleep

The participant was asked to provide the previous night's time of sleep onset and wakening ("*What time did you go to sleep/wake up?*"); the total daily minutes of sleep duration was calculated from these values. Sleep quality was assessed with a single item "*How well did you sleep last night?*" ranging from 1(*very badly*) to 7(*very well*).

RESULTS

Analytical Approach

The data were examined with regression and mediation analyses. We modeled the non-independence of the repeated measurement data by first determining the autoregressive structure of each time series using plots of their autocorrelation function and partial autocorrelation function (see Pollock et al., 2014 for a similar time series analysis of ideographic clinical symptoms). The functions indicated the presence of a second order autocorrelation in the time series (probably owing to the pairing of signals), so the second order lag of each dependent variable was included as a predictor in each model to control for its potential influence. For analyses examining associations with sleep variables, we aggregated sampled observations (e.g., individual instances of daydreaming) so that each day of the study was associated with one mean score per variable; we modeled the non-independence of daily data by including the first-order lag of the dependent variable in each regression model. This procedure allowed us to examine associations between sleep and average daily levels of daydreaming, dissociation, and mood. Alcohol consumption was controlled for in all analyses and all regressions were performed with bootstrapping (1000 samples).

Response Rate

All of the experience-sampling data were date and time stamped allowing us to check when the surveys were completed. Only the first answered survey was counted as a valid response if consecutively answered signals were less than 5 min apart. Of the 211 occasions on which experiences were reported, 81 (38%) were considered invalid; this left 130 observations upon which the following analyses were based which corresponds to a 54% valid response rate over the study period.

Descriptive Statistics

At the start of the study, the participant's average level of dissociative experiences according to the Dissociative Experiences Scale was 57.61 (measured on 100-point scale where >30 is considered a clinical cut-off for dissociation). Average values for each subscale of the DES also showed that symptoms of depersonalization/derealization (M = 73.33) and absorption (M = 75.67) were high; and levels of amnesia were relatively low (M = 29.83). Mirroring this, average levels for the Cambridge Depersonalization Scale showed high frequency and duration of dissociative symptoms ($M_{frequency} = 4.03$; $M_{duration} =$ 4.45). Daydreaming was reported on 45% of sampled occasions. This frequency of daydreaming is within the range reported by other experience-sampling studies with non-clinical samples (e.g., 26%: Franklin et al., 2013; 30%: Kane et al., 2007; 47%: Killingsworth and Gilbert, 2010; 36%: Poerio et al., 2013; 60%: Song and Wang, 2012).

Sleep Duration and Quality Predicting Daydreaming, Dissociation, and Mood

We examined whether sleep duration (M = 413 min;SD = 240 min) and quality (M = 2.00; SD = 1.54) independently predicted daily daydreaming and dissociative symptoms. Neither sleep duration nor quality predicted average daily daydreaming levels (duration: $\beta = 0.005$, p = 0.710, B = 0.00, SE = 0.00, 95%CI: 0.00, 0.00; quality: $\beta = -0.002$, p = 0.814, B = -0.001, SE = 0.00, 95%CI: -0.004, 0.005). However, average daily dissociative symptoms were negatively predicted by sleep quality ($\beta = -0.17$, p = 0.015, B = -0.03, SE = 0.01, 95%CI: -0.06, -0.00, but not sleep duration ($\beta = -0.07, p = 0.399$, B = 0.00, SE = 0.00, 95%CI: 0.00, 0.00). This suggests that although daydreaming incidence was not associated with sleep, dissociative symptoms were greater when sleep quality was poor. We also examined how sleep duration and quality were associated with average daily levels of anxiety and depression. Sleep duration did not predict either anxiety ($\beta = -0.01$, p =0.961, B = 0.00, SE = 0.00, 95%CI: 0.00, 0.00) or depression $(\beta = -0.07, p = 0.427, B = 0.00, SE = 0.00, 95\%$ CI: 0.00, 0.00). Sleep quality was a negative predictor of depression ($\beta = -0.17$, p = 0.022, B = -0.05, SE = 0.00, 95%CI: -0.01, 0.00) but not of anxiety ($\beta = -0.14$, p = 0.115, B = -0.04, SE = 0.01, 95%CI: -0.10, 0.03).

Davdreaming Incidence Predicting Dissociation and Mood

Next, we examined whether the occurrence of daydreaming predicted experiences of dissociation, anxiety, and depression. Daydreaming incidence was a significant negative predictor of dissociation ($\beta = -0.28$, p = 0.001, B = -0.25, SE = 0.06, 95%CI: -0.36, -0.13), anxiety ($\beta = -0.43$, p < 0.001, B = -0.73, SE = 0.13, 95%CI: -0.96, -0.46), and depression $(\beta = -0.33, p < 0.001, B = -0.57, SE = 0.14, 95\%$ CI: -0.83, -0.28) suggesting that experiences of dissociation, anxiety, and depression were more severe when daydreaming had occurred.

Characteristics of Daydreaming Predicting Dissociation and Mood

Given the heterogeneity of daydreaming, we next examined whether the characteristics of daydreaming predicted experiences of dissociation, anxiety and depression. In contrast to our predictions, the fanciful nature of daydreams did not predict dissociation ($\beta = -0.17$, p = 0.175, B = -0.03, SE = 0.02, 95%CI: -0.07, 0.00), anxiety ($\beta = -0.07$, p = 0.229, B = -0.07, SE = 0.05, 95%CI: -0.17, 0.03), or depression ($\beta = -0.22$, p = 0.110, B = -0.10, SE = 0.05, 95%CI: -0.20, 0.02). However, the novelty of daydreaming was a significant negative predictor of dissociation ($\beta = -0.37$, p = 0.002, B = -0.06, SE = 0.02, 95%CI: -0.11, -0.03), anxiety ($\beta = -0.51$, p < 0.001, B = -0.18, SE = 0.04, 95%CI: -0.27, -0.10), and depression ($\beta = -0.45, p$ < 0.001, B = -0.17, SE = 0.05, 95%CI: -0.28, -0.07). Likewise, the positivity of daydreams was a significant negative predictor of dissociation ($\beta = -0.50$, p < 0.001, B = -0.10, SE = 0.02, 95%CI: -0.14, -0.05), anxiety ($\beta = -0.58$, p < 0.001, B = -0.24, SE = 0.05, 95%CI: -0.33, -0.17), and depression ($\beta = -0.63$, p < 0.001, B = -0.28, SE = 0.06, 95%CI: -0.40, -0.17). These results suggest that repetitive and negative (but not fanciful) daydreams were associated with more severe experiences of dissociation, anxiety, and depression.

Supplementary Mediation Analyses

Given the significant associations between daydreaming, mood, and dissociative symptoms, we were interested in further exploring whether mood mediated associations between daydreaming (incidence, novelty and emotional valence) and dissociation. To examine the role of mood as a potential mediator we ran a series of mediation analyses using PROCESS (Hayes, 2012) in which daydreaming variables were entered as the predictor variables, dissociation as the dependent variable, and anxiety and depression as the mediator variables. We entered the second order lag of the dependent variable and alcohol consumption as covariates in all models. The results of these mediation analyses are summarized in Table 1. Depression and anxiety significantly mediated relationships between: daydreaming incidence and dissociation and the novelty of daydreams and dissociation. Only anxiety was a significant mediator of the relations between the emotional valence of daydreams and dissociation.

= 0.05, 95%CI[-0.32, -0.10] = 0.04, 95%CI[-0.26, -0.09] = 0.02, 95%CI[-0.07, -0.01] 0.00] SE = 0.01, 95% CI[-0.06, -0.01]effect of the predictor on the proposed mediator (e.g., SE = 0.02, 95% Cl[-0.06, 0.01] 95%CI[-0.06, Indirect (mediated) effect SE = 0.02, -0.19, SE -0.15, SE SE -0.03, B = -0.03, B = -0.04B = -0.03, B =|| B I B Path a refers to the p = 0.132p = 0.019p = 0.565p = 0.218p = 0.253p = 0.017Path c (direct effect) = 0.07, / = 0.06, / = 0.02, SE = 0.03, SE = 0.02, SE = 0.02, for indirect effects are based on 1000 bootstrapped samples. SE R SE -0.04, -0.08, -0.03, -0.07, = -0.03, B = -0.06, л. i. ÷. Ω Ω Ш Ξ Ω p = 0.009SE = 0.06, p = 0.032SE = 0.06, p = 0.117SE = 0.04, p < 0.001SE = 0.04, p < 0.001SE = 0.06, p = 0.004SE = 0.05Path b = 0.18, = 0.15, = 0.26, = 0.26, B = 0.13, B = 0.09, m g g g Standard error. Ninety-five percent Confidence intervals *p* < 0.001 *p* < 0.001 SE = 0.13, p < 0.001= 0.04, p < 0.001SE = 0.14, p = 0.001= 0.05, p < 0.001= 0.04, / SE = 0.05, Path SE SE SE -0.19, 3 -0.19, 3 -0.73, -0.57, B = -0.24, B = -0.28, B = _ B = _ Ш В Ш ä Daydreaming Incidence-Depression-Dissociation IABLE 1 | Summary of mediation analyses. Daydreaming Novelty-Depression-Dissociation Daydreaming Valence-Depression-Dissociation Daydreaming Incidence-Anxiety-Dissociation Daydreaming Valence-Anxiety-Dissociation Daydreaming Novelty-Anxiety-Dissociation Model

The

< 0.05 level. Alcohol consumption and the second order lag of the dependent variable were Path c refers to the direct effect of the predictor on the dependent variable considering the mediator. indirect effect provides an indication of statistical mediation such that 95% CIs excluding zero are considered statistically significant at the p effect of the mediator on the dependent variable (e.g., anxiety on dissociation), daydreaming on anxiety), Path b refers to the B, Unstandardized path coefficients, SE, entered as covariates in all models

DISCUSSION

In this intensive clinical case study we used experiencesampling methodology to sample sleep, davdreaming (and characteristics), dissociative its mood, and symptoms in an individual meeting diagnostic criteria for depersonalization/derealization disorder (DDD; American Psychiatric Association, 2013). Based on previous research and theory on both the role of sleep and "dream-like" intrusions in the maintenance of dissociation and the potential role of daydreaming in this process, we proposed an initial model (Figure 1) explaining how sleep and daydreaming are linked with mood and dissociative symptoms. The evidence for this model based on the results of the current study are as follows (an updated model based on the present study is presented in Figure 2):

First, although we expected sleep disturbances to be associated with greater daydreaming we did not find evidence to suggest that either sleep duration or quality predicted average daily incidence of daydreaming. This finding is unexpected because a range of previous evidence on sleep and daydreaming suggests that sleep disruptions are associated with greater daydreaming frequency (e.g., Kunzendorf et al., 1983; Mikulincer et al., 1990; Carciofo et al., 2014; Denis and Poerio, 2016). We suspect that this null finding may be because the method examining daydreaming incidence (i.e., averaging whether the participant was daydreaming or not across the number of questionnaires answered each day) was unable to accurately characterize daily daydreaming rates. On average, the participant answered 3.7 questionnaires each day (modes = 1, 3), which may not have provided an accurate assessment of the likelihood of daydreaming occurrence. Notably, previous research linking sleep experiences to daydreaming frequency has involved estimates of thoughts over during a brief time period (i.e., a laboratory task; Mikulincer et al., 1990) or has been based on retrospective/global judgments of daydreaming frequency (Carciofo et al., 2014). To appropriately characterize daydreaming incidence with experience-sampling methodology, future research would benefit from more frequent sampling and/or a retrospective daily evaluation of daydreaming frequency. Firmly establishing the link between sleep disturbance and daydreaming in dissociative disorder is important in order to provide empirical evidence to support theoretical ideas that sleep disruptions are associated with an increase of "dreamlike" intrusions into waking life (van der Kloet et al., 2012b) often reported in dissociative disorders (American Psychiatric Association, 2013).

Second, poorer self-reported sleep quality (but not sleep duration) was associated with significantly greater severity of dissociative symptoms across the following day. This finding is consistent with research and theory highlighting the importance of sleep disturbance in dissociation (e.g., Watson, 2001; Levin and Fireman, 2002; Agargun et al., 2003; Giesbrecht and Merckelbach, 2004; Giesbrecht et al., 2007; Koffel and Watson, 2009a; van der Kloet et al., 2012b; van Heugten–van der Kloet et al., 2015).

Our study not only confirms this association but it is also the first to provide evidence for a positive association between disrupted sleep and dissociative symptoms using an intensive repeated measures design of a dissociative disorder. Measuring fluctuations in sleep quality over time and assessing accompanying dissociative symptoms "in the moment" overcomes the potential biases involved in using cross-sectional research based on retrospective/global reports (e.g., Bradburn et al., 1987). Our research suggests that the relationship between sleep and dissociation in dissociative disorders over time is important and that poor quality sleep may be a factor that might maintain or exacerbate dissociative symptoms. The finding that sleep quality but not duration was associated with dissociation is of particular interest because previous research has suggested



that whereas mood disorders appear to be linked with insomnia, dissociation appears to be uniquely linked to unusual sleep experiences (Koffel and Watson, 2009b; van Heugten-van der Kloet et al., 2014). Our research broadly supports this finding to the extent that subjective sleep quality is a measure that reflects or captures sleep disturbances. Having established the link between sleep quality and dissociative symptoms in an intensive longitudinal design, future research would benefit from more extensive measurement of sleep disturbance across both subjective (e.g., additional measures on the presence/absence of unusual sleep experiences such as nightmares and hallucinations; and dreaming content) and objective measures (e.g., actigraphy). The use of more objective measures of sleep and/or more sensitive self-report measures (e.g., the Pittsburgh Sleep Quality Index; Buysse et al., 1989) would be particularly important in future research because the present study is limited by the use of single items to measure sleep quality and duration.

Third, daydreaming and its characteristics were associated with both mood and dissociative symptoms. In line with our predictions, repetitive and negative daydreams were associated with greater feelings anxiety, depression, and dissociation. This is consistent with previous research on the role of repetitive thought and daydreaming in clinical disorders (e.g., Segerstrom et al., 2003; Watkins, 2008). However, our study extends these ideas beyond depression and anxiety to dissociation, indicating that daydreaming incidence and content are important factors to assess in dissociative disorders. Notably, these findings support theoretical (but until now empirically untested) ideas that dream-like intrusions in daily life are involved in the proximal development and progression of dissociative disorders (e.g., van der Kloet et al., 2012b). Not only was the occurrence of daydreaming associated with dissociative symptoms, but the extent to which daydreaming negatively impacted on mood and dissociation also depended on the characteristics of daydreams. This highlights the need to consider the content (rather than just the occurrence) of daydreaming in clinical disorder and supports a growing body of research showing that in order to determine the positive and/or negative impact of daydreaming on well-being it is vital to measure the heterogeneity of the experience (e.g., Mar et al., 2012; Franklin et al., 2013; Ottaviani and Couyoumdjian, 2013; Poerio et al., 2013, 2015a,b, 2016; Ruby et al., 2013; Smallwood and Andrews-Hanna, 2013).

Fourth, supplementary mediation analyses examined the possibility that mood might mediate the association between daydreaming and its characteristics on dissociation. We found evidence that, in general, feelings of anxiety and depression mediated the positive statistical effects of repetitive and negative daydreaming on dissociative symptoms. This suggests that at least part of the reason why daydreaming is associated with dissociative symptoms arises indirectly from the effect of daydreaming on mood. This is consistent with previous research, which has consistently documented the strong and important impact of various types of imagery on mood in emotional disorders (Holmes and Mathews, 2010) and, in nonclinical samples, the well-established link between daydreaming content and later mood states (e.g., Franklin et al., 2013; Poerio et al., 2013; Ruby et al., 2013). Examining the role of mood in dissociative disorders is important because anxiety and depression are associated with the severity of dissociative symptoms in clinical populations and a previous diagnosis of depression and/or anxiety has been identified as the main risk factor for depersonalization disorder (Baker et al., 2003). This, combined with the present findings, suggests that research examining the development and progression of dissociative disorders would benefit from exploring interactions and the causal relationships between daydreaming, mood, and dissociative symptoms.

One additional and unexpected finding deserves particular mention. We predicted that fanciful daydreaming would be associated with worse mood and greater dissociative symptoms. Not only were the relationships between fanciful daydreaming and feelings of anxiety, depression, and dissociation nonsignificant but the direction of the relationship between fanciful daydreaming and dissociation was also the opposite of what would be predicted based on previous research and theory. Previous research has consistently identified fantasy-proneness as a correlate of dissociative disorders (Rauschenberger and Lynn, 1995; Giesbrecht and Merckelbach, 2006) and excessive involvement in fantasy is proposed to be a symptom of dissociation (van der Kloet et al., 2012b). To our knowledge, this study is the first to measure fanciful thought as it occurs momentarily in daily life and has failed to find evidence of a link between fanciful mentation and dissociative symptoms. Although, any inferences based on this finding must be considered tentative given our N = 1 sample, we suggest that the often-cited link between fantasy and dissociation should be reconsidered and examined in relation to actual daily experiences of fantasy, rather than composite and global tendencies of imaginative involvement (see also Cima et al., 2001; Bremner, 2010). Indeed, it has previously been suggested that the association between fantasy-proneness and dissociation may arise simply because measures assessing both constructs show substantial overlap in item wording (Klinger et al., 2009).

Despite the unique contributions stemming from the present study, it is important to highlight that (a) our results may not be applicable to all individuals with dissociative disorders because this is a single case study specific to DDD and (b) the causal nature of these results should not be overstated. The correlational nature of the study design and the use of self-report measures make it important to emphasize that this study cannot shed light on the causal or temporal nature of the observed associations. For example, it is possible that the participant's own theories about his disorder (of which we have no knowledge) may have affected his reporting (e.g., that negative daydreams should be associated with worse mood and dissociation). It is also likely that the associations observed are bi-directional. For example, although we examined how daydreaming was related to mood because daydreaming was measured as occurring before the signal (or in the preceding 5 min) whereas mood was measured "right now," previous research has shown that prior mood also influences the frequency and nature of daydreaming. Research has revealed that a negative mood (particularly sadness)

is associated with increased daydreaming in both laboratory settings (Smallwood et al., 2009) and in daily life (Poerio et al., 2013). This suggests that rather than (or in addition to) daydreaming predicting negative "in the moment" feelings, daydreaming is also preceded or caused by negative mood. Although, we failed to find associations between sleep and daydreaming incidence, other research has suggested that this relationship is also bi-directional (i.e., that daydreaming is linked with subsequent difficulty falling asleep; Ottaviani and Couyoumdjian, 2013). Likewise, dissociation may be a predictor as well as a consequence of daydreaming incidence and content. For example, the daydreaming state may exacerbate symptoms in someone who is prone to dissociation, while states of dissociation could make daydreaming more likely (e.g., dissociation may be linked with the inability to inhibit task-irrelevant thoughts due to a lack of metacognitive control or distractibility; Guralnik et al., 2007). Although, this previous research might be suggestive of alternative explanations to the current results, we suspect that these directions of influence are not mutually exclusive or contradictory. Indeed, considering the bi-directional associations between sleep, daydreaming, mood, and dissociation is likely to represent a more comprehensive account of the cyclical and dynamic nature of moment-to-moment cognition and emotion, particularly within clinical disorders (Borsboom and Cramer, 2013). Future work would profit from examining these variables with more advanced and intensive experience-sampling designs involving multiple participants and in response to intervention. This would enable an examination of the relative strength of different directions of influence (e.g., is the effect of sleep on dissociation stronger than the effect of dissociation on sleep?) and of individual differences that moderate the relationships.

We have argued and provided evidence for the idea that daydreaming is an important state of consciousness relevant to dissociative disorders. However, an important outstanding question involves the precise role of daydreaming in dissociative disorders. Daydreaming has sometimes been conceptualized as a cognitive failure or attention lapse (e.g., Cheyne et al., 2006; McVay and Kane, 2010), or as engagement with fantasy and imagery (e.g., Oettingen and Mayer, 2002), and more recently as an important state of cognition for psychosocial functioning (e.g., Poerio and Smallwood, Submitted). The former two conceptions of daydreaming are of direct relevance to dissociative disorders, with research suggesting that clinical dissociation is linked both with cognitive failures and distractibility (Giesbrecht et al., 2008) and with a preoccupation and absorption with fantasy (Segal and Lynn, 1993). Although, our findings suggests that the fanciful nature of daydreaming may not be as pertinent to the maintenance of dissociative symptoms as previously suggested (at least in this particular individual), future work should further explore relevant characteristics of daydreaming to investigate whether its relationship with dissociation arises from cognitive failure or fantasy immersion. Future work might also examine the less explored aspects of daydreaming and psychosocial functions in relation to dissociation; by, for example, examining how aspects of social cognition (e.g., the ability to distinguish between self and other) during daydreaming are linked with symptoms of dissociation (in particular depersonalization).

There are several potential aspects of daydreaming that might shed light on this issue of whether daydreaming in dissociation reflects cognitive failure or fantasy proneness-taking into account both the nature of daydreaming and the context in which it occurs. First, drawing on methods used to examine daydreaming in laboratory settings (e.g., Konishi et al., 2015), research could investigate whether rates of daydreaming during tasks requiring attention are related to the severity of dissociative symptoms (e.g., as measured by the DES or by comparing clinical and non-clinical samples). Second, experience-sampling research could investigate how the extent of immersion or absorption in daydreams is related to dissociative symptoms with the expectation that these dimensions of daydreaming would be associated with, and possibly exacerbate, dissociative symptoms. Although, daydreaming is a ubiquitous experience, it is possible that daydreaming in dissociation is more "immersive" and so individuals with dissociative disorders struggle to disengage from daydreams and ground themselves in reality. Third and relatedly, an important dimension to be explored would be the controllability and intentionality of daydreaming. Recent research has linked spontaneous (rather than deliberate) daydreaming with clinical disorders (Marchetti et al., 2016) suggesting that they may be more detrimental to mental health. This prediction fits well with the idea that uncontrollable and spontaneous daydreams may be more detrimental to dissociation because they are further toward the dreaming end of the wake-sleep cognition continuum. Indeed, this is mirrored by associations observed in sleeping cognition because uncontrollable sleep disturbances (e.g., nightmares) are typically more strongly associated with dissociative experiences than controllable sleep mentation such as lucid dreaming (Koffel and Watson, 2009a).

Finally our findings motivate the intriguing possibility that sleep and daydreaming are potential intervention targets for dissociative disorders. Research has already demonstrated that improving sleep quality through a sleep hygiene intervention can reduce dissociation (van der Kloet et al., 2012a). Although, the potential for intervention requires future work, we believe that examining the state of daydreaming and its characteristics in dissociative disorders will enrich our understanding of how dissociative symptoms evolve and are potentiated as they occur in daily life. There is scope for targeted interventions aimed at changing the negative aspects of daydreaming whilst maintaining its functional outcomes (e.g., planning, creativity, and social well-being). In terms of the clinical methods to help to change negative aspects of daydreams, use of imagery re-scripting (i.e., actively manipulating negative daydreaming imagery) holds some promise (Wild and Clark, 2011). For more complex patient problems, sleep hygiene, and daydream content interventions could occur in the initial phase of treatment, so that dissociation is reduced and the patient is stabilized, to enable them to engage more effectively in psychotherapeutic work on past trauma. In keeping with the hourglass model of evaluation (Salkovskis, 1995), further N = 1 outcome studies offer the opportunity to study, in detail, responsivity to suggested phases of treatment, before proceeding onto larger group studies. In conclusion, this research has shed new light on the relationships between sleep, daydreaming, mood, and dissociation in DDD and highlights exciting avenues for future clinical and research work.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors conceived of, and designed, the study. GP collected and analyzed the data with assistance and contributions from SK, PT. GP drafted the manuscript; SK, PT provided revisions. All authors read and approved the final manuscript.

REFERENCES

- Agargun, M. Y., Kara, H., Ozer, O. A., Selvi, Y., Kiran, U., and Ozer, B. (2003). Clinical importance of nightmare disorder in patients with dissociative disorders. *Psychiatry Clin. Neurosci.* 57, 575–579. doi: 10.1046/j.1440-1819.2003.01169.x
- American Psychiatric Association (2013). Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, 5th Edn. Washington, DC: American Psychiatric Association.
- Antrobus, J. S., Coleman, R., and Singer, J. L. (1967). Signal-detection performance by subjects differing in predisposition to daydreaming. *J. Consult. Psychol.* 31, 487. doi: 10.1037/h0024969
- Antrobus, J. S., Singer, J. L., and Greenberg, S. (1966). Studies in the stream of consciousness: experimental enhancement and suppression of spontaneous cognitive processes. *Percept. Mot. Skills* 23, 399–417. doi: 10.2466/pms.1966. 23.2.399
- Baker, D., Hunter, E., Lawrence, E., Medford, N., Patel, M., Senior, C., et al. (2003). Depersonalisation disorder: clinical features of 204 cases. *Br. J. Psychiatry* 182, 428–433. doi: 10.1192/bjp.182.5.428
- Bolger, N., Davis, A., and Rafaeli, E. (2003). Diary methods: capturing life as it is lived. Annu. Rev. Psychol. 54, 579–616. doi: 10.1146/annurev.psych.54.101601. 145030
- Borsboom, D., and Cramer, A. O. (2013). Network analysis: an integrative approach to the structure of psychopathology. *Annu. Rev. Clin. Psychol.* 9, 91–121. doi: 10.1146/annurev-clinpsy-050212-185608
- Bradburn, N. M., Rips, L. J., and Shevell, S. K. (1987). Answering autobiographical questions: the impact of memory and inference on surveys. *Science* 236, 157–161. doi: 10.1126/science.3563494
- Bremner, J. D. (2010). Cognitive processes in dissociation: comment on Giesbrecht et al. (2008). *Psychol. Bull.* 136, 1–6. doi: 10.1037/a0018021
- Bremner, J. D., Krystal, J. H., Putnam, F. W., Southwick, S. M., Marmar, C., Charney, D. S., et al. (1998). Measurement of dissociative states with the clinician-administered dissociative states scale (CADSS). *J. Trauma Stress* 11, 125–136. doi: 10.1023/A:1024465317902
- Buckner, R. L., Andrews-Hanna, J. R., and Schacter, D. L. (2008). The brain's default network. Ann. N.Y. Acad. Sci. 1124, 1–38. doi: 10.1196/annals.1440.011
- Butler, L. D. (2006). Normative dissociation. *Psychiatr. Clin. North Am.* 29, 45–62. doi: 10.1016/j.psc.2005.10.004
- Buysse, D. J., Reynolds, C. F., Monk, T. H., Berman, S. R., and Kupfer, D. J. (1989). The Pittsburgh Sleep Quality Index (PSQI): a new instrument for psychiatric research and practice. *Psychiatry Res.* 28, 193–213. doi: 10.1016/0165-1781(89)90047-4
- Carciofo, R., Du, F., Song, N., and Zhang, K. (2014). Mind wandering, sleep quality, affect and chronotype: an exploratory study. *PLoS ONE* 9:e91285. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0091285
- Carlson, E. B., and Putnam, F. W. (1993). An update on the dissociative experiences scale. *Dissociation* 6, 16–27.
- Cheyne, J. A., Carriere, J. S., and Smilek, D. (2006). Absent-mindedness: lapses of conscious awareness and everyday cognitive failures. *Conscious. Cogn.* 15, 578–592. doi: 10.1016/j.concog.2005.11.009
- Christensen, T. C., Barrett, L. F., Bliss-Moreau, E., Lebo, K., and Kaschub, C. (2003). A practical guide to experience-sampling procedures. J. Happiness Stud. 4, 53–78. doi: 10.1023/A:1023609306024

FUNDING

This research was supported by the Economic and Social Research Council [grant number ES-J500215-1] awarded to GP whilst at the University of Sheffield. GP is now supported by the European Research Council [grant number: 646927].

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We are indebted to our participant; without whom this research contribution would not have been possible.

- Christoff, K., Gordon, A., and Smith, R. (2011). "The role of spontaneous thought in human cognition," in *Neuroscience of Decision Making*, eds O. Vartanian and D. R. Mandel (New York, NY: Psychology Press), 259–284.
- Cima, M., Merckelbach, H., Klein, B., Shellbach-Matties, R., and Kremer, K. (2001). Frontal lobe dysfunctions, dissociation, and trauma self-reports in forensic psychiatric patients. *J. Nerv. Ment. Dis.* 189, 188–190. doi: 10.1097/00005053-200103000-00008
- Deng, Y. Q., Li, S., and Tang, Y. Y. (2014). The relationship between wandering mind, depression and mindfulness. *Mindfulness* 5, 124–128. doi: 10.1007/ s12671-012-0157-7
- Denis, D., and Poerio, G. L. (2016). Terror and bliss? Commonalities and distinctions between sleep paralysis, lucid dreaming, and their associations with waking life experiences and well-being. *J. Sleep Res.* doi: 10.1111/jsr.12441. [Epub ahead of print].
- Domhoff, G. W., and Fox, K. C. (2015). Dreaming and the default network: a review, synthesis, and counterintuitive research proposal. *Conscious. Cogn.* 33, 342–353. doi: 10.1016/j.concog.2015.01.019
- Fox, K. C., Nijeboer, S., Solomonova, E., Domhoff, G. W., and Christoff, K. (2013). Dreaming as mind wandering: evidence from functional neuroimaging and first-person content reports. *Front. Hum. Neurosci.* 7:412. doi: 10.3389/fnhum. 2013.00412
- Franklin, M. S., Mrazek, M. D., Anderson, C. L., Smallwood, J., Kingstone, A., and Schooler, J. W. (2013). The silver lining of a mind in the clouds: interesting musings are associated with positive mood while mind-wandering. *Front. Psychol.* 4:583. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2013.00583
- Giesbrecht, T., Lynn, S. J., Lilienfeld, S. O., and Merckelbach, H. (2008). Cognitive processes in dissociation: an analysis of core theoretical assumptions. *Psychol. Bull.* 134, 617. doi: 10.1037/0033-2909.134.5.617
- Giesbrecht, T., and Merckelbach, H. (2004). Subjective sleep experiences are related to dissociation. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 37, 1341–1345. doi: 10.1016/j.paid. 2004.01.004
- Giesbrecht, T., and Merckelbach, H. (2006). Dreaming to reduce fantasy? Fantasy proneness, dissociation, and subjective sleep experiences. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 41, 697–706. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2006.02.015
- Giesbrecht, T., Smeets, T., Leppink, J., Jelicic, M., and Merckelbach, H. (2007). Acute dissociation after 1 night of sleep loss. J. Abnorm. Psychol. 116, 599–606. doi: 10.1037/0021-843X.116.3.599
- Gleaves, D. H. (1996). The sociocognitive model of dissociative identity disorder: a re-examination of the evidence. *Psychol. Bull.* 120, 42–59. doi: 10.1037/0033-2909.120.1.42
- Guralnik, O., Giesbrecht, T., Knutelska, M., Sirroff, B., and Simeon, D. (2007). Cognitive functioning in depersonalization disorder. J. Nerv. Ment. Dis. 195, 983–988. doi: 10.1097/NMD.0b013e31815c19cd
- Hartmann, E. (2010). Meteorite or gemstone? Dreaming as one end of a continuum of functioning: implications for research and for the use of dreams in therapy and self-knowledge. *Dreaming* 20, 149–168. doi: 10.1037/a0 020575
- Hayes, A. F. (2012). PROCESS: a Versatile Computational Tool for Observed Variable Mediation, Moderation, and Conditional Process Modeling [White paper]. Available online at: http://www.afhayes.com/public/process2012.pdf
- Holmes, E. A., Brown, R. J., Mansell, W., Fearon, R. P., Hunter, E. C., Frasquilho, F., et al. (2005). Are there two qualitatively distinct forms of dissociation? A review

and some clinical implications. Clin. Psychol. Rev. 25, 1-23. doi: 10.1016/j.cpr. 2004.08.006

- Holmes, E. A., and Mathews, A. (2010). Mental imagery in emotion and emotional disorders. *Clin. Psychol. Rev.* 30, 349–362. doi: 10.1016/j.cpr.2010.01.001
- Kane, M. J., Brown, L. H., McVay, J. C., Silvia, P. J., Myin-Germeys, I., and Kwapil, T. R. (2007). For whom the mind wanders, and when an experience-sampling study of working memory and executive control in daily life. *Psychol. Sci.* 18, 614–621. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-9280.2007.01948.x
- Kellett, S., and Beail, N. (1997). The treatment of chronic post-traumatic nightmares using psychodynamic-interpersonal psychotherapy; a single-case study. Br. J. Med. Psychol. 70, 35–49. doi: 10.1111/j.2044-8341.1997.tb 01884.x
- Killingsworth, M. A., and Gilbert, D. T. (2010). A wandering mind is an unhappy mind. *Science* 330, 932–932. doi: 10.1126/science.1192439
- Klinger, E. (2009). "Daydreaming and fantasizing: thought flow and motivation," in *Handbook of Imagination and Mental Simulation*, eds K. D. Markman, W. M. Klein and J. A. Suhr (New York, NY: Psychology Press), 225–239.
- Klinger, E. (2013). Goal commitments and the content of thoughts and dreams: basic principles. *Front. Psychol.* 4:415. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2013.00415
- Klinger, E., and Cox, M. (1987-1988). Dimensions of thought in everyday life. *Imagin. Cogn. Pers.* 7, 105–128. doi: 10.2190/7K24-G343-MTQW-115V
- Klinger, E., Henning, V. R., and Janssen, J. M. (2009). Fantasy-proneness dimensionalized: dissociative component is related to psychopathology, daydreaming as such is not. J. Res. Pers. 43, 506–510. doi: 10.1016/j.jrp.2008. 12.017
- Koffel, E., and Watson, D. (2009a). Unusual sleep experiences, dissociation, and schizotypy: evidence for a common domain. *Clin. Psychol. Rev.* 29, 548–559. doi: 10.1016/j.cpr.2009.06.004
- Koffel, E., and Watson, D. (2009b). The two-factor structure of sleep complaints and its relation to depression and anxiety. J. Abnorm. Psychol. 118, 183–194. doi: 10.1037/a0013945
- Konishi, M., McLaren, D. G., Engen, H., and Smallwood, J. (2015). Shaped by the past: the default mode network supports cognition that is independent of immediate perceptual input. *PLoS ONE* 10:e0132209. doi: 10.1371/journal. pone.0132209
- Kunzendorf, R., Brown, C., and McGee, D. (1983). Hypnotizability: correlations with daydreaming and sleeping. *Psychol. Rep.* 53, 406–406. doi: 10.2466/pr0. 1983.53.2.406
- Levin, R., and Fireman, G. (2002). Phenomenal qualities of nightmare experience in a prospective study of college students. *Dreaming* 12, 109–120. doi: 10.1023/A:1015315707100
- Levin, R., and Spei, E. (2004). Relationship of purported measures of pathological and nonpathological dissociation to self-reported psychological distress and fantasy immersion. *Assessment* 11, 160–168. doi: 10.1177/1073191103256377
- Lilienfeld, S. O., Lynn, S. J., Kirsch, I., Chaves, J. F., Sarbin, T. R., Ganaway, G., et al. (1999). Dissociative identity disorder and the sociocognitive model: recalling the lessons of the past. *Psychol. Bull.* 125, 507–523. doi: 10.1037/0033-2909.125.5.507
- Lynn, S. J., Lilienfeld, S. O., Merckelbach, H., Giesbrecht, T., and van der Kloet, D. (2012). Dissociation and dissociative disorders: challenging conventional wisdom. *Curr. Dir. Psychol. Sci.* 21, 48–53. doi: 10.1177/0963721411429457
- Manly, T., Lewis, G. H., Robertson, I. H., Watson, P. C., and Datta, A. K. (2002). Coffee in the cornflakes: time-of-day as a modulator of executive response control. *Neuropsychologia* 40, 1–6. doi: 10.1016/S0028-3932(01)00086-0
- Mar, R. A., Mason, M. F., and Litvack, A. (2012). How daydreaming relates to life satisfaction, loneliness, and social support: the importance of gender and daydream content. *Conscious. Cogn.* 21, 401–407. doi: 10.1016/j.concog.2011. 08.001
- Marchetti, I., Koster, E. H. W., Klinger, E., and Alloy, L. B. (2016). Spontaneous thought and vulnerability to mood disorders: the dark side of the wandering mind. *Clin. Psychol. Sci.* doi: 10.1177/2167702615622383. [Epub ahead of print].
- Marchetti, I., Van de Putte, E., and Koster, E. H. (2014). Self-generated thoughts and depression: from daydreaming to depressive symptoms. *Front. Hum. Neurosci.* 8:131. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2014.00131
- McVay, J. C., and Kane, M. J. (2009). Conducting the train of thought: working memory capacity, goal neglect, and mind wandering in an executive-control task. J. Exp. Psychol. Learn. Mem. Cogn. 35, 196–204. doi: 10.1037/a0 014104

- McVay, J. C., and Kane, M. J. (2010). Does mind wandering reflect executive function or executive failure? Comment on Smallwood and Schooler (2006) and Watkins (2008). *Psychol. Bull.* 136, 198–207. doi: 10.1037/a0018298
- Mikulincer, M., Babkoff, H., Caspy, T., and Weiss, H. (1990). The impact of cognitive interference on performance during prolonged sleep loss. *Psychol. Res.* 52, 80–86. doi: 10.1007/BF00867216
- Montangero, J. (2012). Dream thought should be compared with waking world simulations: a comment on Hobson and colleagues' paper on dream logic. *Dreaming* 22, 70–73. doi: 10.1037/a0026140
- Oettingen, G., and Mayer, D. (2002). The motivating function of thinking about the future: expectations versus fantasies. *J. Pers. Soc. Psychol.* 83, 1198–1212. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.83.5.1198
- Ottaviani, C., and Couyoumdjian, A. (2013). Pros and cons of a wandering mind: a prospective study. *Front. Psychol.* 4:524. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2013. 00524
- Poerio, G. L., Totterdell, P., Emerson, L. M., and Miles, E. (2015a). Helping the heart grow fonder during absence: daydreaming about significant others replenishes connectedness after induced loneliness. *Cogn. Emot.* 30, 1197–1207. doi: 10.1080/0269993
- Poerio, G. L., Totterdell, P., Emerson, L. M., and Miles, E. (2015b). Love is the triumph of the imagination: daydreams about significant others are associated with increased happiness, love and connection. *Conscious. Cogn.* 33, 135–144. doi: 10.1016/j.concog.2014.12.011
- Poerio, G. L., Totterdell, P., Emerson, L. M., and Miles, E. (2016). Social daydreaming and adjustment: an experience-sampling study of socioemotional adaptation during a life transition. *Front. Psychol.* 7:13. doi: 10.3389/ fpsyg.2016.00013
- Poerio, G. L., Totterdell, P., and Miles, E. (2013). Mind-wandering and negative mood: does one thing really lead to another? *Conscious. Cogn.* 22, 1412–1421. doi: 10.1016/j.concog.2013.09.012
- Pollock, L., Kellett, S., and Totterdell, P. (2014). An intensive time-series evaluation of the effectiveness of cognitive behaviour therapy for hoarding disorder: a 2-year prospective study. *Psychother. Res.* 24, 485–495. doi: 10.1080/10503307.2013.843802
- Raichle, M. E. (2009). A paradigm shift in functional brain imaging. J. Neurosci. 29, 12729–12734. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4366-09.2009
- Rauschenberger, S. L., and Lynn, S. J. (1995). Fantasy proneness, DSM-II—R Axis 1 psychopathology, and dissociation. J. Abnorm. Psychol. 104, 373–380. doi: 10.1037/0021-843X.104.2.373
- Ruby, F. J., Smallwood, J., Engen, H., and Singer, T. (2013). How self-generated thought shapes mood—the relation between mind-wandering and mood depends on the socio-temporal content of thoughts. *PLoS ONE* 8:e77554. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0077554
- Salkovskis, P. M. (1995). "Demonstrating specific effects in cognitive and behavioural therapy," in *Research Foundations for Psychotherapy Practice*, eds M. Aveline and D. A. Shapiro (Chichester: Wiley), 191–228.
- Sanders, B., and Giolas, M. H. (1991). Dissociation and childhood trauma in psychologically disturbed adolescents. Am. J. Psychiatry 148, 50–54. doi: 10.1176/ajp.148.1.50
- Segal, D., and Lynn, S. J. (1993). Predicting dissociative experiences: imagination, hypnotizability, psychopathology, and alcohol use. *Imagin. Cogn. Pers.* 12, 287–300. doi: 10.2190/C0TU-YN7D-KRPX-029G
- Segerstrom, S. C., Stanton, A. L., Alden, L. E., and Shortridge, B. E. (2003). A multidimensional structure for repetitive thought: What's on your mind, and how, and how much? *J. Pers. Soc. Psychol.* 85, 909–921. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.85.5.909
- Sierra, M., and Berrios, G. E. (2000). The Cambridge Depersonalisation Scale: a new instrument for the measurement of depersonalisation. *Psychiatry Res.* 93, 153–164. doi: 10.1016/S0165-1781(00)00100-1
- Smallwood, J., and Andrews-Hanna, J. (2013). Not all minds that wander are lost: the importance of a balanced perspective on the mind-wandering state. *Front. Psychol.* 4:441. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2013.00441
- Smallwood, J., Fitzgerald, A., Miles, L. K., and Phillips, L. H. (2009). Shifting moods, wandering minds: negative moods lead the mind to wander. *Emotion* 9, 271–276. doi: 10.1037/a0014855
- Song, X., and Wang, X. (2012). Mind wandering in Chinese daily lives-an experience sampling study. *PLoS ONE* 7:e44423. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone. 0044423

- Stawarczyk, D., Majerus, S., Maj, M., Van der Linden, M., and D'Argembeau, A. (2011). Mind-wandering: Phenomenology and function as assessed with a novel experience sampling method. *Acta Psychol.* 136, 370–381. doi: 10.1016/j. actpsy.2011.01.002
- Steinberg, M. (1993). Interviewer's Guide to the Structured Clinical Interview for DSM-IV Dissociative Disorders (SCID-D). Washington, DC: American Psychiatric Publications.
- Stone, A. A., Kessler, R. C., and Haythornthwaite, J. A. (1991). Measuring daily events and experiences: decisions for the researcher. J. Pers. 59, 575–606. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-6494.1991.tb00260.x
- Tennen, H., and Affleck, G. (2002). The challenge of capturing daily processes at the interface of social and clinical psychology. J. Soc. Clin. Psychol. 21, 610–627. doi: 10.1521/jscp.21.6.610.22796
- Totterdell, P., Kellett, S., and Mansell, W. (2012). Cognitive behavioral therapy for cyclothymia: cognitive regulatory control as a mediator of mood change. *Behav. Cogn. Psychother.* 40, 412–424. doi: 10.1017/S1352465812 000070
- van der Kloet, D., Giesbrecht, T., Lynn, S. J., Merckelbach, H., and de Zutter, A. (2012a). Sleep normalization and decrease in dissociative experiences: evaluation in an inpatient sample. *J. Abnorm. Psychol.* 121, 140–150. doi: 10.1037/a0024781
- van der Kloet, D., Merckelbach, H., Giesbrecht, T., and Lynn, S. J. (2012b). Fragmented sleep, fragmented mind: the role of sleep in dissociative symptoms. *Perspect. Psychol. Sci.* 7, 159–175. doi: 10.1177/1745691612437597
- van Heugten-van der Kloet, D., Giesbrecht, T., and Merckelbach, H. (2015). Sleep loss increases dissociation and affects memory for emotional stimuli. *J. Behav. Ther. Exp. Psychiatry* 47, 9–17. doi: 10.1016/j.jbtep.2014.11.002
- van Heugten-van der Kloet, D., Merckelbach, H., Giesbrecht, T., and Broers, N. (2014). Night-time experiences and daytime dissociation: a path analysis

modeling study. Psychiatry Res. 216, 236-241. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2013. 12.053

- Waller, N., Putnam, F. W., and Carlson, E. B. (1996). Types of dissociation and dissociative types: a taxometric analysis of dissociative experiences. *Psychol. Methods* 1, 300–321. doi: 10.1037/1082-989X.1.3.300
- Wamsley, E. J. (2013). Dreaming, waking conscious experience, and the resting brain: report of subjective experience as a tool in the cognitive neurosciences. *Front. Psychol.* 4:637. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2013.00637
- Watkins, E. R. (2008). Constructive and unconstructive repetitive thought. *Psychol. Bull.* 134, 163–206. doi: 10.1037/0033-2909.134.2.163
- Watson, D. (2001). Dissociations of the night: Individual differences in sleeprelated experiences and their relation to dissociation and schizotypy. J. Abnorm. Psychol. 110, 526–535. doi: 10.1037/0021-843X.110.4.526
- Wheeler, L., and Reis, H. T. (1991). Self-recording of everyday life events: origins, types, and uses. *J. Pers.* 59, 339–354. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-6494.1991.tb00252.x
- Wild, J., and Clark, D. M. (2011). Imagery rescripting of early traumatic memories in social phobia. *Cogn. Behav. Pract.* 18, 433–443. doi: 10.1016/j.cbpra.2011. 03.002

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2016 Poerio, Kellett and Totterdell. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Sleep Paralysis in Brazilian Folklore and Other Cultures: A Brief Review

José F. R. de Sá^{1*} and Sérgio A. Mota-Rolim^{2,3,4*}

¹ Graduate Program, Jungian Institute of Bahia, Salvador, Brazil, ² Brain Institute, Federal University of Rio Grande do Norte, Natal, Brazil, ³ Department of Physiology, Federal University of Rio Grande do Norte, Natal, Brazil, ⁴ Onofre Lopes University Hospital, Federal University of Rio Grande do Norte, Natal, Brazil

Sleep paralysis (SP) is a dissociative state that occurs mainly during awakening. SP is characterized by altered motor, perceptual, emotional and cognitive functions, such as inability to perform voluntary movements, visual hallucinations, feelings of chest pressure, delusions about a frightening presence and, in some cases, fear of impending death. Most people experience SP rarely, but typically when sleeping in supine position; however, SP is considered a disease (parasomnia) when recurrent and/or associated to emotional burden. Interestingly, throughout human history, different peoples interpreted SP under a supernatural view. For example, Canadian Eskimos attribute SP to spells of shamans, who hinder the ability to move, and provoke hallucinations of a shapeless presence. In the Japanese tradition, SP is due to a vengeful spirit who suffocates his enemies while sleeping. In Nigerian culture, a female demon attacks during dreaming and provokes paralysis. A modern manifestation of SP is the report of "alien abductions", experienced as inability to move during awakening associated with visual hallucinations of aliens. In all, SP is a significant example of how a specific biological phenomenon can be interpreted and shaped by different cultural contexts. In order to further explore the ethnopsychology of SP, in this review we present the "Pisadeira", a character of Brazilian folklore originated in the country's Southeast, but also found in other regions with variant names. Pisadeira is described as a crone with long fingernails who lurks on roofs at night and tramples on the chest of those who sleep on a full stomach with the belly up. This legend is mentioned in many anthropological accounts; however, we found no comprehensive reference on the Pisadeira from the perspective of sleep science. Here, we aim to fill this gap. We first review the neuropsychological aspects of SP, and then present the folk tale of the Pisadeira. Finally, we summarize the many historical and artistic manifestations of SP in different cultures, emphasizing the similarities and differences with the Pisadeira.

Keywords: sleep paralysis, Pisadeira tale, ethnopsychology, transcultural psychiatry, REM sleep, hypnopompic hallucinations

INTRODUCTION

Sleep paralysis (SP) is a dissociative state in which an individual, upon going to sleep or waking up, is unable to move (Mahowald et al., 2011). SP is accompanied by frightening, and often fantastic, hallucinations and delusions (Dahlitz and Parkes, 1993), thus different societies interpreted it under a supernatural or metaphysical perspective (Hinton et al., 2005). Interestingly, there is a

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Sue Llewellyn, University of Manchester, UK

Reviewed by:

James Allan Cheyne, University of Waterloo, Canada Helena Maria Calil, Federal University of São Paulo, Brazil

*Correspondence:

Sérgio A. Mota-Rolim sergioarthuro@neuro.ufm.br José F. R. de Sá zefelipe@yahoo.com

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Psychopathology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 07 March 2016 Accepted: 12 August 2016 Published: 07 September 2016

Citation:

de Sá JFR and Mota-Rolim SA (2016) Sleep Paralysis in Brazilian Folklore and Other Cultures: A Brief Review. Front. Psychol. 7:1294. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2016.01294 similarity between these manifestations and the description of nocturnal assaults by the *Pisadeira*, a folk figure typical of Southeastern Brazil, but also found in other regions (Cascudo, 2012). We performed surveys using Google Scholar, as well as the Bireme and Scielo databases, but could not find comprehensive studies wherein the various neuropsychological and sociocultural aspects of SP are described and compared with the Pisadeira tale. The objective of this review is to fill this gap.

SLEEP PARALYSIS: DEFINITION, EPIDEMIOLOGY, NEUROPSYCHOLOGY, AND CLINICAL PICTURE

The term "sleep paralysis" was coined by Wilson (1928). SP is considered a disease when recurrent and disturbing, according to the International Classification of Sleep Disorder - 3rd edition (ICSD-3) (American Academy of Sleep Medicine [AASM], 2014). SP is classified as a parasomnia and characterized by unusual behavior or abnormal physiological events that occur during the transition between sleep and wakefulness. SP episodes are generally accompanied by intense anxiety, inability to perform voluntary movements (even to scream or cry out for help), and, in some cases, fear of impending death (Sharpless et al., 2010; Jalal and Hinton, 2013). SP occurs most commonly in women (Pires et al., 2007; Sharpless and Barber, 2011) and when the body is in supine position (Chilcott et al., 1998; Sharpless et al., 2010). The prevalence of SP among the general population is controversial, ranging from 5 to 62% (Dahlitz and Parkes, 1993). In a sample of nearly two thousand Canadian university students, Burgess et al. (1995) found that 21% of these subjects experienced SP; however, in this sample there was no significant inter-gender difference. In a systematic review, Sharpless and Barber (2011) observed that the prevalence rate of at least one episode of SP in lifetime for the general population, student samples, and psychiatric patients was 7.6, 28.3, and 31.9%, respectively.

Sleep paralysis is associated with either hypnagogic hallucinations (that occur at the onset of sleep) or hypnopompic ones (when waking up) (Dahlitz and Parkes, 1993). Cheyne et al. (1999) grouped the hallucinations associated with SP into three types: (a) "Intruder"; (b) "Unusual Bodily Experiences"; (c) "Incubus." The "Intruder" type is characterized by a feeling of fear or an unpleasant presence, accompanied by auditory and visual hallucinations. The "Unusual Bodily Experiences" involve hovering sensations and out-of-body experiences, in which individuals see the own body from an external perspective, and interpret as if they have left their physical body (Blackmore and Parker, 2002; Blanke et al., 2004; de Sá and Mota-Rolim, 2015). The "Incubus" type refers to feelings of chest pressure and shortness of breath. Cheyne et al. (1999) observed a correlation between types (a) and (c). Cheyne and Girard (2009) consider that out-of-body experiences and SP hallucinations have different neurobiological basis. The former would be caused by altered neural processing in temporoparietal cortex areas, which participate in the integration of visual, auditory, vestibular, and proprioceptive information to encode for body imagery and notion of self (Blanke et al., 2004, 2005; Jalal and Ramachandran, 2014), while the latter have been linked to abruptly going in and out of rapid-eye-movement sleep (REMS).

REMS is strongly associated with the vivid and richly emotional visual events experienced during sleep, which we call dreams (Aserinsky and Kleitman, 1953; Dement and Kleitman, 1957). REMS presents changes in vital signs such as blood pressure, respiratory rate and heart rate. Except for vital organs (e.g., heart and lung muscles) and genitals, the body as a whole is paralyzed during REMS. The absence of myographic activity is known as muscle atonia (Hobson et al., 2000). Muscle tonus decreasing during REMS occurs through the action of a descending inhibitory system from specific brainstem nuclei to the anterior column in the spinal cord, and then to muscles (Jouvet and Delorme, 1965). The main neurotransmitters associated with this network are GABA and glycine (Brooks and Peever, 2012). This system prevents animals from performing "in real life" the imaginary movements that they make when dreaming, which would render them extremely vulnerable, and therefore subject to be preyed upon. This idea derives mainly from the pioneering work of Jouvet (1979), who, upon damaging specific brainstem nuclei, noted that animals exhibited typical behavior such as running, cleaning themselves and masticating during REMS, as they no longer possessed muscle inhibition. These behavior patterns have been readily associated hypothetically - to dreaming (Jouvet and Delorme, 1965; Jouvet, 1979).

Dahlitz and Parkes (1993) speculate that a lack of synchrony between changes in brain activity and muscle atonia is the mechanism responsible for bodily immobilization during SP. In general terms, during SP the brain falls back to an activity pattern similar to when individuals are awake; however, their muscles remain in the typical REMS atony, thus subjects feel as though they have awakened, and yet are unable to move (Dauvilliers et al., 2007; Nishino, 2007; Mahowald et al., 2011).

Despite sharing a few characteristics, there is an important dissimilarity between SP and dreams (Blackmore and Parker, 2002). When dreaming, we do not know that we are, in fact, dreaming, except in cases of lucid dreams (Van Eeden, 1913; Laberge et al., 1981; Erlacher and Schredl, 2008; Voss et al., 2009; Mota-Rolim and Araujo, 2013; Mota-Rolim et al., 2013; Dresler et al., 2014). On the other hand, during SP subjects know they were asleep but have woken up. In addition, SP experience is usually more aggressive than a normal dream, and there are four times more references to body parts (e.g., feelings of thorax pressure or paralyzed limbs) in the former relatively to the latter (Blackmore and Parker, 2002).

According to Hufford (2005), until recently SP was constantly underdiagnosed as a narcolepsy symptom. Narcolepsy is a disorder characterized by abnormalities in sleep regulation, including abrupt and involuntary sleep attacks associated with cataplexy (sudden loss of muscle tone), which usually follows a strong burst of emotion. Although it may be associated with Narcolepsy, SP can occur separately: the so-called isolated SP (American Academy of Sleep Medicine [AASM], 2014).

OLD, UGLY, AND RAGGED: WHO IS THE *PISADEIRA*?

Ferreira (1986) and Houaiss and Villar (2009) define the Pisadeira as a crone with long fingernails who lurks on roofs at night in order to trample on the chest of those who sleep. Luís da Câmara Cascudo - a renowned folklorist born in the Brazilian state of Rio Grande do Norte - adds further details to this physical description by mentioning Pisadeira's gauntness and unkempt hair (Cascudo, 2012). He states that Pisadeira:

... is the nightmare personified in an old man or woman. The nightmare, or the roman "nocturna oppressio," has always been explained by the evil intervention of an incubus, a demon or a malevolent spirit. In many cultures, the nightmare – also known as the classic oneirodynia, was due to a giant or a dwarf, a terrible woman or man that, taking advantage that one is sleeping, would sit upon their stomach and pressure their thorax, disturbing one's breathing (p. 568).

Cascudo (2012) continues his description of Pisadeira looking for etymological references in other languages. He states that the word for nightmare in Portuguese, *pesadelo*, derives from "peso" or "pesado," which means heavy; in French *cauchemar*, from the ancient verb *chaucer*, from Latin *calcare*, denotes to press or to push; finally, the English word *nightmare* is the night demon, or devil.

In the countryside of the Brazilian states of Minas Gerais and São Paulo, the Pisadeira possesses different physical features: she is a "fat" and "heavy" Afro-Brazilian adept at stepping on the abdomen of those who sleep on a full stomach or belly up. There is also a northeastern variant name for the Pisadeira around the São Francisco River, the so-called "*Pesadeira*." She has the same features of her Minas Gerais and São Paulo state counterparts, except that the Pesadeira wears a red cap. The tale tells that if someone can scrounge it, Pesadeira loses her strength and will grant any wish in return for her cap (Lins, 1983). In Ceará state, this legend is called "*Pisador*" (Portuguese word for the one who steps on something/someone), and, differently from other regions, it is a masculine demon.

Cascudo (2012) believes that the Pisadeira is a direct descendant of the Portuguese myth known as "Fradinho da Mão Furada," literally "Little Hand-Hole Friar." It is said that Fradinho would enter people's bedrooms, and place his "heavy hand" upon their chest, preventing them from screaming:

From Portugal, however, came the nightmare main elements. J. Leite de Vasconcelos, in his 'Popular Traditions of Portugal,' describes the origin of Pisadeira tormenting their hillbillies and rednecks. In Algarve, it is the "Little Hand-Hole Friar." The Friar enters late at night in the alcoves, through the door keyhole. He has a red cap on his head, and straddles at ease upon the people, to assign them the worst nightmares. He goes away only when the person wakes up (p. 289). '..' The nightmare is the devil, which has a cowl and a very heavy hand. When people sleep with the belly full, the nightmare puts his hand on the chest of the sleeper and leaves no possibility to shout (p. 290).' From Portugal, of course, came the Pisadeira. But from where has Portugal received the 'night oppressio?' The influence of Provence on Portuguese land was long and powerful. Provencal people spread rhythms for the

early verses. For Provencal culture, nightmare is an old woman, with the tricks of Pisadeira. Only in Provence and Portugal, she comes down the chimney, and goes to the sleeper chest (p. 569).

Cascudo (2012) also described an equivalent of Pisadeira for the native Brazilian Indians: "she was an old woman who, along with her procession of unspeakable agonies, would visit an individual" (p. 568). The native Brazilian tribe of the Tupi called her Kerepiiua. There was also the figure of the Jurupari, who, following catholic catechesis, was ascribed the meaning of "nocturnal demon," its name a contraction of "i-ur-upá-ri" (she who comes to, or upon, the bed).

The Pires (2002) quotation below, taken from a dialog with a country bumpkin sitting at a bonfire, resembles descriptions of Pisadeira:

It's a woman, this one, real skinny, got haseff' dose real long, bony fingas with big ol' nails! She got stubby legs, ratty hair, chin all pointed up and a nose real bent-like, bushy brows and eyes all a-glowin'... When, we finish our suppa an' go sleep on our backs, she'll come down from the roof an' sit right on ya'chest, camberin'... camberin' down... right on ya'belly! Now that's why ya ought not let ya young-uns sleep on their backs (Pires, 2002, p. 89).

The Pisadeira also starred on the verses of Cora Coralina, a pseudonym of the Brazilian Goias-State poetess Anna Lins dos Guimarães Peixoto Brêtas (1889–1985). Despite her status as one of the greatest writers ever to grace Brazil, Cora Coralina had her very first book – *Poems from the Goias alleyways and other stories* – published only when she was 75 years old. In this book, Coralina makes the following reference to the *Pisadeira*:

That night it came to pass that Mrs. Jesuína was awakened by grunts, moans, almost, coming from the placemat. She scolded: "quiet, you imp, let us sleep..." All fell silent, and the night continued its spin in space and time. In the alcove, the yellow circle of the old oil lamp. The paintings of Saints, immovable on the walls. Then again, a renewed grunt and a few little moans, a thing of the underage. Once again uttered the old woman in all her nobility: "turn to the darn side, girl, that's the Pisadeira, don't you piss on that mat..." And then there was silence. The old woman went back to sleep, but woke up in the wee hours of the morning. "Jesuína, Jesuína." No reply. She commented: "Tis how it goes, you fill up your breadbasket, the Pisadeira comes, won't let you sleep, and in the morning you're broken like hell" (Coralina, 2014, p. 32).

Unfortunately, Pisadeira – as well as other figures in Brazilian folklore, such as Saci and the headless Mule – is at a risk of being forgotten. Passed on from generation to generation in the Brazilian countryside, these oral traditions are losing their strength. One of the policies for the preservation of this heritage of Brazilian legends and myths is to give them their proper value (Moreira et al., 2009).

From what has been seen so far, it is possible to say that both the Pisadeira tale and SP share many features, such as a malevolent supernatural presence, feelings of chest pressure, difficulty to breath and to scream, and sleeping in supine position with full stomach. In the next sessions, we will review historical aspects of SP as well as its manifestation in other cultures.

A HISTORICAL OUTLOOK ON SLEEP PARALYSIS

Before the development of sleep science, there have been a series of magical and religious-based interpretations of SP throughout the history of human civilization, such as the Ancient Roman *nocturna oppressio* mentioned above (Cascudo, 2012). The first known description of SP comes from Hippocrates (~400 BC), and the Greeks named it "έφιάλτης" (ephialtes), roughly translated as "to pounce upon someone." Artemidorus of Daldis (2nd century) in his book *Oneirocritica* – translated as "The Interpretation of Dreams" – associated *ephialtes* with the god Pan. The horned god of the woods and flocks could have sex with the dreamer during an *ephialtes*, and such was viewed as a promise of a great future income (Stewart, 2002).

This positive link with the sexual act would eventually change with the arrival of the Christian era of the Middle Ages. The *incubi* and the *succubi*, demons who sexually harassed their victims at night, would then emerge. The Latin name *incubus* would initially be a direct translation of *ephialtes*. However, it quickly acquired sexual connotations, given its proximity to *concumbere*, "to sleep (with)," and *concubinus*, a concubine. Much like the *incubus* was a male demon prone to abuse women, the *succubus* was a female demon who took advantage of men during sleep, and the origin of its name (*succubus*) means "to lie under." Stewart (2002) comments that it was the Christianity that first negatively associated nightmares with erotic dreams, as its tenets were built upon the strict control of sexual instincts.

In early Enlightenment, with the beginning of scientific revolution, there is what appears to be the first medical description of an SP episode accompanied by hypnagogic hallucinations: Dr. Isbrand van Diemerbroeck (1609–1674) diagnosed a 50-year-old woman suffering from repeated spells caused by a *nightmare*, or incubus (Kompanje, 2008). Regarding the etymology of the word *nightmare*, Stewart (2002) describes its Scandinavian origins: *mare* comes from *mara*, a spirit that, in the Northern mythology, was said to torment or suffocate sleepers. The woman investigated by Diemerbroeck exhibited chest pressure, shortness of breath, inability to move, and an association of this experience with sleeping in the supine position (Kompanje, 2008), just like those visited by the Brazilian Pisadeira (Cascudo, 2012).

There is a major source of confusion between the *nightmare* and SP. Before the 15th century, a "nightmare" was synonymous to spiritual attack, believed to be orchestrated by a witch. However, under the influence of Enlightenment, the "nightmare" became grouped under a larger category of "bad" dreams, and lost its specificity to SP characteristics (Hufford, 1982). Nevertheless, Henry Fuseli depicted the overlap between nightmare and SP in his most famous painting, "The Nightmare" (1781) (**Figure 1**). In this painting, an elf sits upon the chest of a lifeless-like woman draped in white over the end of a bed. In the upper left corner of the painting, just behind scarlet curtains, stands the ghostly head of a horse (Myrone, 2001). This painting has been interpreted as a "classical" pictorial representation of SP, of

which the painter himself might have been victim, according to Kompanje (2008).

In the literary domain, Guy de Maupassant's "Le Horla" is viewed by Cheyne (2001, 2015) as a case of SP. In the first version of the tale, Dr. Marrande introduce to his fellow scientists one of his patients, dubbed as "the strangest and most unsettling case" in his career as an alienist. The protagonist narrates his misfortunes from a first-person perspective, describing that an invisible being torments him every night. He is assaulted in his sleep by a "dreadful feeling of a crushing weight on my chest, and of a mouth that was eating up my life." He blames his mysterious visitor - whom he names "Horla" - for his insomnia and loss of weight. In the final version of the tale, the narrator describes an episode in which, as he lies and sleeps, he also feels someone "approaching me, looking at me, feeling me, climbing into my bed, kneeling on my chest, taking my neck in his hands and squeezing" (Maupassant, 2009, p. 250), similarly to the Pisadeira (Cascudo, 2012). Curiously, the protagonist attributes his mental illness to a Brazilian ship he saw, believed to have spread an "epidemic madness," in which people were possessed by a kind of vampire that feeds of their lives while they sleep.

Contemporary SP Manifestation

A modern day retelling of SP would correspond to the so-called "alien abductions" (Shermer, 2011). Mack (1997) defines these cases as narratives (conscious or aided by hypnosis) describing the abduction by aliens, which are recorded in the absence of altered mental states - such as those induced by psychotropic substances. According to Shermer (2011), the appearance of aliens in the popular imagination took place after the supposed crash landing of an unidentified flying object in Roswell, New Mexico, in 1947. Shermer (2011) believes that the abduction narratives have their origin in a special broadcast by NBC in 1975, based on the extraordinary accounts by Barney and Betty Hill. The Hill couple described experiences that have become a standard for thousands of people who have experienced the same phenomenon: lights in the middle of the night, body paralysis, dissections, examinations, etc. The "classic" look of extraterrestrial kidnappers - bald, bigheaded humanoids with elongated eyes - was in fact a product of NBC artists. Following the dissemination of these accounts in newspapers, tabloids and TV programs, abduction reports rose exponentially. Shermer (2011) cites Strieber's (1987) Communion and Mack's (1997) Abduction as examples of literary landmarks that helped perpetuate the belief in the supposed veracity of alien abductions.

Clancy et al. (2002) and McNally et al. (2004) questioned the veracity of such reports – most of them extracted via hypnosis. According to McNally and Clancy (2005), human memory is malleable: false memories can be implanted by the suggestion of therapists. After conducting a survey with ten individuals that had been "abducted," Clancy and McNally (2005) have found a substantial occurrence of SP episodes in this group compared to a control group. These authors additionally noted the similarity between alien abduction experiences and SP: immobility, feeling of a threating presence, feeling of levitation, flashing lights, bright objects, and other hallucinations.



FIGURE 1 | The Nightmare (1871) by Henry Fuseli.

SLEEP PARALYSIS IN OTHER CULTURES

Sleep paralysis represents a fairly strong evidence of how a given neurobiological phenomenon can be interpreted and shaped by different cultural contexts. Field studies conducted in many different parts of the world detected the same phenomenon occurring under a myriad of ethnic and religious perspectives. In these cases, the few seconds, or minutes, of an SP episode – a veritable mish-mash of terrifying sensations – give rise to supernatural interpretations (Hinton et al., 2005).

The closest language to Portuguese is Spanish; interestingly, SP in Mexico is known as "se me subió el muerto," translated as "a dead body climbed on top of me" (for comprehensive review, see Sharpless and Doghramji, 2015). The idea of a "phantasmagoric weight" is also found in the Pisadeira tale. In Catalonia, the Pesanta is a black animal (usually a dog or a cat) that invades houses at night and steps over people's chests, disturbing their breath and causing nightmares, similar to the Pisadeira. Curiously, both Pesanta and the Fradinho da Mão Furada (who originated the Pisadeira, as mentioned above) have holes in their hands. Beyond Latin cultures, Kirmayer and Law (2005) studied the Inuit people, who are Eskimos living in Canada's subarctic region. They refer to SP as *uqumangirniq*, an experience closely linked to the spiritual world, which courses with compromised motor functions (inability to move, talk, and/or scream), hallucinations, and the frightening manifestation of a shapeless, or faceless, presence. The Inuit believe that the *angakkuit* (shamans) are the main responsible for the *uqumangirniq*. Although the shamans exert a benign influence by organizing activities ranging from rites of passage to the interpretation of dreams, some shamans involved in power disputes cast spells (*ilisiiqsijuq*) on their opponents. One type of *ilisiiqsijuq* consists of attacking the enemy as they sleep, since at this moment the connection between body and soul (*tarniq*) is fragile. If a shaman can permanently separate the *tarniq* from its body, that individual dies.

In the Japanese tradition, the 金縛り(kanashibari) is the cultural equivalent of SP (Fukuda et al., 1987). Translated as "the state of being totally bound, as if constrained by metal chains," the kanashibari may emerge through the spell of a summoner, who uses a vengeful spirit to suffocate his enemies. The kanashibari is a popular phenomenon in the Far East, often represented

in *mangas*, the Japanese comic books. Despite the fact that the phenomenology of SP in both Inuit and Japanese is very similar to the "Pisadeira," they attribute to SP a human origin - from spells of shamans or summoners – which does not happen in the Brazilian tale.

Through interviews with one hundred Cambodian refugees in an American psychiatric clinic, Hinton et al. (2005a) observed a high incidence of SP among survivors of the Pol Pot dictatorial regime (1975-1979): 42% of the subjects reported at least one SP episode per year. These patients referred to SP as khmaoch sângkât, "the ghost that pushes you down." According to them, a supernatural being, or a ghost, would put their hands on the chest or neck of the victim while sleeping in supine position, making it difficult to breathe. There are four ways the supernatural beings could look like: (i) a tall, black shadow lacking a defined outline; (ii) a red-eyed, canine-toothed being, dressed in a Khmer Rouge cloak who brandishes a knife or club; (iii) a simian-like demon; (iv) an ap - a grotesque creature embodied solely by the head of a woman and her bowels. Regarding the ghosts, when someone is killed violently, or buried without the proper funeral rites - something recurrent during the Pol Pot period - the spirit would be doomed to walk the Earth and haunt the living by showing them the afterlife state of penury.

The Asian immigrants from the Hinton et al. (2005b) sample exhibited high levels of post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD). These subjects had certain physical SP symptoms associated with the severe, traumatic experiences they went through under the yoke of the Khmer Rouge. For example, they associated dyspnea with near-drowning experiences during monsoon periods typical to Southeast Asia, or with their witnessing executions in which victims wore a bag over their head. Chest pressure, a typical SP feature, was associated with the chest pain resulting from heavy loads they were forced to carry in rice farms run by their tormentors. The association of SP with PTSD in Cambodian people does not appear in the Pisadeira tale; however, there are no systematic studies of SP in the Brazilian society.

Sleep paralysis appears in many other cultures around the world with regional variances. In Thailand, the ਸਿੰn (*phi am*) is a ghost that haunts subjects when half-asleep and unable to move (Cassaniti and Luhrmann, 2011). Egyptians believe that SP is caused by the العن (*Jinn*), who are malevolent spirit-like creatures (Jalal and Hinton, 2013). Sharpless and Doghramji (2015) report that Ethiopians consider the <code>Ahh</code> (*dukak*) an evil spirit that haunts the sleep. Similarly to the Brazilian Pisadeira, the Hmong people – an ethnic group from the mountain regions of Vietnam and Laos – believe that a "pressing spirit" sits on the chest of the sleepers and tries to asphyxiate them (Adler, 2011), while Chinese traditional people also believe that a type of "ghost oppression" causes SP (Yeung et al., 2005). Furthermore, the Yoruba people from Southwest Nigeria believe that the *Ogun* *Oru* is a female demon who possesses body and mind during dreaming (Aina and Famuyiwa, 2007), and in Newfoundland (a province of Canada) the *Old Hag* is a witch who sits on the sleeper (Firestone, 1985).

FINAL CONSIDERATIONS

Sleep paralysis is characterized by body immobility, chest pressure, seeing scary figures, and/or feeling a frightening "presence," which tend to happen during awakening in supine position. As described along this article, the interpretation of SP rebirths in different eras and cultures, such as the Greek "ephialtes" ($\epsilon \varphi \iota \dot{\alpha} \lambda \tau \eta \varsigma$), the *nocturna oppressio* of Ancient Roman, Fuseli's "The nightmare," the Japanese *kanashibari* ($\Delta t \eta \varsigma$), the Egyptian Jinn (الحن), and the modern "alien abductions," among others. Here, we report that SP in Brazil is usually described as Pisadeira attacks (Corso, 2002; Pires, 2002; Cascudo, 2012). Cascudo (2012) investigates Pisadeira etymology and relates it to the Portuguese word "pesadelo" (nightmare), akin to its original meaning, the Spanish *pesadilla* ("heavy" or "weighed").

Since the Enlightenment, the "supernatural" experiences associated to SP have been interpreted as pathological. However, there are few connections between SP and other neuropsychiatric disorders (Hufford, 2005) with the exception of Narcolepsy, as mentioned earlier (American Academy of Sleep Medicine [AASM], 2014). Yet, if SP episodes occur too frequently and/or intensely as to induce any physical, psychological or social suffering, the subject must be examined by sleep clinicians.

Noteworthy, there is a tendency to associate the Pisadeira and similar phenomena to a "superstition" believed by naïve, uneducated people. However, Hufford (2005) observed that a "spiritual" component of SP exists independently of social class or education level. Despite offering an alternative sociobiological interpretation to such episodes, here we do not intend to belittle this spiritual component. Instead, the goal of this work is to enrich the knowledge about these experiences and their psychological and cultural aspects.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors listed, have made substantial, direct and intellectual contribution to the work, and approved it for publication.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors are grateful to Adriano Tort for help in writing this manuscript. SAMR was the recipient of a CNPq scholarship, and dedicates this work to his parents, Lucemere and Jeronimo.

REFERENCES

- Adler, S. R. (2011). Sleep Paralysis: Night-Mares, Nocebos, and the Mind-Body Connection. New Brunswick, New Jersey, and. London: Rutgers University Press.
- Aina, O. F., and Famuyiwa, O. O. (2007). Ogun Oru: a traditional explanation for nocturnal neuropsychiatric disturbances among the Yoruba of Southwest Nigeria. *Transcult. Psychiatry* 44, 44–54. doi: 10.1177/1363461507074968
- American Academy of Sleep Medicine [AASM] (2014). *International Classification* of Sleep Disorders: Diagnostic and Coding Manual. Darien, CT: American Academy of Sleep Medicine.
- Aserinsky, E., and Kleitman, N. (1953). Regularly occuring periods of eye motility, and concomitant phenomena, during sleep. *Science* 118, 273–274. doi: 10.1126/science.118.3062.273
- Blackmore, S. J., and Parker, J. D. (2002). Comparing the content of sleep paralysis and dream reports. *Dreaming* 12, 45–59. doi: 10.1023/A:1013894522583
- Blanke, O., Landis, T., Spinelli, L., and Seeck, M. (2004). Out-of-body experience and autoscopy of neurological origin. *Brain* 127, 243–258. doi: 10.1093/brain/awh040
- Blanke, O., Mohr, C., Michel, C. M., Pascual-Leone, A., Brugger, P., Seeck, M., et al. (2005). Linking out-of-body experience and self processing to mental ownbody imagery at the temporoparietal junction. *J. Neurosci.* 25, 550–557. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2612-04.2005
- Brooks, P. L., and Peever, J. H. (2012). Identification of the transmitter and receptor mechanisms responsible for REM sleep paralysis. J. Neurosci. 32, 9785–9795. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0482-12.2012
- Burgess, M. F., DuBreuil, S. C., McNulty, S. A., Pires, M., and Spanos, N. P. (1995). The frequency and correlates of sleep paralysis in a university sample. *J. Res. Pers.* 29, 285–305. doi: 10.1006/jrpe.1995.1017
- Cascudo, L. C. (2012). Dicionário do Folclore Brasileiro. São Paulo: Global.
- Cassaniti, J., and Luhrmann, T. M. (2011). Encountering the supernatural a phenomenological account of mind. *Relig. Soc.* 2, 37–53.
- Cheyne, J. A. (2001). The ominous numinous: sensed presence and 'Other' hallucinations. J. Conscious. Stud. 8, 133–150.
- Cheyne, J. A. (2015). Maupassants Der Horla und die kulturhistorische transformation des alien. Z. Anomalistik Band 15, S.235–259.
- Cheyne, J. A., and Girard, T. A. (2009). The body unbound: vestibularmotor hallucinations and out-of-body experiences. *Cortex* 45, 201–215. doi: 10.1016/j.cortex.2007.05.002
- Cheyne, J. A., Newby-Clark, I. R., and Rueffer, S. D. (1999). Hypnagogic and hypnopompic hallucinations during sleep paralysis: neurological and cultural construction of the nightmare. *Conscious. Cogn.* 8, 319–337. doi: 10.1006/ccog.1999.0404
- Chilcott, L., Fukuda, K., Ogilvie, R. D., Takeuchi, T., and Vendittelli, A. (1998). The prevalence of sleep paralysis among Canadian and Japanese college students. *Dreaming* 8, 59–66. doi: 10.1023/B:DREM.0000005896. 68083.ae
- Clancy, S. A., Lenzeweger, M. F., McNally, R. J., Pitman, R. K., and Schacter, D. L. (2002). Memory distortion in people reporting abduction by aliens. J. Abnorm. Psychol. 111, 455–461. doi: 10.1037/0021-843X.111.3.455
- Clancy, S. A., and McNally, R. J. (2005). Sleep paralysis, sexual abuse, and space alien abduction. *Transcult. Psychiatry* 42, 113–122. doi: 10.1177/1363461505050715
- Coralina, C. (2014). Poemas Dos Becos De Goiás e Estórias Mais. São Paulo: Global.
- Corso, M. (2002). Monstruário: Inventário de Entidades Imaginárias e de Mitos Brasileiros. Porto Alegre: Tomo Editorial.
- Dahlitz, M., and Parkes, J. D. (1993). Sleep paralysis. *Lancet* 341, 406–407. doi: 10.1016/0140-6736(93)92992-3
- Dauvilliers, Y., Arnulf, I., and Mignot, E. (2007). Narcolepsy with cataplexy. *Lancet* 369, 499–511. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(07)60237-2
- de Sá, J. F. R., and Mota-Rolim, S. A. (2015). Experiências fora do corpo: aspectos históricos e neurocientíficos. *Cien. Cogn.* 20, 189–198.
- Dement, W. C., and Kleitman, N. (1957). The relation of eye movements during sleep to dream activity: an objective method for the study of dreaming. J. Exp. Psychol. 53, 339–346. doi: 10.1037/h0048189
- Dresler, M., Eibl, L., Fischer, C. F., Wehrle, R., Spoormaker, V. I., Steiger, A., et al. (2014). Volitional components of consciousness vary across wakefulness, dreaming and lucid dreaming. *Front. Psychol.* 4:987. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2013.00987

- Erlacher, D., and Schredl, M. (2008). Do REM (lucid) dreamed and executed actions share the same neural substrate? *Int. J. Dream Res.* 1, 7–14.
- Ferreira, A. B. H. (1986). Novo Dicionário Aurélio da Língua Portuguesa. Rio de Janeiro: Nova Fronteira.
- Firestone, M. (1985). The "Old Hag": sleep paralysis in Newfoundland. J. Psychoanal. Anthropol. 8, 47–66.
- Fukuda, K., Miyasita, A., Inugami, M., and Ishihara, K. (1987). High prevalence of isolated sleep paralysis: kanashibari phenomenon in Japan. Sleep 10, 279–286.
- Hinton, D. E., Hufford, D. J., and Kirmayer, L. J. (2005). Culture and sleep paralysis. *Transcult. Psychiatry* 42, 5–10. doi: 10.1177/1363461505050708
- Hinton, D. E., Pich, V., Chhean, D., and Pollack, M. H. (2005a). 'The ghost pushes you down': sleep paralysis-type panic attacks in a Khmer refugee population. *Transcult. Psychiatry* 42, 46–77. doi: 10.1177/1363461505050710
- Hinton, D. E., Pich, V., Chhean, D., Pollack, M. H., and McNally, R. J. (2005b). Sleep paralysis among Cambodian refugees: association with PTSD diagnosis and severity. *Depress. Anxiety* 22, 47–51. doi: 10.1002/da.20084
- Hobson, J. A., Pace-Schott, E. F., and Stickgold, R. (2000). Dreaming and the brain: toward a cognitive neuroscience of conscious states. *Behav. Brain Sci.* 23, 793–842. doi: 10.1017/S0140525X00003976
- Houaiss, A., and Villar, M. S. (2009). *Dicionário Houaiss da Língua Portuguesa*. Rio de Janeiro: Objetiva.
- Hufford, D. J. (1982). The Terror That Comes in the Night: an Experience-Centered Approach to Supernatural Assault Traditions. Philadelphia, PA: University of Pennsylvania Press.
- Hufford, D. J. (2005). Sleep paralysis as spiritual experience. *Transcult. Psychiatry* 42, 11–45. doi: 10.1177/1363461505050709
- Jalal, B., and Hinton, D. E. (2013). Rates and characteristics of sleep paralysis in the general population of Denmark and Egypt. *Cult. Med. Psychiatry* 37, 534–548. doi: 10.1007/s11013-013-9327-x
- Jalal, B., and Ramachandran, V. S. (2014). Sleep paralysis and the shadowy bedroom intruder: the role of the right superior parietal, phantom pain and projection of body image. *Med. Hypotheses* 83, 755–757. doi: 10.1016/j.mehy.2014.10.002
- Jouvet, M. (1979). What does a cat dream about? *Trends Neurosci.* 2, 280–282. doi: 10.1016/0166-2236(79)90110-3
- Jouvet, M., and Delorme, F. (1965). Locus ceruleus et sommeil paradoxal. C. R. Seances Soc. Biol. Fil. 159, 895–899.
- Kirmayer, L. J., and Law, S. (2005). Inuit interpretations of sleep paralysis. *Transcult. Psychiatry* 42, 93–112. doi: 10.1177/1363461505050712
- Kompanje, E. J. O. (2008). 'The devil lay upon her and held her down': hypnagogic hallucinations and sleep paralysis described by the Dutch physician Isbrand van Diemerbroeck (1609-1674) in 1664. J. Sleep Res. 17, 464–467. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2869.2008.00672.x
- Laberge, S., Nagel, L., Dement, W. C., and Zarcone, V. (1981). Lucid dream verified by volitional communication during REM sleep. *Percept. Mot. Skills* 52, 727–732. doi: 10.2466/pms.1981.52.3.727
- Lins, W. (1983). O médio São Francisco: Uma Sociedade de Pastores Guerreiros. São Paulo: Nacional.
- Mack, J. E. (1997). Abduções. Rio de Janeiro: EDUCARE.
- Mahowald, M. W., Cramer Bornemann, M. A., and Schenck, C. H. S. (2011). Dissociation, human behavior, and consciousness. *Curr. Top. Med. Chem.* 11, 2392–2402.
- Maupassant, G. (2009). As Grandes Paixões: Contos de Guy de Maupassant. Rio de Janeiro: Record.
- McNally, R. J., and Clancy, S. A. (2005). Sleep paralysis in adults reporting repressed, recovered, or continuous memories of childhood sexual abuse. J. Anxiety Disord. 19, 595–602. doi: 10.1016/j.janxdis.2004.05.003
- McNally, R. J., Lasko, N. B., Clancy, S. A., Macklin, M. L., Pitman, R. K., and Orr, S. P. (2004). Psychophysiological responding during script-driven imagery in people reporting abduction by space aliens. *Psychol. Sci.* 15, 493–497. doi: 10.1111/j.0956-7976.2004.00707.x
- Moreira, M. E. C. B., Consolmano, R. A. C., and Sobreira, M. R. N. (2009). Mitologia Brasileira: Resgate do Patrimônio Cultural. Anais da Jornada dos Cursos de História, Geografia e Arquitetura, Vol. 1, Espaço, História e Globalização. Bauru: Universidade do Sagrado Coração.
- Mota-Rolim, S. A., and Araujo, J. F. (2013). Neurobiology and clinical implications of lucid dreaming. *Med. Hypotheses* 81, 751–756. doi: 10.1016/j.mehy.2013.04.049

- Mota-Rolim, S. A., Targino, Z. H., Souza, B. C., Blanco, W., Araujo, J. F., and Ribeiro, S. (2013). Dream characteristics in a Brazilian sample: an online survey focusing on lucid dreaming. *Front. Hum. Neurosci.* 7:836. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2013.00836
- Myrone, M. (2001). Henry Fuseli. Princeton: Princeton University Press.
- Nishino, S. (2007). Clinical and neurobiological aspects of narcolepsy. *Sleep Med.* 8, 373–399. doi: 10.1016/j.sleep.2007.03.008
- Pires, C. (2002). Conversas ao pé-do-fogo: Estudinhos Costumes Contos Anedotas – Cenas de Escravidão. Itu: Ottoni.
- Pires, M. L. N., Benedito-Silva, A. A., Mello, M. T., Del Giglio, S., Pompeia, C., and Tufik, S. (2007). Sleep habits and complaints of adults in the city of São Paulo, Brazil, in 1987 and 1995. *Braz. J. Med. Biol. Res.* 40, 1505–1515.
- Sharpless, B. A., and Barber, J. P. (2011). Lifetime prevalence rates of sleep paralysis: a systematic review. *Sleep Med. Rev.* 15, 311–315. doi: 10.1016/j.smrv.2011.01.007
- Sharpless, B. A., and Doghramji, K. (2015). Sleep Paralysis Historical, Psychological and Medical Perspectives. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Sharpless, B. A., McCarthy, K. S., Chambless, D. L., Milrod, B. L., Khalsa, S. R., and Barber, J. P. (2010). Isolated sleep paralysis and fearful isolated sleep paralysis in outpatients with panic attacks. J. Clin. Psychol. 66, 1292–1306. doi: 10.1002/jclp.20724
- Shermer, M. (2011). Por Que as Pessoas Acreditam em Coisas Estranhas: Pseudociência, Superstição e Outras Confusões dos Nossos Tempos. São Paulo: JSN Editora.

- Stewart, C. (2002). Erotic dreams and nightmares from antiquity to the present. *J. Roy. Anthropol. Inst.* 8, 279–309. doi: 10.1111/1467-9655.00109
- Strieber, W. (1987). Comunhão. Rio de Janeiro: Editora Record.
- Van Eeden, F. (1913). A study of dreams. PSPR 26, 431-461.
- Voss, U., Holzmann, R., Tuin, I., and Hobson, J. A. (2009). Lucid dreaming: a state of consciousness with features of both waking and non-lucid dreaming. *Sleep* 32, 1191–1200.
- Wilson, S. A. K. (1928). The narcolepsies. Brain 51, 63–109. doi: 10.1093/brain/ 51.1.63
- Yeung, A., Xu, Y., and Chang, D. F. (2005). Prevalence and illness beliefs of sleep paralysis among chinese psychiatric patients in China and the United States. *Transcult. Psychiatry* 42, 135–145. doi: 10.1177/13634615050 50725

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2016 de Sá and Mota-Rolim. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Consciousness across Sleep and Wake: Discontinuity and Continuity of Memory Experiences As a Reflection of Consolidation Processes

Caroline L. Horton*

DrEAMSLab, Psychology, Bishop Grosseteste University, Lincoln, United Kingdom

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Sue Llewellyn, University of Manchester, United Kingdom

Reviewed by:

Roumen Kirov, Bulgarian Academy of Sciences, Bulgaria David Kahn, Harvard Medical School, United States

*Correspondence: Caroline L. Horton caroline.horton@bishopg.ac.uk

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Psychopathology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychiatry

Received: 21 July 2017 Accepted: 11 August 2017 Published: 07 September 2017

Citation:

Horton CL (2017) Consciousness across Sleep and Wake: Discontinuity and Continuity of Memory Experiences As a Reflection of Consolidation Processes. Front. Psychiatry 8:159. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2017.00159 The continuity hypothesis (1) posits that there is continuity, of some form, between waking and dreaming mentation. A recent body of work has provided convincing evidence for different aspects of continuity, for instance that some salient experiences from waking life seem to feature in dreams over others, with a particular role for emotional arousal as accompanying these experiences, both during waking and while asleep. However, discontinuities have been somewhat dismissed as being either a product of activation-synthesis, an error within the consciousness binding process during sleep, a methodological anomaly, or simply as yet unexplained. This paper presents an overview of discontinuity within dreaming and waking cognition, arguing that disruptions of consciousness are as common a feature of waking cognition as of dreaming cognition, and that processes of sleep-dependent memory consolidation of autobiographical experiences can in part account for some of the discontinuities of sleeping cognition in a functional way. By drawing upon evidence of the incorporation, fragmentation, and reorganization of memories within dreams, this paper proposes a model of discontinuity whereby the fragmentation of autobiographical and episodic memories during sleep, as part of the consolidation process, render salient aspects of those memories subsequently available for retrieval in isolation from their contextual features. As such discontinuity of consciousness in sleep is functional and normal.

Keywords: sleep, dreaming consciousness, autobiographical memory, memory consolidation, continuity theory

CONTINUITY IN ITS GENERAL FORM

The continuity hypothesis (1) posits that there is continuity, of some form, between waking and dreaming. A recent body of work [e.g., Ref. (1-10)] has provided convincing evidence for the characteristics of specific aspects of continuity, for instance that some salient experiences from waking-life feature in dreams over others. Five factors have been proposed to account for the incorporation of waking-life experiences into dreams (11): the emotionality of the waking-life experience; the type of waking-life activity; personality traits; time intervals; and time of night. Emotional arousal consistently seems to accompany these experiences, both during waking (original experience) and while dreaming [for a review, see Ref. (10)].

Continuity between dreaming and waking, therefore, appears to provide a framework for studying and measuring the extent of overlap, or shared variance, between different states of consciousness (11). This holds appeal in that-hypothetically-scholars could build models predicting dream content and characteristics given knowledge about specific predictor parameters, such as the emotionality of past experiences and time spent asleep. Previous attempts to conceptualize variability in dream behaviors such as dream recall (12) left 91.6% variance unexplained. As such the task at hand is ambitious. It also assumes that any as yet explained variance may be problematic, or simply, "error." Indeed, discontinuities have been somewhat dismissed as being either a product of activation-synthesis [for instance, see Ref. (13)], an error within the consciousness binding process during sleep, a methodological anomaly, or simply as yet unexplained. Furthermore, the concept of continuity remains somewhat ill-defined (14). This paper presents a conception of discontinuity within dreaming and waking cognition for the first time, arguing that disruptions of consciousness are as common a feature of waking cognition as of dreaming cognition, and that processes of sleep-dependent memory consolidation of autobiographical experiences can in part account for many of the discontinuities of sleeping cognition in a functional way. By drawing upon evidence of the incorporation, fragmentation, and reorganization of memories within dreams, this paper proposes a model of the fragmentation of autobiographical and episodic memories during sleep, which manifest as discontinuity during sleep, rendering salient aspects of those memories subsequently available for consolidation in isolation from their contextual features.

In sum the discontinuities of cognition in dreams have previously been recognized as being both typical of normal sleep mentation behavior, and possibly indicative of problematic dissociative symptoms, such as schizophrenia [e.g., Ref. (15, 16)]. This paper summarizes the elements of continuous and discontinuous processing across sleep and wake, recognizing that discontinuities in form, of cognition and of consciousness are typical and indeed functional of waking processing as well as in dreams (i.e., sleeping processing). At first glance, this may appear to be at odds with literature and evidence demonstrating that dreaming cognition, as a reflection of rapid eye movement (REM) sleep (13, 17), is dissociative and, therefore, symptomatic of psychosis. However, this paper will conceptualize discontinuity independently from concepts of continuity and dissociation in order to clarify this standpoint.

The continuity and discontinuity of dreaming mentation has to date been explored in a handful of studies, with the latter in part being related to the experience of bizarreness. This paper provides an alternative account of such discontinuities and attempts to conceptualize dreaming cognition as being functionally discontinuous for the first time, while offering theoretical accounts of continuity and discontinuity across sleep and wake.

There has thus far been little agreement over a definition of the term, "continuity," when it refers to the carryover of aspects of waking life into dreams and dreams into waking life (14). This paper attempts to clarity this and proposes a workable conception of continuity, with reference to the retrieval of prior experiences into consciousness at any given time.

CONTINUITY OF CONSCIOUSNESS

The field of sleep science well recognizes that sleep is a heterogeneous state. As distinct stages of sleep are defined by specific patterns of neural activity, measured using electroencephalogy, we assume that cognition during sleep changes also. What is less clear is how consciousness, usually measured using sleep or dream "mentation" reports, changes in line with this. This is less clear because it is difficult to access reports of conscious experience from sleep, as recall of those experiences is poor and changeable as an individual wakes from sleep.1 Perhaps, due to this methodological challenge, there has been relatively little interest in consciousness during sleep within the field of sleep science. Dream researchers, on the other hand, use a variety of methods to capture fragments of conscious experience from sleep, including at times relying on spontaneous awakenings or the "most recent dream" method of recall and report, which likely bias findings to a sample of REM sleep dreams. Dreams sampled from REM are, indeed, typically easier to recall than dreams from other stages of sleep (18) and are also more bizarre, lengthy and emotionally intense. Comparable changes have also been documented from dreams sampled across the night, shifting from early (more coordinated) to late (more bizarre and discontinuous) (7, 19, 20). This seems somewhat different to the traditional view of waking conscious thought as focused, under control, and efficient. To illustrate this, Hartmann (21) depicted a model of consciousness as a dimension ranging from focused thought in wake at one end, to looser, hyperassociative cognition in REM sleep at the other, with a variety of intermediate states such as daydreaming and non-REM sleep featuring some degree of both control and bizarreness.

However, it seems vastly over-simplistic to think of waking consciousness as being homogeneous. It also seems somewhat optimistic to characterize waking thought as consistently focused and efficient. Take for example the metacognitive awareness of realizing that you have been trying to read the same paragraph of text for some time, without really having processed any of it. Or the conscious act of daydreaming: a part-focused activity perhaps with a pleasant goal but one that requires fantasy, mind-wandering and a loss of engagement with reality. Other examples combining high-level metacognitive functioning with a loss of engagement with reality include experience deja-vu, having involuntary autobiographical memories (AMs) interrupt focused thought, and meditation. During wake, we often appear not to notice events in our immediate environment (for a more dramatic example consider change blindness, in which observers often fail to notice major visual changes to a stimulus). As such, consciousness is extremely discontinuous, particularly with its focus sometimes being on the external environment and sometimes detaching

¹It is assumed, here, that dreaming is considered to be a reflection of conscious activity during sleep and that, as such, it is not different to sleeping cognition or even reflective of specific stages of sleep. Indeed, several studies demonstrate that dreams can be successfully sampled from sleep onset, non-REM as well as REM stages under appropriate systematic conditions [e.g., Ref. (18)]. As such, the definition of dreaming preferred here is *a report of a mental activity experienced during sleep*.

from this almost completely, with the conscious awareness being directed toward internal states of reflection. Furthermore, most theories of consciousness distinguish between the more essential and automatic processes of responding to environmental needs, and the high-order cognitive processes of awareness of self in place and time [e.g., Ref. (22, 23)].

While there seems to be change in the manifestation and perhaps function of consciousness both across sleep and wake, and within each of those states, there also exists continuity. Continuity across sleep and wake to some extent is unsurprising as the same neurophysiological and cognitive system (i.e., the person) functions across these states. Across wake, dreaming and daydreaming, for example, we are also able to recall our past experiences, to demonstrate awareness of moments when we somewhat lose engagement with reality and transport our present conscious awareness to the future in the form of planning and setting goals. Thus, consciousness in part involves the activation and awareness of memory. Memories for our own personal experiences, AMs (24-26) may provide a framework for such continuity over time. Indeed, the AM system acknowledges that a personal life story changes over time, with memories for specific experiences being updated and constructed in accordance with long-term goals and identities (25).

One way of conceptualizing continuity then is in terms of the activation of memories across time. Indeed, a dream that is continuous with waking life should, in theory, feature real experiences, or AMs. Continuity, therefore, would be high if AMs were activated and recalled accurately and in full. Conversely discontinuity, or low continuity, would prevail if AMs were activated partially or inaccurately. The problem with this view is that very rarely are AMs recalled in full and accurately. To recall an experience fully, with many details as featured in the original experience, would be to recall an episodic memory (24, 27, 28). Very rarely do we recall episodes in this way. Rather, we remember part-details and at times fill in the blanks, creating a narrative that aligns well with a goal or identity (26). Furthermore, this seems characteristic of sleeping mentation as well as wake (8, 29). As such, we can present two arguments: (i) consciousness is varied across both sleep and wake, yet (ii) in both states continuity of memory may not prevail.

Previous studies have explored the overlap, or continuity, of cognitive processing style from waking life to dreaming. Hobson et al.'s (13) activation-input-modulation (AIM) model of dreaming assumes that dreaming is illogical and lacks self-reflective awareness and directed thought, and it points to neurophysiological changes in REM sleep as the correlate for that mode of thought (30). However, empirical explorations of the continuity of cognition across sleep and wake have reflected more similarities than differences in cognition and metacognition (31), on measures of internal commentary, public self-awareness, frequency of emotion, self-reflection, and thwarted intentions. The only measure of cognition on which the two states differed were choice, event-related self-reflection and affect, with dreams being more emotional but having fewer feelings of volition, suggesting that dreaming and waking cognition are largely comparable in many respects (31). It is widely reported that the dorsolateral prefrontal cortex is relatively attenuated during REM sleep (32-34),

which may well account for the reduced volition during REM sleep. However, we must be careful not to over-simplify these findings, recognizing that volition is still possible during sleep, as evidenced by the wealth of empirical work into the experience of lucid dreaming. Taken together, there is much evidence for comparable cognitive processing across sleep and wake. Kahan and LaBerge (35) suggest that differences between waking and dreaming cognition may be quantitative; there being more of certain cognitions in waking than dreaming and *vice versa*, but not qualitative, since there were incidences of the different types of cognitions sampled from both states.

Another way of accounting for the processing styles across wake and dreaming has been evidenced by Kahn and Hobson (36), who distinguished between thinking within dreams, which they argue was similar to waking thought states, and thinking about dreams, which they argued differed. Here, the authors compared cognitive functioning in dreams with that of wake, by asking participants questions about specific dream experiences. They highlighted that thinking within the dream is similar to thinking when awake even though some implausible activities and events within dreams are accepted without question ("thinking about ..."), whereas in wake we are aware of the source of events. This awareness of the origin of events as being either internal, such as a thought or a dream, or external in that it is truly perceived, is known as reality monitoring (37). Reality monitoring is known to be deficient during dreaming, when we accept surrounding circumstances without question, with the exception of experiencing lucidity, when we become aware that we are dreaming (36, 38). Nevertheless we have further evidence that dreaming and waking cognition is largely comparable, with dreaming reflecting a sleep state in which reality monitoring is typically reduced. This gives rise to the possibility that the dreamer can process, or think about, scenarios that would not be encountered in waking life, perhaps as a rehearsal strategy of some kind [e.g., Ref. (39)].

This view is reiterated by Kozmová and Wolman (40), who point out that the differences between the findings of cognitive researchers and neurophysiological researchers may be explained by the fact that while Kahan and colleagues are focused on cognition within a dream, Hobson and colleagues in theories like the AIM model of dreaming focus more on features of dreaming such as uncertainty about people and places, and incongruous imagery. Nevertheless, the specific features of dreams as compared to waking memories may reflect the cognitive processing capacities at the time of being experienced and recalled, and consequently it is difficult to separate out cognition from features. In their study, Kozmová and Wolman (40) identified thought units as featuring cognitive or metacognitive processing, such as being analytical or operational, and in doing so illustrated the complexity of cognitions available in dreaming, concluding that the content of the dream (be it bizarre or not) does not preclude the application of rational thought, much like one would in waking life, and in fact the thought processes applied to a dream situation have much in common with those applied to a situation experienced in waking life. Any differences in cognitions between sleep and wake may be exemplified by the generation of bizarre scenarios, than how the mind approaches those scenarios, in line with Kahn and Hobson (36) views.

Continuity of Consciousness in Sleep

Kahn and Hobson (36) further account for the lack of reality monitoring during REM sleep dreaming by the reduced activity of the dorsolateral prefrontal cortex and precuneus, as well as the functional disconnect between these structures (32–34), meaning the brain cannot distinguish between who, where and what we are within a given context. This can account for not only the poor reality monitoring during dreaming, but also the typically disorganized or bizarre string of memory sources that comprise our dreams (41). As such, the way in which our cognition operates across different states may be largely continuous, but there seems to exist differences in the *organization* of our memories between sleep and wake. Given the complexities of the characteristics of continuity between sleep and wake and even across sleep (7, 19), it is unsurprising that efforts to account for continuity have thus far been limited.

WHAT MIGHT BE THE FUNCTION OF CONTINUITY?

If we proceed with our definition of consciousness as a holistic experience of the present, brief past, long-term past (via memory retrieval) and the future (goal directed), we may assume that the ability to recall prior experiences, i.e., for continuity to function, would allow focus to be maintained in reaching future goals. In addition, as with the function of any memory system, the ability to recall prior experiences is the consequence of successful learning and allows those experiences to shape our interaction with the world in light of them. The activation of prior experience in a truly continuous manner would mean that we need to access all aspects of that prior experience. As we have seen, prior experiences are rarely recalled episodically, and so perhaps only salient aspects are particularly accessible at any one time, depending on need. Similarly, during sleep prior experiences may be activated either in full [rarely; see Ref. (8)] or in part and the activation of those salient aspects may strengthen them for future accessibility (42).

Ordered, controlled, and focused consciousness is also deemed to be a marker of psychological health, with authors such as Llewellyn (16) suggesting that a less structured or continuous consciousness may reflect elements of psychosis. Psychosis is characterized by disorganized cognition, seemingly leaping from one thought to another. The breakdown of holistic conscious experience is also reflected in dissociation; detachment from either the perception of reality or separation of the experience of the past. The essential feature of Dissociative Disorders is defined as "a disruption of and/or discontinuity in the normal integration of consciousness, memory, identity, emotion, perception, body representation, motor control, and behaviour" (43). The DSM-5 positions the dissociative disorders next to the trauma- and stressor-related disorders, to reflect the close relationship between these diagnostic categories (44). Dissociation can be exacerbated by sleep loss (45) and sleep disturbances are symptomatic (or perhaps even causal) of virtually all mental disorders as listed in the DSM-5 (43). This implies that sleep serves an integrative function for the mind and body. Indeed, in cognitive terms during sleep, we activate and re-activate experiences from the past (in particular the recent past), giving rise to the experience of dreams when we can recall the mental activation upon awakening. However,

as we have already seen, when we explore the characteristics of dreams it is evident that consciousness is rarely continuous [e.g., Ref. (7, 18)]. As such while sleep may help to maintain order of consciousness and overall mental health, it apparently does not reflect continuity of it.²

WHAT IS DISCONTINUITY?

If continuity refers to the ability to retrieve the past, and the future where relevant (goals), in the context of present awareness (consciousness), then it would follow logically that discontinuity is the opposite of this, whereby discontinuity would be the inability to retrieve the past or future in the context of the present. Also, if continuity involves recalling past experiences holistically, discontinuity could refer to recalling them in a fragmentary manner. As we have noted, such discontinuity seems characteristic of both waking and sleeping cognition.

However, discontinuity may not always be conceptualized in opposition to continuity. Both Hobson and Schredl (14) and Malinowski and Horton (5, 6) acknowledge that the continuitydiscontinuity spectrum may be a gradient, rather than discrete entities. For example, recalling a dream (continuity of dreaming memories to wake) may involve accessing a number of features of the original experience, but with some added appraisal of the experience and with some features being omitted from memory. This appears both continuous and discontinuous at the same time. Similarly dreaming of an upcoming social event (from waking life) may seem largely continuous in the manner of reflecting concerns, characters involved and the general setting, but could be discontinuous in that the actual future event could never happen. Here, then dream-wake (or wake-dream) continuity would perhaps rarely be clearly either continuous or discontinuous, but comprising features of both.

This presents a challenge with conceptualizing continuity and discontinuity in operational terms. Future work should aim to characterize dream–wake continuity in specific ways, noting trends for specific memory features to be either largely continuous or discontinuous.³ This may help to alleviate concerns with

²It is necessary to mention here that in these discussions that acknowledge the changeable nature of consciousness, we are referring to continuous and discontinuous functioning as a state, rather than a trait. Explorations of dissociative tendency typically refer to individuals who experience discontinuity more readily and frequently than others. However, my own work has noted that, despite these individual differences, there exists great variability within people's dreaming tendencies. As such experiencing a particularly discontinuous dream, for instance, should not necessarily indicate problematic cognition or experiences, especially of a clinical nature. Furthermore, therapists and clinicians should always be wary of relying on dreams as part of any clinical diagnosis, unless sampled reliably and systematically. Great biases exist in dream reports, with some individuals much more likely to recall dreams generally than others [e.g., see Ref. (46)]. As such, encouraging anyone to try to recall a dream could over-rely on creative or imaginative processes, rather than capturing a valid dream memory. Similarly, some individuals seemingly very ready to report a dream could be particularly susceptible to creating the report without apparent effort, falsely believing that their report is true (47).

³One present project within my own lab is exploring this, by creating a dream memory database and charting the likelihood of individual memory fragments (objects, characters, place, sounds, etc.) as being continuous or discontinuous.

discontinuity as being merely unexplained variance in models of continuity that aim to predict dreaming behavior.

As we have noted, continuity can take many forms. Discontinuity could present as disjointed cognition, with absences or lapses in attention (i.e., consciousness being interrupted). Alternatively discontinuity could present, in extreme cases, as dissociation in waking, or bizarreness in dreams (consciousness during sleep). REM dreams are typically bizarre (48, 49), featuring sudden changes and eliciting feelings of strangeness, curiosity or mystique upon awakening. As we have seen, dreams very rarely feature memories from waking life in a truly episodic form (8, 29) and so are, by definition, discontinuous. Indeed, it seems likely that the only instances in which memories are replayed in their precise manner as they were originally experiences, is when they are so emotionally intense and negatively valenced that they were traumatic to the individual (50). In sum, full continuity here may reflect a maladapted system, while discontinuity is the norm.

Indeed several fields of study indicate the central role of the emotionality of a (waking) experience as being important for its subsequent recallability (51, 52), consolidation [e.g., Ref. (53, 54)]; and, perhaps relatedly, its likelihood of being dreamed about [(55, 56); see also Ref. (10) for a review]. Furthermore, some studies have implied that there exists a relationship between continuity and emotional intensity, such that the more intensely emotional the experience, the more highly continuous it is, especially if it is traumatic in nature [e.g. Ref. (57), see also (58)]. A somewhat emotional experience will likely be dreamed about, but in a less continuous manner [e.g., see Ref. (7, 19, 55)]. An experience low in emotional intensity may be unlikely to require processing or be dreamed about (55). Thus, there may be just cause to further explore relationships between continuity and emotionality in dream studies. Indeed, in order to explore discontinuities across sleep and wake, Kunzendorf et al. (59) reported that dreams were more bizarre, more "dream-like," and more emotional than daydreams. Hartmann et al. (60) found that the contextualizing images in dreams were more emotionally intense than those in daydreams, and also that dreams had mostly fear/terror and helplessness/vulnerability as their contextualizing emotion, whereas daydreams had no particularly dominant emotions. Thus, consciousness during sleep appears to be more bizarre and emotional than daydreams, although emotionality and bizarreness (perhaps representing discontinuity) is related across all states. It is also interesting to note that daydreams generated under the influence of extreme emotional intensity are more "dream-like" and more symbolic than any other kind of daydream (61). This again illustrates that the content of dreams may be different to waking thought, but, as above, the cognitions about that content may be more similar.

An interesting caveat to the generalization about dreams versus daydreams comes from Kunzendorf et al. (59) who found that participants with "thin boundaries," i.e., people who blur the lines between various aspects of life (including waking and dreaming) more than those with "thick boundaries" who see things in more clear-cut, black-and-white terms, had daydreams that were equally as bizarre as nocturnal dreams, reinforcing the idea that there may exist strong individual differences between people who experience continuity and those who do not. The assumptions within this paper on the whole refer to patterns of general cognitive activity irrespective of any such trait effects. However, both the fields of dream science and psychopathology indicate that there exist differences between individuals in the extent to which they may experience continuity or not. For instance, some individuals are more susceptible to nightmares than others, which often feature more episodic incorporations of waking-life episodes (57). Furthermore and not unrelatedly, some individuals are more vulnerable to experiencing dissociation than others. This raises questions concerning the extent to which continuity and discontinuity may be "normal" in terms of being psychologically healthy. As stated earlier, continuity may reflect maladaptive processing. However, severe discontinuity, as in the case of experiencing dissociation, reflects a disorganized and interrupted sense of reality and as such is clearly maladaptive also. Thus, part of the role of characterizing the extent and frequency of experiencing discontinuity should help to address the issue of, "how much discontinuity is normal?"

A POSSIBLE FUNCTION OF DISCONTINUITY?

If discontinuity is the norm, rather than indicating a disordered system as previous literature has implied, it may have a function. A number of theories of dreaming and of consciousness have attempted to account for discontinuity in the past, and a brief review of these will follow.

Hobson et al.'s (13) AIM model of dreaming focuses on dreaming occurring during REM, which has not been empirically supported as dreams can be sampled easily from non-REM sleep and REM does not always lead to dream recall. Nevertheless, the model proposes that with correct activation and cognitive input, dreaming will result. A dream report is deemed to be the result of a "synthesis" of activations, which taken together are neither meaningful nor functional. As such according to this model, discontinuity is the norm during REM sleep and is taken to reflect the lack of order and purpose of the epiphenomena of dreams.

Somewhat relatedly, models, such as Schredl's (1, 62), attempt to characterize the likelihood of recalling dreams and even dreaming of specific material. However, unexplained variance remains so high (91.6%) that these models have many more factors yet to uncover in the pursuit of understanding the nature of dreaming. The as yet unexplained variance may reflect discontinuity, which is difficult to conceptualize let alone predict using existing methods and the continuity hypothesis as a theoretical underpinning (1), though of course this does not imply necessarily that such discontinuity is unimportant. Rather just that dream scientists have much work to do!

An alternative set of views concerns the style of cognitive processing that seems typical of REM, or late-night, sleep. As Hartmann (21) suggested, but did not test empirically, REM sleep cognition may be *hyperassociative*, in that the links from one activated thought to another are more tenuous than in waking. Indeed, this is one way of thinking about discontinuity as illogical or surprising links from one processing sequence to another. In cognitive psychology, this would represent a weak

semantic association rather than a strong one, with the latter typically reflecting focused thought and goal-oriented processing. Hartmann, however, did not speculate as to what the function of such hyperassociativity may have been, although he was a psychoanalyst and so believed that dreams had a language that could be uncovered therapeutically. Implicit in that view was the notion that manifest dream content was merely only part of a dream's make-up, meaning that some degree of interpretation was required on Hartmann's part. Such a view is largely at odds with more contemporary approaches to dream science, in which memory sources of dreams are deemed to reflect more explicitly the activation of waking-life experiences that may be processed during sleep, perhaps as part of a memory consolidation process (2-4).

An alternative body of work from both the sleep and dreaming fields explore the creativity associated with REM sleep (in particular). The hyperassociative processing style, or "loose" connections in Hartmann (21) terms, provide a mental space for creativity and novel solutions to become conscious. A great deal of evidence shows the relationships between REM sleep and creativity [e.g., Ref. (63)]. However, evidence also demonstrates the relationships between creativity and dissociation, with the latter in part being increased with sleep disturbances, as we have already seen (64), reinforcing the complex relationships between psychopathology and creativity.

Nevertheless the relationship between REM sleep and novel ideas has been shown in a number of empirical investigations exploring not only creativity but also problem solving and insight. Thus there seems to be something about the activity in REM sleep, or at least following several iterations of preceding non-REM sleep cycles, that promotes the formation of new concepts and ideas. Merely re-activating previous experiences episodically, i.e., continuity, would not logically facilitate such novelty. Rather, then discontinuity may involve the reactivation of some elements of previous experiences, but perhaps in parallel with additional experiences or in quick succession to dissimilar, or weakly associated, experiences-we do not yet know whether such hypothesized hyperassociativity operates in parallel or sequentially. We may assume that discontinuity involves the activation of memory fragments taken from a number of memory sources that are bound together into a conscious uniform experience, as dream images seem to comprise such condensed imagery (4, 65). If this is the case discontinuity, comprising hyperassociative processing, could be evidenced by the analysis of the memory sources of dreams. For example, one dream image featuring several identified memory sources, such as a character that we recognize from recent waking life, a familiar place in which the dream is set, the content of a conversation in the dream, as well as additional specific features, such as objects, people, or activities, can each be rated in terms of the dreamer's familiarity with them, their age or time since being experienced (if at all), as well as more general features such as counting the number of memory sources in dream images across the night or sampled from different stages of sleep. Llewellyn (65) illustrates this in detail with her "quicksand dream," showcasing how various different elements of waking life had been recombined and synthesized into a single, composite dream event. Llewellyn postulated that this process in

dreaming operates to create episodic "landmark junctions" at a neural level. However, such discontinuity could have many purposes, not least to decontextualize each of the composite memory sources, rendering each individual contribution memorable in its own right. Such studies of discontinuity could inform much about the activation of autobiographical experiences across different states of consciousness.

To this end, discontinuity seems to allow novel insights and creative possibilities. However, very few individuals wake from a dream experiencing a sudden moment of clarity or enhanced understanding into a problem. As such, we cannot assume that discontinuity functions to make revelations conscious. Rather, discontinuity in sleep, and likely in wake also though perhaps to a lesser extent, may reflect offline processing that maintains the organization and consolidation of experiences within a neurocognitive system that is constantly being updated. During wake the human brain perceives a great wealth of novel information that requires processing and integration with existing structures. Much of this information will be superfluous to requirements and processing will cease very shortly after sensation. However, some will be salient enough to require consolidation into longterm memory networks, to be accessible for future use and to require prior knowledge to be updated. Such consolidation and re-consolidation likely occur constantly, though sleep seems to be the time when much of this consolidation occurs (66–70). Furthermore, sleep appears to afford opportunities for the reorganization of memory networks (22, 65, 71, 72) and thus the integration of newer experiences into pre-existing cortical structures (70, 73-75).

In order to evidence the idea that discontinuity engenders consolidation and integration of novel experiences with more established memory networks, we should be able to identify a change in the organization and representation of memory sources over time, as they become increasingly integrated. This should be mapped on to changes in the continuity, or order, of the conscious manifestation of that experience. A handful of dream studies have been able to map the activation of a specific memory source over time, although unfortunately these studies are varied in their methodological approach. Some short-term approaches have looked at the organization of memory representations across the night, with early-night sleep being rich in non-REM, slowwave sleep, and later night sleep being richer in REM (7). More recently, we (19) have also demonstrated changes in the continuity of memory representations across the night, with dreams being sampled from later night sleep being more bizarre yet more integrated with older memory sources. Thus, to evidence a change in the organization and representation of a memory over time we may expect to see a memory source, appearing in a dream in a decreasingly literal manner as it is consolidated. Some postulate that the representation may become increasingly metaphorical (10), although this is difficult to evidence empirically. Hopefully in the future sleep study technology will afford the more accurate monitoring of this with neural mapping of the activation of the original memory engram along with a representation of the extent to which it has been integrated into long-term cortical structures. At present, we can rely on subjective dream reports and an analysis of their memory sources.

Long-term approaches have typically explored emotionally charged experiences being incorporated into dreams and have documented corresponding changes in the characteristics of those emotional memory representations over time [e.g., Ref. (62, 66, 76)]. Convincing evidence of relations between emotional waking-life experiences and dreams comes from studies with victims of trauma [for reviews, see Ref. (10, 77)]. For example, individuals with direct military experience of war have direct, unambiguous, and sometimes apparently veridical dream incorporations of their experiences; civilians, on the other hand, have "indirect" or "symbolic" incorporations (78). Thus, it may be that the more traumatic the experience, the more direct the incorporation of the experience into dreaming, as is also the case with posttraumatic stress disorder symptomatology. Cartwright (76) also reports of her studies with divorcees, who dreamed of their divorce process over time, and the shift from dream reports being more accurately reflective of current concerns and experiences, to being more symbolically represented as the divorce process was appraised and comes to terms with by the dreamer.

Indeed, these emotional experiences may be particularly pertinent. Several theories of sleep-dependent memory processing emphasize the role of emotion, either in identifying a particular aspect of a memory to be processed (79) or in signaling heightened activity during the consolidation process in sleep (80). Stickgold and Walker (42) presented a "triage" model of sleep-dependent memory consolidation, whereby salient aspects of an experience are tagged as requiring processing during sleep. Emotional intensity likely acts as this triage indicator. Concurrently, a growing number of studies now indicate that emotional waking-life experiences are more likely to feature in dreams compared to neutral experiences (9, 19, 55, 62, 81).

The consequence here is that experiences that have been well integrated into a memory network and that have been processed emotionally, would not manifest in dreams in a manner that largely reflects their original experience in waking life. In this way, the more discontinuous the representation of the experience, the more integrated and perhaps the more accepted (emotionally) it has become. Thus discontinuity can reflect a healthy cognitive system, rather than being a sign of psychopathology, as has been implied in previous accounts of consciousness. This may appear counterintuitive but suggests that discontinuity is a functional end-point of a cognitive process of integration and consolidation.

THE CHARACTERISTICS OF MEMORY EXPERIENCE ACROSS SLEEP AND WAKE

Horton and Malinowski (4) proposed a model of AM consolidation in sleep, whereby memories for waking experiences can appear in dreams in largely fragmentary forms and as such differ from conventional manifestations of episodic memory. AMs in dreams can be sampled from non-REM as well as REM periods, which contain fewer episodic references and become more bizarre across the night (41, 82). Salient fragmented memory features are activated in sleep and rebound with fragments not necessarily emerging from the same memory, thus de-contextualizing those memories and manifesting as experiences that differ from waking conceptions. The constructive nature of autobiographical recall further encourages synthesis of these hyperassociated images into an episode *via* recalling and reporting dreams. This model of sleep-dependent memory consolidation accounts for the discontinuity within REM sleep mentation, and perhaps in elements of non-REM sleep reports and in aspects of waking also, as the fragmentary activation of specific memories being coupled with other memory fragments, giving rise to a new image, illustrates discontinuity clearly. Here, we can synthesize the characteristics of discontinuity with the activation of fragments of memory sources in sleep.

In sum the discontinuities of cognition in dreams have been recognized as being both typical of normal sleep mentation behavior, and possibly indicative of problematic dissociative symptoms, such as schizophrenia [e.g., Ref. (16)]. In this paper, I summarized the elements of continuous and discontinuous processing across sleep and wake, recognizing that discontinuities in form, of cognition and of consciousness are typical and indeed functional of waking processing as well as in dreams (i.e., sleeping processing).

The behavioral outcome, i.e., what is consolidated and/or consciously experienced is, more often than not, unclear upon awakening and usually later following dreaming. As the dream memory fades so quickly and it is only in the case of the few avid dreamers who may engage in consideration of their dream experiences that they claim to have an understanding of what their dream "meant" or represented, we cannot assume that a clear purpose of dreaming is to have conscious clarity or insight following the dream experience. The discontinuity of a dream and the associated feelings of bizarreness may contribute to this perception that dreams are perhaps not there to be understood as such. Nevertheless, discontinuity within and across dreaming and waking may still be functional if the activated memory fragments in sleep, manifesting in dream reports, remain accessible over and above other, non-incorporated memories at a later date.

CONCLUSION

Discontinuity as we have conceptualized it here is the fragmentation of experiences as we tend to perceive them in the present. That may refer to dreaming of an event from waking life in a very different way to the original experience, or it may refer to simply recalling an experience in a different way to its original occurrence. Thus, discontinuity could refer to the change of a memory representation over time, whether that be in a dream or when recalled at a later time in waking.

In this paper, I have argued that discontinuity is typical of both waking as well as sleeping cognition as in waking it is a normal characteristic of autobiographical remembering. During sleep, as evidenced from dream reports from across the night, experiences from our waking lives are particularly discontinuous as specific constituent features of autobiographical experiences are selected for processing. However, under the backdrop of continuous consciousness, whereby the stream of thoughts, images, and cognitions are sewn together into a coherent narrative, individual memory fragments are bound together to create a new "episode," which is certainly discontinuous from waking life as it may be implausible, incongruous or impossible (e.g., dreaming of talking to someone who has recently passed away).

The consequence of this is that the dream product may provide insight via consideration of novel experiences, but may not have been composed in a deliberately metaphorical or symbolic manner.

This leads us to present some testable hypotheses for future work in this field, linking sleep-dependent memory consolidation, the characteristics of dreams (of prior waking experiences) and the recallability of AMs over time. Experiences from waking life (AMs) that have been dreamed about in a discontinuous manner would likely be less emotionally intense than those that are continuous. Also the memory fragments that were rebound with another memory (source) during dreaming should lead to enhanced recallability of both the original source of the memory fragment as well as the memory source that appeared in the dream, relative to memories and fragments that had not been dreamed about, due to all these aspects having been activated during sleep. A recent study (83), documented the incorporation of recent autobiographical experiences into dreams that had been documented in a 14-day diary. Memory for those original experiences was tested via recall and recognition. Those experiences that had been incorporated into dreams were better recalled and recognized later. While this may seem unsurprising as the act of reporting a dream could be seen to rehearse those original experiences, the representation of the experience in the dream was often far different to the original episode. This provides a starting framework for exploring links between (dis)continuity and memory consolidation of declarative experiences.

REFERENCES

- Schredl M, Hoffman F. Continuity between waking activities and dream activities. Conscious Cogn (2003) 12:298–308. doi:10.1016/S1053-8100(02)00072-7
- Horton CL, Malinowski J. Re-defining discontinuity: implications for the functions of dreaming. Int J Dream Res (2011) 4(2):78–80. doi:10.11588/ ijodr.2011.2.9147
- Horton CL, Malinowski JE. Autobiographical and episodic memory sources of dreams. Int J Dream Res (2011) 4(Suppl 1):S44–5.
- Horton CL, Malinowski JE. Autobiographical memory and hyperassociativity in the dreaming brain: implications for memory consolidation in sleep. *Front Psychol* (2015) 6:874. doi:10.3389/fpsyg.2015.00874
- 5. Malinowski JE, Horton CL. The sleeping therapist: do we dream to process emotional waking experiences? *Int J Dream Res* (2011) 4(Suppl 1):S48.
- Malinowski JE, Horton CL. Themes of continuity. Int J Dream Res (2011) 4(2):86–92. doi:10.11588/ijodr.2011.2.9149
- Malinowski J, Horton CL. Differences in dreams of waking life from early-night to late-night sleep. *Dreaming* (2014) 24(4):253–69. doi:10.1037/a0037817
- Malinowski JE, Horton CL. Memory sources of dreams: the incorporation of autobiographical rather than episodic experiences. *J Sleep Res* (2014) 23(4):441–7. doi:10.1111/jsr.12134
- Malinowski J, Horton CL. Emotion but not stress modulates the incorporation of waking experiences into dreams. *Dreaming* (2014) 24(1):18–31. doi:10.1037/a0036017
- Malinowski JE, Horton CL. Metaphor and hyperassociativity: the imagination mechanisms behind emotional memory assimilation in sleep and dreams. *Front Psychol* (2015) 6:1132. doi:10.3389/fpsyg.2015.01132
- Schredl M. Continuity between waking and dreaming: a proposal for a mathematical model. *Sleep Hypn* (2005) 5(1):26–40.
- Schredl M, Wittmann L, Ciric P, Götz S. Factors of home dream recall: a structural equation model. J Sleep Res (2003) 12(2):133–41. doi:10.1046/j.1365-2869.2003.00344.x

These predictions present exciting opportunities for the collaboration of dream and sleep scientists with memory consolidation scholars, to explore the nature of sleeping mentation as a reflection of the cognitive processes of memory reorganization over time. They also should not detract from the contributions and efforts of continuity theorists, who may, in part, aim to predict dream behaviors given certain parameters. Rather, discontinuity needs to be characterized in relation to continuity to help us to appreciate further the wonderful changing state of consciousness, what it might tell us about the activation of memories during sleep; something that neuroimaging methods are not yet able to do in a detailed manner.

Furthermore, scholars should continue attempting to identify whether patterns of discontinuity and continuity are consistent or varied across individuals. For instance, some existing work has identified benefits of a labile sleep–wake pattern in terms of the number of cycles through sleep stages upon knowledge awareness tasks (84, 85) and recent work has identified that lucid dreaming training benefits performance in field independence tasks (86). As such identifying patterns of cognitive functioning and discontinuity of consciousness that seem optimal for both mental health and memory consolidation could pave the way for similar training or intervention studies, if patterns of discontinuity may be changeable across individuals.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

As sole author CH prepared the manuscript and ideas therein in full.

- Hobson JA, Pace-Schott EF, Stickgold R. Dreaming and the brain: toward a cognitive neuroscience of conscious states. *Behav Brain Sci* (2000) 23: 793–842–1121. doi:10.1017/S0140525X00003976
- Hobson JA, Schredl M. The continuity and discontinuity between waking and dreaming: a dialogue between Michael Schredl and Alan Hobson concerning the adequacy and completeness of these notions. *Int J Dream Res* (2011) 4(1):3–7. doi:10.11588/ijodr.2011.1.9087
- Dresler M, Wehrle R, Spoormaker VI, Steiger A, Holsboer F, Czisch M, et al. Neural correlates of insight in dreaming and psychosis. *Sleep Med Rev* (2015) 20:92–9. doi:10.1016/j.smrv.2014.06.004
- Llewellyn S. If waking and dreaming became dedifferentiated, would schizophrenia result? *Conscious Cogn* (2011) 20(4):1059–88. doi:10.1016/j.concog. 2011.03.022
- Paiva T, Bugalho P, Bentes C. Dreaming and cognition in patients with frontotemporal dysfunction. *Conscious Cogn* (2011) 20:1027–35. doi:10.1016/j. concog.2011.06.008
- Baylor GW, Cavallero C. Memory sources associated with REM and NREM dream reports throughout the night: a new look at the data. *Sleep* (2001) 24(2):165–70.
- Malinowski J, Horton CL. Testing the emotion assimilation theory: the effects of emotional intensity and time of night on wake-dream continuity. *Int J Dream Res* (2016) 9(Suppl 1):S56.
- Nir Y, Tononi G. Dreaming and the brain: from phenomenology to neurophysiology. *Trends Cogn Sci* (2010) 14:88–100. doi:10.1016/j.tics. 2009.12.001
- Hartmann E. The dream always makes new connections: the dream is a creation, not a replay. *Sleep Med Clin* (2010) 5:241–8. doi:10.1016/j.jsmc.2010. 01.009
- Cicogna PC, Bosinelli M. Consciousness during dreams. Conscious Cogn (2001) 10:26–41. doi:10.1006/ccog.2000.0471
- Hobson JA. REM sleep and dreaming: towards a theory of protoconsciousness. Nat Rev Neurosci (2009) 10(11):803–13. doi:10.1038/nrn2716

- 24. Conway MA. Sensory-perceptual episodic memory and its context: autobiographical memory. *Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci* (2001) 356:1375–84. doi:10.1098/rstb.2001.0940
- Conway MA, Pleydell-Pearce CW. The construction of autobiographical memories in the self-memory system. *Psychol Rev* (2000) 107(2):261–88. doi:10.1037/0033-295X.107.2.261
- Conway MA, Loveday C. Remembering, imagining, false memories & personal meanings. *Conscious Cogn* (2015) 33:574–81. doi:10.1016/j.concog.2014. 12.002
- 27. Tulving E. Precis of elements of episodic. *Behav Brain Sci* (1984) 7(2):223–38. doi:10.1017/S0140525X0004440X
- Tulving E. Episodic memory: from mind to brain. Annu Rev Psychol (2002) 53:1–25. doi:10.1146/annurev.psych.53.100901.135114
- Fosse MJ, Fosse R, Hobson JA, Stickgold RJ. Dreaming and episodic memory: a functional dissociation? J Cogn Neurosci (2003) 15:1–9. doi:10.1162/ 089892903321107774
- Hobson JA, Hoffman SA, Helfand R, Kostner D. Dream bizarreness and the activation-synthesis hypothesis. *Hum Neurobiol* (1987) 6:157–64.
- Kahan TL, LaBerge S, Levitan L, Zimbardo P. Similarities and differences between dreaming and waking cognition: an exploratory study. *Conscious Cogn* (1997) 6(6):132–47. doi:10.1006/ccog.1996.0274
- Braun AR, Balkin TJ, Wesenten NJ, Carson RE, Varga M, Baldwin P, et al. Regional cerebral blood flow throughout the sleep-wake cycle. An H2(15) O PET study. *Brain* (1997) 120(Pt 7):1173–97. doi:10.1093/brain/120.7.1173
- Maquet P. Functional neuroimaging of normal human sleep by positron emission tomography. J Sleep Res (2000) 9:207–31. doi:10.1046/j.1365-2869. 2000.00214.x
- Maquet P, Phillips C. Functional brain imaging of human sleep. J Sleep Res (1998) 7(Suppl 1):42–7. doi:10.1046/j.1365-2869.7.s1.7.x
- Kahan TL, LaBerge SP. Dreaming and waking: similarities and differences revisited. Conscious Cogn (2011) 20(3):494–514. doi:10.1016/j.concog.2010.09.002
- Kahn D, Hobson JA. State-dependent thinking: a comparison of waking and dreaming thought. *Conscious Cogn* (2005) 14(3):429–38. doi:10.1016/j. concog.2004.10.005
- Johnson MK, Kahan TL, Raye CL. Dreams and reality monitoring. J Exp Psychol Gen (1984) 113(3):329–44. doi:10.1037/0096-3445.113.3.329
- Horton CL, Conway MA, Cohen G. Memory for thoughts and dreams. 2nd ed. In: Cohen G, Conway MA, editors. *Memory in the Real World*. Hove: Psychology Press (2007). p. 281–304.
- Revonsuo A. The reinterpretation of dreams: an evolutionary hypothesis of the function of dreaming. *Behav Brain Sci* (2000) 23:877–90. doi:10.1017/ S0140525X00004015
- Kozmová M, Wolman RN. Self-awareness in dreaming. *Dreaming* (2006) 16(3):196–214. doi:10.1037/1053-0797.16.3.196
- Cavallero C, Foulkes D, Hollifield M, Terry R. Memory sources of REM and NREM dreams. *Sleep* (1990) 13:449–55.
- Stickgold R, Walker MP. Sleep-dependent memory triage: evolving generalization through selective processing. *Nat Neurosci* (2013) 16(2):139–45. doi:10.1038/nn.3303
- American Psychiatric Association. *Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders*. 5th ed. Washington, DC: American Psychiatric Association (2013).
- Spiegel D, Lewis-Fernandez R, Lanius R, Vermetten E, Simeon D, Friedman M. Dissociative disorders in DSM-5. *Annu Rev Clin Psychol* (2013) 9:299–326. doi:10.1146/annurev-clinpsy-050212-185531
- van Heugten-van der Kloet D, Giesbrecht T, Merckelback H. Sleep loss increases dissociation and affects memory for emotional stimuli. *J Behav Ther Exp Psychiatry* (2015) 47:9–17. doi:10.1016/j.jbtep.2014.11.002
- Beaulieu-Prévost D, Zadra A. Absorption, psychological boundaries and attitude towards dreams as correlates of dream recall: two decades of research seen through a meta-analysis. J Sleep Res (2007) 16(1):51–9. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2869.2007.00572.x
- Horton CL. Dream recall and confabulation. Imagination Cogn Pers (2014) 34(2):163–77. doi:10.2190/IC.34.2.e
- Strauch I. REM dreaming in the transition from late childhood to adolescence: a longitudinal study. *Dreaming* (2005) 15(3):155–69. doi:10.1037/1053-0797.15.3.155
- 49. Sutton JP, Rittenhouse CD, Pace-Schott E, Stickgold R, Hobson JA. A new approach to dream bizarreness: graphing continuity and discontinuity of

visual attention in narrative reports. Conscious Cogn (1994) 3(1):61-88. doi:10.1006/ccog.1994.1005

- Harvey AG, Jones C, Schmidt DA. Sleep and posttraumatic stress disorder: a review. *Clin Psychol Rev* (2003) 23:377–407. doi:10.1016/ S0272-7358(03)00032-1
- Cahill L, McGaugh JL. A novel demonstration of enhanced memory associated with emotional arousal. *Conscious Cogn* (1995) 4(4):410–21. doi:10.1006/ ccog.1995.1048
- Hamann SB. Cognitive and neural mechanisms of emotional memory. *Trends* Cogn Sci (2001) 5(9):394–400. doi:10.1016/S1364-6613(00)01707-1
- Lewis PA, Cairney S, Manning L, Critchley HD. The impact of overnight consolidation upon memory for emotional and neutral encoding contexts. *Neuropsychologia* (2011) 49(9):2619–29. doi:10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2011. 05.009
- Nishida M, Pearsall J, Buckner RL, Walker MP. REM sleep, prefrontal theta, and the consolidation of human emotional memory. *Cereb Cortex* (2009) 19:1158–66. doi:10.1093/cercor/bhn155
- Horton CL, Smith MD, Proctor C. The emotionality of dream memory sources: intensity and valence influences likelihood of incorporation. *Int J Dream Res* (2012) 4(Suppl 1):S45.
- Schredl M, Doll E. Emotions in diary dreams. Conscious Cogn (1998) 7(7): 634–46. doi:10.1006/ccog.1998.0356
- Levin R, Nielsen TA. Disturbed dreaming, posttraumatic stress disorder, and affect distress: a review and neurocognitive model. *Psychol Bull* (2007) 133(3):482–528. doi:10.1037/0033-2909.133.3.482
- Nielsen TA, Laberge L, Paquet J, Tremblay RE, Vitaro F, Montplaisir J. Development of disturbing dreams during adolescence and their relation to anxiety symptoms. *Sleep* (2000) 23(6):727–36. doi:10.1093/sleep/23.6.1
- Kunzendorf RG, Hartmann E, Cohen R, Cutler J. Bizarreness of the dreams and daydreams reported by individuals with thin and thick boundaries. *Dreaming* (1997) 7:265–71. doi:10.1037/h0094482
- Hartmann E, Kunzendorf R, Rosen R, Grace N. Contextualizing images in dreams and daydreams. *Dreaming* (2001) 11(2):97–104. doi:10.1023/ A:1009488705828
- Hartmann E, Kunzendorf RG, Baddour A, Chapwick M, Eddins M, Krueger C, et al. Emotion makes daydreams more dreamlike, more symbolic. *Imagination Cogn Pers* (2002) 22(3):257–76. doi:10.2190/TCFR-64LB-VGXF-A9FL
- Schredl M. Factors affecting the continuity between waking and dreaming: emotional intensity and emotional tone of the waking-life event. *Sleep Hypn* (2006) 8:1–5.
- Cai DJ, Mednick SA, Harrison EM, Kanady JC, Mednick SC. REM, not incubation, improves creativity by priming associative networks. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2009) 106(25):10130–4. doi:10.1073/pnas.0900271106
- 64. van Heugten-van der Kloet D, Cosgrave J, Merckelbach H, Haines R, Golodetz S, Lynn SJ. Imagining the impossible before breakfast: the relation between creativity, dissociation and sleep. *Front Psychol* (2015) 6:324. doi:10.3389/fpsyg.2015.00324
- Llewellyn S. Such stuff as dreams are made on? Elaborative encoding, the ancient art of memory, and the hippocampus. *Behav Brain Sci* (2013) 36:589–607. doi:10.1017/S0140525X12003135
- Cartwright RD. The role of sleep in changing our minds: a psychologist's discussion of papers on memory reactivation and consolidation in sleep. *Learn Mem* (2004) 11:660–3. doi:10.1101/lm.75104
- Payne JD, Ellenbogen JM, Walker MP, Stickgold R. The role of sleep in memory consolidation. *Learn Mem Compr Ref* (2008) 2:663–85. doi:10.1007/7854
- Stickgold R, Fosse R, Walker MP. Linking brain and behavior in sleepdependent learning and memory consolidation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2002) 99(26):16519–21. doi:10.1073/pnas.012689199
- Walker MP. Sleep-dependent memory processing. Harv Rev Psychiatry (2008) 16(773557615):287–98. doi:10.1080/10673220802432517
- Walker MP. Sleep-dependent memory integration. Front Neurosci (2009) 3(3):418–9.
- Landmann N, Kuhn M, Piosczyk H, Feige B, Baglioni C, Spiegelhalder K, et al. The reorganisation of memory during sleep. *Sleep Med Rev* (2014) 18(6):531-41. doi:10.1016/j.smrv.2014.03.005
- Perogamvros L, Dang-Vu TT, Desseilles M, Schwartz S. Sleep and dreaming are for important matters. *Front Psychol* (2013) 4:474. doi:10.3389/ fpsyg.2013.00474

- Axmacher N, Draguhn A, Elger CE, Fell J. Memory processes during sleep: beyond the standard consolidation theory. *Cell Mol Life Sci* (2009) 66:2285–97. doi:10.1007/s00018-009-0019-1
- Lee AK, Wilson MA. Memory of sequential experience in the hippocampus during slow wave sleep. *Neuron* (2002) 36:1183–94. doi:10.1016/ S0896-6273(02)01096-6
- Marshall L, Born J. The contribution of sleep to hippocampus-dependent memory consolidation. *Trends Cogn Sci* (2007) 11(10):442–50. doi:10.1016/j. tics.2007.09.001
- 76. Cartwright RD. The Twenty-Four Hour Mind: The Role of Sleep and Dreaming in Our Emotional Lives. New York: Oxford University Press (2010).
- 77. Barrett D. Trauma and Dreams. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press (1996).
- Schreuder BJN, Igreja V, van Dijk D, Kleijn W. Intrusive re-experiencing of chronic strife or war. Adv Psychiatr Treat (2001) 7:102–8. doi:10.1192/ apt.7.2.102
- Payne JD, Stickgold R, Swanberg K, Kensinger EA. Sleep preferentially enhances memory for emotional components of scenes. *Psychol Sci* (2008) 19(8):781–8. doi:10.1111/j.1467-9280.2008.02157.x
- Walker MP, van der Helm E. Overnight therapy? The role of sleep in emotional brain processing. *Psychol Bull* (2009) 135(5):731–48. doi:10.1037/ a0016570
- Domhoff GW, Meyer-Gomes K, Schredl M. Dreams as the expression of conceptions and concerns: a comparison of German and American College Students. *Imagination Cogn Pers* (2006) 25:269–82. doi:10.2190/ FC3Q-2YMR-9A5F-N52M

- Foulkes D, Schmidt M. Temporal sequences and unit composition in dream reports from different stages of sleep. Sleep (1983) 6(3):265–80. doi:10.1093/ sleep/6.3.265
- Horton CL. Memory consolidation in sleep: implications from dream science. *Int J Dream Res* (2012) 5(Suppl 1):S46–7.
- Kirov R, Kolev V, Verleger R, Yordanova J. Labile sleep promotes awareness of abstract knowledge in a serial reaction time task. *Front Psychol* (2015) 7(6):1354. doi:10.3389/fpsyg.2015.01354
- Yordanova J, Kirov R, Kolev V. Increased performance variability as a marker of implicit/explicit interactions in knowledge awareness. *Front Psychol* (2015) 23(6):1957. doi:10.3389/fpsyg.2015.01957
- Saunders D, Clegg H, Roe CA, Smith GD. Exploring the role of need for cognition, field independence and locus of control on the incidence of lucid dreams during a 12 week induction study. *Dreaming* (2017) 27(1):68–86, 1053–797. doi:10.1037/drm0000044

Conflict of Interest Statement: The author declares that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2017 Horton. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Sex-Related Differences in the Effects of Sleep Habits on Verbal and Visuospatial Working Memory

Seishu Nakagawa^{1,2*}, Hikaru Takeuchi³, Yasuyuki Taki^{3,4,5}, Rui Nouchi^{6,7,8}, Atsushi Sekiguchi^{1,4,9}, Yuka Kotozaki⁸, Carlos M. Miyauchi^{1,10}, Kunio lizuka^{1,11}, Ryoichi Yokoyama^{12,13}, Takamitsu Shinada¹, Yuki Yamamoto¹, Sugiko Hanawa¹, Tsuyoshi Araki¹⁴, Keiko Kunitoki¹⁵, Yuko Sassa³ and Ryuta Kawashima^{3,8,16}

¹ Department of Human Brain Science, Institute of Development, Aging and Cancer, Tohoku University, Sendai, Japan, ² Department of Psychiatry, Tohoku Medical and Pharmaceutical University, Sendai, Japan, ³ Division of Developmental Cognitive Neuroscience, Institute of Development, Aging and Cancer, Tohoku University, Sendai, Japan, ⁴ Division of Medical Neuroimaging Analysis, Department of Community Medical Supports, Tohoku Medical Megabank Organization, Tohoku University, Sendai, Japan, ⁶ Department of Nuclear Medicine and Radiology, Institute of Development, Aging and Cancer, Tohoku University, Sendai, Japan, ⁶ Creative Interdisciplinary Research Division, Frontier Research Institute for Interdisciplinary Science, Tohoku University, Sendai, Japan, ⁷ Human and Social Response Research Division, International Research Institute of Disaster Science, Tohoku University, Sendai, Japan, ⁸ Smart Ageing International Research Center, Institute of Development, Aging and Cancer, Tohoku University, Sendai, Japan, ⁹ Department of Adult Mental Health, National Institute of Mental Health, National Center of Neurology and Psychiatry, Tokyo, Japan, ¹⁰ Department of Psychiatry, Tohoku University Graduate School of Arts and Sciences, The University of Tokyo, Tokyo, Japan, ¹¹ Department of Psychiatry, Tohoku University Graduate School of Medicine, Sendai, Japan, ¹² School of Medicine, Kobe University, Kobe, Japan, ¹³ Japan Society for the Promotion of Science, Tokyo, Japan, ¹⁴ ADVANTAGE Risk Management Co., Ltd, Tokyo, Japan, ¹⁵ Faculty of Medicine, Tohoku University, Sendai, Japan, ¹⁶ Advanced Brain Science, Institute of Development, Aging and Cancer, Tohoku University, Sendai, Japan

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Sue Llewellyn, University of Manchester, UK

Reviewed by:

Timo Partonen, National Institute for Health and Welfare, Finland Christian Benedict, Uppsala University, Sweden

*Correspondence:

Seishu Nakagawa seishu.nakagawa.e8@tohoku.ac.jp

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Psychopathology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

> **Received:** 25 May 2016 **Accepted:** 14 July 2016 **Published:** 28 July 2016

Citation:

Nakagawa S, Takeuchi H, Taki Y, Nouchi R, Sekiguchi A, Kotozaki Y, Miyauchi CM, Iizuka K, Yokoyama R, Shinada T, Yamamoto Y, Hanawa S, Araki T, Kunitoki K, Sassa Y and Kawashima R (2016) Sex-Related Differences in the Effects of Sleep Habits on Verbal and Visuospatial Working Memory. Front. Psychol. 7:1128. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2016.01128

Poor sleep quality negatively affects memory performance, and working memory in particular. We investigated sleep habits related to sleep quality including sleep duration, daytime nap duration, nap frequency, and dream content recall frequency (DCRF). Declarative working memory can be subdivided into verbal working memory (VWM) and visuospatial working memory (VSWM). We hypothesized that sleep habits would have different effects on VWM and VSWM. To our knowledge, our study is the first to investigate differences between VWM and VSWM related to daytime nap duration, nap frequency, and DCRF. Furthermore, we tested the hypothesis that the effects of duration and frequency of daytime naps and DCRF on VWM and VSWM differed according to sex. We assessed 779 healthy right-handed individuals (434 males and 345 females; mean age: 20.7 \pm 1.8 years) using a digit span forward and backward VWM task, a forward and backward VSWM task, and sleep habits scales. A correlation analysis was used to test the relationships between VWM capacity (VWMC) and VSWM capacity (VSWMC) scores and sleep duration, nap duration, nap frequency, and DCRF. Furthermore, multiple regression analyses were conducted to identify factors associated with VWMC and VSWMC scores and to identify sex-related differences. We found significant positive correlations between VSWMC and nap duration and DCRF, and between VWMC and sleep duration in all subjects. Furthermore, we found that working memory capacity (WMC) was positively correlated with nap duration in males and with sleep duration in females, and DCRF was positively correlated with VSWMC in females.

Our finding of sex-related differences in the effects of sleep habits on WMC has not been reported previously. The associations between WMC and sleep habits differed according to sex because of differences in the underlying neural correlates of VWM and VSWM, and effectiveness of the sleep habits in males and females.

Keywords: dream content remembering frequency (DCRF), nap duration, sleep duration, verbal working memory capacity (VWMC), visuospatial working memory capacity (VSWMC)

INTRODUCTION

Poor sleep quality has a negative affect on memory performance, particularly working memory (Valdez et al., 2008). Considerable evidence suggests that sleep habits, such as sleep duration, daytime nap duration, nap frequency, and dream content recall, are related to the quality of sleep. Less than 7 h per night affects cognitive function (Banks and Dinges, 2007) and working memory (del Angel et al., 2015). Daytime naps increase alertness and cognitive performance (Milner and Cote, 2009) and, thus, improve learning and memory. Importantly, the benefits of a brief (5-15 min) nap are almost immediate but short lasting (1-3 h), and although longer naps (>30 min) may produce a short period of sleep inertia, cognitive performance is improved for several hours after waking (Lovato and Lack, 2010). Habitual napping improves alertness (Milner and Cote, 2009). Thus, the duration and frequency of daytime naps have an impact on memory performance. Furthermore, because one can memorize the contents of dreams, the act of recalling a dream must involve memory operations. Specifically, the recall of dream content may involve two steps: recalling the dream experiences and considering the dream content by associating it with personal memories (Nielsen and Stenstrom, 2005). The most important variable related to dream recall may be individual differences in memory ability (Cory and Ormiston, 1975). Dream content recall may be enhanced by increasing the capacity of short-term memory and imaginal life (Martinetti, 1985). Moreover, high dream content recall frequency (DCRF) is associated with higher visuospatial IQ (Butler and Watson, 1985) and absorption in imagery, according to the results of a subjective questionnaire (Schredl et al., 1997). However, several studies have been unable to replicate these findings or have reported contradictory results (Dumel et al., 2015).

Declarative working memory can be subdivided into verbal (VWM) and visuospatial (VSWM) working memory. VWM is used for speech, reading, and writing, whereas VSWM is used for spatial processing, drawing, and mathematics (Valdez et al., 2008). It is likely that sleep habits affect VWM and VSWM differently because their neural correlates differ considerably. VWM is lateralized in the left hemisphere, most notably in the frontal and parietal lobes, whereas VSWM is lateralized in the right hemisphere, particularly in the frontal and temporal cortices (Nagel et al., 2013). A reduction in daily sleep duration has been shown to decrease accuracy in VWM (Jiang et al., 2011) and VSWM (Kuriyama et al., 2008) tasks in healthy young adults. Moreover, a previous study in healthy young subjects found that VSWM function was better in subjects who had a nap than in those who did not (Lau et al., 2015). Based on these findings, we

hypothesized that the duration and frequency of daytime naps and DCRF would have different effects on VWM and VSWM. To our knowledge, no previous study has investigated the effects of nap duration and frequency and DCRF on VWM and VSWM simultaneously. Thus, we investigated the relationships between daily sleep habits and working memory.

A previous review of studies investigating sex differences in working memory found that males performed better than females on tasks that required transformations in VSWM, whereas females performed better on tasks that used phonological and semantic information (Halpern, 1997). Furthermore, a study in university undergraduates found that males performed better than females on a high cognitive load spatial working memory task (Lejbak et al., 2011). Based on these findings, we further hypothesized that the associations between VWM and VSWM and sleep habits would differ according to sex. Thus, we investigated the associations among working memory and sleep habits according to sex.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Subjects

Our study included 779 (434 males and 345 females; mean age, 20.7 \pm 1.8 years) healthy right-handed individuals with normal vision who were part of an ongoing project investigating associations between brain imaging, cognitive function, aging, genetics, and daily habits (Takeuchi et al., 2010, 2011a). Our findings will be made available to researchers investigating other psychological and behavioral phenomena, such as chronic fatigue and fatigability. All subjects were university, college, or postgraduate students who had graduated from their respective institutions within 1 year of the initiation of our experiment. Japanese schools typically provide annual health checkups. The medical checkup for first-year students is performed in early April, before classes start. The screening items gather general information and include height and weight measurements, a blood/urine test, and a chest X-ray¹. After participants have completed the health examination, the Health Administration Center is available to help with retesting, explaining the results, providing health-related guidance and hospital referrals, and so on. As described previously (Takeuchi et al., 2015b), we also distributed self-report questionnaires to potential subjects to assess their history of psychiatric and physical illness as well as their recent drug use. The questionnaires required subjects to provide a detailed list of any recent drugs used. The assessments performed during and after recruitment were

¹http://www.health.ihe.tohoku.ac.jp/eng_front/medical_checkup/

voluntary and self-reported. As we described in our previous study (Takeuchi et al., 2015a), we did not control the menstrual cycle of the female participants. Thus, the associations reported by the female participants in this study represent the average of the associations experienced across the various stages of the menstrual cycle. During the recruitment procedure, the exclusion criteria, including a restriction on individuals with physical or mental health conditions, were explained to all subjects. Potential subjects were reminded of the exclusion criteria after the preliminary contact to prevent individuals who should have been excluded from the study from arriving at the laboratory to participate. Subjects who met the exclusion criteria and arrived to participate in the experiment were asked to return home. Accordingly, none of the subjects included in our study had a history of neurological or psychiatric illnesses. As we described in our previous study (Takeuchi et al., 2015a), subjects were instructed to get sufficient sleep, maintain their physical condition, eat an adequate breakfast, and consume their normal amounts of caffeinated food and drink on the day of cognitive testing. Additionally, subjects were instructed to avoid alcohol the night before the assessment.

Written informed consent was obtained from each subject prior to participation in the study in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki (1991), and the study protocol was approved by the Ethics Committee of Tohoku University.

Psychological Outcome Measures Assessment of VWM Capacity (VWMC)

Computerized forward and backward digit span tests were used to assess VWM capacity (VWMC). These tests were used to adjust for the effect of individual psychometric measures of VWMC on brain activities during VWM processes. Subjects were asked to view a progressively increasing number of random digits, starting at two digits, visually presented at a rate of one digit/s on a computer screen. They were then asked to repeat the sequence by pressing numbered buttons on the screen in the order presented (digit span forward) or in the reverse order (digit span backward). Three sequences were presented at each level until the participants responded incorrectly to all three sequences, at which point the task was ended. The score of each test was the sum of the number of digits correctly repeated in the digit span forward and backward tasks (Takeuchi et al., 2011a).

Assessment of VSWM Capacity (VSWMC)

In the VSWM task, circles were presented one by one at a rate of one/s in a four-by-four grid-like interface. Participants were required to remember the location and order of the stimuli. After the stimuli were presented, participants were instructed to indicate the location and order presented (forward VSWM task) or reverse order (backward VSWM task) of the stimuli by clicking the grid-like interface on a computer screen using a mouse. The number of items to be remembered started with two items and progressively increased. Three sequences were presented at each level until the participants responded incorrectly to all three sequences, at which point the task was ended. The score of each test was the sum of the number of items correctly repeated in the forward and backward VSWM tasks (Takeuchi et al., 2011b).

Assessment of Sleep Habits

We used the Japanese version of the Sleep Habits Scale developed at the Tokyo Metropolitan Institute of Medical Science (Ishihara et al., 1986). The questionnaire is a widely used self-report measure of individual sleep habits. The responses are compiled into a single score, in which higher scores indicate longer duration and greater frequency of the respective measures. Both the original and Japanese versions of the Sleep Habits Scale have high reliability (Ishihara et al., 1986; Anderson et al., 1991). We assessed daily sleep and nap duration, nap frequency, and DCRF. Daily sleep duration was assessed using a 15-point scale ranging from <4 h (1) to >10 h (15) in 30 min increments. Daily nap duration was assessed using a four-point rating scale (1. $\leq 15 \text{ min}, 2. > 15 \leq 30 \text{ min}, 3. > 30 \leq 60 \text{ min}, 4. > 60 \text{ min}), and$ nap frequency was measured using a four-point rating scale (1. seldom, 2. sometimes, 3. often, 4. habitual). DCRF was assessed using a six-point rating scale (1. seldom, 2. rarely, 3. a few, 4. sometimes, 5. often, 6. always).

Behavioral Data Analyses

All statistical tests were conducted using the IBM Statistical Package for the Social Sciences 22.0 (SPSS, IBM Corp., Armonk, NY, USA). Sex-related differences in age, VWMC and VSWMC scores, and sleep habits were tested using Mann–Whitney *U* tests with a Bonferroni correction (P < 0.05/7 = 0.0071) for multiple comparisons to determine statistical significance. Spearman correlation coefficients were used to test relationships between VWMC and VSWMC scores and sleep habits. *P*-values <0.0071 (0.05/7, two-tailed corrected using the Bonferroni method) were deemed to indicate statistical significance.

To identify the factors associated with VWMC and VSWMC scores, we conducted a stepwise regression analysis using VWMC and VSWMC scores as dependent variables and age, sex, sleep duration, nap duration, nap frequency, and DCRF as independent variables. *P*-values <0.05 (two-sided probability) were deemed to indicate statistical significance. Furthermore, we performed separate step-wise regression analyses in males and females, using the same method, to investigate sex-related differences in VWMC and VSWMC using VWMC and VSWMC scores as dependent variables and age, sleep duration, nap frequency, and DCRF as independent variables.

Structural equation modeling (SEM) is useful for the assessment of mediation because it offers several alternatives for exploring mediation effects (Preacher and Hayes, 2004). Thus, we used SEM to test our hypothesis that the interactions between VWMC and VSWMC are mediated by individual differences in sleep duration, nap duration, and DCRF. All factors that made significant independent contributions to the VWMC and VSWMC scores were entered into a linear structural equation system using analysis of moment structures (AMOS 18) to explore the interrelationships of working memory capacity (WMC) with sleep duration, nap duration, and DCRF. We constructed a model in which VWMC and VSWMC interactions were mediated by sleep duration, nap duration, and DCRF based on the results of the multiple regression analysis. We also constructed a model in which interactions between VWMC and

VSWMC were mediated by the aforementioned sleep habits, and sex (male and female) was treated as a covariate.

RESULTS

Verbal working memory capacity and VSWMC score distributions according to sex are shown in **Figure 1**. The histograms in **Figure 2** show the distributions of sleep habits in both sexes. The VWMC and VSWMC scores and sleep duration and nap frequency values were significantly greater in males than in females (Mann–Whitney *U* tests with Bonferroni correction, P < 0.05/7 = 0.0071; **Table 1**). We found significant positive correlations between VSWMC and VWMC scores and nap duration (P < 0.05, two-tailed corrected using the Bonferroni method; **Table 2**).

The VWMC and VSWMC scores were used as dependent variables in a stepwise regression analysis (Entry; P < 0.05, Removal; P < 0.10) to identify the sleep variables independently associated with WMC (**Table 3**). The regression analysis revealed that nap duration and DCRF were significantly associated with VSWMC in all subjects, whereas sleep duration was significantly correlated with VWMC. Nap duration was significantly correlated with VWMC and VSWMC in males, whereas sleep duration was significantly correlated. Moreover, DCRF was significantly associated with VSWMC in females.

Figure 3A shows the SEM of interactions among VWMC and VSWMC mediated by individual differences in sleep duration,



nap duration, and DCRF. The model provided a good fit for the data (goodness of fit index [GFI] = 0.997, adjusted goodness of fit index [AGFI] = 0.984, comparative fit index [CFI] = 0.980, and root mean square error of approximation [RMSEA] = 0.045). **Figure 3B** (male) and **Figure 3C** (female) show the SEMs of interactions between VWMC and VSWMC scores mediated by individual differences in sleep duration, nap duration, and DCRF. The model including sex as a covariate also provided a good fit for the data [GFI = 0.997, AGFI = 0.962, comparative fit index (CFI) = 0.987, and RMSEA = 0.037].

DISCUSSION

To our knowledge, our study is the first to investigate associations between WMC (VWMC and VSWMC) and sleep habits according to sex. We found that nap duration was correlated with VSWMC in all subjects, and we identified sex-related differences in the associations among VWMC, VSWMC, and sleep habits (i.e., nap duration in males and sleep duration and DCRF in females). Our finding of sex-related differences in the effect of sleep habits on WMC has not been reported previously.

Our finding that nap duration was significantly related to VWMC and VSWMC in males is in partial agreement with a previous study in which females showed greater improvement than males in declarative memory tasks, regardless of whether they had had a nap (Backhaus and Junghanns, 2006). Moreover, a previous study found that males performed significantly better on a memory consolidation task after a nap, whereas females did so only in the mid-luteal phase of their menstrual cycle (Genzel et al., 2012). These findings may explain the sex-related differences in our study. Furthermore, the accumulated effect of naps may be related to frequency and duration. Thus, the fact that the males in our study napped more frequently than females may account for the effect on WMC. Our finding that DCRF was significantly correlated with VSWMC in females is consistent with a previous meta-analysis, which found that females tended to recall their dreams more often than males (Schredl and Reinhard, 2008).

Our finding that DCRF was associated with VSWMC, but not VWMV, is supported by several lines of evidence. First, dream recall can be enhanced by increasing the capacity of short-term memory (Martinetti, 1985), and higher DCRF is associated with higher visuospatial IQ (Butler and Watson, 1985). Furthermore, DCRF is thought to be associated with VSWMC because the dreamer often portrays wishes, conflicts, or current problems in terms of visuospatial representations (Katz, 2005). Interestingly, the cortical region responsible for visuospatial integration, which includes the inferior parietal cortex, is selectively activated during REM sleep (Hobson, 2004; Pace-Schott, 2011). Thus, DCRF may be associated with improved VSWMC.

Our finding of a significant positive association between nap duration and VSWMC, but not VWMC, in all subjects is in partial agreement with that of a previous study in healthy young subjects showing that naps improved VSWMC (N-back task; Lau et al., 2015). Spatial working memory is



Variable	All subjects		Males		Females		P-value	Z
	Mean	SD	Mean	SD	Mean	SD		
Age	20.7	1.8	20.8	2.0	20.6	1.7	0.42	0.82
VWMC	35.7	7.1	36.7	7.2	34.5	6.8	<0.0001*	3.99
VSWMC	28.3	4.3	29.3	4.1	27.1	4.2	<0.0001*	7.25
Sleep duration	7.5	2.2	7.7	2.2	7.1	2.1	<0.0001*	4.13
Nap duration	3.0	0.9	3.0	1.0	3.0	0.9	0.752	0.32
Nap frequency	2.0	0.8	2.0	0.8	1.9	0.7	0.024	2.26
DCRF	2.7	0.9	2.7	0.9	2.8	0.9	0.283	1.07

* P < 0.05/7 = 0.0071 (Mann–Whitney U test with Bonferroni correction). DCRF, dream content recall frequency; SD, standard deviation; VWMC, verbal working memory capacity; VSWMC, visuospatial working memory capacity.

	Age	VWMC	VSWMC	Sleep duration	Nap duration	Nap frequency
Age	_					
VWMC	0.204	_				
VSWMC	0.007	0.308*	_			
Sleep duration	0.048	0.090	0.089	-		
Nap duration	-0.152*	0.049	0.164*	0.124*	-	
Nap frequency	-0.081	-0.02	-0.031	0.035	0.116*	-
DCRF	-0.018	0.019	0.067	-0.016	0.071	0.066

*P < 0.05/7 = 0.0071 (Spearman correlation coefficients corrected using the Bonferroni method). DCRF, dream content recall frequency; VWMC, verbal working memory capacity; VSWMC, visuospatial working memory capacity.
TABLE 2 Fosters appariated with WWMC and WWWC. Multiple stanuing regression analyzes in all authinate male	
TABLE 3 Factors associated with VWMC and VSWMC: Multiple stepwise regression analyses in all subjects, males	s, and remaies.

Subjects	Dependent variables	Independent variables	R	Adjusted R ²	F	β
All	VWMC	Sex	0.186	0.031	9.51***	0.144
		Sleep duration				0.103
	VSWMC	Sex	0.315	0.094	19.49***	0.236
		Nap duration				0.162
		DCRF				0.119
Males	VWMC	Nap duration	0.113	0.009	3.90*	0.113
	VSWMC	Nap duration	0.199	0.036	12.55***	0.199
Females	VWMC	Sleep duration	0.205	0.038	9.95**	0.205
	VSWMC	Sleep duration	0.256	0.057	7.91***	0.204
		DCRF				0.184

*P < 0.05, **P < 0.01, ***P < 0.001. DCRF, dream content recall frequency; VWMC, verbal working memory capacity; VSWMC, visuospatial working memory capacity.



dream content recall frequency; VSWMC, visuospatial working memory capacity; VWMC, verbal working memory capacity.

impaired by acute (Olver et al., 2015) and chronic stress (Conrad, 2010) and the slow-wave sleep achieved during long naps has a stress-reducing effect (Faraut et al., 2013). Furthermore, previous studies have found that subjective feelings of anxiety decreased among participants in a nap group

compared with a no-nap group (Takeyama et al., 2005), and that anxiety selectively disrupted the accuracy of spatial but not VWM performance (Shackman et al., 2006). Interestingly, brief meditation training sessions designed to maintain a relaxed state of mind, which is similar to napping, improved visuospatial processing (Zeidan et al., 2010), suggesting that longer naps may improve VSWMC by reducing stress and anxiety. It is important to explain why nap duration is correlated with better working memory function. Given the higher probability of being awakened from slow-wave sleep as nap duration increases, we would expect that the risk of sleep inertia (which transiently impairs working memory functions) would also increase as a function of nap duration (Tassi and Muzet, 2000). However, the duration of sleep inertia rarely exceeds 30 min in the absence of nocturnal sleep deprivation (Tassi and Muzet, 2000). VWM and VSWM were seldom measured during sleep inertia.

It is important to note that, in most time zones, naps occurred from noon to 3 p.m. (value 3, 53.5%) and from 3 p.m. to 6 p.m. (value 4, 37.3%). These data differ from the results of a previous study with university students in Madrid, Spain, which found that most naps (90%) took place later, after lunch or in the early afternoon (Vela-Bueno et al., 2008). This difference might be due to the fact that, unlike the situation in Japan, in the Mediterranean, including Spain, taking an afternoon nap forms part of the culture and is considered to be a healthy habit (Masa et al., 2006).

Our finding that sleep duration was positively correlated with VWMC in all subjects is consistent with those of previous studies showing a positive relationship between working memory and sleep duration (Banks and Dinges, 2007; del Angel et al., 2015). However, this outcome may be restricted to young adults because a systematic review found that self-reported extreme sleep duration was a risk factor for cognitive aging, including WMC in older adults (Lo et al., 2016).

It is important to explain why nap duration and sleep duration were positively correlated. This outcome is consistent with data demonstrating that self-reported long-duration sleepers reported both longer nocturnal sleep and longer naps compared with normal-duration sleepers (Patel et al., 2012). Interestingly, short-duration sleep may be of more concern than longduration sleep among university students (Steptoe et al., 2006). Accordingly, it is not surprising that longer nocturnal sleep duration was related to longer nap duration in young adults.

Finally, our study has some limitations. We used a crosssectional design; thus, we were not able to establish causal relationships between the independent variables and WMC. It was not possible to determine the number of potential subjects who were excluded or who dropped out during the various stages of the recruitment process because we did not have access to the informal preliminary contacts and were not privy to the reasons why particular subjects were excluded. Furthermore, our subjects were young, healthy, highly educated university students; thus, our findings may not be generalizable to populations with a different educational background. This limitation is inherent in investigations using a cohort of college students (Song et al., 2008; Jung et al., 2010; Takeuchi et al., 2010). Thus, studies using larger and more representative samples are needed to confirm our results. Despite these limitations, our study furthers understanding of the association between sleep habits and WMC and provides insights for improving working memory by controlling sleep habits in individuals with impaired working memory and learning.

REFERENCES

- Anderson, M. J., Petros, T. V., Beckwith, B. E., Mitchell, W. W., and Fritz, S. (1991). Individual differences in the effect of time of day on long-term memory access. *Am. J. Psychol.* 104, 241–255. doi: 10.2307/1423157
- Backhaus, J., and Junghanns, K. (2006). Daytime naps improve procedural motor memory. Sleep Med. 7, 508–512. doi: 10.1016/j.sleep.2006.04.002
- Banks, S., and Dinges, D. F. (2007). Behavioral and physiological consequences of sleep restriction. J. Clin. Sleep Med. 3, 519–528.
- Butler, S. F., and Watson, R. (1985). Individual differences in memory for dreams: the role of cognitive skills. *Percept. Mot. Skills* 61, 823–828. doi: 10.2466/pms.1985.61.3.823
- Conrad, C. D. (2010). A critical review of chronic stress effects on spatial learning and memory. *Prog. Neuropsychopharmacol. Biol. Psychiatry* 34, 742–755. doi: 10.1016/j.pnpbp.2009.11.003.
- Cory, T. L., and Ormiston, D. W. (1975). Predicting the frequency of dream recall. J. Abnorm. Psychol. 84, 261–266. doi: 10.1037/h0076653
- del Angel, J., Cortez, J., Juárez, D., Guerrero, M., García, A., Ramírez, C., et al. (2015). Effects of sleep reduction on the phonological and visuospatial components of working memory. *Sleep Sci.* 8, 68–74. doi: 10.1016/j.slsci.2015.06.001
- Dumel, G., Carr, M., Marquis, L. P., Blanchette-Carriere, C., Paquette, T., and Nielsen, T. (2015). Infrequent dream recall associated with low performance but high overnight improvement on mirror-tracing. J. Sleep Res. 24, 372–382. doi: 10.1111/jsr.12286
- Faraut, B., Bayon, V., and Leger, D. (2013). Neuroendocrine, immune and oxidative stress in shift workers. *Sleep Med. Rev.* 17, 433–444. doi: 10.1016/j.smrv.2012.12.006
- Genzel, L., Kiefer, T., Renner, L., Wehrle, R., Kluge, M., Grozinger, M., et al. (2012). Sex and modulatory menstrual cycle effects on sleep related memory consolidation. *Psychoneuroendocrinology* 37, 987–998. doi: 10.1016/j.psyneuen.2011.11.006
- Halpern, D. F. (1997). Sex differences in intelligence. Implications for education. *Am. Psychol.* 52, 1091–1102. doi: 10.1037/0003-066X.52.10.1091

Hobson, A. (2004). A model for madness? Nature 430:21. doi: 10.1038/430021a

Ishihara, K., Miyashita, A., Inugami, M., Fukuda, K., Yamazaki, K., and Miyata, Y. (1986). The results of investigation by the Japanese version

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

SN, HT, YT, and RK designed the study. SN, HT, RN, AS, YK, CM, KI, RY, TS, YY, SH, TA, KK, and YS collected the data. SN and HT analyzed the data and prepared the manuscript. All authors reviewed the manuscript.

FUNDING

Our study was supported by JST/RISTEX, JST/CREST and a Grant-in-Aid for Young Scientists (B) [KAKENHI23700306] from the Ministry of Education, Culture, Sports, Science, and Technology.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We respectfully thank Yuki Yamada for operating the MRI scanner and Haruka Nouchi for administering psychological tests. Furthermore, we would like to thank the study participants, other individuals who administered psychological tests, and our colleagues in the Institute of Development, Aging, and Cancer at Tohoku University for their support.

of morningess-eveningness questionnaire. Jpn. J. Psychol. 57, 87-91. doi: 10.4992/jjpsy.57.87

- Jiang, F., VanDyke, R. D., Zhang, J., Li, F., Gozal, D., and Shen, X. (2011). Effect of chronic sleep restriction on sleepiness and working memory in adolescents and young adults. *J. Clin. Exp. Neuropsychol.* 33, 892–900. doi: 10.1080/13803395.2011.570252
- Jung, R. E., Segall, J. M., Bockholt, H. J., Flores, R. A., Smith, S. M., Chavez, R. S., et al. (2010). Neuroanatomy of creativity. *Hum. Brain Mapp.* 31, 398–409.
- Katz, H. M. (2005). The dreamer's use of space. J. Am. Psychoanal. Assoc. 53, 1205–1234. doi: 10.1177/00030651050530041001
- Kuriyama, K., Mishima, K., Suzuki, H., Aritake, S., and Uchiyama, M. (2008). Sleep accelerates the improvement in working memory performance. J. Neurosci. 28, 10145–10150. doi: 10.1523/jneurosci.2039-08.2008
- Lau, E. Y., Wong, M. L., Lau, K. N., Hui, F. W., and Tseng, C. H. (2015). Rapid-eye-movement-sleep (REM) associated enhancement of working memory performance after a daytime nap. *PLoS ONE* 10:e0125752. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0125752
- Lejbak, L., Crossley, M., and Vrbancic, M. (2011). A male advantage for spatial and object but not verbal working memory using the n-back task. *Brain Cogn.* 76, 191–196. doi: 10.1016/j.bandc.2010.12.00.
- Lo, J. C., Groeger, J. A., Cheng, G. H., Dijk, D. J., and Chee, M. W. (2016). Selfreported sleep duration and cognitive performance in older adults: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Sleep Med.* 17, 87–98. doi: 10.1016/j.sleep.2015. 08.021
- Lovato, N., and Lack, L. (2010). The effects of napping on cognitive functioning. *Prog. Brain Res.* 185, 155–166. doi: 10.1016/b978-0-444-53702-7. 00009-9
- Martinetti, R. F. (1985). Cognitive antecedents of dream recall. Percept. Mot. Skills 60, 395–401. doi: 10.2466/pms.1985.60.2.395
- Masa, J. F., Rubio, M., Perez, P., Mota, M., de Cos, J. S., and Montserrat, J. M. (2006). Association between habitual naps and sleep apnea. Sleep 29, 1463–1468.
- Milner, C. E., and Cote, K. A. (2009). Benefits of napping in healthy adults: impact of nap length, time of day, age, and experience with napping. J. Sleep Res. 18, 272–281. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2869.2008.00718.x
- Nagel, B. J., Herting, M. M., Maxwell, E. C., Bruno, R., and Fair, D. (2013). Hemispheric lateralization of verbal and spatial working memory during adolescence. *Brain Cogn.* 82, 58–68. doi: 10.1016/j.bandc.2013.02.007

- Nielsen, T. A., and Stenstrom, P. (2005). What are the memory sources of dreaming? *Nature* 437, 1286–1289. doi: 10.1038/nature04288
- Olver, J. S., Pinney, M., Maruff, P., and Norman, T. R. (2015). Impairments of spatial working memory and attention following acute psychosocial stress. *Stress Health* 31, 115–123. doi: 10.1002/smi.2533
- Pace-Schott, E. F. (2011). "The neurobiology of dreaming," in *Principles and practice of sleep medicine* 5th Edn, eds M. H. Kryger, T. Roth, and W. C. Dement (Philadelphia, PA: Elsevier), 563–575. doi: 10.1016/B978-1-4160-6645-3. 00048-7
- Patel, S. R., Blackwell, T., Ancoli-Israel, S., and Stone, K. L. (2012). Sleep characteristics of self-reported long sleepers. *Sleep* 35, 641–648. doi: 10.5665/sleep.1822
- Preacher, K. J., and Hayes, A. F. (2004). SPSS and SAS procedures for estimating indirect effects in simple mediation models. *Behav. Res. Methods Instrum. Comput.* 36, 717–731. doi: 10.3758/BF03206553
- Schredl, M., Jochum, S., and Souguenet, S. (1997). Dream recall, visual memory, and absorption in imaginings. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 22, 291–292. doi: 10.1016/S0191-8869(96)00192-4
- Schredl, M., and Reinhard, I. (2008). Gender differences in dream recall: a metaanalysis. J. Sleep Res. 17, 125–131. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2869.2008.00626.x
- Shackman, A. J., Sarinopoulos, I., Maxwell, J. S., Pizzagalli, D. A., Lavric, A., and Davidson, R. J. (2006). Anxiety selectively disrupts visuospatial working memory. *Emotion* 6, 40–61. doi: 10.1037/1528-3542.6.1.40
- Song, M., Zhou, Y., Li, J., Liu, Y., Tian, L., Yu, C., et al. (2008). Brain spontaneous functional connectivity and intelligence. *Neuroimage* 41, 1168–1176. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2008.02.036
- Steptoe, A., Peacey, V., and Wardle, J. (2006). Sleep duration and health in young adults. Arch. Intern. Med. 166, 1689–1692. doi: 10.1001/archinte.166.16.1689
- Takeyama, H., Kubo, T., and Itani, T. (2005). The nighttime nap strategies for improving night shift work in workplace. *Ind. Health* 43, 24–29. doi: 10.2486/indhealth.43.24
- Takeuchi, H., Taki, Y., Hashizume, H., Sassa, Y., Nagase, T., Nouchi, R., et al. (2011a). Failing to deactivate: the association between brain activity during a working memory task and creativity. *Neuroimage* 55, 681–687. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2010.11.052
- Takeuchi, H., Taki, Y., Hashizume, H., Sassa, Y., Nagase, T., Nouchi, R., et al. (2011b). Effects of training of processing speed on neural systems. *J. Neurosci.* 31, 12139–12148. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2948-11.2011

- Takeuchi, H., Taki, Y., Nouchi, R., Sekiguchi, A., Hashizume, H., Sassa, Y., et al. (2015a). Degree centrality and fractional amplitude of low-frequency oscillations associated with Stroop interference. *Neuroimage* 119, 197–209. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2015.06.058
- Takeuchi, H., Taki, Y., Sassa, Y., Hashizume, H., Sekiguchi, A., Fukushima, A., et al. (2010). Regional gray matter volume of dopaminergic system associate with creativity: evidence from voxel-based morphometry. *Neuroimage* 51, 578–585. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2010.02.078
- Takeuchi, H., Taki, Y., Sekiguchi, A., Nouchi, R., Kotozaki, Y., Nakagawa, S., et al. (2015b). Amygdala and cingulate structure is associated with stereotype on sex-role. *Sci. Rep.* 5:14220. doi: 10.1038/srep 14220
- Tassi, P., and Muzet, A. (2000). Sleep inertia. Sleep Med. Rev. 4, 341–353. doi: 10.1053/smrv.2000.0098
- Valdez, P., Reilly, T., and Waterhouse, J. (2008). Rhythms of mental performance. *Mind Brain Educ.* 2, 7–16. doi: 10.1111/j.1751-228X.2008.00023.x
- Vela-Bueno, A., Fernandez-Mendoza, J., Olavarrieta-Bernardino, S., Vgontzas, A. N., Bixler, E. O., de la Cruz-Troca, J. J., et al. (2008). Sleep and behavioral correlates of napping among young adults: a survey of first-year university students in Madrid, Spain. J. Am. Coll. Health 57, 150–158. doi: 10.3200/JACH.57.2.150-158
- Zeidan, F., Johnson, S. K., Diamond, B. J., David, Z., and Goolkasian, P. (2010). Mindfulness meditation improves cognition: evidence of brief mental training. *Conscious. Cogn.* 19, 597–605. doi: 10.1016/j.concog.2010. 03.014

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2016 Nakagawa, Takeuchi, Taki, Nouchi, Sekiguchi, Kotozaki, Miyauchi, Iizuka, Yokoyama, Shinada, Yamamoto, Hanawa, Araki, Kunitoki, Sassa and Kawashima. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Bizarreness and Emotion Identification in Grete Stern Photomontages: Gender and Age Disparities

Alejandra Rosales-Lagarde^{1,2*}, Claudia Isabel Martínez-Alcalá^{1,2}, Patricia Pliego-Pastrana², Eva María Molina-Trinidad³ and José-Luis Díaz⁴

¹ Cátedras CONACyT, Consejo Nacional de Ciencia y Tecnología, Mexico City, Mexico, ² Área Académica de Gerontología, Universidad Autónoma del Estado de Hidalgo, Pachuca, Mexico, ³ Área Académica de Medicina, Universidad Autónoma del Estado de Hidalgo, Pachuca, Mexico, ⁴ Departamento de Historia y Filosofía de la Medicina, Universidad Nacional Autónoma de México, Mexico City, Mexico

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Dalena Van Heugten-Van Der Kloet, Oxford Brookes University, UK

Reviewed by:

Armando D'Agostino, University of Milan, Italy Timo Partonen, National Institute for Health and Welfare, Finland

*Correspondence:

Alejandra Rosales-Lagarde alexiaro@rocketmail.com

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Psychopathology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 01 June 2016 **Accepted:** 06 March 2017 **Published:** 22 March 2017

Citation:

Rosales-Lagarde A, Martínez-Alcalá CI, Pliego-Pastrana P, Molina-Trinidad EM and Díaz J-L (2017) Bizarreness and Emotion Identification in Grete Stern Photomontages: Gender and Age Disparities. Front. Psychol. 8:414. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2017.00414

Although the International Affective Picture System (IAPS) is used to evaluate emotions (valence, arousal, and dominance evoked by a large set of photographs), bizarre images in works of art have not been assessed with the IAPS procedures. Understood here as strange, non-sense, and absurd mental contents or expressions accompanied by surprise and confusion emotions, bizarreness was assessed after healthy adult volunteers assigned this specified variable to 140 Grete Stern's photomontages overtly intended to illustrate strange, absurd, and non-sensical contents in dream reports. The images were presented to 21 Young Males (YM) and 30 Young Females (YF) who were instructed to use the IAPS Self-Assessment Manikin, along with an additional bizarre-to-normal scale, to evaluate their response to them. The valence and the bizarre-to-normal ratings showed a dissimilar pattern of distribution between genders. Ratings of scales were different, and a greater variation in scales occurred according to gender. When bizarreness was appraised, gender differences became more evident especially for YF, who rated half of the images as bizarre, and with a diminished feeling of control, while the neutral and normal images were deemed more pleased and controlled. Valence, bizarreness, and dominance formed a different component than arousal in both groups. Negative correlations between valence and dominance, and between valence and bizarreness were also found in both groups, plus a positive one for dominance and bizarreness in YF, along with curvilinear relationships among all scales. On a second experiment, 10 photomontages evaluated by YF as bizarre or as normal were administered to 18 Old Males (OM) and 28 Old Females (OF). OF's arousal showed less neutral evaluations than OM's. In OF the bizarre images evoked either more excitation or calmness than in OM. The distribution of the bizarre-to-normal scale was significantly different across the evaluations in YM, YF, OM, and OF. The use of this extended IAPS instrument to explore bizarreness and emotional variables in response to art images seems suitable and potentially valuable to characterize bizarre, absurd, or non-sensical mental states and their brain correlates.

Keywords: bizarreness, emotion, art, Grete Stern, gender, age

INTRODUCTION

Mental or expressive "bizarreness" is an important but complex and vague concept, difficult to define and measure. This alleged property of some mental processes and pictorial or verbal expressions has not been clearly identified and characterized (Cermolacce et al., 2010). Recently the term "bizarre delusions" in psychotic disorders has been eliminated in the DSM-V (Tandon et al., 2013; Manual of the American Psychiatric Association, 2014). Nevertheless, since multiple features and expressions, such as incongruities, contradictions, and paradoxes occurring in natural and human domains prevent subjects to engage in credible representations and appropriate actions, the concept of mental bizarreness still constitutes a relevant empirical and theoretical challenge.

Hall and Van de Castle (1966) specified the following words in dream reports to identify mental confusion: surprised, astonished, amazed, awestruck, mystified, puzzled, perplexed, estranged, bewildered, doubtful, conflicted, undecided, and uncertain. Domhoff (2007) define bizarreness as distorted settings, metamorphosed characters, or feelings of confusion and surprise resulting from unexpected events. Cermolacce et al. (2010) identify bizarreness in contrast with congruous ordinary experience as non-sense, incongruity, physical or logical impossibility, implausibility, and incomprehensibility. In a book about non-sense, Cappuccio and Froese (2014) emphasize that the disturbing feeling of the unfamiliar, strange or bizarre usually directs attention and self-monitoring functions toward the generation of action-oriented representations. In a chapter of this book, González (2014) further stipulates that a perceived non-sense defies the agent's rationality to transform the nonsensical into sense-making and meaningful experience.

Following the cognitive/affective conception of bizarreness derived from these approaches and previous evidence in the present investigation we tentatively define mental bizarreness in the following three-fold manner: "(1) perceptions of non-sense, incongruity, distortion and physical or logical impossibility, implausibility or incomprehensibility, (2) involving feelings of confusion, surprise and strangeness, that (3) are identified in contrast with habitual, congruous, logical and meaningful experiences." In the present study we demonstrate that a firstperson method extending the IAPS emotion system to evaluate bizarreness in photomontages crafted to depict dream scenes is a valuable tool to compare this otherwise elusive phenomenon between human genders and age groups, and to correlate it to emotional variables such as valence, arousal, and dominance.

Several instruments have been applied to measure incongruous, non-sensical, and bizarre mental states in psychopathology and cognitive psychology. The *Dissociative Experiences Scale* is a self-report assessment that evaluates absorption, depersonalization/de-realization, and amnesia (Bernstein and Putnam, 1986; Van Heugten-van der Kloet et al., 2014). The *Examination of Anomalous Self-Experience* (EASE) is a 57-item semi-structured interview focusing on self-affection, hyper-reflectivity, "disturbed" hold on the world, or confusion with others (Parnas et al., 2005; Sass, 2014; Sass and Byrom, 2015). In the classic Hall and Van de Castle (1966) analysis of dreams, the emotion of confusion is categorized apart from a group of distorted places, characters, creatures, and metamorphoses. Domhoff (2007) considers both of these categories as "bizarre."

Allan Hobson's group has analyzed dream bizarreness as content incongruity, discontinuity, or uncertainty in three cognitive categories: (1) bizarreness of place, plot, object, character, time, and action, (2) bizarreness of thought, and (3) bizarreness of emotion (Williams et al., 1992; Merritt et al., 1994; Scarone et al., 2008; D'Agostino et al., 2010). While incongruity and discontinuity were found to be the most frequent, followed by uncertainty of thought (Williams et al., 1992; Scarone et al., 2008), uncertainty of plot and thought were difficult to distinguish (Williams et al., 1992). In a study of dream contents judged for bizarreness, Revonsuo and Salmivalli (1995) found that dream emotions had a lower rate of incongruity (11.8%) than animate objects (15.1%), persons (15.2%), objects (16.1%), events (23.2%), language (31%), and cognition (34.7%). Compared to similar waking episodes, "bizarre" experiences occurring during Rapid Eye Movement (REM) phases emerge in an involuntary manner, and occur more frequently, in contrast with Non REM dream mentation (Fosse, 2000; Fosse et al., 2001; Corsi-Cabrera et al., 2003). Moreover, scenes and items are not usually perceived as bizarre or non-sensical during the original dream experience, but judged as such during their wakeful recollection and narration (Díaz, 2015).

It has been difficult to distinguish "bizarreness" among dream reports of normal subjects and waking mentation of schizophrenics (Noreika et al., 2010) and major depressives (Cavallotti et al., 2014). "Bizarreness" understood as a wakefuldreaming pathological state, has been induced by images evoking projective interpretations in order to measure psychotic mentation. Using this approach, Scarone et al. (2008) found that seven Thematic Apperception Test (TAT) pictures elicited a higher percentage of "bizarre" responses in schizophrenic compared to normal subjects. When the habitual knowledge of the world is tested, "bizarre" answers have been more frequently found in frontal-damaged patients vs. patients with lesions of posterior areas (Shallice and Evans, 1978; MacPherson et al., 2014). Bizarreness and emotion have been reported as decreased in patients with basal ganglia bilateral damage (Leu-Semenescu et al., 2013). Cognitive studies have employed deformed images or impossible sentences to originate bizarre feelings and judgments in healthy people. The "bizarreness effect" phenomenon obtained with these techniques refers to the fact that unexpected, distinctive or bizarre items, sentences and images are remembered more easily than common ones (Von Restorff, 1933; Hunt, 2006; Geraci et al., 2013; Gounden and Nicolas, 2015).

We propose now that Grete Stern photomontages inspired in dream reports can be used to specify and measure mental bizarreness. Grete Stern, a German artist, crafted 140 photomontages that were published between 1948 and 1951 in the weekly magazine *Idilio* of Argentina. The magazine requested female readers to submit written accounts of dreams. Salient scenes of the dream reports selected for psychoanalytic interpretation were illustrated by the artist (Stern et al., 2012).





These photomontages usually depict non-sensical and absurd disproportions, fragmentations, and other logical and/or factual incongruities typical of dreams (Díaz, 2015). In order to evaluate not only emotion, but also bizarreness, in the present study we extend the methods employed by the International Affective Picture System (IAPS, Lang et al., 2005; **Figure 1**). The IAPS has been previously extended to measure compassion in both men and women (Mercadillo et al., 2007) and in the present experiments, one scale was added in which, in accord with the above definition, the IAPS manikin exhibited an expression of strangeness in contrast to a neutral gesture.

With the application of this novel instrument, we explored possible dissimilarities between genders since the frequency of distorted places or metamorphoses found in dream reports is about double in women vs. men (Hall and Van de Castle, 1966; Domhoff, 2007), and gender differences have been found in several emotions evaluated with the IAPS methodology (Bradley et al., 2001; Lang et al., 2005; Mercadillo et al., 2007; Silva,

2011), Moreover, we analyzed bizarreness in young and old people because dreams (Giambra, 1980), daydreaming activity (Grenier et al., 2005; Guénole et al., 2010), and the "bizarreness effect" (Smith, 2006) have been reported to decrease with age. In order to explore the bizarreness evoked by the selected graphic material in young and old men and women, intra and intergroup gender and age differences were studied in terms of frequencies, relationships, comparisons of means, and principal component analysis.

METHODS

Experiment 1 Participants

The images were evaluated by 51 college students (21 Young Males, YM, and 30 Young Females, YF, 21.86 \pm 2.64 years of age with no significant difference between genders) from the Gerontology program of the *Universidad Autónoma del Estado de Hidalgo* in the city of Pachuca, México. The experiment was part of these students' field practices. Students were told that their evaluations of the images had to be immediate, as the instructions of the IAPS demands, so no relation to an age-study bias seemed to occur. A letter of consent was read and signed by all subjects. This research was part of a larger project called "Design of tests to pre-diagnose and diagnose Old Adults of Hidalgo at the bio-psycho-techological areas" and received the approval of the research Ethics committee.

Images and Task

From the original set of Grete Stern's photomontages (Stern et al., 2012), some were substituted by later versions of the artist (i.e., "Love without illusion" an improved version of "Idilio 64"; "Made in England"; or "Paintbrush dreams" instead of "Idilio 101") and others discarded because they were not fully discernable in the computer screen (i.e., "Extrañamiento"). A total of 140 Grete Stern photomontages (see Supplemental Material) were presented on the center of a 64 \times 113 cm computer screen. Following a 1 s fixation point period, each image was presented during 6 s, and evaluated on four scales during an inter-trial black screen of 18 s (**Figure 2**).



Extrañeza (Bizarreness).

TABLE 1 | Mean and standard deviation of age; education MMSE, Mini-Mental State Examination; GDS, Geriatric Depression Scale; SATS, Short Anxiety Screening Test and Katz scale for Old Aged subjects.

	Old males	Old females	t	p
Age	68.12 (7.45)	68.41 (8.19)	1.35	0.90
Education (years)	7.5 (6.24)	6.7 (5.23)	0.88	0.81
MMSE	26.69 (4.01)	25.41 (3.79)	-0.38	0.35
GDS	5.47 (4.72)	4.83 (3.86)	0.38	0.64
SATS	19.55 (4.01)	20.83 (2.5)	-0.54	0.29
Katz	0.62 (1.66)	0.21 (0.54)	-0.45	0.32

Level of significance set at p < 0.05.

Procedure

The traditional IAPS written instructions were administrated along with this phrase (translated from Spanish): "We are interested in how people respond to pictures that represent different events that can or cannot occur in life." Since the IAPS allows for explanations of the instructions to assess emotions, the bizarreness-to-normal category stated: "You will see four sets of five figures, and you will use these figures to rate how you felt while viewing each picture. You will make four ratings for each picture that you observed. The manikins show four different kinds of feelings: Joy vs. Sad, Excited vs. Calm, Controlled vs. In-Control, and *Extrañado* vs. Normal." The latter and added scale was explained in this way:

"The last of the scales is about the feeling of bizarreness, strangeness or perceiving an absurd (*extrañado, sorprendido o percibiendo algo absurdo*). In such events you will be putting an X on the figure on the left, like this (demonstrate with the manikin). If you felt completely normal, as having a familiar and common

experience you will indicate it with an X on the figure on the right (demonstrate with the manikin). Note the figure on the left has a bizarre or surprised expression and that on the extreme right a neutral expression. If you did neither feel "*extrañado*" nor "normal," put an X in the middle figure."

According to the original IAPS system, the subjects had to rate Valence (glad vs. sad), Arousal (excited vs. calmed), Dominance (being dominated vs. dominate) using the usual manikins, plus a rating of Bizarreness with the aid of an additional manikin. The introduced manikin had a roundopen mouth to indicate "*extrañado*" (ratings 1, 2, 3, and 4 to indicate bizarreness) and another one with a neutral expression to indicate a usual or "normal" condition (ratings 6, 7, 8, or 9) while 5 meant neither one nor the other (**Figure 3**). A sheet contained the four scales for 10 images. To balance the conditions of valence, arousal, dominance, and the bizarre scales, four orders of the manikins were placed on the format.

Statistical Analysis

Means and standard deviations were obtained for each of the 140 pictures in the scales of valence, arousal, dominance, and bizarre-to-normal. Afterwards, percentages to visualize how the ratings were distributed, and chi-squares to compare frequency of choice between groups were used. To know which relationships were followed by the variables, linear correlations among the possible six combinations of variables from the 140 means across images and curvilinear regressions were tested. Since the data followed a normal distribution and in order to compare the means, ANOVAs with gender and emotional variables as factors were implemented. Tukey *post-hoc* tests for comparisons of means were then used. A PCA was done to reduce the



photomontages rated by young and old subjects, "Idilio 16" was bizarre for young adults. Only "Idilio 20" was bizarre for old and young women. Old male subjects rated neither of them as extremely bizarre or normal. Photomontages from Stern et al. (2012) are reproduced with permission.

number of variables. As the variable of interest, the bizarreness scale was used to discriminate images within each gender using dependent Student *t*-tests and later between gender groups with independent Student *t*-tests.

Experiment 2 Participants

The sample of older people from the city of Pachuca and nearby locations (administrative university workers, grandparents, or

Bizarreness and Emotion Identification

TABLE 2 | Means and standard deviations (in parentheses) of "bizarre" (mean of 2 or 3 in bold) and of "normal" photomontages (mean of 7 in plain text) rated by YM.

Young Males									
Name	Slide no.	Valence	Arousal	Dominance	Bizarreness				
"ATH"	7	3.94 (2.86)	6.75 (2.82)	5.69 (2.15)	7.50 (1.86)				
"Idilio 1"	12	3.67 (2.20)	5.95 (2.64)	5.65 (1.84)	3.86 (2.52)				
"Idilio 8"	18	3.75 (2.62)	6.69 (2.73)	5.27 (2.12)	7.19 (2.37)				
"Idilio 16"	26	5.14 (2.50)	6.35 (2.48)	4.75 (2.38)	3.67 (1.62)				
"Idilio 23"	33	5.00 (3.16)	6.53 (2.10)	5.67 (1.63)	7.13 (2.96)				
"Idilio 27"	37	5.95 (2.16)	4.20 (1.85)	5.15 (2.35)	3.86 (2.39)				
"Idilio 34"	44	5.10 (2.72)	6.38 (2.50)	6.29 (2.92)	7.33 (1.93)				
"Idilio 36"	46	3.71 (2.51)	4.86 (2.33)	6.24 (2.21)	3.90 (2.83)				
"Idilio 46"	55	4.67 (2.48)	4.86 (2.76)	5.24 (2.76)	3.57 (2.11)				
"Idilio 55"	64	5.80 (2.28)	4.45 (2.24)	5.35 (2.37)	3.85 (2.74)				
"Idilio 83"	88	6.10 (2.85)	4.37 (2.43)	4.40 (2.91)	3.65 (2.56)				
"Idilio 121"	123	5.52 (1.12)	5.62 (1.88)	4.19 (1.99)	3.86 (2.17)				
"Idilio 124"	126	3.43 (1.80)	5.19 (2.80)	5.90 (1.55)	7.24 (2.28)				

"ATH", "At this hour."

acquaintances of participant students) was made of 28 Old Females (OF; 68.41 ± 8.19) and 18 Old Males (OM; 68.12 ± 7.45). There were no significant differences between the two groups concerning age, education, or results of the Mini-Mental State Examination (MMSE), Geriatric Depression Scale (GDS), Short Anxiety Screening Test (SATS), or Katz Daily Activities Scale in their Spanish versions (Ugalde, 2010; **Table 1**). Education ranged from 3 analphabet subjects to 15 years of education. Some of the subjects wore glasses or auditory devices.

Images and Task

Black and white Stern photomontages were exhibited on a computer screen. Old Adults (OA) viewed similar manikins as in **Figure 3** with the four scales. In contrast to Young Adults (YA), OA evaluated one image per sheet of paper, but the scales were enlarged in order to facilitate visualization and evaluation. Depending on the individual capacity for execution or proneness to become tired, 10–40 pictures were shown. These were selected from the study with the college students with mean evaluations of 2, 3, or 4 (bizarre) or 6 or 7 (normal). The values for the first 10 images are presented. The photomontages judged as bizarre by YF were "Love without illusion," "On the platform," "Idilio 3," "Idilio 16," "Idilio 20," and "Idilio 25." The "normal" images were "At this hour," "Idilio 8," and "Idilio 23" by the group of YM and "Idilio 7" by YF (**Figure 4**).

Procedure

The instruction manual and the format for evaluating IAPS were used, both modified to include the bizarreness scale. After instructions, each one of the Stern photomontages was presented on the center of the screen, but was not time restricted to avoid visual or speed difficulties. Two different sequences balanced the position to a particular series of images. To diminish possible effects of unfamiliar settings and techniques (Lupien et al., 2007),

TABLE 3 Same	as Table :	2 rated by YF
----------------	------------	---------------

Young Females								
Name	Slide no.	Valence	Arousal	Dominancee	Bizarrenesss			
"LWI"	1	4.43 (1.70)	6.30 (2.39)	4.41 (2.40)	3.30 (2.74)			
"OTP"	6	5.55 (2.13)	4.43 (2.43)	4.30 (2.42)	3.27 (2.56)			
"Idilio 3"	14	6.13 (2.26)	4.55 (2.47)	4.69 (2.32)	3.14 (2.56)			
"Idilio 7"	17	3.41 (2.47)	7.41 (2.35)	6.03 (2.11)	7.13 (2.10)			
"Idilio 16"	26	5.24 (2.50)	5.60 (3.11)	4.41 (2.32)	3.79 (2.48)			
"Idilio 20"	30	5.62 (2.27)	5.03 (2.34)	4.28 (2.49)	3.66 (2.36)			
"Idilio 25"	35	5.14 (2.26)	4.69 (2.55)	5.66 (2.51)	3.79 (3.42)			
"Idilio 35"	45	6.23 (2.34)	4.93 (2.26)	3.90 (2.58)	2.87 (2.87)			
"Idilio 45"	54	5.37 (2.63)	4.93 (2.75)	5.23 (2.22)	3.67 (3.03)			
"Idilio 46"	55	6.70 (2.37)	4.86 (2.61)	3.97 (2.41)	3.20 (2.75)			
"Idilio 50"	59	5.83 (2.38)	4.93 (2.38)	4.83 (2.00)	3.73 (2.49)			
"Idilio 51"	60	7.23 (2.19)	4.50 (2.42)	4.00 (2.60)	3.53 (2.83)			
"Idilio 55"	64	6.07 (2.02)	4.83 (2.68)	3.77 (2.22)	3.30 (2.48)			
"Idilio 61"	69	5.07 (2.49)	5.07 (2.49)	3.93 (2.66)	3.87 (3.15)			
"Idilio 67"	73	6.77 (1.81)	5.20 (2.37)	2.97 (2.11)	2.90 (2.50)			
"Idilio 68"	74	5.33 (2.35)	6.03 (2.50)	4.30 (2.02)	3.80 (2.91)			
"Idilio 71"	77	5.73 (2.60)	4.73 (2.50)	5.07 (2.60)	3.67 (3.03)			
"Idilio 73"	79	3.57 (2.97)	5.20 (3.25)	4.33 (2.01)	7.37 (2.58)			
"Idilio 74"	80	5.90 (2.38)	5.23 (2.28)	4.73 (2.16)	3.67 (3.08)			
"Idilio 84"	89	6.67 (1.97)	5.00 (2.46)	4.17 (2.76)	3.90 (2.76)			
"Idilio 86"	91	5.03 (1.63)	4.93 (2.30)	5.13 (2.30)	3.33 (3.07)			
"Idilio 88"	93	7.67 (1.69)	6.33 (2.75)	4.20 (1.86)	3.13 (2.57)			
"Idilio 89"	94	5.73 (1.70)	4.73 (2.66)	4.70 (2.42)	3.77 (2.78)			
"Idilio 92"	96	6.30 (2.02)	4.80 (2.75)	3.87 (2.76)	3.77 (2.92)			
"Idilio 97"	101	2.87 (2.34)	6.87 (2.83)	6.07 (2.33)	7.07 (2.80)			
"Idilio 99"	103	4.33 (1.92)	4.93 (2.32)	4.40 (1.98)	3.87 (3.14)			
"Idilio 100"	104	2.87 (2.52)	5.07 (3.22)	5.37 (1.79)	7.30 (2.51)			
"Idilio 105"	108	5.47 (2.15)	5.60 (2.24)	3.73 (2.20)	3.97 (2.93)			
"Idilio 115"	117	5.63 (2.50)	5.13 (2.67)	4.53 (2.15)	3.13 (2.67)			
"Idilio 121"	123	5.97 (2.14)	5.30 (2.67)	4.21 (2.13)	3.07 (2.80)			
"Idilio 124"	126	3.40 (1.71)	5.73 (2.85)	5.87 (2.34)	7.83 (1.70)			
"Idilio 128"	130	2.77 (2.25)	5.47 (2.96)	5.83 (1.82)	7.27 (2.39)			

"LWI", "Love Without Illusion"; "OTP", "On The Platform."

OA were evaluated at their homes and photomontages were shown on personal computers or laptops.

Statistical Analysis

Since a differential evaluation was observed for each image considering valence, arousal, dominance, and the bizarreness scales, analyses were carried out according to the mean of each of the 10 images for the two groups and each variable and their frequencies were submitted to Pearson's chi-square tests. Later, chi-square tests were used for each scale to compare the distribution of responses along the four groups.

RESULTS

Experiment 1

In **Tables 2, 3**, the mean ratings and standard deviations in YM and YF for "bizarre" and "normal" photomontages are shown. When submitted to chi-square tests, frequencies of valence $\chi^2_{(5)} =$



TABLE 4 | Significant quadratic regression analyses for emotion and the bizarreness scale by images in Young Males and Young Females.

	F	df	R ²	р
YOUNG I	MALES			
V-D	36.25	2, 137	0.35	<0.001
V-B	24.51	2, 137	0.26	<0.001
A-B	12.94	2, 137	0.15	<0.001
D-B	17.19	2, 137	0.20	<0.001
YOUNG I	EMALES			
V-A	4.33	2, 137	0.07	<0.001
V-D	64.73	2, 137	0.48	<0.001
V-B	82.79	2, 137	0.54	<0.001
A-D	8.74	2, 137	0.11	<0.001
A-B	13.82	2, 137	0.16	<0.001
D-B	32.05	2, 137	0.31	<0.001

Data are based on the mean score for each picture (n = 140).

Valence (V), Arousal (A), Dominance (D), and Bizarre (B) scales. Numbers in bold indicate significant probability levels.

20.94, p = 0.0003, and the bizarre to normal scale $\chi^2_{(5)} = 15$, p = 0.01, were significant. Stern's images in YF evoked more extreme ratings on the valence and the bizarreness scale than YM. Thus, from the 140 images, YM rated none as extremely bizarre (M = 2) and 5.71% as moderately bizarre (M = 3), while YF rated 1.4% (M = 2) and 18.57% (M = 3). YM rated 13.57% as normal (M = 6) or moderately normal 1.42% (M = 7), while YF evaluated 15 and 4.2% as normal or moderately normal. When the means

of 2, 3 and 4 for bizarreness were considered, the result for YM was 45.71%, while for YF was 50%. The figures for normality (6 or 7) were 15% for YM, and 19.28% for YF. "Idilio 16," "Idilio 46," and "Idilio 55" were considered bizarre by both sexes. Only "Idilio 124" showed normal ratings between genders. "Idilio 23," a picture of a woman watching a flying tree from her window, was rated as *normal* by YM. Similarly "Idilio 7," showing a woman playing a piano with typewriter keys was rated as *normal* by YM.

Considering the six combinations of the four variables and the means of subjects for each one of the 140 photomontages, significant negative correlations were found between valence and dominance; and valence and the bizarreness scale for both sexes; for YM [$r_{(138)} = -0.59$, p < 0.001; $r_{(138)} = -0.51$, p < 0.001, respectively]; for YF [$r_{(138)} = -0.69$, p < 0.001; $r_{(138)} = -0.73$, p < 0.01, respectively], and YF associated positively dominance and the bizarreness scale, $r_{(138)} = 0.56$, p < 0.001. Figure 5 shows the scatter plots of the significant correlation values for YM and YF.

Quadratic regression analyses resulted in further evidence for associations of valence and dominance, valence and the bizarre scale, arousal and the bizarreness scale and dominance and the bizarreness scale in YM. All variable relationships were significant for YF and are presented in **Table 4**.

A mixed ANOVA (2 × 4) was employed to test the effects of gender, scales, and to compare whether there was an interaction between gender and scales. Although the evaluation of young men and women was not different [$F_{(1, 278)} = 0.67$, p = 0.58)], scales [$F_{(3, 834)} = 43.20$, p < 0.001)] and their interaction [$F_{(3, 834)}$



= 3.76, p < 0.01] reached the probability threshold. Both sexes showed a peak in arousal at the middle of the scale in the neutral location (YM: M = 5.53, SD = 0.62; YF: M = 5.69, SD = 0.73), while valence and the bizarreness scales had the lower values (valence: YM: M = 4.72, SD = 0.77; YF: M = 4.84, SD = 1.15; the bizarreness scale: YM: M = 5.14, SD = 0.78; YF: M =4.97, SD = 1.08). Tukey *post-hoc* tests revealed differences within genders, for valence and arousal; and arousal and the bizarreness scale varied significantly. These results confirm there is a specific effect of gender according to the evaluations: both YM and YF considered Stern photomontages to evoke joy, with a trend in YF to rate them as bizarre, while both groups indicated a neutral evaluation of arousal and dominance. Interestingly, arousal and dominance for YM were similar, a result not observed for YF (**Figure 6**).

In order to reduce variables, responses of both genders for the images were subjected to a Principal Component Analysis (PCA). Two components that explained 71.18% of the total variance PCA were identified. The first component explained 53.4% of

the variance and was formed by valence, dominance, and the bizarreness scale. The second component explained 17.77% of the variance and was integrated by arousal (**Table 5**). According to the previous results, both genders differed among their variables from the arousal scale.

Furthermore, since the mean values of Stern images at the bizarre scale ranged from 2 to 7, and there was an interaction between gender and scales, pictures were split in two groups considering bizarre images as one group, and normal or neutral as a non-bizarre group of images. **Figure 7A** shows the scatter plots only for bizarre images in YM (M = 2, 3, and 4) and for every mean of valence, arousal, dominance, and the bizarreness scale (i.e., 64 bizarre images × 4 variables in YM = 256 means). In **Figure 7C**, the respective YF scatter plot is presented (70 bizarre images × 4 variables = 280 means). Means of 5, 6, and 7 (normality and neutrality; **Figures 7B,D**) for each gender group and each variable (76 normal or neutral images × 4 = 304 means for YM; 70 normal or neutral images × 4 = 280 means for YF) are found.



and Young Females (C,D).

There were significant differences in Student *t*-tests for every couple of variables according to gender. Valence of the bizarre images, $t_{(132)} = 2.96$, p = 0.003; valence of the normal and neutral images, $t_{(144)} = 2.02$, p = 0.04; arousal of the normal and neutral images, $t_{(144)} = 2.42$, p = 0.01; dominance of the bizarre images, $t_{(132)} = 2.78$, p = 0.006; dominance of the normal and neutral images, $t_{(144)} = 3.83$, p < 0.001; and the bizarreness scale of bizarre images, $t_{(132)} = 4.6$, p < 0.001, with the exception of arousal for the bizarre images $[t_{(132)} = 0.79, p = 0.43]$ and the bizarreness scale for the normal and neutral images $[t_{(144)} =$ 1.49, p = 0.14). As previously observed, higher scores for arousal ranging at the neutral score were also visualized, especially for non-bizarre images. As the continuous line shows, neutral and normal images are more happily rated (YM: M = 4.35, SD = 0.64; YF: M = 4.10, SD = 0.88) than those perceived as bizarre of the dotted lines (YM: M = 5.17, SD = 0.69; YF: M = 5.58, SD =0.91), a more evident result for YF. Also, YF are more dominated by bizarre images than YM (YM: M = 4.98, SD = 0.59 vs. YF, M = 4.67, SD = 0.69). Bizarre images for YM were less bizarre (M = 4.48, SD = 0.38) than for YF (M = 4.10, SD = 0.55) than non-bizarre ones. Black lines (YM) come closer to the neutral rating of 5 than YF in red lines (**Figure 8**).

Experiment 2

From the Pearson's chi-square tests for the 10 images in the OA groups, arousal was significant ($\chi^2 = 19.95$, df = 3, p < 0.001). While OM followed a normal distribution, choosing more neutral and calmer evaluations, OF followed an "L"- like distribution. Only "Idilio 3," a woman falling, produced alertness in OM. "Love without illusion," "At this hour," "Idilio 7," "Idilio 8," and "Idilio 23" frequencies evoked greater calmness in OM. Although the bizarre scale was not differently distributed by sexes in old adults, of the 10 photomontages rated by young and old male and female subjects, considering extreme values (2, 3 or 7, 8), "Idilio 16" was bizarre for YA. Only "Idilio 20" was bizarre for OF and YF. OM subjects rated neither of them on the extremes as bizarre or normal, but they rated "Idilio 3" and "Idilio 16" with a mean of 4; and the other seven images with a mean of 5. "On the platform" was rated with the mean of 6. OF rated three of them with the mean of 4 ("Love without illusion," "Idilio 3," and "Idilio



TABLE 5 \mid Principal Component Analysis of Grete Stern photomontages in both genders.

Eigen Adje	1st Valence, Dominance, Bizarre	2nd Arousal	
YOUNG MALES			
Alegre-triste	(joy-sad)	-0.88	0.07
Excitado-tranquilo	(excited-calm)	0.10	0.86
Ser dominado-dominar	(be dominated-dominate)	0.74	0.05
Extrañado-normal	(bizarre-normal)	0.68	0.43
YOUNG FEMALES			
Alegre-triste	(joy-sad)	-0.90	-0.14
Excitado-tranquilo	(excited-calm)	0.14	0.87
Ser dominado-dominar	(be dominated-dominate)	0.72	0.31
Extrañado-normal	(bizarre-normal)	0.80	0.31
Eigenvalues		3.78	1.91
% of variance explained		53.4%	17.77%

Varimax rotated values from Principal Component Analysis. Factor loadings higher than 0.5 are in bold. Eigenvalues higher than 1 and percentage of the total variance explained by eigenvectors are shown. Emotion adjectives were provided to subjects in Spanish and the English equivalents are shown in parenthesis.

25"); "At this hour," "Idilio 7," and "Idilio 23" with the mean of 6, and the other 2 pictures as more bizarre. "Idilio 8" and "Idilio 16" were rated as neutral. When a Pearson's chi-square test for the four groups of YM, YF, OM, and OF was done for the 10 images, the bizarre distributions were different across the groups ($\chi^2 = 3.85$, df = 12, p = 0.01), showing a similar pattern for YM and OF, more bizarre values for YF and more neutral ratings for OM (YM: 10, 30, 20, 40, and 0%; YF: 60, 10, 0, 20, 10%; OM: 0, 20, 70, 10, and 0%; OF: 20, 30, 20, 30, and 0%, for ratings of 3, 4, 5, 6, and 7, respectively). In **Table 6**, means and standard deviations of the most bizarre and normal images are shown for OA and YA.

TABLE 6 | Mean and Standard Deviations in parenthesis of "bizarre" (bold) and "normal" images (plain text) evaluated with the extreme values of 3 as "bizarre" or 7 as "normal" by the four groups.

Group	Name	Valence	nce Arousal Dominance		Bizarreness
OLD M	ALES				
YOUNG	MALES				
	"Idilio 16"	5.14 (2.50)	6.35 (2.48)	4.75 (2.38)	3.67 (1.62)
OLD FE	MALES				
	OTP	5.29 (2.42)	5.25 (2.61)	4.79 (2.45)	3.64 (2.88)
	"Idilio 20"	6.04 (2.86)	4.46 (3.08)	3.69 (2.40)	3.24 (2.85)
YOUNG	FEMALES				
	"LWI"	4.43 (1.70)	6.30 (2.39)	4.41 (2.40)	3.30 (2.74)
	"OTP"	5.55 (2.13)	4.43 (2.43)	4.30 (2.42)	3.27 (2.56)
	"Idilio 3"	6.13 (2.26)	4.55 (2.47)	4.69 (2.32)	3.14 (2.56)
	"Idilio 7"	3.41 (2.47)	7.41 (2.35)	6.03 (2.11)	7.13 (2.10)
	"Idilio 16"	5.24 (2.50)	5.60 (3.11)	4.41 (2.32)	3.79 (2.48)
	"Idilio 20"	5.62 (2.27)	5.03 (2.34)	4.28 (2.49)	3.66 (2.36)
	"Idilio 25"	5.14 (2.26)	4.69 (2.55)	5.66 (2.51)	3.79 (3.42)

"LWI", "Love Without Illusion"; "OTP", "On The Platform."

DISCUSSION

The present study was designed to assess emotion and bizarreness in response to Grete Stern's dream representations in photomontages by the application of the IAPS system extended to include bizarreness. Such first-person rating of mental states defined as strange, non-sensical, and absurd showed that it is possible to measure and standardize bizarreness originated from the inspection of pictorial stimuli. The overall results indicate that the experience of bizarreness encompasses both cognitive and emotional elements giving support to the first two components of our initial definition. Furthermore, the differential statistical profile of the images selected as bizarre and those chosen as normal or habitual reinforce the third part of our definition asserting that the stipulated array of cognitive and emotional characteristics of bizarreness stands in opposition to normal, habitual, and congruous expressions and experiences.

The distribution of the evaluation of images differed between young males and females in valence and bizarreness. When images were either separated or considered as a whole, YF registered more extreme ratings than YM in terms of joy, sadness, and bizarreness. The same applied to OF who rated images more at the extremes than OM. Males provide more neutral ratings, and this is more evident in OM. OF showed a different evaluation pattern than OM in the arousal scales, tending to be more responsive to the stimuli, reporting more excitement for some pictures and more calmness for others. The positive associations of dominance and bizarreness, and the negative associations of valence with dominance, and of valence and bizarreness summarize the mental effects of these images in YA. Calmer emotions and neutral ratings in the arousal scale seem to be evoked in YA. The evaluations of Stern photomontages follow a quadratic relationship similar to the boomerang-shaped distribution found for images of the IAPS (Lang et al., 1998). After the separation of photomontages by the bizarreness scale, the images split according to bizarreness. The more bizarre ones were deemed neutral and sadder and evoked a feeling of being controlled, while half of other images, rated as neutral and normal, were happier and evoked more dominance, especially in YF.

Both the gender and age effects found with the present instrument are consistent with the reports of higher frequency of dream bizarreness in YF (Hall and Van de Castle, 1966; Domhoff, 2007) and with the evidence obtained using the IAPS system that while men are more activated by erotica, women respond with greater defensive reactivity to aversive pictures (Bradley et al., 2001; Silva, 2011). It has also been found that the encoding of selected art stimuli has a gender and age effect, suggesting an attenuation of distinctiveness in OM (Smith, 2006). Old people seem to be less reactive and sensitive to anomaly, and spend less effort in attempting to resolve violations of expectancy.

Domhoff (2007) reported that bizarreness occurs in about half of the dreams reports if sudden changes, juxtapositions, uncertainty, confusion, and distension are considered in the evaluation. Using a similar definition, our results indicate that approximately half of Stern's images are evaluated as bizarre. Revonsuo and Salmivalli (1995) compared waking bizarreness to dreaming bizarreness and found the former was an adequate baseline of dream mentation, a hypothesis that could be tested using Stern's photomontages in future studies.

The present first-person method differs from written dream reports assessed by trained judges and constitutes an easier way, albeit less specific, to measure bizarreness. Certainly, formal analysis of written reports considers more information, but is less reliable than content analysis (Voss et al., 2011), and also requires independent judge agreement (Hall and Van de Castle, 1966). Alternatively, the IAPS method allows the control of the selection of emotional stimuli and facilitates the comparison and replication of results across different studies (Lang et al., 2005).

A larger and wider sample of subjects should be used in order to achieve a better understanding of the effects of these and other purportedly bizarre images such as Fineman's (2012) photoshop presentations. The present procedure can be employed to study bizarre and emotional states in response to diverse graphic or other art-related pictures. Furthermore, the technique may advance the knowledge of non-sensical or bizarre mentation in

REFERENCES

- American Psychiatric Association. (2014). Manual Diagnóstico y Estadístico de los Trastornos Mentales. DSM-V (Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (DSM-5)). España: Médica Panamericana.
- Benedetti, F., Poletti, S., Radaelli, D., Ranieri, R., Genduso, V., Cavallotti, S., et al. (2015). Right hemisphere neural activations in the recall of waking fantasies and of dreams. J. Sleep Res. 24, 576–582. doi: 10.1111/jsr.12299
- Bernstein, E. M., and Putnam, F. W. (1986). Development, reliability and validity of a dissociation scale. J. Nerv. Ment. Dis. 174, 727–735. doi: 10.1097/00005053-198612000-00004
- Bradley, M. M., Codispoti, M., Sabatinelli, D., and Lang, P. J. (2001). Emotion and motivation II: sex differences in picture processing. *Emotion* 1, 300–319. doi: 10.1037/1528-3542.1.3.300

both psychopathology (Lang et al., 1998; Scarone et al., 2008) and neuroscience (see De Gennaro et al., 2011; Fox et al., 2013; Benedetti et al., 2015).

ETHICS STATEMENTS

The study was approved by the Direccion de Investigacion de la Universidad Autonoma del Estado de Hidalgo, Oficio ICSa. GER/CAT/024/2015, 23/09/2015. Number: UAEH-DI-ICSA-GE-CF-008. Also, the ethics committee has approved the study. Bizarreness and Emotional Evaluations were carried out with the grandparents and friends of the students and did not imply any danger to them.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

JD contributed most to the idea about identifying bizarreness with Grete Stern images and rewrote the manuscript. AR implemented the overall evaluation, the methodology, and wrote the original article. CM and PP helped to gather the students to measure Grete Stern photomontages. CM also designed the sheet for the older adults and corrected the correlation figure. EM helped with the scatter plots of the results.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank the participant students for their answers and for presenting the images to grandparents and friends. We thank Christopher Follett for the English language revision. AR thanks Juan Carlos González for his support to review the bibliography of dream analyses. This research was conducted as part of a CONACyT commission at the Universidad Autónoma del Estado de Hidalgo for AR and CM. Also, we thank Matteo Goretti/Fundación CEPPA for the authorization to reproduce Grete Stern photomontages.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: http://journal.frontiersin.org/article/10.3389/fpsyg. 2017.00414/full#supplementary-material

Cappuccio, M., and Froese, T. (2014). *Enactive Cognition at the Edge of Sense-Making. Making Sense of Nonsense*. London: Palgrave Macmillan.

- Cavallotti, S., Castelnovo, A., Ranieri, R., and D'Agostino, A. (2014). Stability of cognition across wakefulness and dreams in psychotic major depression. *Psychiatry Res.* 216, 31–36. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2014.01.033
- Cermolacce, M., Sass, L., and Parnas, J. (2010). What is bizarre in bizarre delusions? A critical review. *Schizophr. Bull.* 36, 667–679. doi: 10.1093/schbul/sbq001
- Corsi-Cabrera, M., Miró, E., del Río-Portilla, Y., Pérez-Garci, E., Villanueva, Y., and Guevara, M. A. (2003). Rapid eye movement sleep dreaming is characterized by uncoupled EEG activity between frontal and perceptual cortical regions. *Brain Cogn.* 51, 337–345. doi: 10.1016/S0278-2626(03) 00037-X
- D'Agostino, A., De Gaspari, D., Antonini, A., Kantzas, I., Limosani, I., Manzone, M. L., et al. (2010). Cognitive bizarreness in the dream and waking mentation

of nonpsychotic patients with Parkinson's disease. J. Neuropsychiatry Clin. Neurosci. 22, 395-400. doi: 10.1176/jnp.2010.22.4.395

- De Gennaro, L., Cipolli, C., Cherubini, A., Assogna, F., Cacciari, C., Marzano, C., et al. (2011). Amygdala and hippocampus volumetry and diffusivity in relation to dreaming. *Hum. Brain Mapp.* 32, 1458–1470. doi: 10.1002/hbm.21120
- Díaz, J. L. (2015). La conciencia onírica y la representación de los sueños (Oneiric consciousness and the representation of dreams). *Cuadernos de Psicoanálisis* 1–4, 277–317. Available online at: http://asociacionpsicoanaliticamexicana.org/ node/322
- Domhoff, G. W. (2007). "Realistic simulation and bizarreness in dream content: Past findings and suggestions for future research," in *The New Science of Dreaming: Content, Recall, and Personality Correlates*, Vol. 2, eds D. Barrett and P. McNamara (Westport, CT: Praeger), 1–27.
- Fineman, M. (2012). Faking It: Manipulated Photography before Photoshop. Metropolitan Museum of Art.
- Fosse, R. (2000). REM mentation in narcoleptics and normals: an empirical test of two neurocognitive theories. *Conscious. Cogn.* 9, 488–509. doi: 10.1006/ccog.2000.0466
- Fosse, R., Stickgold, R., and Hobson, A. J. (2001). The mind in REM sleep: reports of emotional experience. *Sleep* 24, 1–9. doi: 10.1093/sleep/24.8.1
- Fox, K. C. R., Nijeboer, S., Solomonova, E., Domhoff, G. W., and Christoff, K. (2013). Dreaming as mind wandering: evidence from functional neuroimaging and first-person content reports. *Front. Hum. Neurosci.* 7:412. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2013.00412
- Geraci, L., McDaniel, M. A., Miller, T. M., and Hughes, M. L. (2013). The bizarreness effect: evidence for the critical influence of retrieval processes. *Mem. Cogn.* 41, 1228–1237. doi: 10.3758/s13421-013-0335-4
- Giambra, L. M. (1980). Sex differences in day dreaming and related mental activity from the late teens to the early nineties. *Int. J. Aging Hum. Dev.* 10, 1–34. doi: 10.2190/01BD-RFNE-W34G-9ECA
- González, J. C. (2014). "Traditional Shamanism as embodied expertise on sense and non-sense," in *Enactive Cognition at the Edge of Sense-Making. Making Sense of Nonsense*, eds M. Cappuccio and T. Froese (London: Palgrave Macmillan), 266–284.
- Gounden, Y., and Nicolas, S. (2015). Investigating secondary-distinctiveness-based effects in aging and Alzheimer's disease patients. *Scand. J. Psychol.* 56, 283–289. doi: 10.1111/sjop.12210
- Grenier, J., Cappeliez, P., Saint-Onge, M., Vachon, J., Vinette, S., and Roussy, F. (2005). Temporal references in dreams and autobiographical memory. *Mem. Cogn.* 33, 280–288. doi: 10.3758/BF03195317
- Guénole, F., Marcaggi, G., Baleyte, J. M., and Garma, L. (2010). Le rêve au cours du viellissement normal et pathologique. *Psychol. Neuropsychiatr. Vieil.* 8, 87–96. doi: 10.1684/pnv.2010.0209
- Hall, C., and Van de Castle, R. L. (1966). *The Content Analysis of Dreams*. Nueva York, NY: Appleton-Century-Crofts.
- Hunt, R. R. (2006). "The concept of distinctiveness in memory research," in Distinctiveness and Memory, eds R. R. Hunt and J. B. Worthen (New York, NY: Oxford University Press), 3–25.
- Lang, P. J., Bradley, M., and Cuthbert, B. N. (1998). Emotion, motivation and anxiety: brain mechanisms and psychophysiology. *Biol. Psychiatry* 4, 1248–1263. doi: 10.1016/S0006-3223(98)00275-3
- Lang, P. J., Greenwald, M. K., Bradley, M. M., and Hamm, A. O. (2005). International Affective Picture System. Florida, FL: Florida University.
- Leu-Semenescu, S., Uguccioni, G., Golmard, J. L., Czernecki, V., Yelnik, J., and Dubois, B. (2013). Can we still dream when the mind is blank? sleep dream mentations in auto-activation deficit. *Brain* 136, 3076–3078. doi: 10.1093/brain/awt229
- Lupien, S. J., Maheu, F., Tu, M., Fiocco, A., and Schramek, T. E. (2007). The effects of stress and stress hormones on human cognition: implications for the field of brain and cognition. *Brain Cogn.* 65, 209–237. doi: 10.1016/j.bandc.2007.02.007
- MacPherson, S. E., Peretti, G., Murphy, P., Bozzali, M., Cipolotti, L., and Shallice, T. (2014). Bringing the cognitive estimation task into the 21st Century: normative data on two *parallel forms. PLoS ONE* 9:e92554. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0092554
- Mercadillo, R. E., Barrios, F. A., and Díaz, J. L. (2007). Definition of compassionevoking images in a Mexican sample. *Percept. Mot. Skills* 105, 661–676. doi: 10.2466/pms.105.2.661-676

- Merritt, J. M., Stickgold, R., Pace-Schott, E., Williams, J., and Hobson, J. A. (1994). Emotion profiles in the dreams of men and women. *Conscious. Cogn.* 3, 46–60. doi: 10.1006/ccog.1994.1004
- Noreika, V., Valli, K., Markkula, J., Seppälä, K., and Revonsuo, A. (2010). Dream bizarreness and waking thought in schizophrenia. *Psychiatry Res.* 178, 562–564. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2010.04.034
- Parnas, J., Moller, P., Kircher, T., Thalbitzer, J., Jansson, L., Handest, P., et al. (2005). Ease: examination of anomalous self-experience. *Psychopathology* 38, 236–258. doi: 10.1159/000088441
- Revonsuo, A., and Salmivalli, C. (1995). A content-analysis of bizarre elements in dreams. *Dreaming* 5, 169–187. doi: 10.1037/h0094433
- Sass, L. A. (2014). Self-disturbance and schizophrenia: structure, specificity, pathogenesis (current issues, new directions). Schizophr. Res. 152, 5–11. doi: 10.1016/j.schres.2013.05.017
- Sass, L. A., and Byrom, G. (2015). Self-disturbance and the bizarre: on incomprehensibility in schizophrenic delusions. *Psychopathology* 48, 293–300. doi: 10.1159/000437210
- Scarone, S., Manzone, M. L., Gambini, O., Kantzas, I., Limosani, A. D., and Hobson, J. A. (2008). The dream as a model for psychosis: an experimental approach using bizarreness as a cognitive marker. *Schizophr. Bull.* 34, 515–522. doi: 10.1093/schbul/sbm116
- Shallice, T., and Evans, M. E. (1978). The involvement of the frontal lobes in cognitive estimation. *Cortex* 14, 294–303. doi: 10.1016/S0010-9452(78) 80055-0
- Silva, J. R. (2011). International affective picture system (IAPS) in Chile: a crosscultural adaptation and validation study. *Terapia Psicológica* 29, 251–258. doi: 10.4067/S0718-48082011000200012
- Smith, R. (2006). "Adult age differences in episodic memory: item-specific, relational and distinctive processing," in *Distinctiveness and Memory*, eds R. R. Hunt and J. B. Worthen (New York, NY: Oxford University Press), 259–287.
- Stern, G., Goretti, M., Priamo, L., Germani, G., and Vezzetti, H. (2012). Sueños. Fotomontajes de Grete Stern. Buenos Aires: Fundación CEPPA.
- Tandon, R., Gaebel, W., Barch, D. M., Bustillo, J., Gur, R. E., Heckers, S., et al. (2013). Definition and description of schizophrenia in the DSM-5. *Schizophr. Res.* 150, 3–10. doi: 10.1016/j.schres.2013. 05.028
- Ugalde, Ó. (2010). *Guía clínica para el tratamiento de los trastornos psicogeriátricos*. México: Instituto Nacional de Psiquiatría Ramón de la Fuente.
- Van Heugten-van der Kloet, D., Huntjens, R., Giesbrecht, T., and Merckelbach, H. (2014). Self- reported sleep disturbances in patients with dissociative identity disorder and post-traumatic stress disorder and how they relate to cognitive failure and phantasy proneness. *Front. Psychiatry* 5:19. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2014.00019
- Von Restorff, H. (1933). Über die Wirkung von Bereichsbildungen im Spurenfeld: analyse von Vorgängen im Spurenfeld. Psychol. Forsch. 18, 299–342. doi: 10.1007/BF02409636
- Voss, U., Tuin, I., Schermelleh-Engel, K., and Hobson, J. A. (2011). Waking and dreaming: related but structurally independent. Dream reports of congenitally paraplegic and deaf-mute persons. *Conscious. Cogn.* 20, 673–687. doi: 10.1016/j.concog.2010.10.020
- Williams, J., Merritt, J., Rittenhouse, C., and Hobson, A. (1992). Bizarreness in dreams and fantasies: implications for the activation-synthesis hypothesis. *Conscious. Cogn.* 1, 172–185. doi: 10.1016/1053-8100(92) 90059-J

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2017 Rosales-Lagarde, Martínez-Alcalá, Pliego-Pastrana, Molina-Trinidad and Díaz. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Developmental Trajectories of Sleep Problems from Childhood to Adolescence Both Predict and Are Predicted by Emotional and Behavioral Problems

Biyao Wang¹*, Corinna Isensee¹, Andreas Becker¹, Janice Wong², Peter R. Eastwood³, Rae-Chi Huang⁴, Kevin C. Runions², Richard M. Stewart², Thomas Meyer⁵, L. G. Brüni⁶, Florian D. Zepf^{2,7†} and Aribert Rothenberger^{1†}

¹ Department of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry and Psychotherapy, University Medical Center of Goettingen, Goettingen, Germany, ² Centre and Discipline of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry, Psychosomatics and Psychotherapy, The University of Western Australia, Perth, WA, Australia, ³ Centre for Sleep Science, School of Anatomy, Physiology and Human Biology, The University of Western Australia, Perth, WA, Australia, ⁴ Telethon Kids Institute, Perth, WA, Australia, ⁵ Department of Psychosomatic Medicine and Psychotherapy, German Centre for Cardiovascular Research, University of Goettingen, Goettingen, Germany, ⁶ Child and Adolescent Psychiatry, Psychiatry Services Thurgau, Frauenfeld, Switzerland, ⁷ Specialised Child and Adolescent Mental Health Services, Department of Health, Perth, WA, Australia

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Sue Llewellyn, University of Manchester, UK

Reviewed by:

Serge Brand, University of Basel, Switzerland Thorsten Mikoteit, University of Basel, Switzerland

*Correspondence:

Biyao Wang biyao.wang@med.uni-goettingen.de †Co-senior authors.

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Psychopathology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 03 September 2016 Accepted: 14 November 2016 Published: 01 December 2016

Citation:

Wang B, Isensee C, Becker A, Wong J, Eastwood PR, Huang R-C, Runions KC, Stewart RM, Meyer T, Brüni LG, Zepf FD and Rothenberger A (2016) Developmental Trajectories of Sleep Problems from Childhood to Adolescence Both Predict and Are Predicted by Emotional and Behavioral Problems. Front. Psychol. 7:1874. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2016.01874 Although the prevalence rates of sleep disorders at different stages of childhood and adolescence have been well established, little is known about the developmental course of general sleep problems. This also holds true for the bidirectional relationship between sleep problems and emotional as well as behavioral difficulties. This longitudinal study investigated the general pattern and the latent trajectory classes of general sleep problems from a large community sample aged 5-14 years. In addition, this study examined the predictive value of emotional/behavioral difficulties (i.e., anxiety/depression, attention problems, and aggressive behavior) on sleep problems latent trajectory classes, and vice-versa. Participants (N = 1993) were drawn from a birth cohort of Western Australian children born between 1989 and 1991 who were followed until 14 years of age. Sleep problems were assessed at ages 5, 8, 10, and 14, respectively, whereas anxiety/depression, attention problems, and aggressive behavior were assessed at ages 5 and 17 years. Latent growth curve modeling revealed a decline in an overall pattern of sleep problems during the observed 10-year period. Anxiety/depression was the only baseline factor that predicted the longitudinal course of sleep problems from ages 5 to 14 years, with anxious and depressed participants showing faster decreasing patterns of sleep problems over time than those without anxiety or depression. Growth mixture modeling identified two classes of sleep problem trajectories: Normal Sleepers (89.4%) and Troubled Sleepers (10.6%). Gender was randomly distributed between these groups. Childhood attention problems, aggressive behavior, and the interaction between gender and anxiety/depression were significantly predictive of membership in the group of Troubled Sleepers. Group membership in Troubled Sleepers was associated with higher probability of having attention problems and aggressive behavior in mid-adolescence. Boys and girls with behavioral difficulties,

and girls with emotional difficulties were at increased risk of having sleep problems during later childhood and adolescence. Developmental trajectories of sleep problems were also predictive of behavioral difficulties in later life. Findings from this study provide empirical evidence for the heterogeneity of sleep problems and their development, and emphasize the importance of understanding sleep problems and their relationship to children and adolescents' mental health.

Keywords: sleep problems, childhood and adolescence, latent trajectory classes, anxiety/depression, attention problems, aggressive behavior, CBCL, Raine study

INTRODUCTION

Sleep problems in children and adolescents are common (Kahn et al., 1989; Owens et al., 2000b; Goodnight et al., 2007). Estimates of the prevalence of sleep problems vary depending upon differences in definitions and methods of assessment (O'Callaghan et al., 2010). Furthermore, these disturbances can take many forms, including dyssomnias (such as insomnia) and parasomnias (such as sleep walking). Moreover, the classification of such disorders varies, depending on the system being followed - the fifth edition of the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (DSM-5, American Psychiatric Association, 2013) or the third edition of the International Classification of Sleep Disorders (ICSD-III, American Academy of Sleep Medicine, 2014). Sleep problems often co-occur with a wide range of psychiatric and neurodevelopmental problems like autism (Allik et al., 2006; Richdale and Schreck, 2009; Cohen et al., 2014; Brand et al., 2015a), epilepsy (Pereira et al., 2012; Carotenuto et al., 2014), and tic disorders (Kirov et al., 2007; Ghosh et al., 2014).

Sleep problems not only affect children and adolescents' psychological functioning as well as their academic, neurocognitive, and behavioral performance, but can also have a negative impact on family functioning and the well-being of family members (Curcio et al., 2006; Kheirandish and Gozal, 2006; Mitchell and Kelly, 2006; Martin et al., 2007; Meltzer and Mindell, 2007; Bell and Belsky, 2008; Kalak et al., 2014; Brand et al., 2015b). However, many parents tend to overlook or ignore sleep problems, or possibly underestimate the importance of healthy sleep habits for good daily psychological functioning of their children (Stein et al., 2001). Disturbed sleep during childhood seems to be an invisible phenomenon to many parents, and often fails to receive attention until it interferes with the child's well-being (Smaldone et al., 2007). A greater understanding of the nature and development of sleep problems and their relationship to children's mental health may provide critical information for researchers and clinicians in the early screening, prevention, and treatment of sleep problems in childhood and adolescence.

Developmental Course of Sleep Problems

Although much has been learned about the prevalence rates of sleep disorders at different stages of childhood and adolescence (Ohayon et al., 2000; Ipsiroglu et al., 2002; Spruyt et al., 2005; Roberts et al., 2011; Schlarb et al., 2015), our knowledge

concerning the individual development of sleep problems is still rather limited. According to a recent review of the latest science in sleep problems (Gregory and Sadeh, 2016), there is a critical need to clarify the nature and impact of such problems on child development.

To date, longitudinal studies on sleep problems during childhood and adolescence are dominated by designs with short time frames, typically using just a few years (Gregory and O'Connor, 2002). For example, Laberge et al. (2001) analyzed data on sleep problems from a randomly stratified, proportional sample of 1146 children (48.7% girls), with a particular focus on mothers' annual report of children's sleep patterns, sleep habits and sleep disturbances over a course of 4 years. They detected that the proportion of children with difficulties in initiating sleep declined significantly from ages 10 to 13 years. However, such studies focused on the percentage of participants with sleep problems can provide only limited information on the developmental time-course of sleep problems.

To our knowledge, very few studies have examined the development of sleep problems during childhood and adolescence in terms of a longitudinal course covering a longer time period. Gregory and O'Connor (2002) investigated the sleep problems among 490 children (46.3% girls) from ages 4 to 15 years. A decrease in the average level of sleep problems (50% decline) was found from preschool to midadolescence, with modest stability (r = 0.29). Developmental changes in sleep problems were assessed using repeated measures analyses, whilst inter-participant stability across this particular time period was assessed with bivariate correlations. Such correlational approaches tell us little about the developmental course of sleep problems; developmental trajectory analyses are required. Friedman et al. (2009) modeled the longitudinal trajectories of seven specific sleep problems frequently observed in childhood (i.e., nightmares, talks or walks, wets bed, sleeps less, sleeps more, trouble sleeping, and overtired) among 916 twins (50.8% girls) from age 4 to 16. Using latent growth curve analyses, they detected that most reported sleep problems declined over time. These studies presented the first attempt to document the average course of sleep problems (general or specific) in a community sample. However, the variable-centered approach applied in these studies precluded the possibility of examining heterogeneity in the development of sleep problems, which can provide critical information for the screening of high-risked individuals, as well as for the design of pertinent treatment approaches. Hence, person-centered trajectory analyses are required to better clarify the development of sleep problems.

Using such person-centered approaches, several studies have detected distinct subgroups of sleep problem development amongst normative child and adolescent samples. Touchette et al. (2007) investigated sleep duration among 1492 children in early childhood (2.5-6 years). Four developmental sleep duration patterns were identified: short persistent (<10h/night; 6.0%), short increasing (4.8%), 10-h persistent (50.3%), and 11-h persistent (38.9%). Similarly, Magee et al. (2014) found four distinct subgroups using growth mixture modeling (GMM): typical sleepers (40.6%), initially short sleepers (45.2%), poor sleepers (2.5%), and persistent short sleepers (11.6%) when examining the sleep duration patterns from age 0 to 1 years to age 6-7 years among 2926 children (42.7% girls). Seegers et al. (2011) examined the time spent in bed from age 10 to 13 among 1916 preadolescents (47.2%) girls and identified three distinct developmental course of time-in-bed: short sleepers (14.5%), 10.5-h sleepers (68.2%), and 11-h sleepers (17.3%). These studies identified distinct developmental courses of several normative aspects of sleep (e.g., sleep duration, time in bed) in general about 10-15% of children were characterized as having a short sleep duration. However, to our knowledge, no studies have investigated longitudinal trajectories of general sleep problems.

Specifically, there is a need for research that examines developmental trajectories spanning childhood through adolescence. Puberty brings maturational changes to neural architecture involved in sleep as well as (in many cultures) new norms and expectations regarding sleep patterns (Dahl and Lewin, 2002; Soffer-Dudek et al., 2011). These changes (related to neural system's reorganization) have been posited to results in increased fatigue in adolescence (Soffer-Dudek et al., 2011). Thus, sleep trajectories beginning in early childhood and spanning late adolescence are worth investigating.

Predictors and Predictive Value of Sleep Problems

Sleep problems have been linked to both emotional (e.g., anxiety and depression) and behavioral (e.g., attention and conduct) difficulties in childhood and adolescence (Gregory and O'Connor, 2002). Improved understanding of the co-occurrence and longitudinal associations between these difficulties could potentially facilitate the development evidence-based prevention and intervention programs (Gregory and Sadeh, 2016).

The relationship between sleep and emotional problems has been examined in studies that have separated symptoms of anxiety and depression and in studies that have combined anxiety and depression into a single construct (Gregory and Sadeh, 2012). For instance, one study showed that troubled sleeping was associated with parent-reported anxiety/depression measures in children at ages 6 and 11 years (Johnson et al., 2000). Another study reported that sleep problems at age 4 were predictive of anxiety/depression in mid-adolescence (Gregory and O'Connor, 2002). Furthermore, robust associations between sleep problems and anxiety, as well as sleep problems and depression have been detected in children and adolescents (Ivanenko et al., 2005; Lovato and Gradisar, 2014; Peterman et al., 2015; see Willis and Gregory, 2015 for review). It is likely that the nature of any relationships between these psychopathologies are both *complex* and *bidirectional*. For example, it remains to be established whether sleep problems serve as a precursor to emotional difficulties (Alvaro et al., 2013; Lovato and Gradisar, 2014), or whether emotional difficulties may contribute to the development of sleep problems. Longitudinal studies have shown mixed results. Some studies have suggested that both disorders contribute similarly to the development of sleep problems (e.g., Kaneita et al., 2009; Meijer et al., 2010). However, others have suggested that the observed cause-effect associations were distinct (Ohayon and Roth, 2003; Johnson et al., 2006). Therefore, the etiological relationship between sleep and emotion remains unclear. A dearth of longitudinal, experimental, and more methodologically rigorous research limits our capacity to interpret the current literature (Peterman et al., 2015). Additional studies (in particular longitudinal ones) are required to further delineate the association between sleep and emotional problems in children and adolescents (Leahy and Gradisar, 2012).

Although most research has focused on sleep problems in association with emotional difficulties, there is emerging evidence that sleep problems may also be linked to subsequent behavioral difficulties (Gregory et al., 2008). The links between sleep and attention deficit hyperactivity disorder (ADHD) have been extensively studied (see Sadeh et al., 2006; Owens, 2008; Cortese et al., 2009; Tsai et al., 2016 for review). In this context, the topic of ADHD and related symptoms and behaviors has received considerable scientific and clinical attention (Gregory and Sadeh, 2012). In non-clinical samples, sleep disorders may affect children, and may potentially have an effect on daytime functioning of the child, including the regulation of attention (O'Callaghan et al., 2010). Longitudinal studies have suggested that sleep and attention problems are positively related. Sleep problems in early childhood are an indicator of subsequent attention problems that may persist into adolescence and adulthood (Gregory and O'Connor, 2002; Gregory et al., 2008; O'Callaghan et al., 2010; Simola et al., 2014).

Other behavioral problems such as aggression have received less attention, although there are indications that such problems may also be linked to sleep problems (Gregory and Sadeh, 2012). Several studies have suggested that poor sleep may be a causal factor in aggression and violence (see Kamphuis et al., 2012 for a review). For example, children at highrisk for sleep disorders (e.g., breathing problems, periodic leg movements during sleep) have significantly increased parentreported aggression (Chervin et al., 2003). Children rated as having a conduct problem by a parent or teacher showed more disordered-breathing during sleep, and sleepiness predicted their behavior problems (O'Brien et al., 2011). Persistent sleep problems also appear to confer increased risk of aggressive symptoms (Pakyurek et al., 2002; Simola et al., 2014). In addition, parent-rated sleep problems in childhood are correlated with higher scores on an aggressive behavior scale later in life (Gregory et al., 2008).

Few studies have examined longitudinal relationships between sleep and behavioral problems (Gregory and Sadeh, 2012). In one

such study, Pieters et al. (2015) showed that, in the short term (i.e., within a year), sleep problems appear to predict externalizing problems in early adolescence. Longer-term evidence is rarer and in the only study to date Wong et al. (2009) have suggested that early childhood sleep problems (at ages 3–8 years) predict trajectories of externalizing problems, with such problems particularly linked to sleep problems for boys.

Finally, as most research on gender differences in sleep has been conducted in adults, the literature regarding the role of gender on sleep problems in childhood and adolescence is scarce and has shown mixed results (see Krishnan and Collop, 2006; Galland et al., 2012; Mong and Cusmano, 2016 for review). Some studies have indicated that gender has no or relatively little influence on sleep (Voderholzer et al., 2003; Chaput and Tremblay, 2007; Dollman et al., 2007). In contrast, other studies have suggested the presence of gender differences with regards to sleep patterns and insomnia prevalence, the latter showing a considerable female preponderance (Hysing et al., 2013). For example, nightmares were reported more frequently by girls (Liu et al., 2000), and an increase in a variety of sleep problems (insomnia, daytime tiredness, and insufficient sleep) has been associated with the pubertal development period in girls, but not in boys (Knutson, 2005). Therefore, specific attention should be paid to the role of gender when examining sleep problems in minors.

The Present Study

The present study aimed to investigate the overall pattern and the latent trajectory classes of general sleep problems from ages 5 to 14 years among a large community sample, using latent growth curve modeling and GMM. These analytic approaches allow examination of the overall course of sleep problems during childhood to adolescence, as well as examination of subgroups with distinct developmental patterns. The purported bidirectional nature of any relationships between sleep problems and emotional (anxiety and depression) and behavioral (attention problems and aggressive behavior) difficulties were examined by testing whether baseline emotional and behavioral problems could serve as predictors of sleep trajectory classes. Moreover, the predictive value of sleep trajectory classes on anxiety/depression, attention problems, and aggressive behavior later in life (i.e., at age 17) was analyzed. Based on extant research (Gregory and O'Connor, 2002), we expected a general decline in sleep problems over the 10-year period of the trajectories (from ages 5 to 14 years).

Further, we expected to find at least two subgroups with a distinct trajectory of sleep problems, i.e., one group including the majority of children and adolescents reporting none or few sleep problems, and another group of children and adolescents reporting persistent sleep problems during childhood and adolescence. As associations between sleep problems and emotional and behavioral difficulties have been well established (O'Callaghan et al., 2010; Kamphuis et al., 2012; Lovato and Gradisar, 2014), we expected that anxiety/depression, attention problems, and aggressive behaviors would predict the development of sleep problems, and viceversa. With respect to the role of gender, we did not have a specific hypothesis concerning the gender differences in sleep problems due to minimal prior research in this area (Galland et al., 2012), therefore an explorative approach was implemented for this particular research question. However, as girls tend to report more emotional difficulties (see Hyde et al., 2008; McLean and Anderson, 2009 for review), and boys tend to report more behavioral difficulties (see Archer, 2004; Rucklidge, 2010 for review), we also explored the potential moderating role of gender on the relationship between sleep problems and emotional and behavioral difficulties.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Participants and Procedures

Participants were from the Western Australian Pregnancy Cohort (Raine) Study. The methodology and recruitment for this study are described in detail elsewhere (Newnham et al., 1993). In brief, 2900 women between 16 and 20 weeks gestation (mean 18 weeks) were recruited from the public antenatal clinic at King Edward Memorial Hospital (KEMH) in Perth, Western Australia and surrounding private clinics between May 1989 and November 1991. Data collection occurred in accordance with Australian National Health and Medical Research Council (NHMRC) Guidelines for Ethical Conduct and was approved by the ethics committees of KEMH, Princess Margaret Hospital for Children and the University of Western Australia. Written parental consent was obtained at recruitment and at each followup until the age of 18. Assent was obtained from participants at age 14-17, and written consent from participants from age 18. Eligible women were required to have sufficient Englishlanguage skills to give informed consent, an expectation to deliver at KEMH, and an intention to reside in Western Australia to enable future follow-ups of their child.

Of the 2900 women enrolled, 2804 delivered live babies. There were 64 multiple births, and as such, the initial cohort consisted of 2868 children (49.3% girls). These children were assessed at birth, and were followed up at ages 1, 2, 5, 8, 10, 14, 17, 20, and 22 years of age using questionnaires and physical assessments. This study focused on the 5, 8, 10, and 14-year follow-ups, as detailed sleep problems data were collected at these assessments with adequate retention rate.

Data on sleep problems were available for 2116 participants at age 5 (73.8% retention); 2037 participants at age 8 (71.0% retention); 1994 participants at age 10 (69.5% retention); and 1774 participants at age 14 (61.9% retention). In order to better capture the developmental patterns, we focused on participants who had data on sleep problems for at least three out of the four measurement points. The effective sample size was 1993 (48.6% girls; 69.5% retention).

Measures Sleep Problems

Six items from the parent-report of Child Behavior Checklist (CBCL, Achenbach, 1991a) comprised of a 'sleep problem scale' and were used to measure child and adolescent sleep problems.

Although not a standardized CBCL scale, the CBCL sleep composite has been shown to be strongly correlated with the validated Children's Sleep Habits Questionnaire (CSHQ, Owens et al., 2000c) and also with clinical diagnoses of sleep disorders. The sleep composite shows similar external correlations with youths' social problems and psychopathology symptoms as the CSHQ score (Becker et al., 2015). It has been widely used in previous research as a measure of overall sleep functioning (Stoléru et al., 1997; Gregory and O'Connor, 2002; Alfano et al., 2006; Beebe et al., 2007; Gregory et al., 2008; Storch et al., 2009; Troxel et al., 2013). The specific sleep-content items are "trouble sleeping," "nightmares," "overtired without good reason," "sleeps less than most kids," "talks or walks in sleep," and "sleeps more than most kids during day and/or night." Each item is rated on a 3-point scale (0 = not true, 1 = somewhat or sometimes true, 2 = very true or often true). A sum score of the 6-items scale was used to represent the level of children and adolescents' sleep problems (range 0-12), with higher scores indicating higher levels of sleep problems. Cronbach's alpha of the four measurement points ranged between 0.55 and 0.61

Emotional and Behavioral Problems at Baseline (Age 5)

The Anxious/Depressed, Attention Problems, and Aggressive Behavior scales were examined using the parent-report of CBCL (Achenbach, 1991a). None of these scales included sleep problems. The Anxious/Depressed scale consists of 14 items, sample items of the subscale included "feels or complains that no one loves him/her" and "too fearful or anxious." The Attention Problems scale consists of 11 items, sample items of the subscale included "daydreams or gets lost in his/her thoughts" and "can't sit still, restless, or hyperactive." The Aggressive Behavior scale consists of 20 items, sample items of the subscale included "cruelty, bullying, or meanness to others" and "destroys things belonging to his/her family or others." Responses were rated on a 3-point scale (0 = not true, 1 = somewhat or sometimes true,2 = very true or often true). A sum score of all the items of the subscale was used to represent the level of children and adolescents' emotional and behavioral problems (range 0-28, 22, 40 for the Anxious/Depressed, Attention Problems, and Aggressive Behavior scale, respectively), with higher scores indicating higher levels of emotional or behavioral problems. Cronbach's alpha was 0.97, 0.96, and 0.98 for the Anxious/Depressed, Attention Problems, and Aggressive Behavior scale, respectively.

Emotional and Behavioral Problems at Age 17

The Anxious/Depressed, Attention Problems, and Aggressive Behavior scales were obtained using the Youth Self-Report (YSR, Achenbach, 1991b). Items are scored in the same way as for the parent-report CBCL. Responses were rated on a 3-point scale (0 = not true, 1 = somewhat or sometimes true, 2 = very true or often true). The sum score of all the items of the subscale was used to represent the level of children and adolescents' emotional and behavioral problems (range 0–28, 22, 40 for the Anxious/Depressed, Attention Problems, and Aggressive

Behavior scale, respectively), with higher scores indicating higher levels of emotional or behavioral problems. Cronbach's alpha was 0.90, 0.85, and 0.92 for the Anxious/Depressed, Attention Problems, and Aggressive Behavior scale, respectively.

Statistical Analyses

After presenting children and adolescents' sleep problems and emotional/behavioral difficulties in a descriptive manner, the data analysis proceeded in five consecutive steps. In step 1, we applied latent growth curve modeling (LGM) to examine the overall pattern of sleep problems. Four measurements of sleep problem data assessed from childhood (age 5 years) to adolescence (age 14 years) were used as outcome variables to estimate latent growth factors that represent the average initial level (i.e., intercept) and the average growth (i.e., slopes) of sleep problems. Individual differences were modeled using random effects around these latent growth factors. A series of unconditional LGMs including different growth factors (e.g., intercept-only, linear slope, quadratic slope) were estimated to identify the model that best fit the average sleep problems longitudinal course. Because the χ^2 is sensitive to sample size, we assessed fit primarily with the comparative fit index (CFI), root-mean-square error of approximation (RMSEA), and standardized root-mean-square residual (SRMR) using criteria of CFI \geq 0.95, RMSEA \leq 0.06, and SRMR \leq 0.08 as indicators of good fit (Hu and Bentler, 1999).

In step 2, baseline emotional and behavioral predictors (i.e., anxiety/depression, attention problems, and aggressive behavior) were added to the best fitting model identified at step 1 to get a conditional LGM, which simultaneously examined the effects of baseline emotional and behavioral predictors on the course of sleep problems. The latent growth factors (e.g., intercept and slope) were regressed on the baseline predictors. The interaction effects between baseline predictors and gender on sleep problems latent growth factors were also explored.

In step 3, we used GMM to estimate latent trajectory classes in sleep problems. GMM captures the heterogeneity in unobserved subpopulations by allowing for the differences in growth parameters, and identifies a finite number of subgroups of individuals following different developmental courses (Jung and Wickrama, 2008). GMM results in separate growth model for each latent class, which differs in terms of intercept (initial level), slope (average growth), and with their unique estimates of variances and covariate influences.

A series of models were fitted, beginning with a one trajectory model and moving to a five trajectory model. Each model was fitted using at least 1000 random perturbations of starting values to ensure replication of the best likelihood and to avoid local maxima. Evaluation of the best fitting models took into account several criteria (Nylund et al., 2007). Firstly, Bayesian Information Criterion (BIC) and adjusted BIC (aBIC) were examined with lower (i.e., closer to 0) value indicating better balance between model fit and parsimony. Secondly, Lo–Mendell–Rubin likelihood ratio test (LMR-LRT) and bootstrap likelihood ratio test (BLRT) were used to compare the k and the k–1 trajectory models. A significant *p*-value (<0.05) in LMR-LRT and BLRT indicated a statistically significant

improvement in model fit with the inclusion of one more trajectory. Thirdly, we examined the entropy index that ranges from 0 to 1 while entropy closer to one indicates better classification.

In step 4, participants were assigned to their most likely trajectory latent class based on their highest posterior probability. Gender-specific group membership was compared. We conducted multinomial logistic regression with baseline emotional and behavioral predictors (i.e., anxiety/depression, attention problems, and aggressive behavior) as independent variables to examine their usefulness in predicting sleep problems trajectory group membership. The interaction between gender and each predictor variable was also examined. Odds ratios with 95% confidence intervals were estimated and reported.

In step 5, to test the predictive value of sleep problems trajectory classes on emotional and behavioral problems later in adolescence, we examined level of later anxiety/depression, attention problems, and aggressive behavior conditional on the latent trajectory class membership. Mean scores of anxiety/depression, attention problems, and aggressive behavior at age 17 years were compared between sleep problem trajectory classes using independent sample *t*-test.

Latent growth curve modelings and growth mixture modelings were performed using Mplus version 7.3 (Muthén and Muthén, 1998-2015). Other analyses were carried out using SPSS version 23. Missing data on the outcome variables were handled through full information maximum likelihood (FIML) estimation in Mplus as a standard procedure under the assumption of missing at random (Muthén and Muthén, 1998-2015). Individuals with missing values on predictors were excluded from multinomial logistic regression and comparison of means.

RESULTS

Descriptive Statistics

Table 1 presents descriptive statistics and bivariate correlations for all study variables. Results from Little's MCAR test showed that missing data on all variables were missing completely at random (p = 0.317). Means of children and adolescents' sleep problems experienced a significant decrease over time (t = 11.855, df = 1576, p < 0.001). Almost all study variables were significantly inter-correlated (except for anxiety/depression at age 5 and attention problems at age 17). Correlations between sleep problems measured in the four waves showed that the magnitude of associations between adjacent assessments (rs = 0.50-0.53, p < 0.01) was greater than that between non-adjacent ones (rs = 0.38-0.43, p < 0.01). Cross-sectional relationships between sleep problems and baseline emotional/behavioral predictors (rs = 0.41-0.46, p < 0.01) were also higher than their relationships over time (rs = 0.23-0.34, p < 0.01). The longitudinal relationships between sleep problems (at age 5, 8. 10, and 14) and later emotional/behavioral (at age 17) was trivial (rs = 0.09-0.16, p < 0.01).

Longitudinal Course of Sleep Problems from Age 5 to 14

Unconditional Latent Growth Curve Models

A model including a linear slope (CFI = 0.85, RMSEA = 0.13, and SRMR = 0.08) fit the data better than an intercept-only model (CFI = 0.98, RMSEA = 0.07, and SRMR = 0.03). The addition of a quadratic slope also improved the model fit (CFI = 0.99, RMSEA = 0.06, and SRMR = 0.01). Thus, a model including both linear and quadratic slopes was selected for the subsequent analyses. A significant negative linear slope (s = -0.56, p < 0.01) and a non-significant quadratic slope (q = 0.04, p = 0.76) indicated a stable decreasing trend over time (**Figure 1A**). Significant variances were observed around the intercept and both slope factors, suggesting inter-individual differences in sleep problems at initial level as well as in the development of sleep problems. This significant variance suggested that GMM might provide insight into the heterogeneity in the development of sleep problems.

Baseline Predictors of Longitudinal Course of Sleep Problems

Results from the conditional LGM are presented in **Table 2**. Significant effects were observed on the intercept factor for all baseline emotional and behavioral predictors. Children and adolescents with higher levels of anxiety/depression, attention problems, and aggressive behavior at baseline were concurrently reported with higher levels of sleep problems. Gender was not significantly related to the initial level of sleep problems.

Only emotional difficulties at age 5 were predictive of the linear and quadratic slope factors. Anxious and depressed children showed a faster decreasing pattern of sleep problems over time, characterized by a steeper and a subsequent more marked decline. Conversely, gender and baseline differences in behavioral vulnerabilities (i.e., attention problems and aggressive behavior) did not predict the longitudinal course of sleep problems from age 5 to 14.

With respect to the moderating role of gender, no significant interaction effect between gender and anxiety/depression, attention problems, or aggressive behavior was found (effect not presented). Associations between emotional and behavioral predictors and the development of sleep problems were similarly affecting boys and girls.

Latent Trajectory Classes of Sleep Problems from Age 5 to 14 Unconditional Growth Mixture Models

Unconditional GMMs with 1–5 trajectory classes were estimated including both linear and quadratic slopes. **Table 3** shows the model selection criteria used to decide on the best class solution for sleep problems trajectories. The BIC and aBIC both consistently declined for 1- through 5-class solution, although with a decelerated decreasing rate with the addition of classes. However, the model complexity also increased with the number of latent classes. Both the LMR-LRT and BLRT suggested that the 2-class solution significantly improved the model fit as compared to the 1-class solution, whereas the 3-class solution did not fit

TABLE 1 | Descriptive statistics and bivariate correlations between all study variables.

	N	м	SD	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
(1) Sleep problems at 5	1857	1.30	1.49	1									
(2) Sleep problems at 8	1861	1.21	1.55	0.52**	1								
(3) Sleep problems at 10	1902	1.01	1.40	0.42**	0.53**	1							
(4) Sleep problems at 14	1705	0.85	1.34	0.38**	0.43**	0.50**	1						
(5) Anxiety/depression at 5	1873	2.78	2.93	0.46**	0.30**	0.25**	0.24**	1					
(6) Attention problems at 5	1860	2.88	2.79	0.41**	0.30**	0.27**	0.23**	0.49**	1				
(7) Aggressive behavior at 5	1789	8.08	6.21	0.43**	0.34**	0.30**	0.29**	0.53**	0.58**	1			
(8) Anxiety/depression at 17	1182	5.04	5.20	0.11**	0.10**	0.09**	0.14**	0.11**	0.06*	0.10	1		
(9) Attention problems at 17	1182	5.00	3.13	0.11**	0.10**	0.11**	0.16**	0.05	0.13**	0.13**	0.60**	1	
(10) Aggressive behavior at 17	1182	7.91	5.11	0.13**	0.15**	0.12**	0.12**	0.10**	0.11**	0.23**	0.46**	0.60**	1

The total sample size was 1993. *p < 0.05, **p < 0.01.



the data better than the 2-class solution. Moreover, the 3-class solution yielded two classes showing a highly similar trend. In addition, the 2-class solution achieved a slightly higher entropy (0.92) than the 3-class solution (0.91), although they both showed adequate classification accuracy. Therefore, the 2-class solution was chosen.

The quadratic slope emerged to be significant only for one trajectory class. After fixing the non-significant quadratic slope, the new 2-class solution achieved a better model fit (BIC = 23740.00; aBIC = 23689.16), therefore this more parsimonious model is presented. Latent trajectory classes of sleep problems are shown in **Figure 1B**.

TABLE 2 | Unstandardized parameter estimates for predictors of sleep problems latent growth factors.

Predictors	Intercept	Linear slope	Quadratic slope
	Estimate (SE)	Estimate (SE)	Estimate (SE)
Gender	0.10 (010)	0.12 (0.45)	-0.16 (0.46)
Anxiety/depression at 5	0.15 (0.02)**	-0.35 (0.10)**	0.23 (0.09)**
Attention problems at 5	0.10 (0.02)**	-0.14 (0.10)	0.10 (0.10)
Aggressive behavior at 5	0.04 (0.01)**	0.04 (0.05)	-0.04 (0.05)

Gender was dummy-coded as boys = 0 and girls = 1.

**p < 0.01.

The trajectory with the majority of adolescents (89.4%) was labeled *Normal Sleepers* (n = 1782). This class included adolescents with a lower initial level of sleep problems (i = 1.16, p < 0.01), which tended to decrease over time, as indicated by the significant negative linear slope (s = -0.75, p < 0.01). The second class was the *Troubled Sleepers* (n = 211), which consisted of adolescents who followed a persistent higher sleep problems trajectory (10.6 %). This class was described by a higher initial level of sleep problems (i = 2.73, p < 0.01), and a curvilinear trend as indicated by a non-significant negative linear slope (s = -0.48, p = 0.59) and a significant positive quadratic slope (q = 2.08, p = 0.02).

A contingency analysis was performed to determine whether boys and girls were similarly distributed in the sleep problems latent trajectory classes. Results of chi-square test showed a random gender distribution between *Normal Sleepers* and *Troubled Sleepers* ($\chi^2 = 0.92$, p = 0.34).

Baseline Predictors of Sleep Problems Latent Trajectory Classes

Results from multivariate binomial logistic regression showing the effects of baseline emotional and behavioral predictors as well as their interaction with gender on sleep problems trajectory classes are presented in **Table 4**. Only baseline behavioral predictors were able to differentiate the sleep problems between the two trajectory classes. Specifically, children and adolescents with attention problems and aggressive behavior at age 5 years were more likely to follow the *Troubled Sleepers* trajectory class

Model	Log likelihood	BIC	aBIC	LMR-LRT	BLRT	Entropy
1-class	-12188.88	24476.32	24435.02	_	_	
2-class	-11808.13	23745.41	23691.40	<0.001	<0.001	0.92
3-class	-11589.41	23338.36	23271.64	0.06	1.00	0.91
4-class	-11466.47	23122.68	23043.25	0.07	0.08	0.94
5-class	-11348.76	22917.65	22825.52	0.24	1.00	0.93

BIC, Bayesian Information Criterion; aBIC, Sample size adjusted BIC; LMR, Lo-Mendell-Rubin test; BLRT, Bootstrap likelihood ratio test.

TABLE 4 | Multivariate binomial logistic regression of baseline predictors on sleep problems trajectory classes.

Predictors	Normal Sleepers vs. Troubled Sleepers				
	OR	Lower 95% CI	Upper 95% CI	Sig.	
Gender	2.76	1.72	6.62	0.97	
Anxiety/depression at 5	2.72	2.53	2.95	0.96	
Attention problems at 5	3.00	2.75	3.30	0.03	
Aggressive behavior at 5	2.94	2.82	3.07	0.00	
Gender*Anxiety/depression at 5	3.24	2.85	3.74	0.01	
Gender*Attention problems at 5	2.50	2.23	2.84	0.19	
Gender*Aggressive behavior at 5 2.65		2.50	2.82	0.43	

Gender was dummy-coded as boys = 0 and girls = 1.

as compared to those without behavioral difficulties. Moreover, the interaction between gender and anxiety/depression was significantly predictive of sleep problems class membership, suggesting girls with emotional problems were at elevated risk of being *Troubled Sleepers*.

Sleep Problems Latent Trajectory Classes and Later Emotional/Behavioral Problems

We examined the level of emotional and behavioral difficulties later in life among sleep problem trajectory classes. A reduced sample (n = 1182) was used in this step due to missing data on emotional and behavioral problems at age 17. Means of anxiety/depression, attention problems, and aggressive behavior at age 17 in the reduced sample were compared. Results from independent sample *t*-test showed that there were significant differences at the level of attention problems $(M_{\text{Normal}} = 4.93, M_{\text{Troubled}} = 5.73, p < 0.05)$ and aggressive behavior ($M_{\text{Normal}} = 7.79, M_{\text{Troubled}} = 9.04, p < 0.05$) between Normal Sleepers and Troubled Sleepers at age 17. No significant differences were observed for later anxiety and depression ($M_{\text{Normal}} = 4.96, M_{\text{Troubled}} = 5.81, p = 0.14$) between the trajectory groups. Missingness analyses indicated that the participants (n = 811) who dropped out reported significantly higher sleep problems at age 13 (p < 0.05) and attention problems at age 5 (p < 0.05) compared with the reduced sample.

DISCUSSION

Viewed as a whole, sleep problems decreased stably across the childhood and adolescence period. This finding is consistent with the work of Gregory and O'Connor (2002) in a similar

aged community sample (5–14 years vs. 4–15 years) of 400 Americans, despite the current study being developed and designed in a different cultural background (Australian) and using a different statistical method (LGM vs. repeated measures analyses). Both of the studies suggest that sleep problems show a gradual declining trend during childhood and adolescence in the general population. However, this group trend does not elucidate the implicit heterogeneity of these data. Indeed, this normative picture is complicated by our finding of heterogeneity in the development of sleep problems, which showed that one in 10 young people experience chronic sleep problems into adolescence.

Hence, our second major finding from GMM identified two distinct trajectory classes of sleep problems from childhood to adolescence. The majority of children and adolescents (89.4%) reported few sleep problems, which is modeled by the latent growth curve analyses and also is reflected by the overall trajectory. However, this general course obscured the small group of children and adolescents (10.6%) who were troubled with higher levels of sleep problems over the 10-year period. Notably, this group of troubled sleepers was characterized with high, but stable sleep problems from age 5 to 10 and a sudden statistically significant rise in sleep problems from age 10 to 14 years probably due to the pubertal developmental phase. In consideration of the high prevalence of sleep disturbance in the adult population (10-40% of insomnia, e.g., Ohayon, 2002; Morphy et al., 2007) and corresponding predictive value of adolescence sleep (e.g., Dregan and Armstrong, 2010), such reported sleep problems might continue into adulthood and thus reflect a persistent disturbance. However, given the lack of later-time-point data, such an assumption should remain speculative, but should be a focus of examination in future studies.

In summary, these findings provide empirical support for the existence of two distinct subgroups of children and adolescents with different levels of sleep problems over time. The presence of *Troubled Sleepers* echoes previous literature on the continuation/persistence of sleep problems (e.g., Fricke-Oerkermann et al., 2007; Luo et al., 2013).

These results may help to reconcile a paradox within the sleep literature. On the one hand, studies on the longitudinal course of general sleep problems (Gregory and O'Connor, 2002; Umlauf et al., 2011) suggest that sleep problems decrease from early childhood through adolescence. On the other hand, sleep problems amongst adolescents are considered to be especially prevalent (e.g., Pieters et al., 2015) and receive special attention (e.g., Gradisar et al., 2011). Although our mixture modeling could visualize a subgroup with declining trajectory to reflect the cessation/remission of sleep problems (the 5-class solution), we did not report it due to insufficient statistical support. As was already proved by previous studies using sleep electroencephalography and actigraphy (Hatzinger et al., 2013, 2014; Perkinson-Gloor et al., 2015), the present findings reveal that during childhood and adolescence, the long term development of sleep problems is dominated by its stability. Heterogeneous trajectory classes of sleep problems mainly differed in the level (quantity-wise), rather than the shape of developmental course (quality-wise). If the stable nature of the trajectory class of the persistent troubled sleepers can be replicated and predictors are found, we might be able to identify this group of children and adolescents from early assessments on and find ways of prevention or early intervention of sleep problems.

In this study, early *emotional and behavioral problems* were used as predictors of the general course and distinct trajectory subgroups of sleep problems. When the average course of sleep problems in the general population was considered, anxiety/depression, attention problems, and aggressive behavior (together also known as the Dysregulation Profile, see Deutz et al., 2016) at baseline all predicted higher initial levels of sleep. Furthermore, children with early attention problems or aggressive behavior, and girls with early anxiety and depression were more likely to be *Troubled Sleepers* compared to their counterparts.

These results suggest that both emotional and behavioral problems should be considered as potent risk factors of sleep problems. Also, these findings suggest that behavioral problems share a close link with the initial level, rather than the change of sleep problems over time. This suggests that accounts of the relationship of these emotional and behavioral problems and sleep should focus on the earlier years of life, prior to the fifth year. The interaction between emotional problems and gender, being predictive of group membership in *Troubled Sleepers*, may stem from girls' greater vulnerabilities for anxiety and depression (see Hyde et al., 2008; McLean and Anderson, 2009 for review) and calls for further investigation into this complex relationship.

Trajectory group membership of *sleep problems* were used as predictors of later emotional and behavioral problems. Results

showed that Troubled Sleepers reported significantly higher levels of attention problems and aggressive behavior at age 17 years when compared to Normal Sleepers, while they had similar levels of anxiety and depression. These results are partly consistent with findings from previous research (e.g., Gregory and O'Connor, 2002; Umlauf et al., 2011; Pieters et al., 2015) that sleep problems are predictive of later behavioral/emotional problems. Our findings extend these findings in important ways. For example, Gregory and O'Connor (2002) used sleep problems as single measurement at age 4 years while we used sleep problems as group membership of trajectory classes from ages 5 to 14 years. Pieters et al. (2015) examined change in relative levels via panel analyses over a single year, whereas we were able to examine over a decade of data. However, we still know little about how sleep problems are implicated in different modes of aggression. Our data, in conjunction with research indicating the impact of fatigue on impulsivity amongst adolescents (e.g., Abe et al., 2010), would suggest that future research focuses on the role of sleep disturbance in impulsively enacted aggression and violence, including cyber-aggression (Runions, 2013).

Our findings are indicative of the *bidirectional relationship between sleep problems and behavioral problems*. In contrast, only a one-way relationship was found between sleep and emotional problems, that early anxiety and depression were predictive of higher initial level of general course of sleep problems. According to the recent findings from Mulraney et al. (2016), sleep problems and emotional problems were predictors of one another in a 6-month interval but not in a 12-month interval, such a relationship might weaken or vanish in long term development.

With respect to the role of gender in sleep problems, our findings suggest that there is no or little gender difference, either in the prevalence, initial level, general course or distinct trajectory classes of sleep problems. These findings support previous studies (Voderholzer et al., 2003; Chaput and Tremblay, 2007; Dollman et al., 2007) and extend our knowledge to individual-level. The only exception was the finding that girls with emotional problems were more likely to be *Troubled Sleepers*. The underlying mechanism of such an interaction effect is unclear, however, may be an important direction for future research.

Findings from this study have implications for the screening and treatment of sleep problems. The stable nature of sleep problems suggests that children with sleep problems at early time point have a great chance/risk to maintain or aggravate the symptoms throughout childhood and adolescence. Thus, early screening (i.e., in kindergarten) could present a particularly important time for early intervention to improve future sleep behaviors. Such early intervention might be particularly important given the bidirectional relationship between sleep and behavioral problems. Indeed, the presence of attention problems and aggressive behavior may be suggestive of increased later sleep problems and vice-versa. It would be useful for clinicians therefore to not only assess sleep problems but also behavioral problems and vice-versa to evaluate the integrated risk. In addition, the data from our study suggests that special attention should to be paid to girls with emotional problems since they tend to show more sleep problems in childhood and adolescence.

It is important to consider *strengths and limitations of this study*. The adoption of a large sample size and longitudinal design enabled us to model the general pattern of sleep problems during childhood and adolescence and replicate the work of Gregory and O'Connor (2002). Furthermore, the utilization of GMM, a person-centered approach, allowed us to identify distinct trajectory classes in sleep problems, which is hidden in general population analyses. To our knowledge, this is the first study to empirically investigate subgroups with a different course of general sleep problems and thus find subgroup-specific predictors for better assessment and treatment.

Despite these strengths, some limitations must be considered. First, sleep problems were measured using six items derived from CBCL to assess the general sleep problems (composed of different kinds of sleep problems) and thus might not generalize to specific categorical and isolated disorders of sleep, like insomnia, hypersomnia, and parasomnia. These disorders have certainly different pathological backgrounds, implications, and trajectories. However, even when adding an exploratory factor analysis, we could not derive valid factors related to these three categories. Therefore, we suggest future study to apply more specific (or even objective) sleep assessments in longitudinal designs, to investigate the unique feature of these disorders. Second, data regarding sleep problems and early emotional/behavioral problems were based exclusively on parentreports and there is potential for rater bias (Owens et al., 2000a; Gregory et al., 2006), although the consistency of prediction to self-reported emotional and behavioral problems at age 17 may mitigate this concern. Furthermore, since parents typically have less knowledge of internalizing problems in their adolescents, self-reports may be more appropriate than parent-reports in assessing older children. Third, although the CBCL sleep composite is a valid and reliable parameter, formal diagnoses of sleep disorder or mental health status (e.g., diagnoses of anxiety/depression disorder or other psychiatric abnormalities) would have strengthened our evaluation. Fourth, given the focus on emotional and behavioral problems, we did not examine other predictors that might influence the development of sleep problems, such as family/parental factors (Adam et al., 2007; Cousins et al., 2007; Brand et al., 2009; Kalak et al., 2012; Bajoghli et al., 2013). It would be of particular value if future research could additionally examine the predictive value of other risk factors. Finally, despite the longitudinal methodology, this is an observational study, which at best can only show associations, not causation, between trajectories and risk factors and outcomes.

REFERENCES

- Abe, T., Hagihara, A., and Nobutomo, K. (2010). Sleep patterns and impulse control among Japanese junior high school students. J. Adolesc. 33, 633–641. doi: 10.1016/j.adolescence.2009.11.007
- Achenbach, T. M. (1991a). Manual for the Child Behavior Checklist/4-18 and 1991 Profile. Burlington, VT: Department of Psychiatry, University of Vermont, 288.
- Achenbach, T. M. (1991b). Manual for the Youth Self-Report and 1991 Profile. Burlington, VT: Department of Psychiatry, University of Vermont.

CONCLUSION

In summary, this study revealed a lessening overall pattern of sleep problems from childhood to adolescence. Within this general decline, two distinct trajectory classes of sleep problems were identified: Normal Sleepers with the great majority of children and adolescents reporting lower level sleep problems over time, and Troubled Sleepers, a small group of children and adolescents reporting persistently higher level of sleep problems throughout the period investigated. Children and adolescents with attention problems, aggressive behavior, and girls with anxiety/depression at age 5 years were more likely to be Troubled Sleepers compared with Normal Sleepers. Those subjects in the Troubled Sleepers trajectory group had higher levels of attention problems and aggressive behavior at age 17 years. This study provided evidence for the stable nature of sleep problems during childhood and adolescence and partly supported the bidirectional model between sleep and emotional/behavioral problems.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

BW and AR conceived and designed the study; FZ was responsible for data acquisition; BW performed the statistical analysis, interpreted the data, drafted and revised the manuscript; CI, AB, and AR contributed to interpretation of the data, drafting and revising the paper; JW, PE, R-CH, KR, RS, TM, LB, and FZ helped to drafted and revised the manuscript. All authors read and approved the final manuscript and agree to be accountable for all aspects of the work specifically to responding to questions related to the accuracy or integrity of any part of the work. FZ and AR are joint senior author. FZ is responsible for the group's correspondence with Raine Study.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We would like to acknowledge the Raine Study participants and the Raine Study Team for study co-ordination and data collection. We acknowledge the University of Western Australia (UWA), Curtin University, the Raine Medical Research Foundation, the UWA Faculty of Medicine, Dentistry and Health Sciences, the Telethon Kids Institute, the Women's and Infant's Research Foundation (King Edward Memorial Hospital), and Edith Cowan University for providing funding for the Core Management of the Raine Study.

- Adam, E. K., Snell, E. K., and Pendry, P. (2007). Sleep timing and quantity in ecological and family context: a nationally representative time-diary study. J. Fam. Psychol. 21, 4–19. doi: 10.1037/0893-3200.21.1.4
- Alfano, C. A., Beidel, D. C., Turner, S. M., and Lewin, D. S. (2006). Preliminary evidence for sleep complaints among children referred for anxiety. *Sleep Med.* 7, 467–473. doi: 10.1016/j.sleep.2006.05.002
- Allik, H., Larsson, J. O., and Smedje, H. (2006). Sleep patterns of school-age children with Asperger syndrome or high-functioning autism. J. Autism. Dev. Disord. 36, 585–595. doi: 10.1007/s10803-006-0099-9

- Alvaro, P. K., Roberts, R. M., and Harris, J. K. (2013). A systematic review assessing bidirectionality between sleep disturbances, anxiety, and depression. *Sleep* 36, 1059–1068.
- American Academy of Sleep Medicine (2014). *International Classification of Sleep Disorders*, 3rd Edn. Darien, IL: American Academy of Sleep Medicine.
- American Psychiatric Association (2013). Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, 5th Edn. Washington, DC: American Psychiatric Association.
- Archer, J. (2004). Sex differences in aggression in real-world settings: a metaanalytic review. *Rev. Gen. Psychol.* 8, 291. doi: 10.1037/1089-2680.8.4.291
- Bajoghli, H., Alipouri, A., Holsboer-Trachsler, E., and Brand, S. (2013). Sleep patterns and psychological functioning in families in northeastern Iran; evidence for similarities between adolescent children and their parents. J. Adolesc. 36, 1103–1113. doi: 10.1016/j.adolescence.2013.08.016
- Becker, S. P., Ramsey, R. R., and Byars, K. C. (2015). Convergent validity of the child behavior checklist sleep items with validated sleep measures and sleep disorder diagnoses in children and adolescents referred to a sleep disorders center. *Sleep Med.* 1, 79–86. doi: 10.1016/j.sleep.2014.09.008
- Beebe, D. W., Krivitzky, L., Wells, C. T., Wade, S. L., Taylor, H. G., and Yeates, K. O. (2007). Brief report: parental report of sleep behaviors following moderate or severe pediatric traumatic brain injury. *J. Pediatr. Psychol.* 32, 845–850. doi: 10.1093/jpepsy/jsm003
- Bell, B. G., and Belsky, J. (2008). Parents, parenting, and children's sleep problems: exploring reciprocal effects. Br. J. Dev. Psychol. 26, 579–593. doi: 10.1348/ 026151008X285651
- Brand, S., Gerber, M., Hatzinger, M., Beck, J., and Holsboer-Trachsler, E. (2009). Evidence for similarities between adolescents and parents in sleep patterns. *Sleep Med.* 10, 1124–1131. doi: 10.1016/j.sleep.2008.12.013
- Brand, S., Hatzinger, M., Stadler, C., Bolten, M., von Wyl, A., Perren, S., et al. (2015a). Does objectively assessed sleep at five years predict sleep and psychological functioning at 14 years?-Hmm, yes and no! *J. Psychiatr. Res.* 60, 148–155. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychires.2014.10.007
- Brand, S., Jossen, S., Holsboer-Trachsler, E., Pühse, U., and Gerber, M. (2015b). impact of aerobic exercise on sleep and motor skills in children with autism spectrum disorders–a pilot study. *Neuropsychiatr. Dis. Treat.* 11, 1911–1920. doi: 10.2147/NDT.S85650
- Carotenuto, M., Parisi, P., Esposito, M., Cortese, S., and Elia, M. (2014). Sleep alterations in children with refractory epileptic encephalopathies: a polysomnographic study. *Epilepsy Behav.* 35, 50–53. doi: 10.1016/j.yebeh. 2014.03.009
- Chaput, J. P., and Tremblay, A. (2007). Does short sleep duration favor abdominal adiposity in children? Int. J. Pediatr. Obes. 2, 188–191. doi: 10.1080/ 17477160701306144
- Chervin, R. D., Dillon, J. E., Archbold, K. H., and Ruzicka, D. L. (2003). Conduct problems and symptoms of sleep disorders in children. J. Am. Acad. Child Adolesc. Psychiatry 42, 201–208. doi: 10.1097/00004583-200302000-00014
- Cohen, S., Conduit, R., Lockley, S. W., Rajaratnam, S. M., and Cornish, K. M. (2014). The relationship between sleep and behavior in autism spectrum disorder (ASD): a review. J. Neurodev. Disord. 6, 44. doi: 10.1186/1866-1955-6-44
- Cortese, S., Faraone, S. V., Konofal, E., and Lecendreux, M. (2009). Sleep in children with attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder: meta-analysis of subjective and objective studies. J. Am. Acad. Child Adolesc. Psychiatry 48, 894–908. doi: 10. 1097/CHI.0b013e3181ac09c9
- Cousins, J. C., Bootzin, R. R., Stevens, S. J., Ruiz, B. S., and Haynes, P. L. (2007). Parental involvement, psychological distress, and sleep: a preliminary examination in sleep-disturbed adolescents with a history of substance abuse. *J. Fam. Psychol.* 21, 104–113. doi: 10.1037/0893-3200.21.1.104
- Curcio, G., Ferrara, M., and De Gennaro, L. (2006). Sleep loss, learning capacity and academic performance. *Sleep Med. Rev.* 10, 323–337. doi: 10.1016/j.smrv. 2005.11.001
- Dahl, R. E., and Lewin, D. S. (2002). Pathways to adolescent health: sleep regulation and behavior. J. Adolesc. Health 31, 175–184. doi: 10.1016/S1054-139X(02) 00506-2
- Deutz, M. H., Geeraerts, S. B., van Baar, A. L., Deković, M., and Prinzie, P. (2016). The Dysregulation Profile in middle childhood and adolescence across reporters: factor structure, measurement invariance, and links with self-harm and suicidal ideation. *Eur. Child Adolesc. Psychiatry* 25, 431–442. doi: 10.1007/ s00787-015-0745-x

- Dollman, J., Ridley, K., Olds, T., and Lowe, E. (2007). Trends in the duration of school-day sleep among 10-to 15-year-old South Australians between 1985 and 2004. Acta Paediatr. 96, 1011–1014. doi: 10.1111/j.1651-2227.2007.00278.x
- Dregan, A., and Armstrong, D. (2010). Adolescence sleep disturbances as predictors of adulthood sleep disturbances—a cohort study. *Journal of Adolescent Health* 46, 482–487. doi: 10.1016/j.jadohealth.2009.11.197
- Fricke-Oerkermann, L., Pluck, J., Schredl, M., Heinz, K., Mitschke, A., Wiater, A., et al. (2007). Prevalence and course of sleep problems in childhood. *Sleep* 30, 1371.
- Friedman, N. P., Corley, R. P., Hewitt, J. K., and Wright, K. P. (2009). Individual differences in childhood sleep problems predict later cognitive executive control. *Sleep* 32, 323–333.
- Galland, B. C., Taylor, B. J., Elder, D. E., and Herbison, P. (2012). Normal sleep patterns in infants and children: a systematic review of observational studies. *Sleep Med. Rev.* 16, 213–222. doi: 10.1016/j.smrv.2011.06.001
- Ghosh, D., Rajan, P. V., Das, D., Datta, P., Rothner, A. D., and Erenberg, G. (2014). Sleep disorders in children with Tourette syndrome. *Pediatr. Neurol.* 51, 31–35. doi: 10.1016/j.pediatrneurol.2014.03.017
- Goodnight, J. A., Bates, J. E., Staples, A. D., Pettit, G. S., and Dodge, K. A. (2007). Temperamental resistance to control increases the association between sleep problems and externalizing behavior development. *J. Fam. Psychol.* 21, 39–48. doi: 10.1037/0893-3200.21.1.39
- Gradisar, M., Gardiner, G., and Donht, H. (2011). Recent worldwide sleep patterns and problems during adolescence: a review and meta-analysis of age, region, and sleep. *Sleep Med.* 12, 110–118.
- Gregory, A. M., and O'Connor, T. G. (2002). Sleep problems in childhood: a longitudinal study of developmental change and association with behavioral problems. J. Am. Acad. Child Adolesc. Psychiatry 41, 964–971. doi: 10.1097/ 00004583-200208000-00015
- Gregory, A. M., Rijsdijk, F. V., Dahl, R. E., McGuffin, P., and Eley, T. C. (2006). Associations between sleep problems, anxiety, and depression in twins at 8 years of age. *Pediatrics* 118, 1124–1132. doi: 10.1542/peds.2005-3118
- Gregory, A. M., and Sadeh, A. (2012). Sleep, emotional and behavioral difficulties in children and adolescents. *Sleep Med. Rev.* 16, 129–136. doi: 10.1016/j.smrv. 2011.03.007
- Gregory, A. M., and Sadeh, A. (2016). Annual research review: sleep problems in childhood psychiatric disorders–a review of the latest science. J. Child Psychol. Psychiatry 57, 296–317. doi: 10.1111/jcpp.12469
- Gregory, A. M., Van der Ende, J., Willis, T. A., and Verhulst, F. C. (2008). Parent-reported sleep problems during development and self-reported anxiety/depression, attention problems, and aggressive behavior later in life. *Arch. Pediatr. Adolesc. Med.* 162, 330–335. doi: 10.1001/archpedi.162.4.330
- Hatzinger, M., Brand, S., Perren, S., Von Wyl, A., Stadelmann, S., von Klitzing, K., et al. (2013). In pre-school children, sleep objectively assessed via sleep-EEGs remains stable over 12 months and is related to psychological functioning, but not to cortisol secretion. *Journal of Psychiatric Research* 47, 1809–1814. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychires.2013.08.007
- Hatzinger, M., Brand, S., Perren, S., Von Wyl, A., Stadelmann, S., von Klitzing, K., et al. (2014). In pre-school children, sleep objectively assessed via actigraphy remains stable over 12 months and is related to psychological functioning, but not to cortisol secretion. *J. Psychiatr. Res.* 55, 22–28. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychires. 2014.04.008
- Hu, L. T., and Bentler, P. M. (1999). Cutoff criteria for fit indexes in covariance structure analysis: conventional criteria versus new alternatives. *Struct. Equ. Modeling* 6, 1–55. doi: 10.1080/10705519909540118
- Hyde, J. S., Mezulis, A. H., and Abramson, L. Y. (2008). The ABCs of depression: integrating affective, biological, and cognitive models to explain the emergence of the gender difference in depression. *Psychol. Rev.* 115, 291. doi: 10.1037/0033-295X.115.2.291
- Hysing, M., Pallesen, S., Stormark, K. M., Lundervold, A. J., and Sivertsen, B. (2013). Sleep patterns and insomnia among adolescents: a population-based study. J. Sleep Res. 22, 549–556. doi: 10.1111/jsr.12055
- Ipsiroglu, O. S., Fatemi, A., Werner, I., Paditz, E., and Schwarz, B. (2002). Selfreported organic and nonorganic sleep problems in schoolchildren aged 11 to 15 years in Vienna. J. Adolesc. Health 31, 436–442. doi: 10.1016/S1054-139X(02) 00423-8
- Ivanenko, A., Crabtree, V. M., and Gozal, D. (2005). Sleep and depression in children and adolescents. *Sleep Med. Rev.* 9, 115–129.

- Johnson, E. O., Chilcoat, H. D., and Breslau, N. (2000). Trouble sleeping and anxiety/depression in childhood. *Psychiatry Res.* 94, 93–102. doi: 10.1016/ S0165-1781(00)00145-1
- Johnson, E. O., Roth, T., and Breslau, N. (2006). The association of insomnia with anxiety disorders and depression: exploration of the direction of risk. *J. Psychiatr. Res.* 40, 700–708. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychires.2006.07.008
- Jung, T., and Wickrama, K. A. S. (2008). An introduction to latent class growth analysis and growth mixture modeling. Soc. Personal. Psychol. Compass 2, 302–317. doi: 10.1093/jpepsy/jst085
- Kahn, A., Van de Merckt, C., Rebuffat, E., Mozin, M. J., Sottiaux, M., Blum, D., et al. (1989). Sleep problems in healthy preadolescents. *Pediatrics* 84, 542–546.
- Kalak, N., Gerber, M., Kirov, R., Mikoteit, T., Pühse, U., Holsboer-Trachsler, E., et al. (2012). The relation of objective sleep patterns, depressive symptoms, and sleep disturbances in adolescent children and their parents: a sleep-EEG study with 47 families. J. Psychiatr. Res. 46, 1374–1382. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychires.2012. 07.006
- Kalak, N., Lemola, S., Brand, S., Holsboer-Trachsler, E., and Grob, A. (2014). Sleep duration and subjective psychological well-being in adolescence: a longitudinal study in Switzerland and Norway. *Neuropsychiatr. Dis. Treat.* 10, 1199–1207. doi: 10.2147/NDT.S62533
- Kamphuis, J., Meerlo, P., Koolhaas, J. M., and Lancel, M. (2012). Poor sleep as a potential causal factor in aggression and violence. *Sleep Med.* 13, 327–334. doi: 10.1016/j.sleep.2011.12.006
- Kaneita, Y., Yokoyama, E., Harano, S., Tamaki, T., Suzuki, H., Munezawa, T., et al. (2009). Associations between sleep disturbance and mental health status: a longitudinal study of Japanese junior high school students. *Sleep Med.* 10, 780–786. doi: 10.1016/j.sleep.2008.06.014
- Kheirandish, L., and Gozal, D. (2006). Neurocognitive dysfunction in children with sleep disorders. *Dev. Sci.* 9, 388–399. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-7687.2006. 00504.x
- Kirov, R., Kinkelbur, J., Banaschewski, T., and Rothenberger, A. (2007). Sleep patterns in children with attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder, tic disorder, and comorbidity. J. Child Psychol. Psychiatry 48, 561–570. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-7610.2007.01729.x
- Knutson, K. L. (2005). The association between pubertal status and sleep duration and quality among a nationally representative sample of US adolescents. Am. J. Human Biol. 17, 418–424. doi: 10.1002/ajhb.20405
- Krishnan, V., and Collop, N. A. (2006). Gender differences in sleep disorders. Curr. Opin. Pulm. Med. 12, 383–389. doi: 10.1097/01.mcp.0000245705.69440.6a
- Laberge, L., Petit, D., Simard, C., Vitaro, F., Tremblay, R. E., and Montplaisir, J. (2001). Development of sleep patterns in early adolescence. J. Sleep Res. 10, 59–67. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2869.2001.00242.x
- Leahy, E., and Gradisar, M. (2012). Dismantling the bidirectional relationship between paediatric sleep and anxiety. *Clin. Psychol.* 16, 44–56. doi: 10.1111/j. 1742-9552.2012.00039.x
- Liu, X., Uchiyama, M., Okawa, M., and Kurita, H. (2000). Prevalence and correlates of self-reported sleep problems among Chinese adolescents. *Sleep* 23, 27–34.
- Lovato, N., and Gradisar, M. (2014). A meta-analysis and model of the relationship between sleep and depression in adolescents: recommendations for future research and clinical practice. *Sleep Med. Rev.* 18, 521–529. doi: 10.1016/j.smrv. 2014.03.006
- Luo, C., Zhang, J., and Pan, J. (2013). One-year course and effects of insomnia in rural Chinese adolescents. *Sleep* 36, 377–384. doi: 10.5665/sleep.2454
- Magee, C. A., Gordon, R., and Caputi, P. (2014). Distinct developmental trends in sleep duration during early childhood. *Pediatrics* 133, e1561–e1567. doi: 10.1542/peds.2013-3806
- Martin, J., Hiscock, H., Hardy, P., Davey, B., and Wake, M. (2007). Adverse associations of infant and child sleep problems and parent health: an Australian population study. *Pediatrics* 119, 947–955. doi: 10.1542/peds.2006-2569
- McLean, C. P., and Anderson, E. R. (2009). Brave men and timid women? A review of the gender differences in fear and anxiety. *Clin. Psychol. Rev.* 29, 496–505. doi: 10.1016/j.cpr.2009.05.003
- Meijer, A. M., Reitz, E., Deković, M., van den Wittenboer, G. L. H., and Stoel, R. D. (2010). Longitudinal relations between sleep quality, time in bed and adolescent problem behaviour. J. Child Psychol. Psychiatr. 51, 1278–1286. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-7610.2010.02261.x

- Meltzer, L. J., and Mindell, J. A. (2007). Relationship between child sleep disturbances and maternal sleep, mood, and parenting stress: a pilot study. J. Fam. Psychol. 21, 67–73. doi: 10.1037/0893-3200.21.1.67
- Mitchell, R. B., and Kelly, J. (2006). Behavior, neurocognition and quality-of-life in children with sleep-disordered breathing. *Int. J. Pediatr. Otorhinolaryngol.* 70, 395–406. doi: 10.1016/j.ijporl.2005.10.020
- Mong, J. A., and Cusmano, D. M. (2016). Sex differences in sleep: impact of biological sex and sex steroids. *Philos. Trans. R. Soc. Lond. B Biol. Sci.* 371, 20150110. doi: 10.1098/rstb.2015.0110
- Morphy, H., Dunn, K. M., Lewis, M., Boardman, H. F., and Croft, P. R. (2007). Epidemiology of insomnia: a longitudinal study in a UK population. *Sleep* 2007, 274–280.
- Mulraney, M., Giallo, R., Lycett, K., Mensah, F., and Sciberras, E. (2016). The bidirectional relationship between sleep problems and internalizing and externalizing problems in children with ADHD: a prospective cohort study. *Sleep Med.* 17, 45–51. doi: 10.1016/j.sleep.2015.09.019
- Muthén, L. K., and Muthén, B. O. (1998-2015). *Mplus User's Guide*, Seventh Edn. Los Angeles, CA: Muthén and Muthén.
- Newnham, J. P., Evans, S. F., Michael, C. A., Stanley, F. J., and Landau, L. I. (1993). Effects of frequent ultrasound during pregnancy: a randomised controlled trial. *Lancet* 342, 887–891. doi: 10.1016/0140-6736(93)91944-H
- Nylund, K. L., Asparouhov, T., and Muthén, B. O. (2007). Deciding on the number of classes in latent class analysis and growth mixture modeling: a monte carlo simulation study. *Struct. Equ. Modeling* 14, 535–569. doi: 10.1080/ 10705510701575396
- O'Brien, L. M., Lucas, N. H., Felt, B. T., Hoban, T. F., Ruzicka, D. L., Jordan, R., et al. (2011). Aggressive behavior, bullying, snoring, and sleepiness in schoolchildren. *Sleep Med.* 12, 652–658. doi: 10.1016/j.sleep.2010.11.012
- O'Callaghan, F. V., Al Mamun, A., O'Callaghan, M., Clavarino, A., Williams, G. M., Bor, W., et al. (2010). The link between sleep problems in infancy and early childhood and attention problems at 5 and 14years: evidence from a birth cohort study. *Early Hum. Dev* 86, 419–424. doi: 10.1016/j.earlhumdev.2010.05. 020
- Ohayon, M. M. (2002). Epidemiology of insomnia: what we know and what we still need to learn. *Sleep Med. Rev.* 6, 97–111. doi: 10.1053/smrv.2002.0186
- Ohayon, M. M., Roberts, R. E., Zulley, J., Smirne, S., and Priest, R. G. (2000). Prevalence and patterns of problematic sleep among older adolescents. J. Am. Acad. Child Adolesc. Psychiatry 39, 1549–1556. doi: 10.1097/00004583-200012000-00019
- Ohayon, M. M., and Roth, T. (2003). Place of chronic insomnia in the course of depressive and anxiety disorders. *J. Psychiatr. Res.* 37, 9–15. doi: 10.1016/S0022-3956(02)00052-3
- Owens, J. A. (2008). Sleep disorders and attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder. *Curr. Psychiatry Rep.* 10, 439–444. doi: 10.1007/s11920-008-0070-x
- Owens, J. A., Maxim, R., Nobile, C., McGuinn, M., and Msall, M. (2000a). Parental and self-report of sleep in children with attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder. *Arch. Pediatr. Adolesc. Med.* 154, 549–555. doi: 10.1001/archpedi.154.6.549
- Owens, J. A., Spirito, A., McGuinn, M., and Nobile, C. (2000b). Sleep habits and sleep disturbance in elementary school-aged children. J. Dev. Behav. Pediatr. 21, 27–36. doi: 10.1097/00004703-200002000-00005
- Owens, J. A., Spirito, A., and McGuinn, M. (2000c). The Children's Sleep Habits Questionnaire (CSHQ): psychometric properties of a survey instrument for school-aged children. *Sleep* 23, 1043–1052.
- Pakyurek, M., Gutkovich, Z., and Weintraub, S. (2002). Reduced aggression in two inpatient children with the treatment of their sleep disorder. J. Am. Acad. Child Adolesc. Psychiatry 41, 1025. doi: 10.1097/00004583-200209000-00001
- Pereira, A. M., Bruni, O., Ferri, R., Palmini, A., and Nunes, M. L. (2012). The impact of epilepsy on sleep architecture during childhood. *Epilepsia* 53, 1519–1525. doi: 10.1111/j.1528-1167.2012.03558.x
- Perkinson-Gloor, N., Hagmann-von Arx, P., Brand, S., Holsboer-Trachsler, E., Grob, A., Weber, P., et al. (2015). Intraindividual long-term stability of sleep electroencephalography in school-aged children. *Sleep Med.* 16, 1348–1351. doi: 10.1016/j.sleep.2015.07.025
- Peterman, J. S., Carper, M. M., and Kendall, P. C. (2015). Anxiety disorders and comorbid sleep problems in school-aged youth: review and future research directions. *Child Psychiatry Hum. Dev.* 46, 376–392. doi: 10.1007/s10578-014-0478-y

- Pieters, S., Burk, W. J., Van der Vorst, H., Dahl, R. E., Wiers, R. W., and Engels, R. C. (2015). Prospective relationships between sleep problems and substance use, internalizing and externalizing problems. *J. Youth Adolesc.* 44, 379–388. doi: 10.1007/s10964-014-0213-9
- Richdale, A. L., and Schreck, K. A. (2009). Sleep problems in autism spectrum disorders: prevalence, nature, and possible biopsychosocial aetiologies. *Sleep Med. Rev.* 13, 403–411. doi: 10.1016/j.smrv.2009.02.003
- Roberts, R. E., Roberts, C. R., and Xing, Y. (2011). Restricted sleep among adolescents: prevalence, incidence, persistence, and associated factors. *Behav. Sleep Med.* 9, 18–30. doi: 10.1080/15402002.2011.533991
- Rucklidge, J. J. (2010). Gender differences in attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder. Psychiatr. Clin. North Am. 33, 357–373. doi: 10.1016/j.psc.2010.01.006
- Runions, K. C. (2013). Toward a conceptual model of motive and self-control in cyber-aggression: rage, revenge, reward, and recreation. J. Youth Adolesc. 42, 751–771. doi: 10.1007/s10964-013-9936-2
- Sadeh, A., Pergamin, L., and Bar-Haim, Y. (2006). Sleep in children with attentiondeficit hyperactivity disorder: a meta-analysis of polysomnographic studies. *Sleep Med. Rev.* 10, 381–398. doi: 10.1016/j.smrv.2006.03.004
- Schlarb, A. A., Gulewitsch, M. D., Weltzer, V., Ellert, U., and Enck, P. (2015). Sleep duration and sleep problems in a representative sample of german children and adolescents. *Health* 7, 1397–1408. doi: 10.4236/health.2015.711154
- Seegers, V., Petit, D., Falissard, B., Vitaro, F., Tremblay, R. E., Montplaisir, J., et al. (2011). Short sleep duration and body mass index: a prospective longitudinal study in preadolescence. *Am. J. Epidemiol.* 173, 621–629. doi: 10.1093/aje/ kwq389
- Simola, P., Liukkonen, K., Pitkäranta, A., Pirinen, T., and Aronen, E. T. (2014). Psychosocial and somatic outcomes of sleep problems in children: a 4-year follow-up study. *Child Care Health Dev.* 40, 60–67. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2214. 2012.01412.x
- Smaldone, A., Honig, J. C., and Byrne, M. W. (2007). Sleepless in america: inadequate sleep and relationships to health and well-being of our nation's children. *Pediatrics* 119, S29–S37. doi: 10.1542/peds.2006-2089F
- Soffer-Dudek, N., Sadeh, A., Dahl, R. E., and Rosenblat-Stein, S. (2011). Poor sleep quality predicts deficient emotion information processing over time in early adolescence. Sleep 34, 1499–1508. doi: 10.5665/sleep.1386
- Spruyt, K., O'BRIEN, L. M., Cluydts, R., Verleye, G. B., and Ferri, R. (2005). Odds, prevalence and predictors of sleep problems in school-age normal children. *J. Sleep Res.* 14, 163–176. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2869.2005.00458.x
- Stein, M. A., Mendelsohn, J., Obermeyer, W. H., Amromin, J., and Benca, R. (2001). Sleep and behavior problems in school-aged children. *Pediatrics* 107, e60–e60. doi: 10.1542/peds.107.4.e60

- Stoléru, S., Nottelmann, E. D., Belmont, B., and Ronsaville, D. (1997). Sleep problems in children of affectively ill mothers. J. Child Psychol. Psychiatry 38, 831–841. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-7610.1997.tb01601.x
- Storch, E. A., Milsom, V., Lack, C. W., Pence, S. L., Geffken, G. R., Jacob, M. L., et al. (2009). Sleep-related problems in youth with Tourette's Syndrome and chronic tic disorder. *Child Adolesc. Mental Health* 14, 97–103. doi: 10.1111/j.1475-3588. 2008.00497.x
- Touchette, É., Petit, D., Séguin, J. R., Boivin, M., Tremblay, R. E., and Montplaisir, J. Y. (2007). Associations between sleep duration patterns and behavioral/cognitive functioning at school entry. *Sleep* 30, 1213.
- Troxel, W. M., Trentacosta, C. J., Forbes, E. E., and Campbell, S. B. (2013). Negative emotionality moderates associations among attachment, toddler sleep, and later problem behaviors. J. Fam. Psychol. 27, 127. doi: 10.1037/a0031149
- Tsai, M. H., Hsu, J. F., and Huang, Y. S. (2016). Sleep problems in children with attention deficit/hyperactivity disorder: current status of knowledge and appropriate management. *Curr. Psychiatry Rep.* 18, 1–9. doi: 10.1007/s11920-016-0711-4
- Umlauf, M. G., Bolland, J. M., and Lian, B. E. (2011). Sleep disturbance and risk behaviors among inner-city African-American adolescents. J. Urban Health 88, 1130–1142. doi: 10.1007/s11524-011-9591-4
- Voderholzer, U., Al-Shajlawi, A., Weske, G., Feige, B., and Riemann, D. (2003). Are there gender differences in objective and subjective sleep measures? A study of insomniacs and healthy controls. *Depress. Anxiety* 17, 162–172. doi: 10.1002/da.10101
- Willis, T. A., and Gregory, A. M. (2015). Anxiety disorders and sleep in children and adolescents. Sleep Med. Clin. 10, 125–131. doi: 10.1016/j.jsmc.2015.02.002
- Wong, M. M., Brower, K. J., and Zucker, R. A. (2009). Childhood sleep problems, early onset of substance use and behavioral problems in adolescence. *Sleep Med.* 10, 787–796. doi: 10.1016/j.sleep.2008.06.015

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2016 Wang, Isensee, Becker, Wong, Eastwood, Huang, Runions, Stewart, Meyer, Brüni, Zepf and Rothenberger. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Sleep Changes in Adolescents Following Procedural Task Training

Rebecca S. Nader¹, Anthony L. Murkar² and Carlyle T. Smith^{1*}

¹ Department of Psychology, Trent University, Peterborough, ON, Canada, ² Department of Psychology, University of Ottawa, Ottawa, ON, Canada

Recent research has suggested that some of the inter-individual variation in sleep spindle activity is due to innate learning ability. Sleep spindles have also been observed to vary following learning in both young and older adults. We examined the effect of procedural task acquisition on sleep stages and on sleep spindles in an adolescent sample. Participants were 32 adolescents (17 females) between the ages of 12 and 19 years. Spindle activity was examined in three different frequency ranges: 11.00–13.50 Hz (slow), 13.51–16.00 Hz (fast), and 16.01–18.50 Hz (superfast). No changes in spindle density were observed after successful learning of the pursuit rotor task. This result was in contrast to a number of studies reporting spindle density increases following successful learning. In the present study, participants who successfully learned the task showed no changes in their sleep stage proportions, but participants who were not successful showed a decrease in the proportion of stage 2 and increases in both SWS and REM sleep. We suggest that these changes in the sleep stages are consistent with the two stage model of sleep and memory proposed by Smith et al. (2004a).

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Sue Llewellyn, University of Manchester, UK

Reviewed by:

Kerstin Hoedlmoser, University of Salzburg, Austria Róbert Bódizs, Semmelweis University, Hungary

*Correspondence:

Carlyle T. Smith csmith@trentu.ca

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Psychopathology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 01 June 2016 Accepted: 23 September 2016 Published: 06 October 2016

Citation:

Nader RS, Murkar AL and Smith CT (2016) Sleep Changes in Adolescents Following Procedural Task Training. Front. Psychol. 7:1555. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2016.01555 Keywords: stage 2, rem, SWS, spindles, adolescents, learning

INTRODUCTION

Sleep spindles are a hallmark of stage 2 sleep, often used as the defining characteristic of stage 2 onset. They are commonly considered to have a frequency range of 11–16 Hz; this range is often further divided into two types of sleep spindles, with slow spindles having a frequency range of approximately 11–13.5 Hz and fast spindles having a frequency range of 13.5–16 Hz (Zeitlhofer et al., 1997; DeGennaro and Ferrara, 2003; Fogel and Smith, 2011; Nader and Smith, 2015). We have previously identified what we believe to be a third spindle type in the frequency range of 16–18.5 Hz (Nader and Smith, 2015).

Along with the traditional slow and fast spindles, these 'superfast' spindles (16–18.5 Hz) were observed to appear in all sleep stages in a sample of healthy adolescent males and females (Nader and Smith, 2015). The superfast spindle was observed in all of our adolescent subjects, albeit with a lower occurrence than either the slow or fast spindles. All three types of spindles were observed in all sleep stages, despite the common acceptance that sleep spindles are primarily a stage 2 phenomenon (Rechtschaffen and Kales, 1968; Steriade and McCarley, 2005). Using automated spindle counters allowed us to filter out electroencephalography (EEG) frequencies that were not of interest to us, and to focus on specific frequency ranges (Ray et al., 2009). This has resulted in better detection of the various types of spindles, as well as increased detection in sleep stages other than stage 2 including REM sleep (Gaillard and Blois, 1981; Zeitlhofer et al., 1997; Nader and Smith, 2015).

Sleep spindles, while being very consistent within an individual, have large inter-individual differences (Gaillard and Blois, 1981; DeGennaro et al., 2005; Fogel and Smith, 2011). Recent research has suggested that the sleep spindle is linked with cognitive ability both in children (Hoedlmoser et al., 2014) and adults (Nader and Smith, 2001; Bódizs et al., 2005; Schabus et al., 2006). Higher levels of spindle activity have been observed to be positively related to a number of tasks that measure various aspects of cognitive ability. Schabus et al. (2006) observed more slow and fast spindle activity (amplitude \times duration) in individuals who scored highly on the Raven's Progressive Matrices (a measure of cognitive ability) and in individuals who scored highly on the Wechsler Memory Scale (a measure of memory performance). Bódizs et al. (2005) observed a similar effect using the Raven's Progressive Matrices, but they found that only the fast spindles were positively correlated with performance; the density of the fast spindles were found to explain nearly 70% of the variance in performance on the cognitive test. Other studies have provided evidence supporting the hypothesis that baseline spindle activity is positively linked to cognitive abilities or learning potential (Nader and Smith, 2001, 2003, 2015; Fogel et al., 2007b; Hoedlmoser et al., 2014).

Many researchers have also explored whether spindle activity is affected by learning. To this end, researchers have employed a number of tasks to try and induce learning-dependent changes in spindle activity. Fogel and Smith (2006) found that young adults exhibited a 42% increase in the number of sleep spindles, and a 24% increase in spindle density after learning four different motor tasks. Peters et al. (2008) observed a significant increase in spindle density in stage 2 sleep after participants learned the pursuit rotor task - this increase was present in younger adults (17-24 years), but not in the older adults (62-79 years). These researchers suggest, however, that it was performance that was important, not age per se; the participants who learned, exhibited an increase in spindle density, but those who did not learn did not show an increase in spindle activity (Peters et al., 2008). It may also be that increases in spindle activity after learning may be dependent on intelligence, with the effect being seen primarily in those individuals with higher IQs (Fogel et al., 2007a; Schabus et al., 2008).

Other studies have suggested that children may be different than young adults with respect to the sleep spindle changes observed following learning. Hoedlmoser et al. (2014) used a declarative task in a group of pre-pubertal children rather than a procedural task, but they did not observe any relationship between memory consolidation and increased spindle activity. Similar to adults, general cognitive abilities did seem to be related to spindle activity, but learning itself did not induce any changes in spindle activity. This may have a number of implications: for example, it may be that in terms of sleep states, the declarative task does not depend on spindle activity for consolidation, the task may have been too difficult for the children (as suggested by the authors) or it may be that children respond differently than adults to learning.

Smith et al. (2004a) have previously proposed a two stage model of motor learning. In this model, the sleep stages involved in memory acquisition depend upon the level of task mastery. In this model, when a task is novel to an individual, successful postacquisition changes in REM sleep are observed; however, when a task is familiar to the individual and he/she is simply refining a skill, then successful post- acquisition changes in stage 2 sleep are more likely. Thus, it is possible that any sleep changes observed in our adolescent sample may be dependent on their familiarity with the task/skill set.

The present study was focused on investigating the link between spindle activity and motor learning in adolescents. We recorded the sleep of adolescents both before and after acquisition of a simple motor task (the pursuit rotor). We were interested in the link between baseline sleep measures and learning; we anticipated that learning would be positively related to an increase in spindle activity from baseline to post-learning (PL) sleep. Based on the findings of Ujma et al. (2014), we were also interested in whether there were gender differences in the relationships between sleep and learning.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Participants

The participants were 32 adolescents (17 females) between the ages of 12 and 19 years (M = 15.36 years) recruited from the Peterborough community. Participants were all considered to be healthy and medication free, as assessed by their parents, with no indication of sleep disorders. As well, all participants attended regular school class programs. All subjects were assessed for pubertal development, using the Tanner Scale, in order to statistically control for hormonal effects on spindle activity if necessary. This study was approved by the Trent University Research Ethics Board.

Measures

Electroencephalography in-home recordings were made using SuzanneTM (Tyco-Healthcare Group LP, Mansfield, MA, USA) portable polysomnographic systems. The sampling rate was 120 Hz and data were stored on PC flash memory cards, and then downloaded off-line onto a PC computer for further analysis. We recorded EEG, electrooculogram (EOG) (horizontal eye movements only), and EMG using silver-plated electrodes. The EEG (C3, C4, FZ, and PZ) and the EOG (right and left eyes) were monopolar recordings and referenced to contralateral electrodes at A1 and A2. The EMG channel was bipolar. For the EEG and EOG channels, the low-and high-pass software filters were set at 0.03 and 30 Hz. For the EMG channel, only frequencies above 10 Hz were recorded.

Three consecutive nights of in-home sleep recording were carried out. The data from recording night 1 were considered to reflect acclimatization to the apparatus and were discarded. Night 2 recordings were used as Baseline sleep data and night 3 recordings were used as PL sleep data. Participants were asked to adhere to their normal bedtime routines as much as possible, including keeping their usual bedtime and wake time.

Sleep stages were generally scored according to standard criteria (Rechtschaffen and Kales, 1968). However, we sometimes deviated slightly from traditional protocol when scoring the REM

sleep stage. The appearance of spindles during REM sleep in the raw EEG was rare, and they only became more visible in the filtered channel. However, according to standard criteria, the observation of a spindle would normally signal an ending to the REM period and the beginning of a period of stage 2 with the appearance of other stage 2 indicators. It would also be expected that there would be some increased activity in the EMG channel. If there was absolutely no change in the EMG, no other sign of a stage 2 intrusion (such as a K- complex) and further REM bursts, the epoch was counted as REM sleep despite the appearance of a spindle. Sleep spindles were counted using the automated spindle counter PRANA® (PhiTools, Strasbourg, France). For each spindle type, an expert technologist identified and recorded the peak amplitudes of 15 spindles in each of the first and second halves of the night for stage 2 (30 spindles in total for each spindle type). Values were then used to calculate the mean and standard deviation of peak amplitude for each subject. The minimal amplitude criterion for the automated spindle counter was determined by subtracting 1.96 SD units from each mean. This procedure was repeated for each subject. Spindle activity was examined in each of the 11.00-13.50, 13.51-16.00, and 16.01-18.50 Hz range. Included in the study were spindle-like waves in the 16.01-18.50 Hz range. These waves share many characteristics of conventional spindle appearance and activity. We have previously described the properties of these waves and consider them to be a special spindle subset called 'superfast' spindles (Nader and Smith, 2015). This EEG activity appears to varying degrees in all individuals.

Intelligence was assessed using the Wechsler Intelligence Scale for Children-Fourth Edition (WISC-IV) Canadian Edition. Tests were administered individually by a registered psychometrist. Five participants were assessed by the same psychometrist using the Wechsler Adult Intelligence Scale—Third Edition (WAIS-III) as they were above the age for the WISC-IV.

Prior to the third night of sleep, participants were administered the Pursuit Rotor task approximately two hours prior to normal bedtime, using an online program and a laptop computer (Fogel et al., 2007b). The pursuit rotor task requires participants to use the mouse to keep the cursor on a light as it travels around a path on the computer screen. Participants completed twenty 30-s trials prior to sleep on the third night. All subjects were able to perform the pursuit rotor task with no physical difficulty. The sleep recorded the night after acquisition of the task, was considered a post-training night which allowed us to determine whether there were any sleep-related changes due to acquisition of the learning task. They were retested exactly one week later, with another 20 trials (see **Figure 1**).

RESULTS

Learning Task

The measure used to assess degree of learning was the number of seconds that the subject was able to keep the cursor on a lighted dot as it moved around the path.

When all of our participants were used, a *t*-test revealed that there was a significant improvement in scores from the last 12 training trials (M = 4.76 s, SD = 2.19) to the first 12 re-test trials (M = 5.79 s, SD = 2.58), t(32) = -3.66, p = 0.0009, d = -0.66. Results indicate that the participants did successfully learn the pursuit rotor task.

A closer examination of the learning scores suggested that some individuals did not learn the task. Participants were then split into good performers vs. poor performers, using a median split on the assessed degree of improvement. A subsequent *t*-test showed that there was a significant difference in performance between the two groups, t(31) = -7.37, p < 0.00001, d = -2.60, with the good performers demonstrating significantly more improvement (M = 2.28 s, SD = 1.11) than the poor performers (M = -0.28 s, SD = 0.86).

Pubertal Development

Participants were assessed for the level of pubertal development using the Tanner Stages. To determine whether pubertal development was playing a role in performance on the pursuit rotor task, the score on the Tanner scale was correlated with our performance measure. There was no significant relationship between pubertal development and PR performance, r(29) = -0.20, p = 0.29. We also assessed whether the pubertal development was related to baseline sleep. There were no significant correlations between scores on the Tanner scale and percentage of stage 2, r(29) = 0.29, p = 0.11, percentage of SWS, r(29) = -0.18, p = 0.35, or percentage of REM, r(29) = -0.16, p = 0.39. Participants were separated by gender to ensure that there were no relationships between pubertal development and sleep and there were none found for females or males between Tanner scale and percentage of stage 2 [r(15) = 0.20], p > 0.05; r(12) = 0.38, p > 0.05, respectively], percentage of SWS [r(15) = -0.11, p > 0.05; r(12) = -0.26, p > 0.05, respectively]or percentage of REM [r(15) = -0.06, p > 0.05; r(12) = -0.26, p > 0.05; r(12) = -0.26; p > 0.0p > 0.05, respectively].

Sleep Measures

The proportion of the night spent in each sleep stage was assessed prior to learning and after task acquisition (**Table 1**). SWS is



TABLE 1 Mean and standard deviation of the percentage of time spent in
sleep stages before and after learning (all participants).

	Stage 2%	SWS%	REM%
Baseline night	50.47 (6.87)	25.35 (6.56)	23.03 (5.48)
Post-learning night	47.67 (5.86)	26.13 (6.01)	25.02 (3.65)

composed of stages 3 and 4 combined as defined by Rechtschaffen and Kales (1968).

Learning and Sleep Measures

To test whether the level of learning was related to sleep, we examined the correlations between learning and sleep stage proportions. To begin, we examined the correlations between baseline sleep and how well-participants learned the pursuit rotor task. There were no correlations between stage 2% [r(31) = -0.12, p = 0.50], SWS% [r(31) = 0.13, p = 0.47] or REM% [r(31) = -0.01, p = 0.94], and performance on the learning task. Baseline sleep did not predict future learning.

The correlations were repeated separately for females and males. While neither gender showed significant relationships between percentage of the sleep stages and performance on the learning task, they did seem to show different patterns of relationships. Neither females nor males showed a significant correlation between baseline percentage of stage 2 and performance on the pursuit rotor [r(15) = 0.24, p > 0.05; r(13) = -0.36, p > 0.05, respectively], or percentage of SWS and pursuit rotor performance <math>[r(15) = 0.08, p > 0.05; r(13) = 0.15, p > 0.05, respectively], or percentage of REM and pursuit rotor performance <math>[r(15) = -0.33, p > 0.05; r(13) = 0.29, p > 0.05, respectively]. While none of these are significant, the differences between the males and females in the relationships between REM and stage 2 with pursuit rotor performance should be further investigated with more participants.

After task acquisition on night 3 (PL night), we observed a significant positive relationship between the proportion of stage 2 sleep and how well-participants learned the pursuit rotor, r(30) = 0.37, p = 0.039 (see **Figure 2**). There was also a





and performance on pursuit rotor (measured as improvement between training and testing).

significant negative correlation between the percentage of REM sleep and how well-participants learned, r(30) = -0.44, p = 0.011 (see **Figure 3**). There was no significant correlation between proportion of SWS on PL Night and how well-participants learned, r(31) = -0.08, p = 0.68. These relationships suggest while there was no relationship with baseline sleep and future learning, better performance on the pursuit rotor was associated with higher levels of stage 2 sleep and lower levels of REM sleep after learning.

Again, the correlations were repeated for the females and males separately, to ensure that there were no gender differences. Both genders showed a similar pattern of relationships; both females and males showed a positive relationship (albeit not significant) between proportion of stage 2 sleep after learning and how well-participants learned the pursuit rotor task [r(15) = -0.33, p > 0.05; r(13) = 0.41, p > 0.05, respectively]. Both females and males showed no relationship between proportion of SWS on PL Night and how well they learned [r(15) = -0.06, p > 0.05; r(13) = -0.08, p > 0.05, respectively]. Females showed a significant negative relationship between the proportion of REM sleep on the PL Night [r(15) = -0.55, p = 0.02], but the relationship for males was not significant [r(13) = -0.41, p > 0.05].

Examination of the sleep stage proportions (minutes of particular sleep stage/total sleep) for all participants, showed no significant differences between Baseline and PL night in either percentage of SWS (25.35 and 26.13%, respectively), t(31) = -1.03, p = 0.31, d = -0.18, or percentage of REM sleep (23.03 and 25.02%, respectively), t(31) = -1.97, p = 0.06, d = -0.36. However, the change in percentage of REM sleep showed a strong trend toward an increase in REM sleep after learning. When examined separately, neither females nor males showed a significant change in percentage of SWS from Baseline to PL night [t(16) = -0.79, p > 0.05; t(14) = -0.65, p > 0.05,respectively]. The increase in REM from Baseline to PL night was not significant in either females or males [t(16) = -1.32, p > 0.05; t(14) = -1.43, p > 0.05, respectively]. There was a significant decrease in the proportion of stage 2 from Baseline (50.47%) to PL night (47.67%), t(31) = 2.22, p = 0.03, d = 0.40. Females and males both showed similar decreases in the proportion of stage 2

from Baseline to PL night, although neither reached significance [t(16) = 1.47, p > 0.05; t(14) = 1.61, p > 0.05, respectively].

To explore this further we looked at sleep stage proportions based on degree of learning of the pursuit rotor task, using the median split on performance scores. Good performers had a mean of 2.28 (SD = 1.11) and poor performers had a mean of -0.28 (SD = 0.86). We ran an ANOVA testing whether there was an interaction between sleep stage percent changes from Baseline to PL night and whether or not participants learned. There was a significant main effect of stage, F(2,60) = 4.24, p = 0.019, and a significant interaction between stage and whether or not learning occurred, F(2,60) = 3.71, p = 0.03. Post hoc Tukey tests revealed that participants who did not perform well on the pursuit rotor task showed a greater decline in the proportion of stage 2 sleep than those who showed better performance on the task (these last mentioned participants actually showed no change in proportion of stage 2). Post hoc tests also showed that poor performing participants also showed a larger increase in the proportion of SWS than participants who learned (good performers again, remained very consistent in the proportion of SWS from Baseline to PL night. Tukey tests also showed that participants who did not perform as well-increased the proportion of REM sleep significantly in comparison to those participants who showed better mastery on the PR. Good performers again, remained steady in the proportion of this sleep stage. Figure 4 demonstrates the changes in sleep stage proportions.

IQ and Sleep Measures

To begin, we correlated full scale IQ (FSIQ; M = 98.55, SD = 8.56) with the performance on the pursuit rotor task (measured as the difference between training and testing). FSIQ was not significantly related to performance, r(31) = 0.20, p = 0.28.

Using a median split of FSIQ, we examined the changes in sleep stage proportions from Baseline to PL night. Lower IQ individuals had a mean IQ of 91.81 (SD = 4.98) and the higher IQ individuals had a mean of 104.88 (SD = 5.94). The



results were very similar to those observed using performance scores. An ANOVA was run testing whether there was an interaction between sleep stage percent changes from Baseline to PL night and IQ. There was a significant main effect of stage, F(2,60) = 4.20, p = 0.02, but no significant effect of FSIQ, F(1,30) = 0.23, p = 0.64 and no significant interaction between stage and FSIQ, F(2,60) = 1.26, p = 0.29. A *post hoc* Tukey test revealed that there was a significant difference between the change in the proportion of stage 2 and the change in the proportion of REM sleep. The proportion of stage 2 sleep declined by 2.8% and the proportion of REM sleep increased by 1.99%.

Spindle Densities

To examine the hypothesis that learning would be related to spindle activity, we examined the correlations between spindle densities on PL night and learning but observed no significant relationships. Spindle density was chosen as the best way to assess spindle activity, because it allows us to easily compare across individuals, as it takes the time spent in stage 2 into account; it is the only measure which can truly assess an increase in the output of any spindle generator. Number of spindles alone may simply mean that there was an increase in stage 2 sleep. To confirm that there were no changes in spindle activity related to learning, we examined the spindle density differences from Baseline to PL night using three ANOVAs. The slow spindle density differences (11-13.5 Hz) were examined first in a 2 (poor performers vs. better performers) \times 4 (electrode location) ANOVA, there was no main effect of learning, F(1,25) = 0.64, p = 0.43, and no main effect of electrode location, F(3,75) = 0.10, p = 0.96, and no interaction, F(3,75) = 2.57, p = 0.06. The fast spindle density differences (13.51-16 Hz) were also examined in a 2 (poor performers vs. better performers) \times 4 (electrode location) ANOVA, similar to slow spindles, there was no main effect of learning, F(1,25) = 0.74, p = 0.40, and no main effect of electrode location, F(3,75) = 1.54, p = 0.21, and no interaction, F(3,75) = 0.60, p = 0.62. The superfast spindle differences (16.01– 18.5 Hz) were also examined in a 2 (good performers vs. poor performers) × 4 (electrode location) ANOVA, similar to slow and fast spindles, there was no main effect of learning, F(1,25) = 0.15, p = 0.70, and no main effect of electrode location, F(3,75) = 0.47, p = 0.70, and no interaction, F(3,75) = 0.45, p = 0.72.

DISCUSSION

The pursuit rotor task is a well-used task for procedural learning (Smith and MacNeill, 1994; Smith et al., 2004b; Fogel and Smith, 2006; Peters et al., 2007). Researchers using the pursuit rotor have demonstrated good learning with the task (e.g., Peters et al., 2007), our participants did show significantly improved performance at re-test time, but they did not seem to show exceptionally high scores. Participants may not have demonstrated optimal performance due to the nature of the task. It was not a particularly engaging task for adolescents who were likely used to much more action-oriented video games with elaborate color graphics. It is suggested for future research

that a more engaging procedural task be used with adolescent participants to ensure maximum attention and engagement with the task.

Our findings of no relationship between spindle density changes and learning, while not what we predicted, are similar to the findings of Peters et al. (2008) who found that spindle density changes were dependent upon learning after task acquisition. Our participants did learn, but the increase in performance was not very large and this may explain why we did not observe a significant relationship between spindle activity and performance on the pursuit rotor. In order to induce larger changes in spindle density a more intensive task may be required, or simply one that is more engaging for the adolescent population.

Our baseline measures of sleep suggest that the adolescents in our group had normal sleep stage proportions prior to learning the task (Coble et al., 1984). We ran correlations to examine the link between baseline sleep measures and learning potential (measured as performance on the pursuit rotor). Baseline sleep measures were unable to predict later performance on the pursuit rotor task, suggesting that ability to perform this simple procedural task cannot be inferred from an individual's normal sleep patterns. These findings of no relationship between the baseline number of spindles and performance on the pursuit rotor, is in agreement with the findings of Peters et al. (2008) who also found that there was no correlation between baseline spindle density and motor performance. On the other hand, they are at variance with the results reported by Fogel et al. (2007b) and Fogel and Smith (2011). It is possible that with a more intensive learning paradigm, we may have seen some effects.

We did not observe any significant correlations between baseline sleep measures and motor performance when we separated our group by gender. However, males and females appeared to show opposite tendencies in the relationship between baseline REM and future motor performance and in the relationship between baseline stage 2 and future performance. Males showed a tendency toward a negative relationship between the proportion of baseline stage 2 and motor learning, whereas females showed a tendency toward a positive relationship between the variables. In contrast, males showed a tendency toward a positive relationship between the proportion of baseline REM sleep and motor performance, whereas females showed a tendency toward a negative relationship. These seemingly opposite tendencies may be due to a number of things. Ujma et al. (2014) suggest that there is a sexual dimorphism in the relationship between sleep spindle parameters and intelligence and our findings may similarly show that there are differences between the genders in the mechanisms responsible for learning. However, it would be inappropriate to speculate further on these non-significant results.

The positive correlation between percentage of stage 2 after learning and performance on the pursuit rotor, suggests that better learning is associated with higher levels of stage 2. However, these results need some qualification. We observed that participants who did not learn the task showed a decrease in the proportion of stage 2 sleep, whereas individuals who did learn the task simply maintained the percentage of stage 2 sleep that they had before learning the task. This suggests that while better learning is associated with higher levels of stage 2, it is actually because those who did not learn spent less time in that stage.

While the expected increases in spindle activity with learning did not occur in these adolescents, there was an interesting set of sleep changes that were clearly consistent with the two stage model of Smith et al. (2004a). In this model, participants exposed to a motor learning task with which they generally had had some previous experience show PL increases in stage 2 and density of stage 2 sleep spindles but no changes in REM sleep. These individuals appear to be refining a motor program that is already in place. However, participants that find the task to be new and novel show PL increases in REM sleep, but no changes in stage 2. These last individuals appear to need a new conceptual approach to learn the task, and this is reflected in an increase in REM sleep.

Examining all participants, we observed a decrease in the proportion of stage 2 sleep and a trend toward an increase in the proportion of REM sleep. By splitting the participants into those that performed better on the task and those who had poor performance in comparison, the changes in sleep become more obvious. While the participants in the present study that performed better on the pursuit rotor task showed no stage 2 or REM sleep changes, the poor performers did show these kinds of changes. As might be expected of participants that found the task extremely difficult and required a new cognitive approach, the non-learners showed an increase in REM sleep relative to the learners. As well, they also showed a drop in stage 2 (and by consequence number of spindles) that was not present in the learning group. The results might be interpreted as being parallel to the results in studies where the two groups did learn these tasks (Peters et al., 2008; Fogel and Smith, 2011). When the individual finds the task to be novel and has had no previous similar experience, the preferred sleep state was REM at the expense of stage 2. More difficult to understand was the significant increase in SWS. This stage has been considered to be important for declarative memory as opposed to procedural memory tasks (Gais and Born, 2004). It is possible that the adolescents in this study treated the task as declarative in part. More likely, they were showing a sleep response specific to their age group when exposed to a motor learning task. Only further studies using the same age group will clarify this.

The expected increase in spindle densities with learning, was not observed in these adolescents. This is in contrast to research which suggests that memory consolidation is linked to an increase in spindle activity (Fogel and Smith, 2011). However, as discussed, not all research points to the same conclusion. Peters et al. (2008) found that only the young adults showed this increase, whereas the older adults did not. This suggests that there are age-related differences and may be partly why our adolescents showed no significant changes in density. Peters et al. also suggested that the increase is performance dependent - only subjects who learned sufficiently, showed the expected increase in spindle activity. As discussed, our adolescents did not perform particularly well on the pursuit rotor task, and this may also help to explain the lack of relationship. Further, Fogel et al. (2007a), Schabus et al. (2008), and Fogel and Smith (2011) suggested that the changes in spindle activity are linked to intelligence, and may only be observed in individuals with higher IQ scores.

This study does contain some limitations which need to be addressed. First, we did not have a control 'wake' group, although we would argue that in this case one is not necessary. Our focus was on the effect of learning on sleep architecture, rather than examining how different sleep patterns affect learning. In future studies, it would be of interest to examine both effects, and in this case, having a wake group would contribute valuable information. Also, as mentioned earlier, a more captivating task may be required for this age group and may help to clarify the effect that learning procedural skills may have on later sleep. We were also limited in the sleep measures we could examine because of our take-home recording system, and future studies may want to examine sleep characteristics such as sleep efficiency and WASO, but these measures are

REFERENCES

- Bódizs, R., Kis, T., Lázár, A., Havrán, L., Rigó, P., Clemens, Z., et al. (2005). Prediction of general mental ability based on neural oscillation measures of sleep. J. Sleep Res. 14, 285–292. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2869.2005.00472.x
- Coble, P., Kupfer, D., Taska, L., and Kane, J. (1984). EEG sleep of normal healthy children. Part I: findings using standard measurement methods. *Sleep* 7, 289– 303.
- DeGennaro, L., and Ferrara, M. (2003). Sleep spindles: an overview. Sleep Med. Rev. 7, 423–440. doi: 10.1053/smrv.2002.0252
- DeGennaro, L., Ferrara, M., Vecchio, F., Curcio, G., and Bertini, M. (2005). An electroencephalographic fingerprint of human sleep. *Neuroimage* 26, 114–122. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2005.01.020
- Fogel, S., Nader, R., Cote, K., and Smith, C. (2007a). Sleep spindles and learning potential. *Behav. Neurosci.* 121, 1–10. doi: 10.1037/0735-7044.121.1.1
- Fogel, S., and Smith, C. (2006). Learning-dependent changes in sleep spindles and stage 2 sleep. J. Sleep Res. 15, 250–255. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2869.2006.00522.x
- Fogel, S., Smith, C., and Cote, K. (2007b). Dissociable learning-dependent changes in REM and non-REM sleep in declarative and procedural memory systems. *Behav. Brain Res.* 180, 48–61. doi: 10.1016/j.bbr.2007.02.037
- Fogel, S., and Smith, C. (2011). The function of the sleep spindle: a physiological index ofintelligence and a mechanism for sleep-dependent memory consolidation. *Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev.* 35, 1154–1165. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2010.12.003
- Gaillard, J.-M., and Blois, R. (1981). Spindle density in sleep of normal subjects. *Sleep* 4, 385–391.
- Gais, S., and Born, J. (2004). Declarative memory consolidation: mechanisms acting during human sleep. *Learn. Mem.* 11, 679–685. doi: 10.1101/lm.80504
- Hoedlmoser, K., Heib, D., Roell, J., Peigneux, P., Sadeh, A., Gruber, G., et al. (2014). Slow sleep spindle activity, declarative memory, and general cognitive abilities in children. *Sleep* 37, 1501–1512. doi: 10.5665/sleep.4000
- Nader, R., and Smith, C. (2001). The relationship between stage 2 sleep spindles and intelligence. Sleep 24:A160.
- Nader, R., and Smith, C. (2003). "A role for stage 2 sleep in memory processing," in *Sleep and Synaptic Plasticity*, eds P. Maquet, C. Smith, and R. Stickgold, (Oxford: Oxford University Press).
- Nader, R., and Smith, C. (2015). Correlations between adolescent processing speed and specific spindle frequencies. *Front. Hum. Neurosci.* 9:30. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2015.00030
- Peters, K., Ray, L., Smith, V., and Smith, C. (2008). Changes in the density of stage 2 sleep spindles following motor learning in young and older adults. *J. Sleep Res.* 17, 23–33. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2869.2008.00634.x
- Peters, K., Smith, V., and Smith, C. (2007). Changes in sleep architecture following motor learning depend on initial skill level. J. Cogn. Neurosci. 19, 817–829. doi: 10.1162/jocn.2007.19.5.817

more important for sleep disorder groups and the elderly. We did not employ sleep logs or actigraphy in our study, but the participants were a group of adolescents who were all on regimented schedules, these were not subjects who had variable sleep schedules.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

Work is part of the Ph.D. thesis of RN. AM was heavily involved in the EEG scoring of the sleep data and helped in the basic design of the study. CS is the senior advisor and director of the lab, he provided basic direction for the implementation of the research study.

- Ray, L., Fogel, S., Smith, C., and Peters, K. (2009). Validating an automated sleep spindle detection algorithm using an individualized approach. J. Sleep Res. 19, 374–378. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2869.2009.00802.x
- Rechtschaffen, A., and Kales, A. (1968). A Manual of Standardized Terminology, Techniques and Scoring System for Sleep Stages of Human Subjects. Bethesda, MD: U.S. Department of Health, Education and Welfare: Public Health Service – National Institute of Health.
- Schabus, M., Hoedlmoser, K., Gruber, G., Sauter, C., Anderer, P., Klösch, G., et al. (2006). Sleep spindle-related activity in the human EEG and its relation to general cognitive and learning abilities. *Eur. J. Neurosci.* 23, 1738–1746. doi: 10.1111/j.1460-9568.2006.04694.x
- Schabus, M., Hoedlmoser, K., Pecherstorfer, T., Anderer, P., Gruber, G., Parapatics, S., et al. (2008). Interindividual sleep spindle differences and their relation to learning-related enhancements. *Brain Res.* 1191, 127–135. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2007.10.106
- Smith, C., Aubrey, J., and Peters, K. (2004a). Different roles for REM and stage 2 sleep in motor learning: a proposed model. *Psychol. Belg.* 44, 79–102.
- Smith, C., and MacNeill, C. (1994). Impaired motor memory for a pursuit rotor task following Stage 2 sleep loss in college students. J. Sleep Res. 3, 206–213. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2869.1994.tb00133.x
- Smith, C., Nixon, M., and Nader, R. (2004b). Posttraining increases in REM sleep intensity implicate REM sleep in memory processing and provide a biological marker of learning potential. *Learn. Mem.* 11, 714–719. doi: 10.1101/lm. 74904
- Steriade, M., and McCarley, R. (2005). "Synchronized brain oscillations leading to neuronal plasticity during waking and sleep states," in *Brain Control of Wakefulness and Sleep*, eds M. Steriade and R. McCarley (New York, NY: Kluwer Academic/Plenum Publishers), 255–344.
- Ujma, P. P., Konrad, B. N., Genzel, L., Bleifuss, A., Simor, P., Pótári, P., et al. (2014). Sleep spindles and intelligence: evidence for a sexual dimorphism. *J. Neurosci.* 34, 16358–16368. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1857-14.2014
- Zeitlhofer, J., Gruber, G., Anderer, P., Asenbaum, S., Schimicek, P., and Saletu, B. (1997). Topographic distribution of sleep spindles in young healthy subjects. *J. Sleep Res.* 6, 149–155. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2869.1997.00046.x

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2016 Nader, Murkar and Smith. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

